

# FER DE LANCE

Lieutenant Colonel Thomas E, Bearden (U.S. Army, Retired) PhD, is the author of numerous books, papers, briefings, and presentations dealing with anomalous phenomena, scalar electromagnetics, free energy devices, Soviet Tesla weapons, and Soviet scalar electromagnetic weather warfare.

L1. Col. Bearden was previously a senior scientist and department manager with the Alabama division of a major aerospace company where he directed the company's design and production of expert systems fartificial intelligence) applications for the U.S. Army command control systems. He has more than 29 years experience in air defense systems, tactics, and operations; technical intelligence: nuclear weapons employment; computerized wargames; anti-radiation missile countermeasures; and military systems requirements.

Bearden obtained a Master of Science degree in nuclear engineering from the Georgia Institute of Technology and a Bachelor of Science degree in Mathematics from Northeast Louisiana University. He is a graduate of the U.S. Army Command and General Staff College

When Fer De Lance was originally written, Tom was a member of Mensa, Society for the Investigation of the Unexplained, International Tesla Society, American Association for the Advancement of Science, Association of American Physics Teachers, the Air Force Association, the Association of the U.S. Army, the American Nuclear Society, and the American Defense Preparedness Association. He is currently the Director of the Association of Distinguished American Scientists (ADAS), Fellow Emeritus of the Alpha Foundation's Institute for Advanced Study, and is CEO of CTEC, Inc.

In private life, Tom has two sons and two daughters, and lives in Huntsville, Alabama with his wife, Doris.

"...In 1999, the Earth's first strategic sub-space war was silently fought and won..."

ISBN 0-9725146-1-9

Sweating done by red\_gonzo.

Note: sometimes formatting of the text may be a little fuzzy. It's all because the OCR process didn't go as smoothly as I expected. Also there may be some errors inside text so be vigilant. In any case share this book, send emails to people about knowledge contained in it. Since this book talks about the most terrifying weapons present today the information in it is even more of value. But knowing an old saying »the knife cuts both ways« one can also use the same knowledge in order to heal ourselves since it seems that our body already does it using the physics described inside. Hopefully the latter will prove to be the most useful way to use this old but forgotten / supressed knowledge.

The contents include the 2002 update and the older 1986 briefing with slides.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

2002 OVERVIEW AND BACKGROUND	4
Mad Scramble of Soviet Science After the End of WWII	. 5
One Institute Had 2,000 PhDs and a Full Support Staff	7
Situation in the Early 1950s	8
1963 Deployment and Immediate Use of Scalar Interferometers	11
An Example of Russian Technology Astonishing Western Scientists	12
Softening of Metal at a Distance Was One Effect Used Against the Challenger	13
Energetics: Three Branches and a Strategic Deception Plan	14
Strategic Attacks Scheduled and Why We Were Not Destroyed	15
Attempts to Alert the Nation1	18
The Responses	20
Effective Survival Treatment of Mass Casualties Could Be Developed2	20
The Official Silence Was Deafening	22
The Long Dry Spell in Correcting Electrodynamics May Be Slowly Ending 2	24
Engineerable Unified Field Theory Is Now Clearly Appearing	24
Examples of Some Major Non Sequiturs in Conventional Electrodynamics 2	25
Wide Confusion of Cause and Effect	26
CSRs: Engineering the Unobserved Causal Side To Create Functional Systems	27
Making the First CSR is Extremely Difficult; Making a Million Copies Is Easy	28
In 1999 The KGB Deployed Massive Numbers of CSRs for a Strategic Attack2	29
How the Asymmetrically Deployed Strategic Attack Was Stopped in Its Tracks	; 31
The Mostly-Ignored Time-Energy Interaction	32
Development of Threats and Scheduled Attacks Aborted	35
Live Destructive Tests Over and Near the U.S. Have Continued	38
The Scientific Basis For Energetics Weapons Is Established	39
Our Situation Here In the U.S. Is Precarious	39

The Dominant Weapons Are Quantum Potential Weapons	41
Cellular Time Reversal: Revolutionary Healing by a Team of French Scientis	sts 43
Becker's Study of the Cellular Regeneration System	46
Need to Correct and Extend Classical Electrodynamics	48
The Situation Is Serious	
A New Manhattan Project Is Warranted	49
2002 ENERGETICS WEAPONS THREAT TO THE U.S	. 51
The U.S. Narrowly Escaped Energetics Destruction Twice in 1997	. 51
Initiation of the Brazilian Energetics Weapon Program	
Related Phenomena	54
Stalin <i>Personally</i> Initiated the Soviet Energetics Program with the Greatest Urgency	
A Great Technical Breakthrough in Physics Can Always be Had in Four Yea	rs 55
A Typical Example: The Suppression of Cold Fusion	
Revolutionary New Processes Are Hidden in the Cold Fusion Experimental Results	59
Stalin's Dictatorial Impact on Soviet Scientific Management's Response	.62
Our Own Science Community's Progress During These Decades	63
U.S. Scientists Have Committed Monstrous Crimes and Gone Unpunished	. 66
Energetics: New Principles of Physics and How the Soviets Found Them	.67
Longitudinal EM Wave Interferometry Energetics Was Almost Immediately Uncovered	68
By 1950 Russian Energetics Was Off and Running	. 69
Deployment of the Soviet Energetics Weapons and Their Quick Use	
Why the Soviets Could Continue to Attack and Kill U.S. Targets with Impun	ity .73
The Science Behind the Soviet Energetics Weapons	.77
The Importance of Scalar Photons and Time-Density Waves	80
Psychoenergetics: Engineering the Mind-Matter Interaction by Engineering Mind	81
Quantum Potential Weapons Are Utilized in All Three Energetics Branches	. 84

The Importance of Longitudinal EM Waves	
Energy, Wave Energy, and Wave Speed are All Dramatically Altered	
A Process for Creating Longitudinal and Time-Density EM Waves	87
Quantum Potentials and Multiply Connected Spacetime	87
Need for Caution with QPs Used Against Biological Organisms	
A Hypothetical Example	
The QP Weapon Is a Superb Energy Amplifier "For Free"	91
Other Novel Uses of QP Weapons	
The U.S. Narrowly Escaped Destruction Twice in 1997 Alone	95
Purpose of the Novel Attack on Captain Button	96
Rogue Japanese (Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo) Have a Role	100
Inducing the Gulf War Disease	100
40-Years of Russian Induction of Diseases In U.S. Embassy Personnel	. 104
Western Electrodynamics Is in Sad Shape	105
Toward a Deeper Electrodynamics	108
Time Is Highly Compacted Energy	109
The New Transduction Model Explains the Cold Fusion Results and Mechanisms.	109
Why There Is a Time Delay in the Onset of Cold Fusion Phenomena	
The Early Soviet Longitudinal Wave Interferometers	
Khrushchev Killed the Thresher to Prevent His Own Dismissal	112
Khrushchev Demonstrated the Powerful Blast Capability of Strategic Interferometry	114
Weather Engineering Over North America	115
Earthquakes to Order	117
Readying the Weapons for the 1985 Readiness Demonstration Tests	
Meeting the 1985 Schedule for Readiness	
KGB Crews Regularly Practiced Against U.S. Rocket Launches from Cape Canaveral	
Kill of the Arrow DC: Practice Turned into Performance	123
The Arrow Pilot Sensed the Lack of Power, But the Aircraft Was Immediat	ely 124

Elements of the U.S. Government Deliberately Suppressed Vital Evidence 125
Other Direct Energetics Signatures on the Arrow DC-8
Other Acts of War Completed the Milestone
Kill of the Titan Missile Over Vandenberg Air Force Base
Dead-Man Fuzing and Outside Assistance Deterred a Full Strategic Attack in 1986
What Really Happened in the Chernobyl Disaster
The High Side Risk Factor
The Low Side Risk Factor
Consequences of Not Taking Counterfire Action
My Recommendation to the Counterfire Group
The Group Fired and Took Out a Transmitter
Results at the Transmitter and at Chernobyl
Kill of the Challenger Included Use of Metal-Softening
Cold Molding: An Epilog to the Metal-Softening Donnybrook136
Additional Update from Year 1998 to Year 2,000 Has Been Given
There is Also a Severe Bioenergetics (EM Biological Warfare) Threat
National Institute of Health Reaction141
How the New Revolution in Medical Healing Works
What the French Researchers Showed
How the Regeneration Mechanism Was Finally Deciphered147
Cellular and Body Rejuvenation are Possible, Once the Technology is Developed
How Many Americans Could Be Saved?
There Are No Resistant Strains to the New Technology, and There Cannot Be Any
Results of the Priore' Treatments Are Well-Documented and Independently Supported
The Present Threat Is Urgent, and Our Strategic Destruction is Still at Issue .151
Desperately Needed Defensive Capabilities Can be Provided by a QP Solution
In Conclusion153

1986 FER DE LANCE INTRODUCTION & BRIEFING ON SOVIET SCALAR ELECTROMAGNETIC WEAPONS	157
Scalar Electromagnetics is Electrogravitation	
Fer-de-Lance	
Energetics and Directed-Energy Weapons (DEWs)	
The Soviets Use a Deception Plan	
Destruction of the <u>Challenger</u> in January 1986	161
Technological Surprise and a New Hiroshima	
We Have Given Up Defense in the Larger Sense	
1986—THE BRIEFING	167
Slide 001: Characterization	169
Slide 002: Outline	
Slide 003: Elements of the Emerging Theory	172
Slide 004: Three Kinds of Electromagnetics	174
Slide 005: Bohm-Aharonov Effect	176
Slide 006: A-Field is Real	
Slide 007: Quantum Non-Locality	179
Slide 008: Vector Mathematics has a Fundamental Problem	180
Slide 009: The Zero-Vector Axiom	
Slide 010: Are These Systems Equal?	184
Slide 011: Infolded Systems are Excluded by Physics	185
Slide 012: Kaluza Geometry	
Slide 013: A Potential is a Change in the Stress of Vacuum	187
Slide 014: Type of Potential Depends on the Particle(s)	190
Slide 015: A Potential Extends to Infinity & Involves the Entire Universe.	. 192
Slide 016: A Natural Potential	
Slide 017: An Artificial Potential	
Slide 018: Producing an Artificial Potential	
Slide 019: If No Observable Mass Flows:	
Slide 020: Gravitational Potential: A Conglomerate of Stress Types	
Slide 021: What Gravitational Field Is	202

Slide 022: EM Force Fields are Releases of Gravitational Potential via Observable Mass Flows	204
Slide 021: Scalar O-Wave Production	.206
Slide 024: Scalar Electromagnetics	.208
Slide 025: Rogers' Undersea & Underground Communications Systems	. 211
Slide 026: How does the Rogers System Work?	.213
Slide 027: Scalar EM Waves are Emitted & Absorbed by the Nucleus	.214
Slide 028: Nuclei of the Universe Continually Exchange Scalar EM Waves.	. 216
Slide 029: Converting EM Field Energy to G-Field Energy & Vice-Versa	. 217
Slide 030: Normal EM Bleeds-Off G-Field	.219
Slide 031: Scalar EM Forces 4-D G-Field	.220
Slide 032: Detection of Electro-Gravitation	.221
Slide 033: Scalar Wave Detector	.226
Slide 034: Scalar Resonance	.229
Slide 035: Scalar Resonance	.231
Slide 036: Scalar Resonance Currents	.234
Slide 037: Transverse Wave Interference	.235
Slide 038: Transverse Wave Interference	.236
Slide 039: Creating Energy at a Distance	.239
Slide 040: Exothermic Mode (Scalar Interferometer)	240
Slide 041: Endothermic Mode (Scalar Interferometer)	.242
Slide 042: Tesla's "Big Eye" for Remote Viewing	.244
Slide 043: Site of Mystery Cloud	.247
Slide 044: Mushroom Cloud from Sea off Japan near Russian Test Area	.248
Slide 045: Mushroom Cloud Rising from Sea	.249
Slide 046: Mushroom Cloud from Sea off Japan	.251
Slide 047: Not a Known Natural Phenomenon	.252
Slide 048: Explosive Events seen on Soviet Island	.253
Slide 049: Explosive Events seen on Soviet Island	.255
Slide 050: Explosive Events seen on Soviet Islands	.256
Slide 051: Creating a Spatial 0-Field Pattern	.257

Slide 052: Tesla Shield	
Slide 053: Expanding Dome-like Phenomenon	
Slide 054: Hemisphere & Globes 1977	
Slide 055: Saryshagan Direction, September 1979	
Slide 056: Continuous Tesla EMP Globe	
Slide 057: Mysterious Light over North Pacific	
Slide 058: White Sphere seen in North Atlantic 1976.	
Slide 059: Continuous Tesla Fireball	
Slide 060: Terminal ABM System	
Slide 062: ABM Defenses	
Slide 063: Network of Virtual Transmitters	
Slide 064: Network of Virtual Transmitters	
Slide 065: Launch Phase ABM System	
Slide 066: Soviet Command & Control Concept	
Slide 067: Launch Phase ABM System (Anti-SLBM)	
Slide 068: Detecting & Marking Missile Launch	
Slide 069: Destroying the Launched Missiles	
Slide 070: Shift to Anti-Sub Mode	
Slide 071: Shifting to Earthquake Mode	
Slide 072: Suppression Attack-MARVs (without de	fenses)
Slide 073: Suppression Attack-MARVs (with defen	ses)
Slide 074: Response to Counterforce Strike with No 1	Defense
Slide 075: Response to Counterforce Strike with Defe	ense
Slide 076: Clear Communications	
Slide 077: Unique Communications	
Slide 078: Mine Countermeasures—Orthodox System	1
Slide 079: Mine Countermeasures—Scalar EM Syste	ms
Slide 080: Scalar Anti-Personnel Weapon	
Slide 081 Afghanistan	
Slide 082: Scalar Anti-Tank Weapon	

Slide 083: Scalar Anti-Aircraft Weapon		15
Slide 084: Scalar Anti-Aircraft Weapon		16
Slide 085: An Effective Penetration Aid		18
Slide 086: Unique Capabilities: ATM/AD/AA	ARTY	19
Slide 087: Unique Capabilities		20
Slide 088: Unique Capabilities		21
Slide 089: Unique Capabilities		22
Slide 090: Unique Capabilities: Penetrate Shie	elding	23
Slide 091: Multi-Purpose Weaponry		24
Slide 092: Multi-Purpose Weaponry		25
Slide 093: Multi-Purpose Weaponry		26
Slide 094: Unique Capabilities: Heat Extraction	on	27
Slide 095: Unique Capabilities: Cold Explosio	ons	28
Slide 096: The Transmitter is the Major Weap	oon	30
Slide 097: Star Wars—The Final Frontier?		31
Slide 098: Comparison of EM Concepts (Cha	rt)	33
Slide 099: Comparison of EM Concepts (Cha	rt)	34
Slide 100: Comparison of EM Concepts (Cha	rt)	35
Slide 101: Summary (1)		36
Slide 102: Summary (1)		37
Slide 103: Summary (2)		38
Slide 104: Summary (3)		39
Slide 105: Summary (4)		40
Slide 106: Soviet Defense Against Missiles		41
Slide 107: Surprise by Using Secret Weapons.		42
Slide 108: Something Russia Doesn't Want th	e U.S. to Know34	43
1986 SLIDE REFERENCES		44
1986 ADDITIONAL SLIDE NOTES		45
1986 APPENDIX	I37	71
SOME IMPORTANT INDICATORS AND	DESTRUCTIVE TESTING 37	73

INDICATORS AND SUCH	
FINAL DRESS REHEARSAL BEFORE THE BIG SHOW	
THE SHOW BEGINS	
MORE FRIGHTENING THAN THE MIND OF MAN HAS EVER IMAGINED	
SCALAR EM INOCULATION AND ITS IMPLICATIONS	
1986 APPENDIX II	
COMPUTER WORMS AND VIRUSES, AND THE IMPACT OF SEM	SCALAR 415
LARCENISTS	416
ARSONISTS	
TERRORISM	
ANTIBODIES	
NATIONAL DEFENSE	
THE WEST'S VULNERABILITY	
CORE WARS REVISITED	
A COMMERCIAL WORM	
ADAM OSBORNE'S WARNING	
"NOW YOU'VE DONE IT!"	
TEEN CHALLENGE	
"PEOPLE ARE BASICALLY GOOD"	
FEDERAL FUNDS	
SCALAR EM INNOCULATION AND ITS IMPLICATIONS	
1986 APPENDIX III	
CONTINUING THE SCENARIO	
2002 TABLE OF FIGURES	
2002 ENDNOTES	

The Russians have sustained the largest weapons development program ever launched by any nation, and they have kept it effectively hidden from prying Western eyes. I have called this program "Fer-de-Lance," after the deadly South American pit viper of that name.

The dreaded fer-de-lance is a snake of great agility and lethal effect. It often ambushes its hapless prey, striking unexpectedly and without warning. Its first sudden strike is usually lethal to its victim, which promptly expires in writhing agony. Since the Soviet development of scalar EM weapons has been designed for the same purpose, the name seems appropriate.



## 2002

## Overview<sup>1</sup> and Background of the Energetics<sup>2</sup> Weapons Threat

T. E. Bearden, Ph.D. LTC, U.S. Army (Retired) Director, ADAS

> September 15, 1998 Update

<u>Note</u>: We have placed this update as a section in front of the original paper. This leads to some redundancy, which remains to insure clarity.

<sup>1</sup> This is an updated and slightly sanitized version of a paper originally prepared for and transmitted to selected Senators and Congresspersons.

<sup>2</sup> The present name of the old KGB is the Federal Security Services. The leopard's spots remain the same, regardless of its new name—at least for a die-hard old communist faction of it. Presently the helm of Russia has been turned over to a new Premier who has an extensive KGB background. However, Putin has chosen to differ from the traditional KGB outlook and seems intent on becoming America's trusted cheap oil partner and supplier, in a bid to help his economy and pump much-needed funds into it. His friendship with George Bush may be one of the turning **points** of this new century He at least has achieved sufficient control over much of the KGB to get on with trying to solve his economic problems and break the old "die-hard communist" mold a **bit** 

### 2002 OVERVIEW AND BACKGROUND

For some time, Russia and several other nations have possessed highly advanced "extended-electromagnetics" *(energetics)* weapons of a very novel kind, using a dramatically extended electrodynamics theory {1}. To comprehend these weapons requires a combination of non-Abelian electrodynamics in at least the 0(3) gauge symmetry {2}, general relativity, Bohm's interpretation of quantum mechanics {3}, and the use of time-domain (scalar) energy, fields, and potentials to directly enter distant 3-spatial points without propagating energy through 3-space. It also requires correcting many of the serious errors in classical electrodynamics. Probably the most elegant and applicable extant model to deal with these phenomena and weapons is Sachs' {4} unification of general relativity and extended electrodynamics, particularly as implemented in O(3) electrodynamics. O(3) allows direct engineering by modified EM means.

Most of these energetics weapons are more advanced than what has previously been known to the U.S. military, intelligence, and scientific communities, although parts of the communities are finally making real progress in understanding such "revolutionary" areas. For example, every major weapons lab on earth seems to have discovered longitudinal EM waves and longitudinal EM wave weapons—the scalar interferometry we have been discussing for so long {5}. A major contributing factor holding back U.S. catch-up is that the flawed foundations of Maxwell's 1865 theory {6} have not been changed by the Western scientific community.

Historically, the scientific community exerts resistance to substantial innovation. Often 40 to 50 years are required to do what can be done with a concerted effort in four years. The Manhattan Project in WW II is a notable example of where the scientific community made a maximum effort and did a difficult job in four years. Also, "skunk works" efforts continue to be utilized for very rapid development when something really advanced is to be done and done quickly.

With the U.S. substantially behind in these "new" strategic superweapons, a new Manhattan Project would appear to be advisable and warranted. There are at least some indications that such may actually be going on at last. We hope the indications are true.

A sobering development that occurred early this year (2002) was China's deployment of both quantum potential (QP) weapons {7} and *negative energy* electromagnetic pulse (EMP) weapons (a type which we originally called the *MindSnapper* to disguise its true nature) {8,9}. The QP weapons are the dominant weapons on Earth today, followed closely by negative energy EMP weapons in second place. We have not been able to ascertain exactly how many nations have the negative energy EMP weapons, but it is at least five at the time of this writing.

The U.S. is still well behind in the use of special "engines" (special curvatures of spacetime and their dynamics, but achieved with higher group symmetry electrodynamics) for directly engineering the mind itself, and for producing *nonmaterial* robot systems made totally of such engines—"causal system robots" which we will mention later. Several of the Western nations do accomplish work in the mind control area, but use a sort of "brute force" method oriented on frequency and frequency changes, etc. where the true active mode is the unsuspected transformations of the U(1) electrodynamics to a higher group symmetry unified field theory electrodynamics, accomplished by the human body tissues and structures themselves.

Western scientists have not realized that all EM energy in 3-space actually comes from the time domain to each point in 3-space and returns from that 3space point back to the time domain.<sup>3</sup> Hence "propagation" of 3-space EM energy is actually the propagation of a "circulation" of EM energy between the time domain and 3-space, involving each 3-space point presently said to be "occupied" by the energy. Unfortunately, Western science is still unaware that no observable exists in time, a priori, since by definition it has no extension in the time dimension at all {10}. Instead, an observable *continually recurs* as a frozen 3-space snapshot of an ongoing dynamic 4-space interaction, due to the continual repetition of the observation process which is the application of a d/dtoperator to the ongoing 4-interaction. Hence, we "see" physical reality (3-space reality) similarly to the way we view a "motion picture" series of successive frozen frames. The major result of this flaw (mistaking a 3-space observable as a 4-spatial cause) in Western science is that Western science still extensively substitutes effect for cause—e.g., in the notion of a separate 3-force acting on a separate 3-mass. No such situation exists in nature, and nothing "moves" or "changes" in 3-space alone. For an entity to exist in time, it requires at least 4space because a time length is required. Nonetheless, the West is making progress. If some of its scientific dogma can be overcome, the younger scientists will break free and readily do the job required for the defense of this nation.

### Mad Scramble of Soviet Science After the End of WWII

During WW II the West produced a great technical breakthrough and obtained the atom bomb as a decisive new weapon. While speeding up his own atomic

III I C D E LANCE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Specifically, energy comes from the time domain to the negative 3-charge, thence to the positive 3-charge, thence back to the time domain in a 4-circulation of EM energy. With extra energy *appearing* and present at the negative charge due to entering 3-space there, and with less energy present at the positive charge due to the energy *leaving* 3-space there, there is a delta in energy density (pressure) across a dipolarity, oriented from negative to positive. That is the exact basis of the T. T. Brown unilateral thrust force, and the force used in the "lifters" experiments today. To calculate the **force, the** long-unaccounted Heaviside energy flow component must also be accounted— not just the weak Poynting flow component.

weapons program<sup>4</sup> as a result, Stalin also ordered his own Academy of Sciences to quickly derive the next great new technical breakthrough, and he held the top scientific leaders themselves personally accountable to him, to see that it was done at all speed (Figure 1).



"The destiny of communism has been frustrated by the U S development of the atomic bomb That is not the last great technical breakthrough The next one WILL be Soviet! You will provide me with that great new technical breakthrough at all speed, or I will have your heads Do I make myself dear, comrades?"

Figure 1 Stalin's dictum removed any resistance from his scientific community.

Simply put, Stalin placed the heads of the Soviet scientific leaders on the chopping block, since he was an absolute dictator and often killed or imprisoned those who opposed his instructions. To survive, the leaders of the Soviet Academy had to demand the utmost of their subordinates, because they themselves had to report their progress or lack of it to a dictator who would and did take swift action if they did not produce results. Thus, Stalin simply bypassed the usual scientific posturing and protracted delay so typical of our Western scientific bureaucracies.<sup>5</sup> If the Directors of the Russian scientific

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> At the Potsdam conference, after Truman informed him the U.S. had just exploded a great new explosive weapon, Stalin secretly called the head of his nuclear weapons program and ordered him to accelerate the Soviet nuclear weapons program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> As a simple example, the U.S. National Academy of Sciences, National Research Council, National Academy of Engineering, and the National Science Foundation—and all the electrical engineering departments at all the universities in the U.S.—have not yet recognized that all EM circuits and systems are in fact powered by EM energy extracted directly from the seething local vacuum by the source charges and dipoles in the circuit or system, and particularly by the broken symmetry of the source dipole in the generator or other primary power source. They also have not yet solved the more than a century-old source charge problem, but continue to support engineering models assuming that the charge *freely creates* real EM energy out of nothing at all, in total violation of the conservation of energy law, and pours that created energy out, freely and continuously, to establish its associated fields and potentials and their energy reaching across the universe. The agencies thus unwittingly advocate perpetual motion machines on a scale unparalleled in history. They continue to support an electrical engineering model and a classical

community dragged their feet and did not push his desired program to the limit, their heads would roll—and some did.

As a result of Stalin's forceful intervention, the entire Soviet scientific community was galvanized into a most intensive review of all of physics. The scientists desperately sought to quickly uncover potential breakthrough areas that could be developed into the great leap forward that Stalin demanded. They had to have progress, and they had to have it rapidly.

### One Institute Had 2,000 PhDs and a Full Support Staff

Large review institutions were quickly set up, staffed with the best Soviet scientists and support translators and teams. One such search institute involved some 2,000 Ph.Ds along with their support staffs. Soviet ships brought in shiploads of copies of all the scientific journals of the West—from the beginning—, and they were reviewed paper-by-paper, page-by-page. Anything novel and implying new scientific possibilities, or anything that had not been adequately followed up, was laid aside in a "select" pile for further review and decision by the best Soviet theoreticians available {11}.

One gets a new physics by discovering shortcomings and flaws in the old one. This intensive Russian search almost immediately uncovered the deep flaws in classical electrodynamics—flaws that have been propagated throughout most other branches of science. Classical electrodynamics (and electrical engineering) is particularly beset by hoary flawed foundations problems, dating from at least 1865. As an example, the equations did and still do assume a material ether, and they have since the beginning! Not a single equation was changed when the

electrodynamics model which do not even model the active vacuum and its exchange with every charge, much less a broken symmetry in that exchange. So none of those agencies even knows what powers an electrical circuit, 45 years after the proof of broken symmetry was accomplished by Wu and her colleagues in 1957, and the Nobel Prize was then quickly awarded to Lee and Yang the very same year (1957) for predicting that broken symmetry revolution. In the modern view a charge is a dipolarity, when its vacuum interaction is considered. As a dipolarity, every charge exhibits the proven asymmetry of opposite charges, in its interaction with the active vacuum. The charge thus extracts and outpours real observable EM energy from the vacuum. freely and continuously, and it exhibits COP = oo. Those agencies—along with nearly all the rest of the U.S. scientific community-still naively assume that a COP>1.0 EM system (i) is impossible, (ii) is against the laws of nature, and (iii) is a forbidden perpetual motion machine. In nearly half a century since the discovery of the broken symmetry of opposite charges, those agencies have yet to apply that finding to electrical engineering and engineering curricula. Frankly, since they have dragged their collective feet for nearly a half century on extracting EM energy from the vacuum, what is needed is a Stalin to put his iron boot firmly to their posteriors and call their attention to it in language they cannot ignore. The pollution of the planetfor energy purposes and the imminent oil and energy wars that will ravish the earth are directly due (i) to this inexplicable dogma upheld by the scientific community and (ii) to the community's continued falsehoods equating EM COP>1.0 to perpetual motion machines. The continuing failure to incorporate the active vactuum exchange—and its broken symmetry—into electrical engineering and classical electromagetics also poses an unacceptable threat to the continued survival of this nation.

#### IIH DE LANCE

Michelson-Morley experiments in the 1880s destroyed the material ether itself. The classical EM model also assumes a flat local spacetime (falsified by general relativity since 1915) and an inert vacuum (falsified in particle physics for several decades). It still assumes the same EM field in mass-free space as exists in mass—a non sequitur of major impact. Just to make the Maxwell-Heaviside equations easier to solve and avoid numerical methods, the *totally arbitrary* Lorentz symmetrical regauging<sup>6</sup> discards all EM systems far from equilibrium with their active vacuum environment. In fact, there is no "active vacuum environment" in the model, much less a broken symmetry in that exchange. Yet that very broken symmetry is exhibited by every charge and dipole  $\{12\}$ , and thus by every EM circuit and system. That asymmetry is involved in the continuously increasing giant negentropy poured out by every charge in the universe, thereby generating all EM fields and potentials and their energy. eventually reaching even across the universe. *and with perfect macroscopic* order and time duration as long as one wishes. Indeed, all electrodynamics is in total violation of the second law of thermodynamics, to any *macroscopic* size level and time duration desired <sup>7</sup>

The terribly flawed electrodynamics model was completely overhauled by the Russian scientists *very* quickly, and the work was accomplished by some of the best nonlinear scientists in the world. Already present at the time were many things available to assist in dramatically extending {13} the hoary 1865 Maxwellian electrodynamics {6}. Gauge field theory was available since the turn of the 20th century, and the top theoreticians could readily see that something more than Abelian electrodynamics was firmly required in particle physics. The Yang-Mills {14} theory met that need in 1954 by originating non-Abelian gauge theory.

### Situation in the Early 1950s

By 1950, Stalin's scientists had the beginnings of what they dubbed "energetics" {15,16}, which we would dub an "engineerable unified field theory" {17,18,19}. Longitudinal EM waves were primary {20,5} in that more

<sup>6</sup> Actually a version of this symmetrical regauging was first performed by Ludwig Valentin Lorenz, "Ueberr die Identitat der Schwingungen des Lichts mit den elektrischen Stromen," *Ann. Phys. Chem.*, Vol. 131, 1867, p. 243-263—only two years after Maxwell published his seminal theory in 1865. The paper is also published in English, as Ludwig Valentin Lorenz, "On the identity of the vibrations of light with electrical currents," *Phil. Mag.*, Ser. 4, Vol. 34, 1867, p. 287-301. Unfortunately not much attention was paid to Lorenz's effort, since he independently derived electrodynamics. Decades later, when H. A. Lorentz also published symmetrical regauging of the Maxwell-Heaviside equations, he was given credit for it with no further mention of Lorenz. A proper historical summary of this has been given by J. D. Jackson and L. B. Okun, "Historical roots of gauge invariance," *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, Vol. 73, July 2001, p. 663-680. This is an excellent coverage of the history of who actually did what and when, and who got credit for it. <sup>7</sup> This dramatically extends the size regions (microscopic through colloidal) and the time durations (momentary to two seconds) where the second law is known and proven not to necessarily apply.

fundamental approach. By the mid 1950s, one can pick out of the open literature {21} increasing incidences of prototype Russian energetics weapon testing around the world. In 1960, Khrushchev {22} spoke obliquely of these "fantastic new weapons" that were "just within the portfolio of the Soviet scientists," so to speak. Commercial aircraft sightings (Figure 2) and the reports of their captains and crews are also a particularly significant source of sightings of Russian energetics weapons tests, as are sightings by ships' crews (Figure 3) and ground observers (Figure 4).



Figure 2 Typical shield test, northern route to Japan, seen by passing airliner.

#### IIR DE LANCE



Figure 3 Giant missile shield test seen by passing ship's crew.



Figure 4 Nick Downie's sighting from the ground of distant Soviet missile shield tests.

#### IIH DE LANCE

## 1963 Deployment and Immediate Use of Scalar Interferometers

The first huge scalar potential interferometers {23,24} of strategic range and power (Figure 5) were deployed by the Soviets in 1963, and one was used to kill the U.S.S. Thresher nuclear attack submarine (Figure 6), leaving clearly recognizable signatures {25}.

Since 1963, the Russians have had the equivalent of more than seven additional Manhattan Projects (using the Russian 5-year program instead of the 4-year Manhattan Project), back-to-back, in development of energetics weaponry. The energetics weapons have never been given to the regular Russian forces. Instead, all research, production, siting, manning, and employment are by the KGB and still under ruthless KGB control by die-hard communist factions {26}.



Figure 5 Scalar (longitudinal EM wave) interferometer.

FEK DELANCE



Figure 6 Kill of the U.S.S. Thresher. With her controls jammed, the hull of the doomed submarine implodes when she reaches crush depth

## An Example of Russian Technology Astonishing Western Scientists

Some years ago, coordinating with a Western but non-US aerospace firm, I furnished the firm with the names and addresses of some Russian scientists in Moscow, since it was clear from their internet site that the scientists were on the fringes of the KGB energetics weapons program. An excellent European engineer fluent in Russian was sent in, several times. Several unusual things were demonstrated to him, including (i) transmitting enormous energy down a very thin wire, and (ii) cold molding, or turning metal into a liquid at room temperature, pouring it into a mold, and then letting it sit and harden. All without heating.

The engineer also closely questioned the Russian scientists about Russian . energetics weaponry, a subject the scientists were most reluctant to discuss. Finally they admitted the energetics weapons existed, and they actually obtained a meeting between the engineer and the KGB General who had directed the Soviet energetics weapon program for more than 20 years. In the meeting, the General coldly admitted the weapons, stated that "Of course you are not going to be allowed to see *those!*" and confirmed that somehow the Russians obtained everything the present author writes, as soon as he writes it {27}.

The engineer then brought the Russian scientists to his aerospace firm in that Western nation, where the scientists demonstrated cold molding to assembled scientists and some U.S. personnel. I forwarded a written explanation to the Western scientists of how the cold molding was performed technically. Later, on calling the engineer again, I discovered that the foreign authorities of that country had suddenly classified everything over there, and the engineer could no

longer even talk to me without filing a Foreign Intelligence Contact Report. My own part in all this was completely open-source, pro bono, and I had already written of it openly and publicly.

# Softening of Metal at a Distance Was One Effect Used Against the Challenger

At any rate, earlier I had openly advanced (and printed) the same mechanism, since it was the metal softening mechanism used by the KGB to kill the U.S. Challenger spacecraft in 1986. Publicly I had been resoundingly called a lunatic for advancing such a "preposterous" thesis. Nonetheless, metal softening by a distant LWI (longitudinal wave interferometer) was definitely utilized as part of the kill of the Challenger, as a close colleague here in the U.S. proved *experimentally*, detecting and demonstrating that metal-softening Russian signal prior to the kill of the Challenger. He amplified the signal and demonstrated on the bench its nearly instant softening of nails, rendering the nails momentarily as limp as wet noodles (Figure 7). Nails from the same box, not exposed to the signal, remained hard and could be hammered into a board. Not so the nails from the box that were exposed to the amplified Soviet signal! Those nails folded up like a wet noodle when tapped with a hammer, and could not be driven into a board.

Working unpaid with the foreign scientists, we had in fact obtained the "smoking gun" proving that this cold molding capability rigorously existed in the KGB inventory. Further, it had existed so long that the KGB had essentially *declassified* it so that the civilian Russian scientists seeking employment funds from the West could utilize it.



Figure 7 Proof of metal-softening signal: Golden softens nails with amplified Woodpecker signal.

### **Energetics: Three Branches and a Strategic Deception Plan**

The *energetics* weapons use exotic polarizations of EM waves, quantum potentials, and the "infolded" LW electrodynamics (both scalar and longitudinal photons) inside and comprising every "ordinary" transverse EM field and wave. The KGB energetic weapons are categorized (Figure 8) according to what they are targeted against:

- (1) against inert matter, fields, and potentials etc., that branch of weapons is called by the same name, *energetics* weapons.
- (2) Against living tissue, bodies, cells, biofields, biopotentials, etc., they are known as *bioenergetic* weapons. Disease-induction electrodynamics such as used to irradiate the U.S. Embassy in Moscow are examples of bioenergetic weapons.
- (3) Against the mind, thought, memory, behavior, and the mind-body coupling mechanism, they are known as *psychoenergetic* weapons. Particularly in the latter mode, these weapons also use time-polarized (scalar) EM waves and time-polarized (scalar) photons as well {28}.



Figure 8 Three branches of Russian energetics weapons.

The KGB also implemented an elaborate and continuing deception plan, as is standard military practice for any great strategic attack plan. The KGB deception plan has been highly successful {29} in keeping the United States convinced that these weapons do not exist, and convinced that the standard strategic nuclear weapons possessed by the West are "leading" and "superior."

## Strategic Attacks Scheduled and Why We Were Not Destroyed

Indeed, the West's nuclear weapons are inferior to Russian energetics weapons, particularly to the quantum potential weapons (Figure 9) deployed at the end of 1989 and to the newer "causal system" weapons deployed since the first of 1999, where *functional robot systems* (Figure 10) are made of nonmaterial spacetime curvatures and their dynamics only! In the event of a full strategic Russian energetics strike, an opening strike with quantum potential weapons {30} will dud all nuclear weapons on earth, all nuclear power systems, and all nuclear propulsion systems in about 10 minutes. This takes care of most of the U.S. strategic armament, *within the first 10 minutes*. The publicized strategic weapons of this nation have in my opinion been almost defenseless now for at least a full decade {31,32}, but I also believe that situation may be rapidly changing for the better.

A friendly little foreign nation *does* have such weapons including QP weapons that operate in multiply connected spacetime (MCS). That little nation has been

responsible for our continued survival and has continued to deter the planned KGB strategic energetics strikes upon the West. There are indications (though still not certain) that at least one—and possibly two—other friendly Western nation also possesses such weapons.



Figure 9 Quantum potential instantly attacking widely separated targets.



Figure 10 Causal system robots (CSRs). These are sets of ST curvature engines, with functions organized into a single complex weapon system with communication, propagation, weapons effects, and command and control functions incorporated. When the CSR interacts with mass, the mass performs those system functions. Twice in 1997 alone we were within days of the scheduled total strategic destruction of the U.S. by die-hard KGB energetic weapons, with all-out strategic attacks actually scheduled in each case. The first attack was scheduled in latter February but was quickly countered. The attack was immediately rescheduled for May 1. The U.S. intelligence and scientific communities were apparently unaware of what was happening, and still do not believe it. However, as this author previously informed appropriate government agencies a few days prior to the attack scheduled for May 1, 1997, U.S. intelligence agencies certainly intercepted my urgent personal fax directly to the prime minister of the friendly little nation, urgently requesting that the "sane" command and control of the countering MCS/QP weapons be changed to "insane" control and spelling out the compelling reason why it was necessary.

In the insane weapons control mode, the computer periodically (say, every two hours) initiates launch sequence for the weapon, automatically. If any operating personnel remain alive on site, there is a designated short period in the sequence where the onsite personnel can countermand the order and abort the launch. If (he order is not countermanded, the launch is not aborted and the "doomsday" weapon automatically fires. In that case, KGB military power and most of Russia would disappear from the face of the earth.

This was necessary to nullify the impending strikes of MindSnapper negative energy EMP weapons {33} on those critical friendly QP weapon sites to instantly kill all personnel on site. Strike by the MindSnapper instantly kills every living thing in the area, and a protracted contamination remains whereby the struck areas emit longitudinal EM waves. If one attempts to insert new crews to resume operation of the weapons, the crewmen sicken and then die in the entry attempt. First, increasingly severe interference between mind and body control occurs. Then the individuals waver, lose consciousness, go into seizures, and their minds gradually de-couple from their bodies and they die. Fortunately, alter my fax message the C3 system was changed to the insane mode, and the Russians were notified, just in the nick of time {34}. To prevent their own destruction by the certain insane counterstrike, the KGB aborted the looming strategic strikes.

Ironically, at about the very time that the KGB strategic armada was standing down, Secretary of Defense Cohen {35} was making the following statement in Georgia:

"Others are engaging even in an eco-type of terrorism whereby they can alter the climate, set offearthquakes, volcanoes remotely through the use of electromagnetic waves...So there are plenty of ingenious minds out there that are at workfinding ways in which they can wreak terror upon other nations...It's real, and that's the reason why we have to intensify our efforts."

#### IIR DE LANCE

Almost certainly Secretary Cohen had no knowledge that, so to speak, a great Sword of Damocles hanging over his head was being removed by a friendly little foreign nation at that very moment, as he uttered those words apparently referring to the older longitudinal EM wave interferometer weapons. I suspect that Dr. Cohen is to this day still unaware of the incidents that were ongoing at the time of his poignant statement.

### Attempts to Alert the Nation

We alerted the President and the National Security Council as early as 1984 (Figure 54). In 1998 we also furnished selected Senators, Congresspersons, and certain high-level U.S. government agencies with color copies of a 200-page briefing and expose {36} of—among other things—these weapons, their testing, and their clandestine use against the U.S. since 1963. Because of the nearly 50 years of demonstrated induction of diseases {37, 38} (Figure 11) in personnel in the U.S. Embassy in Moscow (e.g., responsible for the deaths of three U.S. Ambassadors), we also included part of the briefing on the Priore work {39} (Figure 12) showing the remarkable cellular changes (time-reversal of diseased states back to a previous earlier healthy condition) that can be and had been experimentally induced by energetics under rigorous scientific controls.



Figure 11 Microwave radiation of U.S. Embassy in Moscow.

We proposed to the DoD a very rapid, high priority development program to develop portable suitcase-sized computer-controlled treatment devices (Figure 13) capable of saving a majority of mass casualties—e.g., from a professional large anthrax attack on a major population center.







Figure 13 Portable unit for rapid treatment of mass casualties.

### The Responses

The responses—or more exactly the near total lack thereof—by various U.S. government agencies were enlightening. E.g., the National Institutes of Health (NIH) never let the package out of its Policy (i.e., *political spin control*) section. It did not check a single scientific reference on a proven method documented in the hard French scientific literature for reversing terminal cancer, infectious diseases, etc. Not a single scientist called me to discuss such a proven, revolutionary effect. Instead, the NIH Policy section simply shipped the package over to the DOD as "their problem, not ours." That was because the package also explained how the Gulf War Disease was induced, including how semen can cause infection of the wife, and how the structured body biopotential of the sickened veteran can induce similar structuring of the biopotentials of his children by proximity, thus inducing various aspects of the disease.

# Effective Survival Treatment of Mass Casualties Could Be Developed

Meanwhile, we had uncovered a way to dramatically speed up the Priore healing process, and use only normal transverse EM radiations for ready adaptation of existing equipment, while still forcing the same time-reversal of diseased and damaged cells back to normal. Just much faster. This meant that very small, suitcase-sized treatment units (Figure 13) could now be developed in a reasonable time—e.g., in two to three years, given a high priority, intense effort, adequate funding, and a carefully chosen scientific team.

So, we proposed a crash development by DOD of a small, suitcase-size portable device for quick, mass treatment of mass U.S. casualties following terrorist attacks on our cities using weapons of mass destruction. Eventually an innocuous reply (forced by my congressman) simply stated "it was not supported by the literature." In the package, of course, I had *specifically cited* the numerous scientific papers in the French scientific literature reporting and proving the experimental results. I had also worked 14 years to decipher the mechanism actually performing the revolutionary healing accomplished in rigorous animal testing by the Priore team. Eleven years after suppression of the Priore effort, the University of Bordeaux, which had been pressured into rejecting Priore's doctoral thesis, did approve and publish a doctoral thesis by Perisse on the work {40}.

The National Science Foundation (NSF) did not reply at all. Yet at the time the official strategic threat to the United States listed WMD attack on our cities and great population centers as the greatest threat of all (Figure 14). Today, as everyone knows we are in a war after the terrorist attack on the twin towers in New York and on the Pentagon on September 11, 2001. The U.S. government clearly recognizes that it is not a matter of if additional attacks on the U.S. cities and populace will occur, but *when*. The terrorists are also known to have already

infiltrated weapons of mass destruction such as biological warfare weapons (anthrax, smallpox, bubonic plague, etc.) Nonetheless, apparently the NSF simply did not believe a novel but *rigorously demonstrated-in-the-1960s* unorthodox process that could potentially save most of those millions of Americans who otherwise will surely die—and who *are* going to die in the first major WMD strike on our population centers.



Figure 14 The mass destruction weapons threat to our populace.

The entire scientific method is based on assigning priority to experimental truth rather than dogmatic belief. If experiments refute the theory, the theory must be changed and the experimental results accepted. Else one is not following scientific method. Apparently the National Science Foundation does not follow scientific method, nor does it seem interested in doing so. Neither do the National Institutes of Health. The decisive results of some 2,000 rigorous animal experiments reported in the refereed scientific literature in leading French journals, by multiple established French scientists, were simply ignored because the results are contrary to present dogma. Meanwhile, four years have been lost. During that four years, the portable units could have already been developed, mass produced, and made available to treat and save millions of coming U.S. civilian casualties. Apparently the lives of those Americans are not as important as maintaining the present medical dogma. When those millions do die-and they will-we shall most certainly remind those agencies of the caliber of their dedication to scientific method and of their service to their fellow Americans. In my personal view, ignoring a chance to save so many Americans is treason of a very special kind.

#### FER I) I LANCE

### The Official Silence Was Deafening

Not a single scientist in any of those and o**ther** organizations seems to have taken the package seriously. Not one called me to discuss it, or apparently studied the references, etc. No one asked for a personal briefing. No one was interested in the actual photo of the strike of a Russian EM missile from a scalar interferometer, offset from a U.S. night shuttle launch (Figure 15) from Cape Canaveral in latter November 1985, or the photo of the actual registration point ball of light high in the air (Figure 16) over that same shuttle launch {41}. The same weapon then killed the Arrow DC-8 at Gander, Newfoundland about two weeks later (Figure 17). An eyewitness (or more than one) actually observed the streak of light from the sky that struck the Arrow DC-8 in the right fuselage ahead of the engines {42,43}, after the thrust of the engines were reduced during take-off by use of a negative energy (cooling) interferometer. A similar ball of light associated with the kill of a Titan missile fired from Vandenberg AFB in early 1986 {44} and printed in *Aviation Week & Space Technology* magazine, was also apparently of no concern.



Figure 15 Soviet EM missile strike offset from U.S. shuttle launch at Cape Canaveral on 26 Nov. 1985. This is the smoking gun.

These remarks are intended to show the lack of understanding that has existed in our governmental, scientific, and intelligence communities of what energetics is and of the great energetics superweapons that have been developed. With the present rapidly growing interest in longitudinal EM waves, however, we suspect that such lack of understanding is now no longer the case. We certainly hope that is true, and we are



Figure 17 Kill of the Arrow DC-8 at Gander, Newfoundland Dec. 12,1985.

much encouraged that at least one—and possibly two—friendly Western nations now possess quantum potential weapons.

# The Long Dry Spell in Correcting Electrodynamics May Be Slowly Ending

In over 20 years of unrelenting effort, until 1999 we were unable to get any significant Western scientists of real "horsepower" (e.g., in non-Abelian electrodynamics, foundations errors in electrodynamics, advanced gauge field theory, general relativity, etc.) to meticulously examine conventional U(1) electrodynamics and its glaring errors, and to look at weapons implications of higher group symmetry electrodynamics.

Beginning about three years ago, however, a noted scientist, Dr. Myron Evans {45,2}, along with other theoretical scientists of the Alpha Institute's Institute of Advanced Study (AIAS), have been extending electrodynamics by developing the 0(3) electrodynamics. They also have deeply examined the Whittaker work of 1903 and 1904 on which the early part of the Russian energetics weapons are based {24}.

The AIAS analyses, and subsequent papers by Dr. Evans and Alex Labounsky as well as by the entire AIAS group, have clearly established the primary importance of time-like precursors of EM fields, operating in massfree spacetime where fields E and B cannot exist. These time-like precursors *create* all the rest of the conventional electrodynamic entities {46}. This is a dramatic extension to electrodynamics and physics across the board. More than 100 papers have been produced to date, with more than thirty published in journals such as *Foundations ofPhysics*, and many of the others are either accepted or still in the referee process with various journals. Some 60 of the papers were published as a single special edition of the *Journal ofNew Energy* (JNE) in latter 1999, and a second edition of *Modern Nonlinear Optics*, Wiley, 2001 has been published with many important papers.

However, the problem is that the scientific community, which is strongly committed to "business as usual", has funded none of this work. The conventional lead agencies of the community are still in the "ostrich position", with their heads buried very firmly in the sand with respect to the terrible damage they continue to enforce on this nation by their continued perpetuation of an old, long-archaic, inadequate electrodynamics and electrical engineering.

### Engineerable Unified Field Theory Is Now Clearly Appearing

The rapidly emerging AIAS extension of electrodynamics has "met in the middle" with Sachs' {4} revolutionary generalization of general relativity and electrodynamics. For the first time, an <u>engineerable</u> unified field theory— employing 0(3) electrodynamic means—is now being produced. The AIAS work in 0(3) electrodynamics was shown to be an important subset of Sachs' approach. It also now provides the full, rigorous theoretical foundation and model for the Priore mechanisms and results.

We also comment most strongly that the important SU(2)xSU(2) electrodynamics as developed by Barrett (47) leads to essentially the same conclusions, since Barrett's electrodynamics is homomorphic with 0(3) electrodynamics. Barrett, of course, is one of the pioneers of ultrawideband radar—another scientific area that was fiercely opposed and suppressed by the orthodox U.S. establishment for some time. Ironically, today those very scientists who were so dogmatic in their vociferous condemnation of UWB radar, have assumed the mantle of "experts in the UWB field", sometimes even taking credit for having "advanced it" in the first place.

### Examples of Some Major Non Sequiturs in Conventional Electrodynamics

In every textbook and millions of technical papers in the West, electrodynamicists routinely calculate the "magnitude of the scalar potential". Actually, not a single one—including Maxwell—calculated or calculates the magnitude of the potential itself. Instead, they universally calculate the reaction cross section of the potential at a point occupied by an assumed intercepting/collecting unit point *static* charge {48}. At best that is a representation of the *intensity* of the field at each point. The reaction cross section of the potential with a fixed unit point static charge is indeed a scalar value. The "scalar" potential itself, on the other hand, is not its own reaction cross-section at each point of itself, and it is not a scalar entity at all! Instead, it is a harmonic bundle of bidirectional EM longitudinal phase conjugate wavepairs, as shown by E. T. Whittaker in 1903 {49}. It is and always has been a multi-vectorial, multiwave entity. By slightly reinterpreting Whittaker's work to agree with quantum field theory, the scalar potential is also a circulation of EM energy from the time domain to 3-space and back to the time domain, at every point in space that is occupied by the potential.

Further, the "field" notion is utilized in two self-contradictory manners. On the one hand, it is assumed in the massless reaches of space, and on the other hand it is assumed in mass, *which is the only case in which a force field is properly defined.*<sup>8</sup> The so-called "electromagnetic field" existing in empty space is not an EM force field at all, but a curvature or curvatures of spacetime with assorted ilynamics. Spacetime is after all active, and being active means curvatures and ilynamics. As rigorously shown by the AIAS theoreticians, what exists in *spacetime*—before the force-fields appear on reacting charged mass—are time-like and longitudinal scalar potentials and fluxes. These "pre-EM field" entities in fact interact with mass to produce all the force fields (the electromagnetic fields). Mass is a *component* of force; simply by F == dp/dt, which is expanded

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Since Maxwell and **the** original pioneers believed in a material ether filling all space, to them **there** was not a single point anywhere in the universe that was devoid of mass. Hence to them there was only one kind of field: **the** kind that exists in mass.

into F = d(mv)/dt, which is ma + v(dm/dt). Note that both terms have mass as a component. Hence there is no force or forcefield when mass is absent. Present mechanics is seriously wrong (and has been wrong for hundreds of years) in assuming a separate massless force acting upon a separate mass.

Jackson, one of the ablest classical electrodynamicists of our day, adroitly states how electrodynamicists skirt that issue. Quoting, p. 249 of his *Classical Electrodynamics*, second edition: "Most classical electrodynamicists continue to adhere to the notion that the EMforce field exists as such in the vacuum, but do admit that physically measurable quantities such asforce somehow involve the product of charge and field."

Our comment is that one does not get an observable until after the interaction of a cause with a previous effect, to provide a change (a new effect). The 4-cause itself—in this case the field that actually exists in the vacuum—is never observed nor is it observable. Its *effect* (force with an affected observable mass as a component of it) is observed. The field in space and the field in matter thus do not even have the same fundamental units, but differ by a factor of m. In electrodynamics the m is avoided by "defining" the field as force per unit coulomb of "charge" (without saying or accounting "charged mass").

### Wide Confusion of Cause and Effect

Present electrodynamics (and even the hoary old mechanics, as pointed out) has thoroughly confused the causal (4-space) side of the observation process with the effects (3-space) side—observation yields 3-spatial entities, not 4-spatial. Indeed, as is well known, *time is not observable, even in theory*. That is really because observation is a d/dt process applied by the 3-space intermediary (e.g., mass) being acted upon by the causal (4-space) entity in spacetime, to produce a change in that intermediary (3-spatial) that results (is observed). A priori, the output of the observation process does not even exist in time, since its fundamental units are LLL and not LLLT. The observation process is thus d/dt(LLLT) => LLL.

Further, electrodynamics omits the fact that, not only does the causal entity act upon the intermediary to produce the *effect* (changes to the intermediary), but *those changes (effects) also act back (in reverse) through the intermediary to produce changes in the causal entity itself.* This mutual interaction between cause and effect (but never stressed in exactly that manner) is well known in GR, where the curvature of spacetime acts upon mass-energy to change it, and the resulting change in mass-energy also acts back upon spacetime to curve it. The omission of the latter "back reaction" in EM theory by Maxwell resulted in omitting half the energy, half the wave, and half the causal entity in spacetime, as well as half the effect. The missing half of the effect appears as the Newtonian third law reaction, which in electrodynamics is just mystically "assumed" to be an effect without a cause. The vast importance of restoring this missing "back action of effect upon cause" is because it can be deliberately utilized to directly engineer the causal (4-space) state itself, producing nonmaterial "engines" and unobservable functioning robot systems comprised entirely of curvatures of spacetime and their dynamics. Such "causal system robots" (CSRs) can be designed and engineered to then perform almost any desired action upon normal mass systems they encounter. The robots also can easily penetrate vast depths of mass, which is mostly empty space filled with potentials, fields and waves—all of which are just bundles of longitudinal EM waves and their dynamics. "Mass" is actually a vast superhighway through which such CSRs can easily move at the speed of light {50}.

## CSRs: Engineering the Unobserved Causal Side To Create Functional Systems

Understanding early on the mutual interaction between cause and effect that existed in their energetics, the Russians were able to engineer this totally new kind of system: the <u>causal system robot</u> or CSR (Figure 10). With sufficient theoretical development, one can "work backwards" by adroitly re-engineering the effect to obtain a desired causal system (spacetime curvature set along with its impressed dynamics; (Figure 18) corresponding to some physical system and its changes one desires to engender. One thereby directly creates a deterministic set of spacetime curvatures and impressed dynamics, which we call an "engine" (Figure 18). This <u>ST curvature engine</u> system can then function as a completely separate system {51} (Figure 10). One can communicate with it via longitudinal EM waves, control it, etc. By building in scalar interferometry functions, the **CSR** can be given "weapons" capabilities, etc.

- All levels of energy structures and all levels of time structures mold spacetime geometry.
- The "pattern" is called a *template* for a vacuum engine (spacetime curvature engine).
- Spatial and temporal structurings of the engine act upon mass at all levels.
- This produces a template of forces, for precise translations and stresses within the mass at all levels. The forces exist in both time and 3-space.



Figure 18 The principle of general relativity extended to include the concept of the vacuum engine.
In theory such a CSR can be assembled to perform any desired function or complex of functions upon matter, fields, potentials, etc. that is desired. In short, one can build real, functioning "infolded" (subspace) robot weapon systems using this "backward engineering of spacetime itself process. The huge underground facilities (hundreds) that the Russians continued to build after the collapse of the Soviet economy and the fall of the Soviet Union, apparently contained the full CSR development and control facilities as well as the operational systems employed for this totally new kind of weapon system.

A great engineering of the future lies in engineering CSRs, which already constitute a great leap forward past the material nanobot technology being pursued in the West.

# Making the First CSR is Extremely Difficult; Making a Million Copies Is Easy

The development of a specific CSR with a specific set of functions is akin to developing a highly complex software system of major proportions (several tens of millions of lines of code). The job is extremely difficult, and tortuous "debugging" is required for a lengthy period. Once a single CSR is completed and debugged, however, the production of thousands or even many millions of copies is then a trivial task.

The CSR may be visualized as a sort of vast complex of longitudinal EM waves (recall, we are speaking of ST curvatures, not the conventional EM waves thought to operate on a flat spacetime. *All* EM waves operate in a curved spacetime *a priori*, as clearly shown by Sachs). It turns out that all matter is mostly empty space, filled with potentials and fields. Space itself, considering its energetics, may be taken as a giant scalar potential. All those potentials and fields and waves are in fact nothing but sets of longitudinal EM waves and dynamics. In short, they are vast superhighways for the travel of CSRs and the propagation of longitudinal EM waves.

A CSR can be embedded *within* any kind of EM potential, wave, or field. So to replicate one, one embeds it in a magnetic signal and records that signal on a diskette or other media. Then one makes millions of copies of the diskette, for perhaps 10 cents or less each. Or do it en masse, by first completing a CD-ROM with a hundred or two hundred CSRs embedded in its signals (Figure 19). Then simply reproduce the CD-ROM. Every reproduction has another hundred or two exact duplicates of those CSRs, made for almost no cost at all. With communications built into the CSRs, the command and control facilities take charge of them, give them individual numbers or designations, and a robot armada emerges with most unusual capabilities indeed.

The puzzling underground facilities in Russia (which our fellows apparently never deciphered and which remained a mystery) apparently contained the scientific teams, the research and development facilities, the production

FEft E LANCE

facilities, and the command and control facilities for the new vast CSR weapon complex. It was to see its first great employment at the end of 1999.



Figure 19 Mass reproduction of a CSR is simple and inexpensive. The CSR resides in, or propagates inside, any EM signal, potential, or field.

# In 1999 The KGB Deployed Massive Numbers of CSRs for a Strategic Attack

In latter 1999 the KGB began massively deploying these CSRs of various types throughout the Western world, particularly including the United States. They simply sent the CSRs back "inside" the potentials and fields and waves being emitted from radio stations, TV stations, power lines, satellites, communications systems, inside matter, etc. These CSRs were deployed and infiltrated in major command posts and installations throughout the U.S. and its allies. True to form, the KGB even "stimulated" some major computer systems in critical U.S. government facilities by having the robots "surface" some effects on the Computers, right through the firewall programs (whose EM signals and operations indeed provided nice superhighways for the robots). Our fellows detected the interference as a "sophisticated computer hacking attack" (puzzlingly from the Russian Academy of Science), and then the robots "submerged" again after deliberately performing actions to produce obvious changes and guarantee the U.S. detection of those changes. The purpose of this "stimulus and probe" was to see if the U.S. was aware of CSRs and CSR technology. We clearly showed we were not, and we still are not aware of them. Further, the entire government apparatus—including all our vaunted national

laboratories—knows absolutely nothing at all about CSRs, and none of the laboratories believe it. That is the same posture they've been in with respect to energetics weapons for a half-century. Apparently they will be in that same posture for another half century, left to their own devices.

However, I was not allowed to remain a casual onlooker for this new CSR armada! The KGB also planned to use me as a stimulus to ping the government yet another way, and then assess the government's response.

Here in Huntsville, suddenly I was personally struck by such a CSR right from my computer monitor, with the attack riding through the light from the monitor to my eyes and retinas and right into the brain and nervous system (Figure 20). This was the type of CSR that can lurk in any potential or field inside a computer, and then strike and kill the operator looking at the screen. The CSR took over control of the machine, split the screen so that only one-inch horizontal strips were luminous—one at the top and the other at the bottom of the screen with the middle dark. These two separated horizontal strips allowed scalar interferometry via the inner LWs comprising the light from the two strips. The LWI signals crossed in my vision center, where suddenly ordinary EM signals and waves were produced by the scalar interferometry occurring there.

> Stimulating apparently the only analyst capable of recognizing a CSR attack and connecting it with the scheduled giant strategic CSR attack.

KGB General commanding the energetics weapon previously confirmed that what this analyst writes on his computer is received as soon as he writes it. Apparently accomplished by Tempest techniques or directly by energetics.



Figure 20 Present author struck by CSR in latter 1999 as a deliberate nonfatal stimulus.

I saw rapid blinding flashes like a hundred flashbulbs exploding at once right in my face. However, the signals representing those "flashes" were being created right there in my vision center. An external camera would have recorded only the weirdly separated screen display. It *would not* have shown the brilliant flashes of light I was seeing, unless it was set up stereoscopically. The strike was deliberately sustained for only about 10 seconds so as to be severe but nonlethal; about 30 seconds would be totally lethal. Violent fibrillation of the heart also resulted explosively, and I was instantly hypnogogic and seriously weakened by

sudden hypoxia from near total lack of blood pumping (because of the fibrillation). The purpose was apparently to strike the only analyst in the U.S. who would recognize what the nature of the attack was, stimulate him, watch him try to notify the government, and then observe the government's reaction. It look four days to recover from the strike. But I knew immediately what had made the strike, and that I had been hit with a CSR weaponized by having a built-in scalar interferometry capability. It was also a very sophisticated CSR, as it showed by assuming complete "intelligent" control of my computer's functions.

When I finally recovered, I did notify the government and warn them of CSRs, exactly as anticipated by the KGB. As might be expected, the government's total disbelief and lack of reaction clearly showed they knew nothing of CSRs. They simply did not believe such weapons existed or even could exist. Sadly, once again one faced the "not invented here" syndrome. General relativity and its provision for spacetime curvatures and their associated dynamics (engines) operating back upon mass are apparently just supposed to remain a theoretical curiosity. Why, obviously no scientist in his right mind would think of weaponizing such!

A more correct answer is, "*Like hell they wouldn't!*" <u>American</u> scientists would not think of it, but *Russian* scientists with their national chess-playing psychology will immediately seize upon any opportunity—even many moves ahead in the game—and develop it and utilize it. They understand and use the boa constrictor. We only understand and use the immediate rattlesnake.

## How the Asymmetrically Deployed Strategic Attack Was Stopped in Its Tracks

However, we also alerted the "little nation" that has advanced EM weapons technology, which—since early 1997—has been saving the U.S. by forcing the abortion of impending KGB energetics weapons attacks.

When I warned them in 1997 about the MindSnapper weapons and mind-control weapons used against Captains Button and Svoboda, unknown to me at the time they later reacted and suddenly destroyed those facilities in Russia (apparently with violent scalar interferometry strikes). So *that* mind-control type of attack being readied for 1999 was thwarted for a few years by these strikes sometime prior to mid-1998.

**But to** return to the CSRs. In the latter quarter of 1999, the Russians were developing and deploying throughout the West numerous kinds of CSRs. So the period at the end of 1999/first few days of 2000 attack was already scheduled for a massively programmed CSR attack. It was designed to cripple the entire **nation**, and perhaps even collapse it economically, yet all would be blamed on Y2K! Our scientific ignorance guaranteed that we would blame it on something **mundane that** our scientists could understand: Y2K problems in all the old

software programs running so much of our automated systems, communications, and centralized functioning, accounting, banking, etc. In short, the KGB planned to give us a bicentennial gift: a Y2K nightmare far beyond our wildest fears.

After my recovery from the CSR strike in the latter quarter of 1999, I again urgently alerted the friendly nation of the development of CSRs and their widespread deployment—and informed them of the personal attack on me and specifically why it was made nonfatal. Of course I also alerted our own government. We were scheduled for a *real* Y2K problem that would curl one's hair, so to speak, with everything imaginable failing—and probably all blamed on Y2K.

Admirably, beginning just at the end of 1999, the friendly nation simply began methodically and massively cleaning out all the CSRs, and they disposed of them in very short order! Such CSR systems<sup>9</sup> may easily be located and destroyed by strategic longitudinal EM wave weapons {52}, when and if one has the longitudinal EM wave technology sufficiently developed. So Y2K came and went with only a few relatively minor incidents from the *normal* Y2k problems expected.<sup>10</sup>

However, unknown to our scientists and intelligence community, a great war of a very special kind—*the Earth's first strategic subspace war*—had just been silently fought and won, right there inside our power systems, command and control systems, major weapon systems, electrical power systems, electrical control systems of our nuclear submarines and strategic bombers and missiles, even inside the electronics of our nuclear warheads, etc. And not a bobble showed on the surface, anywhere. This was the first real "subspace" war, where weapons made of pure spacetime curvatures and dynamics were involved as the main offensive battle systems. LWI destruction of numerous CSRs inside potentials and fields in various electronic equipment throughout the nation, created little or no overt signs at all.

This time we won, thanks to the "good guys" and not to our own scientific community. Next time we may not be so fortunate.

### The Mostly-Ignored Time-Energy Interaction

For some inexplicable reason, physicists in the West have omitted one-half the actual photon interaction.<sup>11</sup> If one allows the *spatial energy* component of the photon to interact, then one must also account for the simultaneous interaction of the <u>time</u>-component of the photon. A mass m absorbing a photon (AE)(At)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> These early CSRs apparently had no "stealth" capabilities built-in, so they were easily detected and destroyed, rather like shooting fish in a rain barrel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Even so, a normally disastrous Y2K problem was narrowly averted, in the nick of time, by a concerted national software reprogramming effort massively mounted and costing billions of dollars. Otherwise, the expected "ordinary" Y2K problem would have been very bad indeed.

becomes <u>masstime</u> (m+dm)t, not mass m. Mass m and masstime mt are as different as are force F and impulse Ft. No scientist in his right mind would ignore the t in Ft and consider just the force F. Yet that exact kind of giant faux pas has been done for many decades now in the photon interaction. And it is still ubiquitously done in physics. Mass does not emit photons; masstime does. Again, physicists confuse effect and cause.

As the Russian energetics weapon scientists know full well, time is actually spatial energy compressed enormously, by at least the factor  $c^2$ . Hence time has at least the equivalent energy density of mass. The greatest amount of "energy" existing in a photon—particularly in lower frequency photons—is in that "time" part that is arbitrarily ignored and discarded. An ELF photon has enormously more total energy—by many orders of magnitude—than does a gamma ray photon.

Energy and time components in the photon are canonical. Low frequency photons are reduced in the magnitude of their *spatial* energy component and thereby maximized in their *time* components. For the ordinary (decompressed) *energy equivalency* of the time component, one must multiply the time in seconds by  $c^2$ . Halving the frequency, e.g., doubles the time component, whose spatial equivalent energy is now  $(2t)\times(c^2)$ . With respect to the original photon, the new total energy (achieved by halving the frequency) is given by  $[(\Delta E)/2] \times [(2\Delta t) \times c^2] = [(\Delta E)(\Delta t) \times c^2]$ . So halving the photon's frequency increases its total energy by a factor of  $c^2$ , which is approximately by a factor of 9x 10<sup>16</sup>. Hence photons actually carry enormously greater total energy (most is locked up as time) at low frequency than at high frequency. Indeed, the highest energy photon interactions in the universe are at low frequency, *if and when* a transduction of the available time-energy into spatial energy occurs.

This has been completely missed in the West, but not by the Russian energetics weapons scientists. They have been *engineering* that formidable new high energy but low frequency physics—a physics far more energetic than that used in our most energetic colliding beams in "conventional high energy physics".

The cold fusion processes<sup>12</sup> stumbled onto by Western scientists are using the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Le., except for accounting for the overall "action" (angular momentum) and such things as **minimum** action theorems, etc. Treating the photon's increment of time specifically as a formidably compressed piece of spatial EM energy does not appear in Western physics. It has **long** been utilized in the KGB's secret energetics weapon science.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> For an explanation of the use of time-reversal zones in cold fusion experiments, and some of the resulting new transmutation reactions that result, see T. E. Bearden, *Energyfrom the Vacuum: Concepts and Principles*, "Chapter 10: Cold Fusion: Low Spatial-Energy Nuclear Reactions at High Time-Energy," Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, CA, 2002. Available from www cheniere.org. Statistically, the formation of significant time-reversal zones is guaranteed by

www chemere org. Statistically, the formation of significant time-reversal zones is guaranteed by the **transient** fluctuation theorem of Denis Evans et al., and by recent experimental work by Evans et al. proving that such zones (where the reactions run backwards) can and do occur at up to **micron** (colloidal) size and for up to two seconds in duration. We stress that this is a recognized, **proven** violation of the second law of thermodynamics already known to physics.

time-energy component of photon interactions, to generate enormous localized EM energy directly upon the interior quarks and gluons of nucleons {53}. We worked out a speculative explanation of the active time-energy transduction mechanisms that fits all the experimental phenomena, including the eerie instrument anomalies occurring in rigorous electrolyte experiments at China Lake for some years. That is included in my new book, *Energyfrom the Vacuum: Concepts and Principles*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, CA, 2002, available from www.cheniere.org.

Of course consistency alone does not prove it conclusively; consistency is a necessary but not sufficient condition for proof. But at least the proposed explanation is consistent, and nothing else seems to be, at this time. In one chapter in my referenced new book we do cover the cold fusion mechanism and give specific new nuclear reactions producing the excess deuterium, tritium, and alpha particles in so many successful cold fusion experiments worldwide.

My "time-reversal zone" approach is stringent, because the recent work by Denis Evans *et al.* {54} has clearly shown that reactions can and do run in reverse—totally in violation of the second law of thermodynamics—at micron (colloidal) level in size and for up to two seconds in duration (and sometimes even a little longer). So experimental demonstration that the "time reversal zones" I assumed can and do indeed occur has now been accomplished by Evans *et al.* This provides strong experimental and theoretical support for the basic assumption (of the formation and momentary existence of localized time reversal zones that subsequently decay) we used to derive the fundamental cold fusion mechanism including some of the specific reaction equations for excess deuterium, tritium, and alpha particles now demonstrated in hundreds of successful experiments.

In a reversed zone *the law of attraction and repulsion of charges is reversed*, so that like charges attract—sometimes so closely that each enters the strong force region of the other, forming a quasi-nucleus (Figure 21). As the time-reversal zone subsequently decays back to a time-forward zone, the reduced strong force is restored much faster than the Coulomb force is reduced and then reversed back to normal. So during this readjustment decay process, the quasi-nucleus will simply change to an isomer and a known nucleus by quark-flipping to change an H+ ion to a neutron. Note that the "reversal zone" momentarily changes the Coulomb barrier—always the only thing that has really prevented chemical fusion and transmutation at low spatial energy—to a Coulomb attractor. Hence cold fusion—as now backed up by more than 600 successful experiments worldwide, by multiple laboratories and researchers in multiple nations—is an established fact and a herald for a vast new science based on deliberate and intentional reversal of the Coulomb barrier and use of time-energy.

With its usual perspicacity, the organized U.S. scientific community has flubbed it—and flubbed it badly—with respect to cold fusion. Its contribution has

largely been a tirade of ad hominem attacks, slander, and libel of a viciousness seldom seen in the annals of science. Once again, the community is far more devoted to defending its cherished dogma (and its own rice bowls from the conventional Big Nuclear Science that cold fusion thoroughly upsets), than it is in applying scientific method which calls for *believing the experiments* and changing the dogmatic theory.

- Fermions time-reverse in even numbers
- Like charges cluster
- Aqueous solutions contain H+ ions, which are just protons
- Quarks flip as TR zone fades



```
2(_{1}H_{1} + _{1}H_{1}) \rightarrow 4(_{1}H_{1}) \rightarrow 2(_{0}n_{1} + _{1}H_{1})\rightarrow _{2}He_{4} = helium (alpha)
```

Figure 21 Example of a time-reversed zone nuclear reaction common in successful cold fusion experiments.

### **Development of Threats and Scheduled Attacks Aborted**

**KGB**energetics weapons have long constituted our single most pressing yet largely unrecognized national security problem. That problem has also increased with the growing development and deployment of such weapons by other nations such as China. Some 10 nations, for example, now have scalar interferometry weapons, and even the Japanese Yakuza has them and also has their own secret facilities for producing them in Japan, including small portable units developed for use in assassination and terrorist type warfare within a targeted nation—the United States of America.

Unknown to our government, we narrowly escaped destruction twice in the first half of 1997 from scheduled all-out strategic KGB energetics weapons attacks. **Only** the actions of a friendly small country countered the attacks and caused the **KGB** to abort on each occasion.

When the second scheduled Russian strategic attack was aborted just prior to May 1, 1997, a new KGB counter-counter for the friendly counter used by the **little** nation in latter April 1997 was already rapidly being deployed. The new **Russian** counter-counter—seizure and control of the mind of an operator at a distance, and complete control of his actions while he performs sophisticated

technical tasks—was tested in two separate incidents {55}, first on Captain Button (Figure 22, Figure 23) and then on Captain Svoboda about two months later (Figure 24), each flying an A-10 Warthog aircraft over the U.S.



Figure 22 Captain Button's bizarre flight to his death on 2 April 1997.



Figure 23 Captain Button's flyaway path to his eventual fatal crash.

The highly successful test against Captain Button (Figure 22, Figure 23) is

particularly significant, as we have explained. Captain Button was controlled while performing highly technical operations, for more than a full hour, and one hour was apparently the acceptance test specification. Captain Svoboda (Figure 24) simply had her mental perception of up and down instantly reversed while climbing her A-10 warthog from low level ordnance delivery on target. Erroneously perceiving she was diving, she immediately "corrected" sharply to "climb", thereby diving headlong into the ground and perishing in the resulting explosion of her aircraft.



Figure 24 Climbing out of low-level ordnance delivery, Captain Svoboda suddenly dives headlong to her death on 27 May 1997.

Svoboda's kill demonstrated a *tactical destruction* usage, whereas Button's test demonstrated a *strategic* hostile usage of the adversary's defending weapons crew to take action against the adversary's defending strategic weapons system. A new KGB strategic energetics attack against the United States—using the mind control (psychoenergetics) weaponry to take over the operators of the little nation's QP weapon sites and stand the sites back down for maintenance—was rescheduled apparently for latter 1997 to mid-1998 or so. It appears that the extensive preparations for that attack were totally destroyed clandestinely and very suddenly by the friendly little nation some time after we warned them, as we mentioned above.

However, still another Russian counter—the development of "weaponized engines" (functioning causal system robot weapons, "infolded electromagnetic" in form) consisting of organized and functioning systems of spacetime curvatures operating in and traveling through EM fields, potentials, waves, and

signals—came on line (Figure 10, Figure 18). The KGB simply altered the attack plan for a Millennium Strike and completed the forward deployment of these eerie new CSR systems by introducing millions of them directly throughout U.S. facilities, command centers, weapon systems, power grids, ships, aircraft, submarines, missiles, nuclear warheads, computers, communications systems, etc.

We estimate that several million such systems were introduced in that manner, and readied for the Millennium Strike. The United States and its allies were and are almost totally unprepared for this dramatically new kind of strategic warfare that has been developed and deployed against us. No such weapons have previously existed in history. Consequently our national survival and the survival of our allies was once again at stake—and right on schedule during the critical period from mid-1999 through mid-2000 that we had predicted back in 1997.

The die-hard elements of the KGB indeed had a new millennium gift for us, but it was not at all the kind of gift we would appreciate. The KGB is not a monolith! This plot apparently did not include Putin, and it did not include the rest of the KGB, particularly that element reporting to Putin.

# Live Destructive Tests Over and Near the U.S. Have Continued

Without elaboration, we believe that the Learjet crash incident and the EA-990 crash incident may have been very sophisticated tests of these new robotic causal EM systems. We also believe that the long years of Russian construction of over a thousand mysterious underground facilities, even though the Russian economy was collapsed and the citizens and soldiers were destitute, is significant. Those facilities apparently contain the set of command and control systems for this vast new strategic weapon system.

The facilities also include the "factories" where the CSRs are made, because the factories are unlike any other factories ever conceived. They do not build "physical" systems, but something more like "software." Only now the "software program" itself is an independent robotic system, with a full set of weapon systems functions, and capable of independent navigation and functioning anywhere, while remaining under KGB command and control via longitudinal EM wave communications infolded inside the potentials of earth, ocean, and space. The facilities also contain the operational forces, headquarters, and communication and control systems that maintain, deploy, and employ (fight) these CSR systems, and direct the battle.

The purpose of the 1998 document we sent to DoD—which did not include the causal robot system armadas later deployed throughout everything in the West—was to inform selected members of the Senate and Congress of the energetics threat situation and summarize it for them. Accordingly, we presented the

background of the development and testing of the KGB energetics weapons since WW II, in some detail, for selected Legislators and their staffs. We also included some specifics on the failure of the U.S. scientific community to keep American science and technology abreast of that of our adversaries.

#### The Scientific Basis For Energetics Weapons Is Established

As pointed out above, the scientific basis for our early use of Soviet scalar EM interferometry is now rigorously established by work accomplished by the Alpha Foundation's Institute of Advanced Study. It is also rather "old hat" now **that** all major weapons labs have discovered longitudinal EM waves and are **actively** working on and with them. The Director of the AIAS, Dr. Myron Evans, is an eminent scientist and theoretician with over 600 papers in the hard science literature. He and his colleagues also have had zero funding for their work on the higher group symmetry electrodynamics necessary to understand such things as energetics. A combination of non-Abelian electrodynamics, advanced gauge field theory, and the impact of E. T. Whittaker's work shortly after the turn of the century has shown that scalar interferometry is real, and that weapons based on scalar interferometry can be a potent threat on the battlefield. The time-like (time-energy) basis for electrodynamics is now clearly established.

With this important new work, we are now only some 40 years behind the **Russian** weapons scientists! But we are beginning to close the gap—and hopefully that will be done very rapidly.

In 1999 after being personally attacked by a CSR, I again contacted the office of the leader of the friendly small nation and again furnished all the information we possess on the new CSR systems programmed by the KGB as a countering method against the small nation's QP weapons. The outcome was that the little nation destroyed the CSRs in time, as we stated above. We were lucky that (i) the KGB did attack me with one of the weapons, deliberately to "get my strong and immediate attention", and (ii) deliberately did not kill me with the strike. Otherwise, there would have been no warning to the little nation, and the U.S. and its allies would have experienced a "Y2K" problem worse than their wildest fears, possibly collapsing the economy of the United States and much of the developed world.

### Our Situation Here In the U.S. Is Precarious

Meanwhile, our own scientific community apparently does little or nothing in **these** areas, except to castigate, slander and libel anyone daring to suggest that such "out of the box" weapons areas even exist. E.g., there does not appear to be

a single U.S. scientist who knows how to create a *time-polarized* EM wave.<sup>13</sup> There do not seem to be any concerted programs to deal with t-polarized photons and t-polarized EM waves. Our scientists still firmly believe that one has to propagate spatial EM field energy through space to affect a target electromagnetically, when that was obsoleted by Russian "subspace EM longitudinal wave propagation" weapon systems deployed as early as 1963, and was completely obsoleted by deployment of quantum potential weapons in 1989.

Yet a close colleague of the present author has single-handedly developed and demonstrated prototype superluminal communication systems using the infolded (longitudinal EM wave) electrodynamics, and these systems would have been heading onto the market in latter 2001 except for the sudden bankrupting of the major backing company. There has not been any funding forthcoming for his revolutionary work, but only clumsy attempts to take it from him. It is my fear that the further clumsy takeover attempts will be successful, and this desperately needed technology will never see the light of day in defense of our nation. As a single example without further discussion, his work revolutionizes the present notions used in the rapid development of quantum communication and quantum computing, because it revolutionizes the very notion of the Q-bit, completely removing the statistics of the quantum state and making it engineerable. This of course is completely counter to present QM notions, but is consistent with the Bohm hidden variable approach to quantum mechanics.

Meanwhile, our own weapon scientists apparently still do not recognize the possibility of a superluminal longitudinal EM wave communication system, and appear to have no motivation or intention to develop such. This is in a way quite sad; quantum tunneling at more than four times the speed of light, of a clearly recognizable Mozart symphony, has already been demonstrated in a section of a waveguide {56}. Whatever one wishes to call it and however one wishes to do it, superluminal communication of intelligible signals has been clearly demonstrated in the laboratory. For the "infolded" longitudinal EM waves, all the "normal" or "envelope" EM waves, potentials, and fields are just great *superwaveguides* for such longitudinal EM wave "tunneling through subspace" at superluminal speeds.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Keeping one's sense of humor, apparently there has also not been a U.S. scientist who even recognized and knew what actually powered an electrical circuit, until our solution to the source charge problem and publication of it in 1998. Eerily, even after the technical basis for a solution had been proven in particle physics in 1957, no one seemed to have applied the broken symmetry of opposite charges to the common dipole and to a dipolarity such as a scalar potential and a charge (with its associated virtual charges of opposite sign, in the modern view). Everyone accepted that the fields and potentials and their energy are established by their associated source charges, but no one had stated that the source charge receives its input energy from its asymmetry in its seething energy exchange with the active vacuum.

### The Dominant Weapons Are Quantum Potential Weapons

Full-bore deployment of Russian quantum potential weapons occurred by the end of 1989, the first lab prototype weapon having been tested in April 1986 against the U.S. air attack on Libya (Figure 25). Beside Russia, two other nations—Brazil and the "little friendly nation"—also had developed quantum potential {57} weapons. The United States did not develop them, or at least apparently not just yet.



Figure 25 U.S. air strike on Libya, April 1986.

Burlier this year (2002), China also deployed QP weapons, and we now find that an*other friendly* nation has them as well. That brings the total to five, as of this writing. Two of those are friendly, and a third is astraddle of the fence, so to speak. The other two are Russia (the KGB) and China.

At this point China could go either way, so it represents a future enigma. China **has** control of the Panama Canal, and has inserted more than 200,000 Chinese into Panama—which is on the way to gradually becoming a Chinese territory, as soon as the Chinese in Panama outnumber the native Panamanians. In addition, under the Clinton administration China gained access through two U.S. ports (with little checking, so anything can easily be inserted). China also has additional ports in the Western hemisphere. China is almost certain to eventually attack and seize Taiwan, which puts her on a collision course with the U.S., since the U.S. has an agreement to defend Taiwan. She has also declared the South China Sea—through which passes some 60% of the oil bound for Japan, and much oil for other nations also—to be Chinese territorial waters. China also has developed bioenergetics weapons, having long ago induced cancer into most

of the GRU Russian representatives then serving in China. She almost certainly has or is rapidly working to develop psychoenergetics weapons as well.

So far as I am aware, there still exists not a single funded U.S. scientific program to directly correct the glaring errors in our own classical electrodynamics—such as those problems deplored by Nobelist Feynman and Wheeler {58,59,60}. Both knew that the force field concept in space was erroneous. As they put it, only the "potential" for the force field exists in space, in case some charged mass is available there for interaction. But the field itself is created by the interaction and is the effect of it. It does not exist before the interaction occurs. Yet all our texts continue to teach the disinformation of the "field in space." And our science community continues to fiercely defend such dogma, attacking and sometimes destroying the careers of those brave scientists who do try to change it.

One notes that time is multiply-connected, since in theory the same instant exists at every point in the universe. Or said another way, in any instant in time, every point in the universe simultaneously exists.

Operating in the time-domain as a causal system, and then turning out of one point there into any point in 3-space desired, is a means of producing "action at a distance" that obsoletes our old concept of transmitting the energy directly through space {61}.

Presently the U.S. scientific community has little predisposition toward energy turning into the time-domain, operating in the time-domain, then turning out of the time-domain into any desired point in 3-space, anywhere in the universe.<sup>14</sup> Every 3-space point in the universe simultaneously exists in (is superposed in) each point in time, as those points in time occur. In one sense, time can be considered to be the total multiple connectedness of space! We suspect that it may even be possible to interpret "instantaneous" communication—as by a quantum potential—in that "in here-out there" instantaneous fashion via "tunneling through the multiple connection of the time channel".

Finally, mass—being an observable and 3-spatial—does not exist in time. Mass continually turns into masstime (by photon absorption), then masstime turns back into mass (by photon emission). Masstime exists in time, but mass does not. U.S. scientists also seem unaware that the so-called "rate of flow of a mass through time" is generated by the sum total of all photon interactions (both virtual and observable) with that mass. The ubiquitous interaction of a mass with photons also causes that mass to continually recur, and thus to seemingly "continuously exist." It is continually observed, but it does not continuously

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> If one models the time domain in three dimensions instead of one, e.g., then in theory it becomes possible to "flip" a 3-dimensional mass object into the time 3-domain at a single "moment," then rotate from that "time 3-point" back into 3-space at a new 3-space location anywhere in the universe. Hence the "beam 'em up Scotty!" of the old Star Trek (and the more modern beaming version) may hold more of a promise than just for science fiction entertainment.

exist! Since the photon interaction is engineerable, then it follows that a specific muss can be time-reversed back to an earlier state  $\{62\}$ .

# Cellular Time Reversal: Revolutionary Healing by a Team of French Scientists

**Priore** and eminent French scientists {39,40} unwittingly used the mechanism for time-reversing a mass and every part of it, to time-reverse diseased and damaged cells, including tumor cells, physically changing them back to their previous healthy physical state and condition in vivo. This included all parts of **the** cell, including its genetics. The Priore team demonstrated revolutionary cu**res** of terminal tumors, infectious diseases, atheriosclerosis, and restored depressed immune systems.



Figure 26 Simplified diagram of the immune system.

*The immune system* (Figure 26) *heals nothing, not even its own damaged cells.* The human cellular regenerative system {63} is responsible for all *healing* in the body—and it utilizes time reversal of the damaged cells as the active healing mechanism. The regenerative system (Figures 27, 28, 29) pumps the damaged cells with longitudinal EM waves (and therefore with time-polarized EM waves, which always accompany longitudinal EM waves), inducing the cells and all their parts to add the phase conjugates, thereby forming time-polarized EM waves and pumping in the time-domain rather than the 3-space domain. This dramatically extends nonlinear optics to the time domain, and mass pumped in that fashion is time-reversed (propagated back along its own time-track, to a previous physical condition.

#### f I R O E LANCE



Figure 27 Becker's theoretical control system involved with response to injury.



Figure 28 Becker's proposed control system governing regeneration.



Figure 29 Author's deeper block diagram of the cellular regeneration system.



Consider particularly the dielectric pathway in the emitting diseased cells and in the receiving targeted healthy cells.

Figure 30 Kaznacheyev's electromagnetic induction of cellular disease and disorder.

Kaznacheyev has shown that essentially any cellular disease or disorder can be electromagnetically induced in cells at a distance (Figure 30). Together with Becker's work, this shows that the cells can be altered either detrimentally (disease induction) or beneficially (disease elimination) by purely electromagnetic means. It would seem that diseases such as AIDS, e.g., could be rather dramatically cured by use of whole-body longitudinal EM wave radiation (with its simultaneously time-polarized EM wave radiation), as was done for other diseases by the Priore team and properly reported in the French scientific literature. We have also uncovered a process and method for causing the body to directly produce the time-polarized EM wave pumping, reducing the irradiation to perhaps 30 seconds of pumping instead of two or three hours {64}.

### Becker's Study of the Cellular Regeneration System

In all our medical science, the only true healing procedures being utilized appear to be the use of Becker *et al.'s* tiny EM stimulation across otherwise intractable bone fractures {65} (Figure 31), to dedifferentiate (time-reverse) red blood cells, then redifferentiate (time-forward) them again twice to form osteoblasts, which are deposited in the fracture site to make new bone growth. All the other medical procedures seem to be *interventions*, not *healing*. After the intervention—which of course may be urgently necessary—it is then up to the body to heal itself (restore its cellular and tissue damage and functioning). So we have little *healing* science today, and in fact our medical establishment hardly funds any *healing* studies at all. EM radiation is usually considered as something that simply heats tissue. Our present medical science is deeply engrossed in studying the immune system. Again, the immune system heals nothing, not even its own damaged cells.



Figure 31 Becker's epochal bone fracture healing.

After the immune system "kills the bad guys" and saves the day, the battlefield is littered with residue and many cells of the body are damaged. The immune system sends in large scavenger cells that clean up the residue. And that's it for the immune system. Comparing it to an army's operation in the field, the immune system is the combat troops, not the medical services.

Restoration (healing) of the damaged cells back to normal is accomplished by

the <u>cellular regeneration</u> system (Figure 29). This system is little known and little studied, but mostly studied by Becker (Figures 27, 28). It is a system that functions electrodynamically, but uses time-domain pumping to time-reverse the cells and their every part (including their genetics) back to an earlier state. In biology, the effect is called *dedifferentiation*, but without any knowledge of the actual EM mechanism.

So, within its capabilities, the cellular regenerative system in the body already uses longitudinally polarized EM waves, time-polarized EM waves (TPWs), and optical pumping by LWs and TPWs. Here we point out that neither the longitudinal photon nor the scalar (time-polarized) photon is individually observable; however, the combination of the two is observed as the instantaneous scalar potential {66}. With a little correction to properly make the phase conjugate replica wave a time-polarized EM wave, Whittaker's fundamental bidirectional EM longitudinal wave decomposition of the scalar potential (Figure 32) is consistent. Immediately the direct involvement of both **the** scalar photon and the longitudinal photon—and both the scalar EM wave and the longitudinal EM wave—are seen in Becker's bone-healing work using a scalar potential (Figure 31).



Figure 32 Infolded longitudinal EM biwaves composition of a scalar potential, per Whittaker 1903.

**Priore** unwittingly stumbled onto the actual mechanism used by all biological systems in "healing" (cellular regeneration), and also recognized how to amplify it (**Figure 12**). But no one understood its exact nature, including Priore and the sci**entists** who worked with him at the time, and the conventional community still does not understand it. The Russian scientists not only *understood* it early

on, but weaponized it as well. So did the Chinese.

#### **Need to Correct and Extend Classical Electrodynamics**

The organized scientific community's protracted defense of a seriously flawed classical electrodynamics is long standing. The conventional, comfortable ways of "doing business as usual, leisurely" now threatens the survival of the nation itself. We need to quickly admit and correct long-standing EM errors—such as calculating a reaction cross-section of an entity and calling it the magnitude of the entity itself! Our electrical texts continue to make that fundamental mistake, and they have done it now for 100 years or more. We need to quickly change the classical EM model to include the active vacuum and its interaction, and we need to change all textbooks to clearly state that all EM energy in the universe comes from the active vacuum, via the asymmetry of the source charges in their fierce energy exchange with it.

We also need to point out that all primary electromagnetic entities—the charge, the field, the potential, and every joule of EM energy in the universe—totally violates the second law of thermodynamics. The charge produces continuously increasing negentropy, the field and the potential are formed at expanding light speed across the universe and are perfectly ordered (thereby totally violating the statistical mechanics basis of the second law), and every joule of EM energy is either field energy or potential energy, and hence violates the same statistical basis of the second law.

#### The Situation Is Serious

Admittedly these are strong statements highly critical of our scientific establishment's track record. But our national survival continues to be increasingly at stake, the situation is serious, and we must not continue to bury our collective heads in the sand like ostriches. We simply cannot continue to idly sit by and pontificate while other groups and nations methodically maneuver technically to cut our collective throats with advanced weapons we cannot defend against, once they find a way to "get by" the little nation that has been countering them for some years. Our own beloved nation may have less than 10 years {67} and perhaps less than three years to survive, unless the organized scientific community is galvanized to focus its very best scientific efforts in the energetics area.

So far, in truly innovative approaches to new methods for electrical energy, the U.S. scientific community is about as energetic as a sand terrapin sleeping in the tropical sun. There is no discernible move to recognize the seriousness of the problem, or to do anything effective about it. In 45 years, the asymmetry of the dipole (and the charge in its modern view as a dipolarity of special kind) has not made it across the university campus from the particle physics department to the electrical engineering department. In fact, the implication of broken symmetry to

**electrical** engineering and classical electrodynamics seems to still be completely unnoticed by the National Academy of Sciences, the National Science Foundation, our universities, and our great national laboratories. In the scientific community, other than work on vaccines etc., it is largely "business as usual."

### A New Manhattan Project Is Warranted

Our need in the energetics weapons area is extreme, as are our needs in the medical area for quick, cheap, easy, and effective portable treatment of the coming mass casualties and our coming dramatic needs in energy. We *do* have superb scientists with the horsepower necessary to do something about it. The astounding, independent work of Sachs, the AIAS, and a few other scientists— which we stress has been unfunded—already clearly proves that. But unless we change the organized scientific community's normal rather snail-like pace—by a strong measure such as a Presidential Decision Directive and a declaration of a Nalional Emergency—the U.S. scientific community will overshoot the point of no return now approaching.

We need a new Manhattan-type project. We need it very quickly. If we do not change and focus our present scientific procedure, then—all too shortly—little that the scientific and intelligence communities are doing will be of value. We shall all be very, very dead or else in a new Dark Ages where most of the world economy has collapsed and freedom has largely disappeared from the face of the Earth.

> T. E. Bearden, Ph.D. Lieutenant Colonel, U.S. Army (Retired) President & CEO, CTEC, Inc. Director, Assoc. of Distinguished American Scientists

### 2002 ENERGETICS WEAPONS THREAT TO THE U.S.

T. E. Bearden 2000 Updated Oct. 1,2002

### The U.S. Narrowly Escaped Energetics Destruction Twice in 1997

On two occasions in 1997 (latter February and on May Day), we were scheduled In be strategically attacked without warning and completely destroyed. Eerily, in public statements the leader of the Aum Shinrikyo sect (Figure 33) had foreshadowed the dates for the planned attacks, since his group was also involved—in fact, shooting down the TWA-800 (Figure 34) as advanced practice and stimulation of the U.S. to see if it knew what was afoot. Those two planned strategic strikes in 1997 were avoided only in the nick of time by actions of a friendly little foreign country, which was the only nation on earth at the time that could counter the KGB quantum potential (QP) weapons. I am sure that proper U.S. agencies intercepted my urgent personal faxes to the Defense Attache in Washington, DC and directly to the Prime Minister of the nation involved. Actions by that nation did succeed in averting our destruction in the nick of time.

- Formed in 1987. Over 60,000 members. More than \$1 billion in gold and cash.
- Taught that U.S. would strike Japan with devastating blow in latter 1997
  - Japan should make preemptive strike first
  - AUM would get mass destruction weapons
  - Was developing BW weapons (anthrax, botulism, "Q" fever, etc.)
  - Developed own chemical weapons
- Sarin attack on Japanese subways
- Formed alliance with Japanese Yakuza
- AUM/Yakuza leased operational use of strategic Soviet energetics weapons in latter 1989
- Trained crews, planned to strike U.S. a terrible "pre-emptive" blow in 1997 by assisting KGB
- Using deception, killed targets such as TWA-800

AUM SHINRIKYO



Shoko Asahara, Leader

"I am certain that in 1997, Armageddon will break out. By 'break out' I mean that war will erupt and that it will not end soon. Violent battles will continue for a couple of years. During that time, the world population will shrink markedly... A Third World War will break out. I stake my religious future on this prediction. I am sure it will occur."



Figure 33 Planned KGB/Yakuza/Aum Shinrikyo attack in 1997 was foreshadowed in public statements made by Shoko Asahara.

Figure 34 Kill of TWA Flight 800 on 17 July 1996 by Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo.

Only five nations or national groups have quantum potential (QP) weapons, though one or more additional nations are almost certainly working on them and may even have them. First of the five is the KGB in Russia (the weapons are not in the regular Russian forces, and never have been). Second is the friendly little foreign country to whom we presently owe our continued survival. The third is Brazil (which has had a small and successful QP weapon program for some time). China deployed QP weapons in early 2002, and I recently found that at least one other friendly nation has them as well. I'm not too impressed with that other friendly nation, since they played no role in saving our bacon in 1997. It appears they did not actually know the coming attacks were imminent. They certainly do not have Causal System Robot weapons, nor do they believe such weapons even exist.

### Initiation of the Brazilian Energetics Weapon Program

Brazil implemented an energetics weapons program after it employed the repatriated Dr. Hellman, a German scientist taken to Russia after WW II along with the German radar team. Years after being taken to Russia, Hellman was repatriated and made his way back to Germany. In a news interview Hellman reported that he had worked directly on the development of Soviet secret EM weapons which could suddenly free/.e large areas of the ocean surface. That of

course is a scalar interferometry weapon, producing negative (converging) EM energy rather than positive (diverging) EM energy in their distant interference zones.

Also, when the U.S. made David Bohm *persona non grata* in the McCarthy witch-hunts, Bohm was later employed in lecturing and teaching in Brazil for some time. At the time our own scientists continued to pontificate as to whether they liked or could tolerate Bohm's quantum potential and his hidden variable interpretation of quantum mechanics {3}. Meanwhile, the KGB weapon scientists and the Brazilian Hellman project seized upon Bohm's hidden variable theory with alacrity as soon as he published his seminal paper. Those two we**apon** groups were already familiar with the internal longitudinal EM wave structuring of potentials, fields, and waves (Whittaker 1903), and immediately saw the fantastic weapons implications of a deliberately structured quantum potential, containing a specific "engine" as desired. Most of our scientists still are unaware of it to this day, and are unaware of its formidable weapon implications when combined with Whittaker's 1904 superpotential paper, his 1903 potential decomposition, and quantum field theory. Most of our scientists stilladhere to the Bohr interpretation of OM, which excludes the normal, everyday, observable, ordered universe we all inhabit and observe.<sup>15</sup>

The Bohm quantum potential is, after all, a scalar potential, and at least in theory it has a Whittaker biwave decomposition  $\{68\}$ . Even in the Coulomb gauge, the scalar potential has infinite velocity, as pointed out by Jackson.<sup>16</sup>

**Several** tests of the "cold explosion" Russian weapons referred to by Hellman **have** since been openly made. One major test seen by at least five jetliner crews was **the** anomalous rapidly rising cloud and subsequent extremely huge light **globe** (ABM energy shield) effects off the Kurils in April 1984 (Figure 35). Two excellent scientific articles on the physical phenomena observed in that incident are published in the prestigious journal *Science* {69}. We had explained the cold explosion phenomena and the ABM energy shield effects some years before that incident. Even ordinary superpotential theory {70} and longitudinal EM wave **inter**ferometry at a distance can substantiate the capability. We also positively confirmed by private sources that the scalar interferometry, the MindSnapper (**negative** energy EMP), and the cold explosion weaponry are real.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>This exclusion is euphemistically known as the "missing chaos" problem in quantum mechanics, and it is resolved in Bohm's hidden variable approach.
<sup>16</sup>J.D Jackson, *Classical Electrodynamics*, 2nd Edn., John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1975, p. 222, 223. Usually the instantaneous scalar potential contributes only to the near field.



Figure 35 Exothermic (cold) explosion off the Kurils 9 April 1984. A second test, an expanding globe of light, was added in the exothermic mode to demonstrate rapid serial switching between weapon modes.

### **Related Phenomena**

In 1969 in Toronto, Canada, Sid Hurwich demonstrated a device capable of "freezing" a pistol lying on a table so that the gun could physically not be moved and the trigger could not be pulled {71}. For this exhibition of *strong electrogravitation*, general relativistic fields initiated by the EM force field (including the usually unaccounted Heaviside nondiverged component that Lorentz arbitrarily discarded) as the agent of spacetime curvature were used {72}. The strength of the effect was attested by the fact that the hands of the observers' watches all showed "no passage of time" during the half hour they were in the room with Hurwich's device operating.<sup>17</sup>

Rapid development of that strong electrogravitational technology and concomitant energetics then proceeded in another nation. Weapons of such nature were then employed by that nation a few years later, in two well-known international incidents. Clear signatures of the nature of the weaponry utilized were present in those incidents. Details of these incidents will not be included in this paper.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> We point out that this is highly interesting itself, since it showed that the observers were operating in a different frame from that of the watches and the gun, which were "frozen". We also point out that recently light itself has been "stopped" in quantum experiments, yielding something quite similar.

Since the energetics weaponry already utilized special EM "hidden variables," Bohm's hidden variable theory and quantum potential were directly adapted into the program to dramatically extend it into the development of quantum potential weapons.

# Stalin *Personally* Initiated the Soviet Energetics Program with the Greatest Urgency

While Stalin was at the Potsdam conference, at the close of WWII, the U.S. exploded the first atomic bomb in the desert. Truman informed Stalin in general terms that a powerful new U.S. weapon had been successfully tested. Secretly, **Stalin** already knew of our atomic bomb progress, for he had a spy in the program. While he was still at Potsdam, he then secretly called the Director of the Soviet atomic weapons program and directed a speed-up.

After we exploded two atomic bombs on Japan, the Japanese surrendered and WWII was over. See again Figure 1. Stalin vehemently ordered his Academy of **Sciences** to produce the next great technical breakthrough at all possible speed, since the American atomic bomb had frustrated his plan to wait two years after the war while the West speedily disarmed, then march into Europe and take it in sixweeks. Now his massed troops could just be bombed back into the Stone Age by U.S. bombers using atomic bombs.

# A Great Technical Breakthrough in Physics Can Always be Had in Four Years

**The** scientific community can have a great new technical breakthrough whenever its furious and dogmatic resistance to innovative discoveries or the possibility of innovative developments can be suspended. All that is necessary is a concentrated group of highly skilled, open-minded scientists, the money and facillities, and a strong headlock placed on the powerful but dogmatic scientific groups who would otherwise hamstring the program and destroy it.<sup>18</sup>

<sup>18</sup>Present day examples are (i) the cold fusion fiasco, where the U.S. scientific community has revealed furious determination to ignore more than 600 successful experiments worldwide, (ii) a similar fury against any and all research into extracting EM energy from the vacuum, even though all EM energy comes directly from the active vacuum via the proven asymmetry of source charges and dipoles, (iii) violent suppression of proven "extended electrodynamics" methods of rapidly curing severe diseases, even in terminal stage (resistance to anything except "cut, drug, burn" and anything that would interfere with the monstrous profits of the large pharmaceuticals), (iv) continuing dedication to an electrical engineering model that does not even model or apply what powers an electrical circuit, (v) continuing resistance to quantum potential research and development, (vi) slavish dedication to "big nuclear science", massive accelerators, dangerous nuclear power plants, and a "hot fusion WPA program", even though much higher energy physics than these programs advocate and use can be and is being done on the tabletop, using time-energy instead of spatial energy, and (vii) increasing "lock-up" of all research funds into the organized hierarchy's politically approved agenda. The community has deviated so far from scientific

We proved it in the WWII Manhattan Project, where we went from nearly zilch to the operational atomic bomb in 4 years. But we did it only by secretly bypassing the conventional U.S. scientific establishment. Einstein wrote to President Roosevelt *around* the scientific community, and when the President approved and ordered the highly classified program, conventional scientists not on the project were just parked on the sideline and ignored so that the job could be completed. The naysayers were also muzzled because of the extreme classification of the project; they faced jail if they engaged in their usual ad hominem attacks and dogmatic eloquence.

Further, today the "Skunk Works" approach repeatedly proves that bold new projects can be done, when the skilled scientists and facilities are mobilized and no adamant opposition by the conventional community is tolerated.

Numerous examples of the U.S. scientific community's suppression of innovation and new technology can easily be furnished. Such are well known to any historian of science. Cold fusion, the amorphous semiconductor by Ovshinsky, the first laser papers, ultrawideband radar, Mayer's original conservation of energy law, Boltzmann's work, Wegener's continental drift, flight of heavier-than-air machines, the rocket as a great strategic weapon, and hundreds of other examples come readily to mind. Such suppression has been <u>the</u> major characteristic of the organized scientific community since its inception, as pointed out by numerous leading scientists and authors. As Planck stated, usually one gets a new physics only after the old physicists who so adamantly oppose it just die off and get out of the way.

Today, the U.S. scientific community is in fact our "front line troops," although—except for a little lip service—the managers of the organized scientific community are blissfully unaware of it and have little or no sense of mission in out-of-the-box areas with respect to national survival. It is ironical, e.g., that our orthodox scientific community does not even know what powers an EM circuit—energy extracted directly from the vacuum by the asymmetry of the source charge (considered in its modern view as a dipolarity) and by the source

method in defending archaic theory in the face of experiments that falsify it, that the ubiquitous violation of the law of increasing entropy (second law of thermodynamics) by electrodynamics itself continues to be adamantly resisted using ad hominem and inflammatory attacks, slander and libel, and destruction of scientific careers of researchers. We flatly are not getting our taxpayer money's worth from our present scientific community, and—barring a Stalin-like shakeup from top to bottom—we are not going to get our money's worth in the future unless the community is forced to free up funds for young graduate students and postdoctoral scientists wishing to work in "out of the box" scientific areas. As Max Planck stated, "An important scientific innovation rarely makes its way by gradually winning over and converting its opponents: it rarely happens that Saul becomes Paul. What does happen is that its opponents gradually die out, and that the growing generation isfamiliarized with the ideas from the beginning." In other words, one doesn't get a scientific innovation until the old dogs so bitterly opposing it just die off and get out of the way. This long-known and stated characteristic of the scientific community—its fierce and unrelenting resistance to change and innovation—is presently the greatest threat to the survival of this nation.



Figure 36 Energy extracted from the vacuum by the asymmetry of the source dipole powers every electric power line and electric circuit.

### A Typical Example: The Suppression of Cold Fusion

As an example, much of U.S. Science—dominated by nuclear factions since the adventof the atomic bomb in WWII—vehemently attacked cold fusion and the cold fusion researchers, including wholesale ad hominem attacks, with a viciousness seldom seen in the history of science. Many dogmatic scientists declared the entire field at best a mistake and at worst a fraud. Even the character of many of the leading cold fusion scientists was openly impugned and the researchers were slandered and libeled. All this was done by conventional dogmatic scientists who have not solved the fundamental source charge problem {10,12}, have no inkling that all EM energy in 3-space comes from the time-domain {10}, and have not a clue as to what really powers every EM circuit. Since they also do not know where the electrical energy driving the chemistry actually comes from, they have no knowledge of the effects of time-energy in electrolyte solutions.

They also appear to have little or no knowledge of the implications of Evans' and Searles' *transient fluctuation theorem*<sup>19</sup> in thermodynamics showing to what degree the second law of thermodynamics can be violated and reactions can run

<sup>19</sup>D.J. Evans and D. J. Searles, Phys. Rev. E, Vol. 50, 1994. p. 1645.

L

in reverse, nor its extension to the micron (colloidal) size level and to two seconds in duration.<sup>20</sup> If they did, then they would realize that the Coulomb barrier provided by *repulsion* of like charges (such as two H+ ions), often reverses into the *attraction* of like charges, with the barrier changing into the Coulomb attractor. This can last (by experimental proof shown by Evans *et al.*) up to two seconds, in a volume of fluid up to a micron in diameter. Hence it is not "against the laws of physics and thermodynamics" to observe attraction of two protons in an electrolyte so closely that each enters the strong force region of the other and the two form a quasi-nucleus. In the decay of this reversal zone, the preferred decay of the quasi-nucleus can be by quark flipping in one of the protons, yielding an atom of deuterium emerging from the decayed time reversal zone. Such results have been meticulously observed in many cold fusion experiments in multiple labs and nations, and by multiple researchers. Since these and other novel nuclear transmutation results are *replicated* experiments (more than 600, in multiple labs, multiple nations, and by multiple researchers), it means that no amount of theory can refute them or the results. The harsh skeptics launching the frenzied ad hominem attacks are thus revealed as the unscientific bigots they are, since they ignore substantial experimental results that contradict the prevailing theory. The excess energy production and inexplicable new nuclides (Figures 21, 37, 38) obtained by these multiple experimenters are completely inexplicable by ordinary nuclear interactions in the accepted theory.

- Fennions time-reverse in even numbers
- Like charges cluster
- Aqueous solutions contain H+ ions,

which are just protons

• Quarks flip as TR zone fades



TIME REVERSAL ZONE

 $(1H1 + 1H1) \rightarrow (0n1 + 1H1) = 1H2$  deuterium

Figure 37 Electronuclear reaction in a time-reversed zone producing excess deuterium ions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> G. M. Wang, E. M. Sevick, Emil Mittag, Debra J. Searles, and Denis J. Evans, "Experimental Demonstration of Violations of the Second Law of Thermodynamics for Small Systems and Short Time Scales," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 89(5), 29 July 2002, 050601.

- As TR zone decays, quasi-nucleus is usually in an excited state
  - Decay action starts from every point in spacetime inside the nucleons
  - Moves from inside toward outside
  - Strikes the nearly free quarks first
- Decay occurs by easy quark flip
- · Quasi-nucleus transmutes to an isobar
- If quasi-nucleus is a stable state in a forward time zone, no decay occurs.

↔-•↔ -↔ ⊙-

 $_1H_2 + _1H_2 \rightarrow _2He_4$ 

Figure 38 Electronuclear reaction in a time-reversed zone producing excess alpha particles.

Meanwhile, the U.S. Patent Office has been instructed not to accept any patent applications that would interfere with present nuclear planning. Positive cold fusion results have also been successfully obtained in several U.S. government laboratories, including at China Lake where very strange instrumental effects have the experimental team puzzled. I proposed an explanation of those anomalies in August 1998, and have included it in my book just published in September 2002 {73}.

# Revolutionary New Processes Are Hidden in the Cold Fusion Experimental Results

Once understood, cold fusion holds the breathtaking key to systems that consume <u>a tiny fraction of time flow itself</u> as a fuel to produce copious heat energy for the world's needs. Unknown to the conventional scientists, of course, electrodynamics itself already does this, but it has just not been recognized and accepted. Transducing one microsecond per second of time into transverse wave EM energy will produce some  $9 \times 10^{10}$  watts of real electrical power, if all the transduced EM energy is intercepted and used. This is the *real* way to extract energy from the vacuum and use it cleanly and cheaply.

To grasp such a notion, recall that the fundamental units used in physics are completely arbitrary. It is perfectly possible to express all physics in only a **single** fundamental unit—for example, <u>the joule</u>. Time then becomes totally a function of energy. So it is not so insane after all to express time as highly compressed energy. Mass is also highly compressed energy. That concept is now familiar after Einstein, the nuclear age, and  $E = mc^2$ . Time-as-energy is just as straightforward as mass-as-energy, but it has just not yet come into

#### recognition.

The *use* of time as compressed energy, however, leads to some profoundly new types of electronuclear reactions presently unknown in particle physics. These new transduction reactions produce the new nuclides in cold fusion experiments, and generate the *electronuclear interaction*. We explain that in some detail in our new book, *Energyfrom the Vacuum*, previously cited {10}.

When interpreted as using time-energy, cold fusion shows us the way to a new electronuclear regime of nuclear reactions where nuclei, elements, and compounds can just be directly assembled by comparatively weak (in terms of *spatial* energy!) electromagnetic interactions. Presently we have made substantial progress in understanding the fundamental mechanisms generating these electronuclear reactions, after presenting preliminary results in August 1998.

As one example, time-reversing a single fermion (a particle with spin 1/2, 3/2, etc.) is precluded by the Pauli exclusion principle. But one can time reverse *two* of them, or any even number n, where they act as a semi-boson or group of semi-bosons. Simply put, if a time-reversal zone is established momentarily in the region where like charges exist, then the n-tuple fermion cluster can be achieved because the law of attraction and repulsion of charges is temporarily reversed {74,75}. This unexpected "attraction of paired fermions of like sign" will form quasi-nuclei in many cases, particularly in small clusters of two or four, etc.

Hence two H+ hydrogen ions (two protons) in such a time-reversal zone in a fluid are drawn together into a quasi-nucleus, which actually is an excited isomer of deuterium (Figure 37). Time-reversal zones are temporary in cold fusion experiments due to the statistics of their formation and the transient fluctuation theorem {76} of thermodynamics. As the time reversal zone decays, the quasi-nucleus of two protons is increasingly in an excited and unbalanced state. The excited-state *diproton* nucleus decays by flipping a quark in one proton, converting it to a neutron. That produces a *neutron* + *proton nucleus*, which is a deuterium ion, strictly by electronuclear means. Or four protons may cluster by "attraction in a time-reversal zone" and form a 4-p nucleus. That is an excited isomer of a helium nucleus. As the time-reversal zone decays, first one quark flips in one proton and then another quark flips in a second proton. That produces a helium nucleus - i.e., an *alpha particle*. Or two deuterium ions can attract and form a quasi-nucleus (Figure 38), which is already an exact isomer of a helium nucleus and thus easily decays into an alpha particle by simply "tightening" as the weakened strong force recovers faster than the Coulomb force can reduce, vanish, and resume in the opposite direction. The exact reaction equations for these reactions are given in my new book, *Energy from* the Vacuum {10}.

We filed an Invention Disclosure on the process of forming and using time-

reversal zones to cause like charges to attract and unlike charges to repel *in vacuo*, in fluids, and in other media, resulting in the formation of semi-nuclei as excited isomer states of other nuclei, followed by decay into new nuclides. We will follow it with patent applications in the future. This represents a completely new kind of particle physics interaction presently not included in the textbooks, and not requiring high-energy processes. Literally thousands of new nuclear interactions—all *permissibly* violating the second law of thermodynamics because the statistics permit such violations and experiments prove it—are now possible.

Cold fusion does indeed hold a new kind of nuclear physics in its hand—but a physics presently considered very alien by our orthodox nuclear science community. For decades nuclear scientists have been seeking ever more spatially energetic particle smashing, believing that extreme high energy nuclear reactions and transmutations cannot possibly be done with charged particles at low *spatial* energy. One is sympathetic to the scientists, because even the concept of "low spatial energy transmutation" itself sounds like an oxymoron. And it would be, *if one were limited to spatial energy alone*, as is presently assumed by physicists. But one is also speaking of the neglected and compressed huge time-energy component of those low-spatial energy photons, and that is quite a different matter. The lower the spatial energy of the photon (the lower its frequency), the greater the amount of compressed energy transported in the time component as "time". The transposition of time-polarized EM energy into longitudinally polarized EM energy-and vice versa-is already justified in quantum field theory. Use of that extremely high energy component by its transposition or partial transposition into spatial energy in fact provides a much higher energy physics interaction than present orthodox high energy physics utilizes, knows, or considers.

Almostall the learned scientists are thinking *only* of spatial energy, since that is **the** only kind they have been "taught" to consider. Hence, from their view (i.e., on the premise of their implicit *assumption*) it is perfectly "logical" to condemn cold fusion, since in their view, "cold" implies low (spatial) energy and "fusion" implies high (spatial) energy transmutation. What is unknown to the orthodox community is that the "cold" in cold fusion also implies "extraordinarily high time-energy". So with a little transduction of highly compressed time-energy **into** spatial energy, "cold" fusion actually can imply "extremely high spatial energy made available by transduction" also.

As an example, the Chief Editor of *Science* recently had the courage {77} to **publish** results of sonoluminescence research reporting positive experimental transmutation results {78}. A paper was then published in *Nature* {79}, pointing out that the (spatial) energy involved is insufficient for such nuclear transmutation temperature, thereby implying that the reactions reported by the first researchers are not possible.

However, given formation of a time-reversal zone, this second paper is not

#### IIH DE IANCE

necessarily applicable to the sonoluminescence fusion process, because the paper is based on an unwitting two-part premise that (*i*) only spatial energy can be usedfor nuclear transmutation and (*ii*) no time-reversal zones exist to nullify that premise by having reactions (such as the law of attraction and repulsion of charges) run backwards. That premise is already experimentally proven to be invalid by Evans et al., and it fails when the time reversal zone effect is considered.

We strongly stress that thermodynamics—both in theory and as demonstrated in experiments—not only allows but predicts—for a certain fraction of the time— the formation and existence of just such "reversal zones" where the usual reactions *run in reverse* {76}. It is also experimentally proven {54}. In that case a much higher energy—time energy—can be and is employed to convert the Coulomb barrier into the Coulomb attractor.<sup>21</sup> We know now (from the experimental demonstrations by Denis Evans et al.) that such "reversal zones" may be up to a micron in size and may endure for up to two seconds. The subsequent decay of that TRZ then allows the quasi-nuclei temporarily formed in it to decay by quark flipping alone, allowing the quasi-nucleus to easily transmute into a perfectly well known nuclear reaction product.

To quote Arthur C. Clarke, when a learned scientist says something is *possible*, he is probably right. When he says something is *impossible*, he is probably wrong.

# Stalin's Dictatorial Impact on Soviet Scientific Management's Response

Stalin was a powerful dictator. He simply killed or jailed those who opposed his will. So after his blunt order (Figure 1) circa latter 1945 to find a great new technical breakthrough area quickly, his Academicians and high level science managers were faced with a severe dilemma: They could not afford to *oppose or criticize a vigorous search* for new innovations and a great breakthrough, and they could not remain passive. Their very lives depended on they themselves *personally finding such a breakthrough in great haste and presenting it to Stalin.* They had to actively spur the efforts of their most outstanding subordinates and Soviet science itself, or suffer dire personal consequences. Siberia and prison camps loomed for the lot of them unless they produced.

To put it bluntly, Stalin "got their collective attention" and their "whole-hearted support." Those few who resisted simply were shipped post-haste to the notorious prisons of Siberia, and worked to death in short order.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> We strongly point out that, when the reactions run backward and negentropy appears in those reversed regions, the conservation of energy law is violated unless time-energy is being converted to spatial energy. Either we must begin accounting time as energy, or we must give up the conservation of energy law itself. The obvious solution is to account the time energy being utilized, as well as the 3-space energy.

So the highest-level Soviet scientific managers now desperately demanded of their subordinate scientists <u>anything</u>—<u>anything at all</u>—that was novel and had breakthrough implications. An almost convulsive national scientific effort was launched immediately, with hardly a detracting voice. A great team of the very **best** Soviet scientists was rapidly formed and methodically searched the scientific literature of the world from beginning to end. Nothing even remotely like that search and review has ever occurred in the West.

For example, one great technical center set up by the Soviets had a staff of about 2000 Ph.D.s with associated translators, staffs, etc. The Soviets purchased and **hauled** in copies of all the scientific literature of the West—by the shiploads—to such centers. Their scientists then methodically went through the material, journal by journal, paper by paper, page by page. There are and always have **been** myriads of innovations and discoveries sitting on the shelf in the scientific **literature**, never followed up, or opposed by standard models and credos. The first tier of reviewing Soviet scientists was composed of excellent scientists. They skimmed out the "cream" into a select pile which the second tier then analyzed in depth. The second tier was composed of the best nonlinear scientists in **the** world—the "superscientists."

**They** were seeking <u>new principles of nature that could rapidly be developed into</u> highly <u>advanced technology</u>, and they found them—sitting there in the literature, already pointed out, and long ignored by the Western scientific community.

Shortly Stalin had his great new breakthrough area emerging, and they had their heads.

# Our Own Science Community's Progress During These Decades

For decades foundations physicists (Bunge, Feynman, Wheeler, Lindsey, **Margenau**, etc.) in the U.S. have repeatedly pointed out the substantial foundations problems in electrodynamics. Nobelist Feynman and the great John Wheeler tried to "fix" the problem whereby electrodynamics still erroneously assumes force fields in a space filled with a *material ether* (unit point positive charge, unit point north pole, and unit point mass assumed at every point in space). Unfortunately they failed, primarily because their absorber theory {80} contradicted the photon hypothesis and hence quantum mechanics.

Meanwhile, our own National Science Foundation and National Academy of Sciences has directed only minimal work on correcting electrodynamics and dramatically extending it. Faraday and Maxwell—as did every other scientist at the time—rigorously assumed a material ether. Maxwell's equations also implicitly included that material ether assumption. They still do, even after Heaviside's truncation and Lorentz's symmetrical regauging, because none of the Maxwell-Heaviside equations were changed to eliminate the material fields in space (material ether) assumption after the Michelson-Morley experiments

falsified it.

Every major university in America still teaches that implicit material ether, even though it was falsified over a century ago. That is an exact measure of the caliber of "foundations" work our own scientific community does if left alone. *In more than 100 years, they have not even chosen to root out the material ether from electrodynamics.* 



Figure 39 This polluted and suffering planet. Direct result of the scientific community's adamant resistance to upgrading classical electrodynamics and electrical engineering.

The prevailing flippant attitude is that, "Well, your TV set works, doesn't it?" Yes it does, but we also do not have practical electrogravitation and inertial propulsion, nor do we have cheap clean EM energy from the vacuum. Instead, we have a severely polluted planet (Figure 39), ever increasing deaths from biospheric fumes and polluting byproducts, increasing destruction of species, and a monstrous unleashing of far more coal and hydrocarbon burning in our near future while the world tears itself apart and destroys its economy and civilization in a rising series of oil and energy wars. The direct responsibility for that mess lies directly with the scientific community and its fierce resistance to innovative research and development, and changing a century-old, long outmoded classical EM and electrical engineering model.

Wryly put, it's high time we "got the lead out" of EM field theory, where the lead is the material ether and other non-sequiturs cluttering the theory.

Such drastic modeling errors would not be tolerated of government-funded aerospace engineers and contractors developing a new missile system. So it should be equally intolerable in the government-funded scientific community
and in fact in the civilian scientific community as well, and it should not be tolerated of either the National Academy of Sciences or the National Science Foundation.

Einstein {81} said it perfectly, as follows:

"...the scientist makes use of a whole arsenal of concepts which he imbibed practically with his mother's milk; and seldom if ever is he aware of the eternally problematic character of his concepts. He uses this conceptual material, or, speaking more exactly, these conceptual tools of thought, as something obviously, immutably given; something having an objective value of truth which is hardly even, and in any case not seriously, to be doubted... in the interests of science it is necessary over and over again to engage in the critique of these fundamental concepts, in order that we may not unconsciously be ruled by them. "

Upholding and perpetuating flawed electrodynamics models seriously impedes **the** progress of scientific development and revolutionary new technology.<sup>22,23</sup> At some point, one must legitimately question the upper management of the U.S. scientific community for not modifying classical EM and electrical engineering to include the active vacuum exchange with every charge and EM system. In not doing so, they continue to advocate perpetual motion source charges, creating energy from nothing, on a scale unparalleled in history.

It is little wonder that we do not have electrical power systems that successfully and freely utilize more than a trillionth of the vacuum energy they freely extract from the local vacuum. *There is not now and there never has been a single* 

<sup>22</sup> Oddly, the conventional electrodynamics model assumes that every source charge freely creates encrgy out of nothing at all, and pours this energy out continuously in all directions, thereby establishing its associated EM fields and potentials at light speed, reaching out across the universe. From the 1960s alone, the total assumption of incredibly vast numbers of perpetual motion machines has been carefully hidden from the new students, so that today even many professors do not realize that in their model all EM fields and potentials, and every joule of EM energy in the universe, are assumed to be created by a vast assortment of perpetual motion

machines called source charges. That problem has not been solved in electrical engineering or in classical electrodynamics, and if the scientists have their way, it is not going to be solved. Yet the basis for its solution—the asymmetry of opposite charges such as the dipolarity (in the modern view) of a source charge—has been in particle physics since 1957, with the award of the Nobel

Prize to Lee and Yang in December of that year.

<sup>22</sup> One keeps one's sense of humor. The raucous skeptics and "defenders of the orthodox EM fa**ith**" who so noisily denounce legitimate COP>1.0 EM system researchers as "perpetual motion nuts", are themselves unwittingly the greatest perpetual motion nuts ever recorded in history. Further, they are so ignorant of what their present model actually means, that they do not even know it. It is one thing to be ignorant and to recognize it; it is quite another thing to be ignorant and soignorant one does not know it—45 years after broken symmetry was rigorously

established experimentally by Wu and her colleagues, and the Nobel Prize awarded to Lee and Yang.

IIK DE LANCE

electrical engineering department, professor, or textbook that knows what actually powers an EM circuit—real observable EM energy extracted from the local seething vacuum by the source charges and the source dipolarity.

Since our scientific community cannot seem to make such a simple change (as including the active vacuum's interaction with every charge and the charge's broken symmetry in that interaction) even 45 years after the basis for that change has been resoundingly proven in particle physics, our national survival is at stake and the nation itself is seriously threatened by the superweapons developed by the KGB over the last five decades. We would have already been totally destroyed—twice in 1997 alone—had it not been for the intervention of a friendly little foreign nation. My colleagues and I played a very small alerting role in those affairs, so we are speaking from experience, not from extrapolation. We would be quickly destroyed today, were it not for the continuing "balance of terror" provided by the little nation.

# U.S. Scientists Have Committed Monstrous Crimes and Gone Unpunished

Rather sadly, we also point out another thing that has to be said: *scientists are no more moral or immoral than any other slice of American citizens*. A percentage of scientists is capable of committing horrible scientific crimes, as distasteful as such a statement may be. That includes the deliberate experimentation on humans, resulting in deaths. In short, at least manslaughter and perhaps even murder, since knowledge of the probable results was there beforehand.

One would think U.S. scientists would *never* scientifically condone and perform experiments leading to mass deaths for 30 years (i) as they did in the Tuskegee case in Alabama. Over 400 poor blacks were supposedly treated for syphilis, while actually not being treated at all, but were deliberately tricked and allowed to rot with syphilis so our "ethical" scientists could watch how their brains decayed, so to speak. Over 100 of those poor blacks died with the disease while the scientists cold-bloodedly watched them expire and kept meticulous records. Or (ii) as they did in the case of whole body nuclear radiation for 30 years— again by trickery, deceit, and illegal use of security classification to hide these acts—of helpless retarded children and others, some of whom also died.

Once these heinous incidents were exposed publicly, the political power of the scientific community is such that *no scientist was ever indicted or triedfor these heinous mass murders, and none is going to be.* The scientific community *has <u>not</u>* fiercely called for punishment of these mass murderers amongst their midst—guilty of precisely the same kind of horrible actions for which we tried and executed war criminals at Nuremberg.

Incredibly, the President of the United States formally apologized for these incidents! He did not turn the case over to the Justice Department for prosecution of high crimes against humanity and mass murder, *as would have* 

#### fIR DI IANCE

*been done for ordinary citizens.* Had a single doctor in his private clinic done such things on his own, he would have been arrested, summarily tried, and either sentenced to life in prison or executed.

The sad thing is that there was really no sharp clamor from the scientific community to bring their fellow scientists to justice, a la Nuremberg. By their silence, the organized scientific community showed a side that scientists are **loftily** not supposed to possess. So long as the scientific community continues to tolerate those mass murders of American citizens and not callforjustice, then just so long do they stand convicted by their own resounding silence and inaction.

We cite these painful incidents (there are others!) to point out that one must not **deify** the scientific community. The conduct of science is no better and no worse **than** the conduct of human affairs in other areas. Science is also a big business, and it has its moral scientists and its immoral scientists. It does its moral business and it does its immoral business.

We painfully submit that both sides of the scientific character must be considered, when one examines such things as the tolerance or intolerance of the

scientific community to dramatic innovation and "out of the box" research. We have to consider it now, because it has become a serious threat to the continued survival of our nation. The conduct of scientific affairs will unavoidably include suppression, maneuvering, spin control, and fierce struggle for power and funds—such is in the very nature of human beings, and it is present in the

scientific community on a bell-shaped curve as in all other human communities. It is ongoing widely today, and to an uncomfortably large extent much of

science has been captured and effectively controlled by controlling the scientific funding and prescribing what research must be done for the funds available.

As the French say, "The more things change, the more they remain the same."

Science is still the same way as it was when Planck made his famous statement. It will still be that way tomorrow, and a century from now. As with any other big enterprise, it has to have checks and balances imposed and enforced on it from outside—by the government itself. Little or no indication exists of that **happening** in the near future, until we get something like an anthrax spray attack on a large city, and have a million or more Americans dying in the streets.

## Energetics: New Principles of Physics and How the Soviets Found Them

Under Stalin's whip, the Soviets particularly sought anything that indicated *possible new principles of nature*. It is no accident that Nobelist Petr Kapitsa later informed Nikita Khrushchev that a means of total neutralization of foreign missiles could only come from *a group of new principles in physics called energetics*. A group of new principles is precisely what energetics *is*. So if our scientific and intelligence communities wish to understand energetics, they must

first understand the new principles it is based upon. They cannot just simply apply ordinary electrodynamics and "business as usual" as they have largely done. The massive Soviet scientific search program spurred by Stalin is where those new principles came from.

When the first tier of Soviet review scientists found something that had not been followed up, and saw that it had significant implications if found valid, that paper was laid aside into a "select" pile. That select pile then went to the "super" scientists, for full-blown review and analysis by some of the brightest and sharpest minds on the planet.

The Russians came up almost immediately with Whittaker's 1903 and 1904 work. That work shows a hidden electrodynamic *longitudinal* EM wavepair structure (in phase conjugate pairs) inside the scalar potential and comprising it.

This is a dramatic extension of electrodynamics to incorporate a full-infolded general relativity infolded inside the electrodynamics. Whittaker showed that scalar potential functions in interference already *create* all the "normal" fields and waves anyway (the beginning of superpotential theory). This novel interferometry and its inherent capability for action-at-a-distance did not elude the Russian superscientists. The superb Soviet scientific team came up with that and with much, much more.

Nothing like the comprehensive, intense review of the entire scientific literature has been accomplished by the U.S. scientific community. Nothing like it is being done now.

## Longitudinal EM Wave Interferometry Energetics Was Almost Immediately Uncovered

At the end of WW II, the German radar team and infrared team were taken to Russia. Both teams were years ahead of their Western counterparts.

One of my close colleagues has validated that the German radar team had some severe instrumental anomalies while still in Germany. We think this is what they were:

In WW II the Germans invented radar absorbing materials, to coat their submarine snorkels and prevent Allied antisubmarine warfare bombers from tracking the snorkels and destroying the subs. A wide variety of highly nonlinear, doped materials were investigated. In addition to single beam radar cross section, the Germans also examined the materials in multi-beam illumination circumstances.

It appears that, in some multibeam experiments with some materials, conditions were just right so that the multi-illuminated absorbing material acted as a pumped phase conjugate mirror (PCM), and wave-to-wave interactions emerged. This meant that the absorber material PCM would suddenly gather up

all the energy in the pumping beams, use one of the other beams as a signal input beam, and fire an amplified retroreflected pulse right back down the signal input beam, wrecking the experiment and creating havoc in surrounding equipment.

When the German radar team went to Russia, their knowledge of these anomalies went with them. In the desperate Russian scientific climate to find *lust such anomalies*, this startling and anomalous phenomenon would have been exhaustingly examined and studied, once the German radar engineers got to Russia to their new laboratories.

In short, it appears that the Russians quickly came up with what today is called "nonlinear phase conjugate optics," but first in the radar band rather than optics.<sup>24</sup> So before 1950, it appears that the Russians already had working phase conjugating pumped phase conjugate mirrors for the radar bands and in other bands.

Fisher {82} details that we Americans did not "stumble onto" practical phase conjugate optics experiments until Russian physicists briefed Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory scientists in 1972 about the strange wave in **many** of their optical experiments that "came out of nowhere and restored order **from** disorder." At that time, the KGB energetics weapon scientists had known aboutphase conjugate retroreflection and its amplified pumping, for more than 20 years. Indeed, the first giant strategic scalar interferometers had already been deployed and utilized to kill the U.S.S. Thresher nearly a decade earlier (Figure **6**).

## By 1950 Russian Energetics Was Off and Running

**By the** beginning of the 1950s, the Russian scientists under iron KGB control were already experimenting with "scalar potential interferometry" at a distance, a la Whittaker 1904. Here transverse EM waves, EM fields, and EM energy—either *divergent* (heating) positive energy or *convergent* (cooling) negative enery—could be readily created at a distance {83} (Figures 40 and 41). Further, the longitudinal EM wavepairs used in this interferometry had the marvelous characteristic of easily penetrating right through the earth and ocean, with only a little intervening interaction, given that the LWs are sufficiently well made {84}. The interferometry "beams" can and do also move superluminally—again, right through the earth and ocean.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>Of course, they would also have investigated it at all other bands as well.



Figure 40 Scalar interferometry in the endothermic (cooling) mode.

It is not accidental that Admiral Gorshkov, head of the Soviet Navy, would later bluntly state: "We have made the oceans of the world transparent." And so they had.



Figure 41 Scalar interferometry in the exothermic (heating) mode.

By 1950, the Russian scientists were experimenting with deliberately creating and phase conjugating longitudinal EM waves, forming phase conjugate

wavepairs. They then assembled the desired (mathematically calculated) sets of those waves, adjusted frequencies and magnitudes, phasing, etc., to produce EM potentials having a desired deterministic internal spacetime curvature set (internal spacetime engines) and dynamics.

As a result, by the mid-50s Russian weapon scientists were already experimenting in *bioenergetics* with the direct inductance of diseases and health changes via the transmission into human targets of such "internally structured" EM potentials, fields, and waves. They were also experimenting with the production of EM energy, potentials, fields, and waves at a distance, directly through the earth and the ocean. Either heating (energy flow divergence) (Figure 41) or cooling (energy flow reconvergence) (Figure 40) could be produced at will in the distant interference zone, merely by altering the bias voltage on the chassis grounds of the interferometer's transmitters. Rapid switching between the exothermic and endothermic modes thus was straightforward {85}, as demonstrated (Figure 35).

By the latter '50s, longitudinal wave interferometry weapons had already emerged from advanced engineering development and were in full production engineering toward deployment. The LIDA device {86} and even more advanced versions for directly affecting the human mind and its state of consciousness had emerged in *psychoenergetics* as one class of devices rather openly released and utilized. The LIDA uses structured EM microwaves {87} to induce a hypnogogic or cataleptic type of trance-like state in either a human or a cat. as tested years later by Dr. Ross Adey of the U.S. Early prototypes were purportedly used against our prisoners in North Korea during the Korean War to assist in their brainwashing by their North Korean Captors. Prisoners reported that its effects were irresistible.

Meanwhile, energetics weapon testing in several major modes was being conducted, particularly from Soviet research ships over remote regions of the ocean and at night. Descriptions of such tests—many of them seen by passing ship's captains—can readily be found in the open maritime literature. We gathered and published many such incidents and cited references.

# Deployment of the Soviet Energetics Weapons and Their Quick Use

In January 1960 Khrushchev spoke obliquely of these "fantastic" new superweapons, just within the portfolio of the Soviet scientists, so to speak, in an important speech to the Presidium. Parts of that speech were reported in the *New York Times* {88}. No one in the West knew what Khrushchev was talking about. Our intelligence community, which bases many of its assessments on the tired old phrase "We have no evidence that..." simply treated it as propaganda, It wasn't, and the U.S.S. Thresher was to be destroyed (Figure 6) three years later by that same weapon Khrushchev was speaking of.

#### FER DE LANCE

Khrushchev began rapidly inserting long-range missiles and nuclear warheads into Cuba in 1962, precipitating the Cuban Missile Crisis. Kennedy knew Khrushchev's strategic bombers and rockets were in horrible shape, due to direct information received from Colonel Oleg Penkovskiy, a Russian spy in our employ courtesy of British Intelligence. No one knew of the superweapons, but they were not yet operationally ready in Oct.-Nov. 1962. So Kennedy called Khrushchev's bluff and faced him off. Blustering awhile to obtain U.S. assurance that it would not invade Cuba, Khrushchev was forced to back down and withdraw the missiles. In his exuberance he had simply moved too fast in inserting the missiles into Cuba. Had he waited a few months later, the strategic superweapons would have been operational and ready. Any U.S. naval blockading force would have thus faced quick and eerie destruction or disabling, as was soon to be demonstrated in the case of the U.S.S. Thresher and its surface companion, the U.S.S. Skylark.

This severe loss of face by Khrushchev, before the Communist Party, made it imperative that he do something quite dramatic to stay in power, and do it as quickly as possible.

Khrushchev's first large, full-up, strategic longitudinal EM wave energetics interferometer weapon became operational on site by April 1, 1963. A few days later, Khrushchev employed it to kill the U.S.S. Thresher atomic submarine (Figure 6) underwater off the East Coast of the U.S. By simply creating EM noise in an interference zone placed on, in, and around the sub underwater, and thus jamming the sub's electrical controls so that it could not be controlled, the helpless sub sank to crush depth and imploded. The U.S.S. Skylark on the surface had multiple systems seriously jammed or rendered nonoperational. This was the Russian deception plan, to have the kill of the sub resemble an accident.

One day after the successful clandestine kill of the Thresher, the same weapon was used to demonstrate a powerful underwater electromagnetic burst 100 miles north of Puerto Rico (Figure 42). The energetics underwater burst equaled a substantial deep underwater nuclear explosion in size. The burst was seen by a passing U.S. jetliner crew and was reported to the FBI and the U.S. Coast Guard when the aircraft landed in Florida. A colleague interviewed the co-pilot of the aircraft, and relayed the interview information to me.

### Khrushchev's Second Demonstration

Deep Underwater EM Explosion 11 Apr. 1963

(Similar to this photo set of a deep underwater nuclear test explosion)

Phenomena observed and reported by passing U S jetliner

100 miles north of Puerto Rico, over Puerto Rican Trench (One of the deepest parts of the ocean)



Figure 42 Deep underwater nuclear burst, demonstrating same water phenomenology produced by Khrushchev's second demonstration on 11 Apr. 1963, the day after killing the U.S.S. Thresher.

# Why the Soviets Could Continue to Attack and Kill U.S. Targets with Impunity

Ironically, Khrushchev clearly demonstrated the inability of U.S. science to comprehend the numerous test incidents of Soviet LW interferometers, including the actual destruction of strategic U.S. targets (our latest and greatest nuclear attack submarine!) right off our coast. *The greatest strategic weakness of* 

the U.S.—and the thing that may yet completely destroy all of us—is the continuing snail-like pace of U.S. scientific progress in revising, correcting, and exending its seriously flawed classical electrodynamics model. This scientific inertia placed us several decades behind in development of defenses in the areas of longitudinal EM wave weapons, quantum potential weapons, and causal

systemweapons. It countered our strategic nuclear armada for two decades. We were for some time analogous to the Spanish Navy with its wooden ships, when it faced and was destroyed by American steel ships. Hopefully at least some

moremodernworkhasnowbeenaccomplishedinhighergroupsymmetry electrodynamics, so that we are not quite as defenseless as weformerly were. But we still have a very long way to go.

When one performs a standard strategic analysis on a nation, one of the areas examined in depth is called *national style*. One of the major characteristics in the U.S. **national** style is that we do not react to slowly increasing threats or changes

(Figure 43). That style particularly applies to the scientific community. Because of it, the Russians knew that our government only inches forward in achieving new *basic* science. We run at enormous speed, doing *applied* science. We are essentially Romans and great engineers. We are largely not Greeks and not great esthetics discoverers. We also will just ignore new threats if they emerge very slowly and are only gradually perceived, and we will hide behind that infamous phrase, "We have no evidence that..."





In short, <u>we react to the coiled rattlesnake, not to the boa constrictor</u>. We are now in a long, bloody, costly war against terrorism because of that very characteristic of our national style. For decades, the slowly increasing infiltration of terrorists and their weapons was just ignored. Oh, yes, the official "threat studies" pointed it out, placidly.<sup>25</sup> But no one got very excited about it. The prevailing attitude was that "Ah, yes, but nothing like that will happen on *my* watch!"

As clearly demonstrated by their successful decades-long radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow, the KGB chess masters knew that, if the test kills using

<sup>25</sup> Indeed, if one will look at the threat studies prior to William Cohen taking office as U.S. Secretary of Defense, one will find widespread complacency about the terrorist threat, and mostly just lip service to it. It was definitely not very important to most of the intelligence and scientific community. Cohen built a fire under the entire threat community, forcing them to get their act together and start actually studying the terrorist threat, asymmetrical warfare capabilities and dangers, and what could be done about it. He did force the research and threat communities to do a creditable job of studying it, and to publish reports detailing it. Unfortunately, the tenor of the political community outside SecDef Cohen's control was basically "business as usual, not to worry." September 11, 2001 changed all that forever. Once again we had waited until the rattlesnake struck and actually bit us, before the nation rose up and paid attention.

IIH DI tANCE

their superweapons were not too often repeated, and if they even vaguely resembled other things known in the world, the U.S. scientific community and government investigators would resist all suggestions of Russian superweapons and super technology using new principles of nature. And so would our intelligence community, since they rely on the scientific community for their scientific assessments. They were well aware of our historical "ostrich" position (Figure44).



Figure 44 The only energy resource problem is the theoretical ostrich problem in science. We must become theoretical owls, rather than ostriches.

The KGB deception just depended upon the U.S. tiger to keep its stripes and exhibit its normal reactions or lack thereof. They also utilized (i) a series of strategic deception plans, deliberately designed to perform the tests suggestive of discredited phenomena such as UFO reporting and "lights at night" types of things, and (ii) a continuing series of subtle and anomalous stimuli (probes)

designed to rather slowly attract the attention of U.S. Government at high levels, and of state-of-the-art U.S. government scientific contractors as well. The trick was not to attract U.S. attention *too suddenly or too strongly*. Show them the slow boa constrictor, not the lightning-fast rattler, and see how they reacted, if at all. By their reactions, the KGB could assess whether or not the U.S. government, intelligence, and scientific communities understood what was happening.

Precisely as anticipated by the KGB, we showed them for some decades that we

really had little or no comprehension of the superweapons and their testing right over our heads. Even today, at least in the open community there is still little recognition, even of the violent weather war raging right over our own heads since July 4, 1976 and easily recognized.<sup>26</sup>

A case in point was the deliberate induction of diseases and health changes in U.S. personnel in the U.S. Embassy in Moscow for over 40 years (Figure 11). On a continuing basis, this excellent intelligence probe showed (by the U.S.'s actions or lack thereof) that we knew nothing about energetics.

Another KGB probe method was to kill a target once in a while, such as a jetliner or a submarine (deliberately rather seldom here, because the U.S. military would react if a certain frequency threshold were exceeded). Such kills resemble or can be posed as natural accidents or terrorist incidents. Quite a number of such incidents have occurred over the last three decades. The National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) does not have higher group symmetry electrodynamics in its knowledge base or on its "checklists", nor does it have scalar interferometry, psychoenergetics, bioenergetics, or quantum potentials. In total, the results of deliberate stimuli of the U.S. continually assured the KGB chess masters (with 100% certainty) that we were a complete novice in the energetics game, and we were a lamb increasingly ready for the slaughter.

The major contribution to the continued success of these deliberate measures by the KGB has been provided for decades *in the "nonreaction of our own scientific community to slowly increasing threats."* To a lesser extent, our own intelligence community has also not focused sufficiently open-minded and highly qualified scientists to comprehend what is occurring in "new principles of nature" phenomena. "In the box" electrical engineers with Bachelor of Science degrees often are the analysts who analyze and assess such "out of the box" phenomena. Good luck!

Ordinary radar engineers may analyze an ordinary radar rather well. They will never, never become aware of a radar beam carrying infolded spacetime curvature engines. Such is not even in their lexicon or in their belief structure. They have no understanding or experience at all with longitudinal or time-polarized EM waves—most have never even *heard* of time-polarized EM waves. Mention curvatures of spacetime and their dynamics as deliberate "engines" impressed *inside* EM fields and potentials and waves, and one gets a glaze right over the eyes of the intelligence analyst recipient.

Western science conceives the mind as a meat computer, and does not understand that mind operations are totally electromagnetic and causal, but nonphysical—meaning in the time domain rather than in 3-space. Mind

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> The weather war over our heads has been particularly violent, and violently resisted, this year (2002).

operations primarily use time-polarized EM waves rather than the transductions into transverse EM waves that the scientists actually measure. Hence Western science has not the foggiest notion as to what Russian psychoenergetics is all about, or how it can even "be." Certainly Western science has had no notion of deliberately creating time-polarized EM waves for direct engineering within the mind itself and within the mind's time-EM operations.

As Arthur C. Clarke puts it in his "third law," "Any sufficiently advanced technology is indistinguishable from magic."

Our long fascination with our "normal" (optics, IR, UV, radar, COMINT, satellite photography, etc.) technological intelligence collection systems will

certainly not lead to any great breakthrough understanding of Russian energetics weaponry. That could only have come through HUMINT or COMINT. HUMINT is an area which, in the past, we have mostly just neglected or given lip service to for decades—and that came back to bite us severely on September 11, 2001. Even when we use HUMINT, it will not yield energetics results if the managers and directors themselves (and the agent handlers in the field) have no understanding of it and do not even know the proper questions to ask. And the system will not deliver results if the Intelligence Collection Requirements do not address the proper issues because ordinary electrical engineers and conventional electrical physicists having no inkling of psychoenergetics, or how it works,

drew them up.

COMINT, on the other hand, suffers from its own extraordinary prolific output -as well as by only conventional analysts and conventional scientists examming it. Warehouses of COMINT information often have not even been read in any way except a casual glance by a junior analyst, and certainly have not had serious foundations scientists examine it in detail. ELINT does a little better insofar as a human analyst looking at it, but then what is a conventional electrical engineer or radar engineer to make of a giant hemispherical globe that slowlyforms and expands from a tiny "seed bubble" of intense glowing light that appears (Figure 35), as it did off the Kurils in April 1984? What will he label it? "Light phenomena?" Where are the technical descriptors of the actual process forming the phenomeno? Where are the implications as to the strategic **military** use of such phenomena? The reader can see the point. For decades our **analysts** ignored prolific reports of such incidents by the hundreds. Why, everybody knewitwas glowing swampgas!

One cannot even write a proper "intelligence collection requirement" if one does not understand the basic phenomenology. So essentially no one in U.S. intelligence was writing the proper intelligence collection requirements.

### The Science Behind the Soviet Energetics Weapons

The science behind these weapons is called *<u>energetics</u>*. (See again Figure 8.) Energetics consists of three branches, depending upon the nature of what is

FER DE LANCE

being targeted. The branch targeted against nonliving matter is just called the same name: <u>Energetics</u>. Targeted against living cells and biological material, the nervous system, etc., that branch of energetics is called <u>bioenergetics</u>. Against the mind and its functions (which are time-like and thus involve scalar photons and time-polarized EM waves), energetics is called <u>psychoenergetics</u> {89}. See Figure 45. Psychoenergetics includes both the conscious<sup>27</sup> and unconscious mind<sup>28</sup> of the individual—and even Jung's collective unconscious mind<sup>29</sup> of the entire human species {90}, and in fact even the collective unconscious mind in all species on earth, which corresponds to Lovelock's *Gaia* concept.



Figure 45 Mind levels are subject to engineering by higher group symmetry electromagnetic (psychoenergetic) weapons.

We remind the reader that we are talking *physics*, not metaphysics and not mysticism. Strong Soviet physics developments over a sustained period have occurred in all three energetics areas, and these areas continue to be developed at present.

Once a nation enters into LW EM development, it has just entered into unified

<sup>27</sup> The conscious mind is a very fast serial processor, processing one snapshot at a time.

<sup>28</sup> The unconscious mind is a massively parallel processor, doing a great many things simultaneously. It is totally conscious, but multiply so. Since the serial processor conscious mind can only "see a single slide projector in the viewgraph at one time", when it "looks at the unconscious mind" it sees a large number of slides simultaneously, hence just sees "black" or "nothingness" (no single thing).

<sup>29</sup> Jung himself labeled it a *mind* (and hence a living entity). His modern followers shudder at such a concept, and very much downplay the "mind" and "entity" aspect, preferring that it just go away.

IIK DI LANCE

field theory development also. Particularly with longitudinal EM waves, one is directly engineering general relativity itself, and spacetime itself, as well as the dynamics of spacetime curvatures and sets of such curvatures. But it is an even greater unified field theory than Western physicists suspect. Not only does it unite the four forces of physics, but it also unites mind and matter and their dynamics as well.

We shall also refer to time-polarized EM waves as *time-density waves*. The reason is that a time-polarized EM wave is one where the EM energy is on the time-axis and oscillating along it, like the squeezing of an accordion. In short, it is a longitudinal EM wave on the 4th Minkowski axis *ict*, where the only variable is *t*. Hence it is a wave of the variation of time-density along that axis.

All three branches of KGB energetics use longitudinal EM waves, longitudinal EM wave interferometry, and Whittaker-structuring of fields and waves to provide organized curvatures of spacetime known as <u>spacetime engines</u> or v<u>acuum engines</u>. They also use time-polarized EM waves, as mentioned above. Any or all can also employ the quantum potential as well as negative energy EMP aspects. For now, the reader should just recognize that each infolded longitudinal EM wavepair comprising the scalar potential, includes both a <u>time-density wave</u> along the time axis and a longitudinal EM wave in 3-space {91}. So ordinary electrostatic scalar potential fi—ordinary voltage—is made of a harmonic structure of <u>coupled time-polarized and longitudinal EM wavepairs</u>.

Oscillations of time density oscillate the local rate of flow of time. In turn, since time has the energy density of mass, its spatial energy equivalence W is given by  $W = c^2 t$ . Any change in a time density wave is a very powerful oscillation of local spacetime curvature. So time-density waves constitute a very powerful form of infolded general relativity, inside potentials and hence inside all EM waves and fields. The KGB weapon scientists call that inner general relativity (time density waves) the <u>information content of the field</u>. Unfortunately our follows confuse that term with common "spectral analysis" which it very def initely is not. But as part of the deception plan, the Russians are quite happy to help them think it is exactly that, and in fact the Russians go to some pains to continue to help our fellows think that.

KGB energetics involves the use of a highly structured general relativity infolded inside electrodynamics—inside EM potentials, fields, and waves

regardless of type. In addition, that very special GR is using the very strong EM force along the time axis as the main agent of curvature. By deliberately structuring these time-polarized EM waves and their dynamics, extremely

powerful <u>spacetime curvature engines</u> can be employed, either created locally or at a real distance, or also globally in an entire selected distant region.

Once these spacetime curvature engines structure the distant targeted spacetime region. Then in that interference zone the engines therein act upon any mass present. In theory, any physical effect known can be engineered, according to

#### FER DE LANCE

general relativity, once one can create and utilize the proper set of spacetime curvatures (the proper set of spacetime curvatures and their dynamics). In GR, curvature of spacetime acts directly upon any mass present, and vice versa. With such technology one can therefore *engineer mass* to any level and at any distance (and eventually in any quantity) at will, using energetics methodology. *The engineered mass may be either living or inert* {92}. It follows that bioenergetics and psychoenergetics effects can also be engineered at a distance in similar manner. All it requires is the proper engines for the effects desired in the targets desired.

By using time-density waves and their dynamics, mind itself can be engineered and controlled at a distance as in the cases of Captains Button (Figures 22 and 23) and Svoboda (Figure 24).

## The Importance of Scalar Photons and Time-Density Waves

Now we digress momentarily. Again, there are four major photon polarizations in quantum field theory  $\{93\}$ . The first two are <u>transverse</u> photons, polarized in the x- and y-direction respectively (transversely to the line of propagation, which is customarily taken along the z- axis). Ordinary transverse EM waves are comprised of such photons or blends thereof. Though ignored, EM waves prior to interaction with mass do *transport EM time-energy* as well as EM spatial energy, though in electrodynamics that time-energy transport has been ignored, thus confusing the effect with the cause.

The third polarization is a *longitudinal* photon, vibrating along the *z*- direction (the direction of propagation). Obviously longitudinal EM waves are comprised of such longitudinal EM photons.

The fourth polarization is a *scalar* photon, since it oscillates only along the time axis (the word "scalar" refers to the fact that it has no vector field component in 3-space). In American physics the latter photon is largely ignored since time is not an observable in quantum mechanics. However, such scalar photons do comprise time-density waves and EM time-energy currents, and they are involved in powerfully curving spacetime via oscillating the time domain. Hence by their oscillations they produce spacetime curvature oscillations, which in turn project small components into 3-space. Sufficient such coherent projection components are in fact longitudinal waves in 3-space.

The combination of the scalar and longitudinal photons is observable as the instantaneous scalar potential, and when Whittaker's 1903 decomposition of the scalar potential is slightly corrected, then the scalar potential is comprised of coupled pairs of waves, where each pair consists of a time-polarized EM wave coupled to a longitudinal EM wave. The combination of the scalar and longitudinal EM waves in the presence of charge is observable as the macroscopic scalar potential. Negative charge absorbs the time-polarized photon from the time domain and re-emits a longitudinal photon in 3-space, while the

positive charge absorbs a longitudinal photon from 3-space and re-emits a timepolarized photon in the time domain.

## **Psychoenergetics: Engineering the Mind-Matter Interaction by Engineering Mind**

We shall be interested in what actually constitutes a living biological system in **the** psychoenergetics view (Figure 46). Mind operations are *time-like* rather than existing in 3-space, and for that reason mind and its operations are not observable. Observation is a d/dt operator acting on an LLLT ongoing interaction, which removes the T and leaves a frozen LLL snapshot, via d/dt(LLLT) => LLL. *Imposition of observation itselfbreaks*, any and all connection with time-like operations, including mind and its operations.



Figure 46 A living biological system (psychoenergetics view).

"Dynamics" involves "velocity", and in general relativity's 4-space velocity is

rotation (Figure 47). Any mind-operation or change is dynamics and produces a small velocity, which is a small rotation. This projects a very small component into 3-space, in the physical body, but still in the virtual state. We are speaking of physics rather than metaphysics! *Sufficient* coherent mind operations (changes) have just such small (virtual) rotation components in 3-space that will

project coherent little projection components (virtual) into 3-space. Coherently sustaining these components (intent) results in their coherent integration to breach the quantum threshold and become detectable (produce an observable 3-space result). That is how an "intent" change sustained in the mind becomes an actual physical energy input to the body and nervous system.

#### FER DE LANCE



Figure 47 Velocity is rotation. Necessary to understand the mind-body coupling mechanism.

We again stress that the scalar potential is comprised of coupled time-density and longitudinal EM wavepairs. Mental operations also are time-density wave changes, hence they are changes to the interior of potentials, including the ambient potential of the vacuum itself. Potentials superpose, and their coherent internal structures add (integrate) coherently. Hence, mind changes can coherently integrate to produce minute but real, observable, physical input changes to the body system. Mind permeates the body via the interlinked and superposed potentials of the body. The living bio-organism's mind and its operations can be modeled as an organized operating wave dynamics inside a scalar potential and superposed potentials of the body of that organism. Since fields are made from the more fundamental potentials, these operations also function inside the fields of the body. The organized time-density dynamics constitute both the conscious mind and its operations and the unconscious mind and its operations. More subtle depths of the time-density dynamics also constitute the human collective unconscious mind functions and operations. Again, we are speaking physics, not mysticism.

See Figure 48. The "component projection" (coherent integration) process from time-like mind operations into 3-space in the body potentials introduces into the living body the *physical* commands correlated to the *mental intent* of that entity. This is the solution {94} to the long unresolved *philosophical problem of intent*, and addresses the unresolved physics problem of *just what constitutes the "observer."* But the subsequent physical changes accomplished by the responding body as a servomechanism, also produce small rotations into the time domain (into the mind domain) but in the virtual state. However, a series ol' coherent physical changes produces coherent virtual state changes in the mind realm, which in turn coherently integrate into perceptual input. In this fashion,

iiit OIIANCE

the mind senses the response of the body to its order, and any errors in that response that need correction. The time delay gives also the sense of identity and personal persistence, hence creates the perception of self, the "responding body belonging to self," etc. Interwoven perceptions of coherent rotation changes from other 3-space phenomena that do not respond to mind intent, also create the perception of the "separate physical world." That these phenomena do not respond directly to mental intent creates the perception of the "separateness" of this "external" physical world, while the interweaving creates the perception of "existing simultaneously" with or in the external world.



Figure 48 Mind-body coupling mechanism at work.

All of that perception, dynamics, rotation, and processing is subject to direct engineering via psychoenergetics means.

Without further elaboration, we again stress that the conscious mind is a serial processor, whereas the unconscious is a massively parallel processor.

Westerners are prone to equate self to consciousness or conscious mind operation alone. That is not the case. Consciousness is just one attribute of the self (of the total feedback loop having delay between feedforward and feedback).

The totality is the mind-body coupling mechanism (Figure 48) enabling a living biological system (Figure 46).

By using time-density waves formed of scalar photons, the mind realm also can

be directly engineered by the same energetics technology. Hence, for the Russian energetics weapon scientists there followed the development of psychoenergetics as an entire class of breakthrough electromagnetic weaponry. This resulted in the development of not only a unified physics of matter and space, but also a unified physics of mind and matter reaction. Any true unified field theory must integrate the observer and the unobserved as well as the various categories of the observed. It is now possible to *directly model and engineer both physical and mental reality and their interaction*. Russian psychoenergetics has been developed to do precisely this {95}.

# Quantum Potential Weapons Are Utilized in All Three Energetics Branches

In addition to scalar interferometers, there is another category of energetics weapons used in all three branches. That category involves the use of *quantum potential weapons*, after David Bohm's quantum potential in his hidden variable interpretation of quantum mechanics {96}, published in *Physical Review* in 1952. We openly published one mechanism for creating a quantum potential {97}; there are others.

Presently these quantum potential weapons are the most powerful and most flexible weapons on earth. Nothing else can stand against them. Any nation not possessing QP weapons is already a second-rate power, regardless of how many nuclear missiles, bombers, and submarines it possesses, or how many highenergy lasers and high power microwave weapons it possesses.

The greatest problem the Soviets had was not in *making* the QP itself, but in (a) *localizing* its creation to the specific area or region desired, and (b) restricting its coupling to the type of equipment, entity, level, size, type of nuclei, etc. that was desired. We have not yet fully solved the problem of how they are able to do that, but have made a little progress upon it.

## The Importance of Longitudinal EM Waves

The KGB energetics weapons use longitudinally polarized and time-polarized EM waves as their basis, rather than transversely polarized EM waves. There is a surge of renewed U.S. interest—and a revolution in electrodynamics—just underway in this country (and in the major weapons laboratories of other nations) *vis a vis* longitudinal EM wave solutions to the major equations of physics. E.g., one may check the Los Alamos National Laboratory Internet web site for summary papers by Rodrigues and Lu {98}. There are now formal EM wave solutions faster than light speed, slower than light speed, etc. {99}. There is also experimental support for superluminal tunneling of EM waves in waveguides {100}. In addition, as is well known, the speed of the ordinary scalar potential is infinite in the Coulomb (transverse) gauge {101}

Higher topological algebra is being used to embed the electrodynamics in most of the KGB energetics work. Maxwell's original theory {6} was some 20 quaternion and quaternion-like equations in 20 unknowns. Quaternion algebra

has a higher topology than either vectors or tensors. Heaviside and others reduced the quaternion-like theory of Maxwell down to four equations in four unknowns—or to two coupled equations, depending upon how represented— and formed the much lower topology vector algebra in the process. This serously demoted the topology of electrodynamics and placed undue limitations upon what can be done with it. The subsequent mathematical promotion of electrodynamics to tensor algebra still did not recover much of the EM functioning possible in quaternion algebra. An even vaster, far more powerful electrodynamics emerges in *Clifford Algebra* electrodynamics, which may be **the** coming modern trend.

However, even with Clifford Algebra, there remain fundamental foundations difficulties—such as bluntly confusing energy transport with energy dissipation, by arbitrarily integrating the Poynting vector around a closed surface so as to select only the divergent portion of the Poynting energy flow. That produces the energy dissipation flow associated with the circuit, not the overall energy flow associated with it. The overall energy flow is some 10<sup>13</sup> times greater in a nominal case, as (i) discovered by Heaviside in the 1880s, (ii) never even considered by Poynting, and (iii) deliberately discarded by Lorentz with a little integration trick {102} still used by classical electrodynamicists and electrical engineers. Electrical engineering departments, professors, and texts do not know and do not teach that all EM power sources-such as generators and batteriesactually pour out of their terminals a far greater energy flow than the meager shaft energy input to the generator or the chemical energy dissipated in the battery. Lorentz arbitrarily discarded the huge Heaviside nondiverged output energy flow component a century ago, with the observation that it "has no physical significance" {103,104}.

Part of the emerging electrodynamics revolution is intuitively obvious. Higher topology algebra used in one's electrodynamics model means that lots more things can be done—in circuits, equipment, and components. As an example, su**ppose** one can only draw geometrical figures on a flat, uncurved plane. Then compare the figures there to what can be drawn when a third dimension is added so that the plane can be curved, twisted, folded, stretched, compressed, etc. in 3-dimensional space. That is similar to the dramatic differences between electrodynamics in a higher topology algebra and electrodynamics in the far more limited tensor and vector algebras.

Further, if someone's circuits *are working* in a higher topology, a lower topology **analysis** will not even see their true functioning. This turns out to be true for Tesla's work, where so many pundits have used vector or tensor algebra in the belief that they therefore knew what Tesla was doing. They did not, nor did they even use the proper tools to see what he did. For the proof, see Barrett's examination of Tesla's actual patented circuits, using quaternions {105}.

#### III (DELANCE

# Energy, Wave Energy, and Wave Speed are All Dramatically Altered

The energy of a pure longitudinal EM wave (LW) is infinite (unlimited). In practice, only an imperfect LW is produced experimentally, and therefore its energy is finite, but that energy may be extremely large, and the wave's propagation may be many times faster than the speed of light. This is much like *quantum tunneling*, which has been measured to be superluminal. Nimtz *et al.*, e.g., have transmitted Mozart's 40th symphony through a barrier in a waveguide at 4.7 times the speed of light {100}. Other researchers have transmitted information at lesser velocities but still at greater than c, the speed of light in standard vacuum.

Einstein assumed light speed in vacuum to be universally constant. That is correct for *transverse* photons and *transverse* EM waves, but not necessarily for other polarizations. Instead, it can be a function of the energy density of the vacuum (i.e., its stress energy density), which can be a matter of the gauge and the wave polarization. Further, *c* as a constant applies to transverse polarized EM waves (which are "surface" waves of the medium, so to speak) and not to longitudinal or time-polarized EM waves (which are "subsurface" or "subspace" waves). In general, the speed of the EM wave can be a function of the energy density of the vacuum (i.e., its stress time-energy density). And it is also a function of the type of EM wave being utilized.

"Empty space" is filled and writhing with the continual transiting of higher order EM waves, the presence of standing high order EM waves, and energetically organized regions where the energy is in the LW mode and in the time-density mode. Indeed, space (more correctly, spacetime) itself is nothing but a plenum of such waves and their wave-to-wave interactions.

The longitudinal and time-density effects in empty space are correlated with seasonal and periodic variations of time-charging and longitudinal EM wave emissions from planets, stars, etc. As a result, the characteristics of empty space itself periodically vary, and these can be detected as variations in the speed of light through the affected space.

The interplanetary radar measurements, e.g., do indeed show several periodic variations of the speed of light in interplanetary space, on a weekly and essentially monthly basis. In this data the proclaimed constant speed of light is upheld only by averaging the measurements over a month-long period, as shown by Wallace {106}. Actually, the scientists are dealing with variations of the periodically varying local time-density of spacetime, but have not taken that into account.

There are also specialized "galloping wave" zones, created by variations in the interferometry of the interpassing and interfering longitudinal EM waves in space. Such galloping waves from wave interferometry are already known in the literature {107} from 0.1 to 100 times the speed of light, but they do this on a

"surge forward and lag backward" mode about an *average* speed of c in the laboratory here on earth. In space away from planetary masses, that value "c" varies from its textbook value also.

All that has really been shown is that interplanetary space is *not quite* uniform a**fter** all, contrary to present scientific assumptions.

One would think that this *fundamental foundations anomaly* shown by the interplanetary radar measurements would excite the entire scientific community and trigger a massive scientific investigation. Instead, scientists such as Wallace who publish critical analyses showing that the data directly prove the variation **of c** in "ordinary" space, are just ignored and essentially "parked on the side-lines" until they eventually fade away.

# A Process for Creating Longitudinal and Time-Density EM Waves

Todaywe know that some plasmas very often can produce a longitudinal EM wave from a transverse EM wave, and can produce a transverse EM wave from an input longitudinal EM wave. This was not known when the Priore team was **perf**orming its experimental work. However, it provides one method for **producing** and detecting longitudinal EM waves.

The Priore team in France unwittingly made longitudinal EM waves by inputing transverse EM waves into Priore's rotating plasma in a giant plasma tu**be** (Figures 12 and 49).

- At the end of the project, Priore had developed a large unit to treat humans.
- A few were treated.
- Cures replicated what had been done in lab animals.
- The massive size of the unit and long treatment time (hours) made the process bulky and very inconvenient — and expensive.
- We proposed a way to do it with a suitcase-sized unit and a treatment time of two minutes.\*



\*See Porthole Briefing, www.cheniere.org

Figure 49 Priore's large plasma tube installation in his 3-stories-high treatment facility for humans. Results obtained in animal experiments were also duplicated in human experiments.

## **Quantum Potentials and Multiply Connected Spacetime**

It appears that a sufficiently clean longitudinal EM wave can be utilized to

create a *quantum potential*, very similar to Bohm's notion, by iterative retroreflection between two phase conjugate reflectors. When sufficient *iterative self-targeting* occurs and persists, the waves eventually "snap in" and fully converge to laser-like beams without any energy divergence {97}. At that point, one has achieved an essentially "pure" LW, which has infinite velocity. For all practical purposes, there is then little or no difference between this wave and a quantum potential.

A pure longitudinal EM wave just "appears instantly" everywhere in space that it will be. It is already an element of a quantum potential. In this sense, all that a "quantum" potential is, is an ordinary scalar potential in which the composite EM longitudinal phase conjugate wavepairs really are pure longitudinal EM waves. It would seem that this also moves the gauge to the Coulomb gauge, so far as the potential is concerned. It follows that, by establishing significant and clean longitudinal EM wave contact between any two points via iterative retroreflections, one establishes a quantum potential if sufficient harmonics are established in the contact. The implications for "phase conjugate shooting" to go one step farther are obvious.

By "scanning" an area with the appropriate LW transmitter array, with deliberately imperfect LWs so that contact reaction occurs, and then decreasing the imperfections in the scanning by iterative retroreflection, it appears that a quantum potential can be created and connected between the transmitters and a desired distant region.

Essentially, in the case of pure longitudinal EM waves and quantum potentials, we must model the situation in terms of a *multiply connected spacetime*. The divergence-free waves are now pure longitudinal waves in one sense, and pure potential beams in another sense. In any case, the Coulomb gauge applies. As is well-known, the potential moves at infinite velocity in the Coulomb gauge.

Thus a single station can be connected by such a QP to any number of distant stations—by first "knitting them together" into a common multiply connected spacetime by iterative mutual LW self-targeting beams. It matters not if one or more distant station(s) is/are then moved beyond the star Sirius; the moment an energy signal appears in the initiating station, it is already instantly in each distant coupled station anywhere in the entire universe. There is no separation distance involved. Here *one no longer needs to propagate transverse EM wave energy painfully through space at the speed of light*. Instead, one is now dealing with multiply connected spacetime. One now has the instant appearance *in each and every distant coupled target* of the energy input into the single "transmitting" or "coupling" station. So the process is a startling and giant "energy amplification method" as should be expected from something that has infinite energy in the first place!

One vulnerability and disadvantage of a QP weapon is that, if the target is aware of one's coupling and also has QP technology, he can now immediately send

back any energy form or "greetings" he wishes, from any one of his coupled targets. He can even do it inadvertently, without even knowing he has been coupled by a quantum potential. In other words, the QP provides a two-way street, if the target is aware of it and has the technology himself, *and even ifhe is unaware of it and does not have the technology*. For that reason, actual use of the QP weapon in strategic strikes requires caution and special considerations. Usually it requires very rapid single use and then cessation of any further usage.

### Need for Caution with QPs Used Against Biological Organisms

Another QP weapon disadvantage is that rather extreme care must be rigidly exercised, particularly when linking living creatures. For living things, the QP is best utilized in the absolute minimum energy mode. E.g., <u>an extremely weak OP</u> <u>already links every member of the human species</u>. Suppose one increased that linkage intensity carelessly. Immediately the entire human race is in grave difficulty. Every death of a person feeds into every other living person. Every birth of a baby feeds into every living human. Even the fertilization of one **human** ova instantly feeds into all other ova. The integration of all those changes would totally disrupt—and instantly destroy—all human life on Earth. Since chimpanzees have very similar genetics to that of humans, all the chimps would probably die also. Other higher primates would also suffer or die, as would many other species.

What might be useful, of course, would be to use a QP to kill every smallpox, HIV, Ebola, and other dread disease pathogen on Earth. If so, it would first have to be made extraordinarily specific, else it could threaten all or most of the life on Earth.

A very useful adjunct would be to use a QP device to nearly instantly scrub and decontaminate (disinfect) an anthrax-contaminated large city—such as New York or Washington, D.C.—by instantly killing all the anthrax spores in that locality. Or to clean all the antibiotic-resistant staph pathogens out of U.S. hospitals by just killing them all instantly and periodically. Or to rid the Earth of necrotizing fasciitis—flesh eating disease pathogens.

Anextremely localized QP could be used to connect with all HIV viruses and DNA inside an AIDS patient's own DNA. One could then kill the HIV viruses not yet integrated into the patient's cellular DNA. One could also time-reverse the patient's own HIV-infected DNA back to normal, effectively "removing" the HIV DNA already dumped into the patient's own infected cells. In theory, 100% of the HIV infection could be removed from the patient's body, restoring him or her to a completely HIV-free condition.

## A Hypothetical Example

FER DE LANCE

Suppose one arbitrarily increased the even weaker QP that presently joins all living things on Earth, regardless of species. Instantly every living thing on Earth would die, and the Earth would be instantly converted to a sterile planet.

Even though *physically embodied* life was gone, however, all the forms of those species would remain in spacetime activity, their vacuum engines—for both minds and bodies—forever embedded in the local potentials and fields of the material Earth. In other words, the Earth's potentials and the local spacetime potential would still be *dimensioned* and *conditioned* for the life forms that once moved upon it in physical form. The dimensioning and conditioning (engines) for every life form that ever lived on the Earth *exists now* at every point in the Earth and in the local spacetime. With proper application of energetics, in theory it is possible to recover any of these life forms desired, back into living form.

When one understands that environmental aspect, one understands why the Miller-Fox-Urey biogenesis experiments {108,109,110} (Figure 50) would still produce living organisms again. A *physically* dead planet or test flask is not necessarily a "completely dead" planet or flask, when one considers the presence of spacetime engines and dimensioned potentials. One recalls that these forms and engines contain not only physical forms, but also the mind-aspects and the mind/body coupling and dynamics aspects as well.

In short, the entire biochemical notion of biogenesis from truly inert matter devoid of any form of life or pattern of life appears to be a false premise. Since potentials reach to the end of the universe, then any structured potential structures (*dimensions*) the universal vacuum potential everywhere in the universe {111}. The Miller-Fox-Urey experiments were not performed in a truly "sterile" environment after all, when the new energetics is considered {112}. One realizes that the entire universe is alive; the mere presence of a single living microbe or other form anywhere establishes an entire living noosphere. The Russian researchers—such as Kaznacheyev {113}— into EM induction of disease in targeted cells at a distance also realized that biology included a noosphere, and it could be engineered.

- Engines of and from all life forms ever on earth or in the universe exist in the ambient vacuum potential.
- The Miller-Fox-Urey experiments were not in a "sterile" environment.
- Heat (IR) and UV constitute (1) a harmonic interval with a difference frequency, and (2) amplifying by the process previously shown.
- These experiments "kindled" previously living forms from the available gases etc. by amplifying the ancient living engines from their virtual state to the observable state, so that the masses were molded into the physical states of their templates.

Typical Biogenesis Experiments



Figure 50 Typical Miller-Fox-Urey biogenesis experimental apparatus.

Herman Kahn, then director of the Hudson Institute (a leading think tank), once remarked that it did not concern him that there existed mechanisms that would destroy all physical life on earth. Instead, he stated, it concerned him that he know almost 200 such mechanisms. The quantum potential weaponry is yet another doomsday weapon with a thousand lethal mechanisms to add to Kahn's list, were he still with us.

### The QP Weapon Is a Superb Energy Amplifier "For Free"

In a multiply connected spacetime established between multiple separated (to **the** observer) stations, one can instantly input one megawatt of power into *every distant stution* by inputting it into a single station. Suppose that coupling station is coupled via QP to one million distant stations (scattered anywhere in the universe). Then in each distant coupled station there now instantly appears one megawatt of power, even though we have input only a single megawatt in our

"transmitter" coupled station. This is a superb *one-on-many weapon system and energy amplifier*—perhaps the ultimate weapon system.<sup>30</sup>

AS an analogy for understanding, one can look at it this way. Put a dot (point) on a piece of paper. Mathematics tells us that an indefinite number of other points can be "superposed" directly on that original point. Now input some "energy" into the original point. It instantly appears in each and every other superposed point. That is precisely the way a quantum potential linkage between stations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> However, we should not be loo surprised at such "astonishing" effects, once we appreciate that with **the**quantum potential and pure longitudinal waves one is playing with infinite energy anyway.

works, except that in normal singly-connected 3-space the points are *observed* by a normal observer to be widely separated. Aristotelian logic—which is an "either/or" logic—does not apply. Instead, a higher topology logic applies.<sup>31</sup>

The QP weapon can be used with microwatt input to induce low-level disease states or pre-disease states (*shadow disease states*) (Figure 51) in entire populations. Tests done in this fashion will violate the "vector carrier" aspect of infectious disease transmission. Instead, the tests will cause a few widely spaced nearly simultaneously cases of the disease being tested. Several such tests (e.g., with necrotizing fasciitis) have already been conducted in the populace of the United States.



Figure 51 The shadow disease state is that structured virtual state level of the promoting disease engine template, at which the immune system reacts.

Or a QP weapon can be used with megawatt or gigawatt input to blast multiple distant targets simultaneously. One may destroy, e.g., every single transmitter of a given type. Or one may instantly kill all ships and weapons and paraphernalia in a large naval task force steaming toward its target. Or if one wishes to take the ships and equipment, the weapon can just kill all the humans instantly in that task force. ICBM sites, e.g., are vulnerable and obsolete since 1990 to any nation possessing QP weapons. So are underwater nuclear submarines and long-range strategic bombers. The entire strategic and tactical armada we have built up so painfully over the decades is obsoleted—also meaning *countered*—by any enemy possessing sufficiently advanced energetics weapons, and particularly quantum potential weapons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> We developed such a logic years ago, and have recently included **it** in *Energyfrom the Vacuum* 2002, *ibid.* 

### Other Novel Uses of QP Weapons

If an enemy has such QP weapons and you do not, you are easily and directly destroyed at will, once certain other deterrents are overcome. One of these previous deterrents that had to be overcome was the stability of nuclear weapons in our nuclear arsenal. To remove this stability and render them easily destroyed, the holder of a scalar interferometry capability could induce sudden massive fissioning and fusioning of many of the targeted onsite weapons if the scalar potential interferometers were used massively. However, the resulting tremendous nuclear explosions-many "in the dirt and dirty"-would also unacceptably damage the attacker. Further, major antagonists usually clandestinely introduced hidden nuclear weapons into the cities and target areas of their opponents, which practice was known as "dead man fuzing." The notion was that, even if one side suddenly destroyed the other, that destroyed side could still detonate its secret nuclear weapons hidden in the attacker's homeland territory, destroying him as well. In essence, the killed side (the "dead man") had set off the fuzing of his pre-planted weapons, to destroy the attacker even though the "dead man" was already dead.

One strong reason that the Russians pursued the quantum potential weapon so strongly was precisely because it offered a mechanism to solve this "dead-man fuzing" problem, removing it as a viable deterrent. Obviously it would be quite advantageous to be able to dud or destroy these hostile weapons in one's very midst, even though one did not know their locations, and pull the fangs of the dead-manfuzing installed by one's opponent.

There appear to be ways of directly connecting a QP, e.g., to every atomic

nucleus of a given type, in a given region (say, in a region consisting of on the surface of the Earth, in the Earth to some depth, in nearby space, on the surface of the ocean, and beneath the ocean). Connection can be made, e.g., to every U235 nucleus and to every weapons grade plutonium nucleus. Or with the

technology developed, the users ought to be able to make such connection only between certain pre-selected *localized amounts* of U235 nuclei or plutonium nuclei.

Now suppose that such a QP is established between weapon-sized groups of U235 atoms. Then one hits one U235 nucleus in such a group in an activator station with a neutron bullet. Voila! One simultaneously hits every other linked U235 atom (including the activator station—one just blew it to smithereens if it

contained very many U235 nuclei) in such weapon-sized groups. The raw U235 in ores in nature is still okay if the ore contained only tiny traces of U235 nuclei. But all the "neutron-struck" fissionable nuclei in nuclear weapons worldwide—

regardless of owner or location—fission in the weapons immediately. That destroys all the nuclear weapons on Earth—including the clandestine nuclear

weapons that various nations have spirited into other nations perceived to be their enemies, as a "checkmate" against sudden surprise attack. *One* does not need to know where a weapon is at all.

IIK OI LANCE

However, it gets all the weapons by exploding them, and that itself could create a giant nuclear destruction and fallout problem that would probably do in most life on earth because a great many nuclear weapons will have exploded "in the dirt and dirty." In short, it is an entirely unacceptable solution to the dead-man fuzing problem.

Of course, no *sane* enemy would wish to use the QP in such fashion, because it is quite suicidal for him and essentially destroys civilization. But suppose the sane enemy is well aware of the exact nature of the new cold type nuclear reactions (we explained these in an initial rough paper given in August 1998 at an Energy conference in Utah). The energy initiating these "time-reversed" nuclear reactions starts from "inside" the nucleons in the nucleus and moves outward (that is true of any "reversed" zone).

- Via quantum potential joining U235 and Plutonium in warheads
- Includes weapons airborne, underwater, in storage
- Transmutations of the nuclides themselves
- Part of the initial barrage launched by Aum/Yakuza/KGB
- Will occur in the first minutes (10) of the strategic strike, following psychoenergetically crew-disabling QP weapons



Note: Duds both overt and covert nuclear weapons and weapons-grade materials -- including "suitcase-delivered" covert weapons on site in Russia which otherwise provide dead man fuzing.

Figure 52 Simultaneous dudding of nuclear weapons worldwide. Also duds nuclear reactors and nuclear propulsion systems.

Direct *isomeric transmutation* then becomes a preferred decay reaction to induce in the nuclear weapons one wishes to dud. By gradually inducing (slowly "kindling") one of these transmutation reactions, one can just "transmute" the U235 to—say—an isomer such as U238, with some readjustment and energy balancing in the ensuing rebalancing decay processes. In that way, one gets no nuclear explosions. One can even choose the transformation or several successive transformations so as to minimize any resulting nuclear radiation. The attacker also destroys all the nuclear reactors, including those in civilian power plants, nuclear submarines, and elsewhere. But he gets just about all the nuclear weapons if he transforms both U235 and plutonium (Figure 52). In about 10 minutes he will dud them all, without any nuclear explosions, but he would probably allow about one hour "just for good measure and nearly 100% certainty." This offered the Soviets the ideal solution to the worrisome hostile nuclear arsenals of the world, since they also had additional nonnuclear strategic weapons of a different kind and of great power.

Apparently that very kind of QP weapon became operational, on site in Russia, circa 1989 under KGB control. For the first time, it provided the KGB with a guaranteed solution to the nuclear dead-man fuzing problem that had until then prevented its massive use of the scalar potential interferometers (such as in 1985-1986as originally envisioned by Brezhnev).

By almost simultaneously leasing the earlier scalar interferometer weapons to **the** Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo at the end of 1989, the KGB obtained an influx of vast new funds {114}. It thus concentrated even more intensely on the more advanced energetics weapons such as QP weapons and psychoenergetics weapons {115}.

So with a QP weapon one can attack multitudes of targets, using a single "coupler" or "transmitter," all without "propagating the EM energy through 3space." Further, with the technology developed, only the number of outrigger stations coupled limits the energy amplification achievable. One can alter matter at any level, from the quarks in the protons and neutrons in the nucleus, to the lattice bonds, to the molecular bonds, etc. Or one can structure the emerging energy (that emerges directly out of the local spacetime itself), so that <u>structured local spacetime curvatures</u> (engines) appear in the target zone(s). These ST engines can be generated so as to perform macroscopic functions against real systems—e.g., jamming electronics, as against the U.S. air attack on Libya in April 1986 (Figure 25), or as was done by a longitudinal EM wave interferometer in the attack and kill of the U.S.S. Thresher (Figure 6) in April 1963 {116}.

### The U.S. Narrowly Escaped Destruction Twice in 1997 Alone

On two occasions in 1997 the United States would have been utterly destroyed by the die-hard faction of the KGB, except for direct countering by a friendly little foreign nation. The present author and three colleagues played a very minor role by alerting that nation to the impending attacks. There was certainly no reason to contact officials of our own country; the U.S. was and is powerless to prevent such attacks, although *hopefully* that is changing! It made much better sense contact the only nation that could possibly avert our impending disaster. Of course we later also informed proper U.S. government officials of our actions.

The first strategic attack was scheduled for between early to mid-February, and involved (1) dudding all nuclear weapons, (2) striking the QP weapons in the little nation simultaneously, as well as extant scalar interferometer weapon sites in other foreign nations, and (3) then leisurely blasting cities, facilities, and installations with iterative and continued scalar interferometer strikes. This third

phase would include work assigned to the Yakuza/Aum Shinrikyo teams. That is how the Yakuza (and Aum Shinrikyo) expected to revenge themselves for the Western defeat of Japan in WWII, and for the West's dropping the atomic bomb on Nagasaki and Hiroshima. To be able to "get in on the kill" is why the Aum Shinrikyo and Yakuza leased the scalar (longitudinal EM wave) interferometers from the Russians in the first place {117}.

These, along with negative energy EMP weapons, are the kind of energetics weaponry that now determines our fate, and against which the U.S. presently has still inadequate defenses. Our own scientific community does not believe such weapons even exist—apparently due to the "not-invented-here" syndrome. Most of the U.S. scientific community is thus relatively useless and outdated as far as contributing to the strategic survival of the United States is concerned.

## Purpose of the Novel Attack on Captain Button

Hopefully, some scientists are aware of the strange incident that involved the mental seizure of Captain Button in his A-10 (Figure 22) and controlling him for well over an hour (Figure 23), including controlling his perceptions, intent, and actions while performing complex technical tasks. That was the test of a KGB *psychoenergetics* weapon, developing and to be deployed by the KGB. That was the "acceptance test", so to speak—deliberately conducted over the United States—for the KGB's system that would be produced in numbers sufficient to counter the QP weaponry, if the QPs of the little friendly nation were to be placed in the insane command and control mode. This was yet another Soviet counter, planned for the near future against the counter by which the little nation did force abortion of the KGB second attack (scheduled for May 1) in 1997.

The purpose of the attack on Captain Button can be understood as follows: The later second scheduled strategic attack on the U.S.—scheduled for May 1, 1997—was forcibly aborted after the friendly defending nation switched to an *insane* command and control mode. The insane C3 mode counters the MindSnapper type attack that instantly kills all on-site operators and renders the sites too "hot" for new personnel to come in from outside and control it. In short, the U.S. could have been destroyed in that scheduled May 1 attack, but with the change of the friendly QP weapons to insane C3, Russia would also have perished in the immediate quantum potential counterblow from the little nation<sup>32</sup> that would have been automatically delivered by the site weapons themselves. The May 1 attack had been predicated upon the fact that a preliminary MindSnapper (negative energy EMP) attack on the friendly QP

FIR OI LANCE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> There are also variations. As an example, the insane C3 can also include a separate channel requiring a countering "punch in" code every 15 minutes (as in a heightened alert status) or the control system will order the launch initiation (this accepts that all on site personnel have now been suddenly killed). So the insane control system is also flexible, and many variations and considerations are possible.

weapon sites would have instantly killed all persons on site,<sup>33</sup> and neutralized the site for some months because of the resulting longitudinal EM radiation. However, the shift of the C3 of the QP weapons to insane mode rendered such a pre-emptive MindSnapper attack totally ineffective because Russia would still have been destroyed.

Hence another countering means was required, and in fact that additional system was already in development. It was a very sophisticated array of psychoenergetic weapons, each with a special, highly trained team of operators capable of fully controlling one targeted individual while he was directed and controlled to go about performing desired technical tasks. We estimate that it required one psychoenergetic weapon (very complex, multiple transmitters) and an operator team of perhaps 20 to 30 skilled operators (one for each major human function to be controlled) to adequately control the mind and actions of one distant person performing quite technical tasks. Hence several hundred such "weapon sets" were required to take over all persons on the targeted QP weapons sites in the friendly nation, have the controlled crews deactivate the QP weapons including using the security code and procedures to standdown for maintenance, etc.

Once the QP weapons were totally on standdown, then the MindSnapper would have struck suddenly and killed every living thing on site, neutralizing the site for several months due to subsequent strong longitudinal EM wave emissions from the struck site. No new crews could have entered the site and lived, so the sites could not be operated after MindSnapping, even though the QP weapons

were still intact but just on standby. Of course, a third phase then would have involved strikes by scalar EM interferometers to leisurely and completely

destroy the systems and sites, permanently taking out the physical system as well.<sup>34</sup> With the first two of that three-part series of strikes completed successfully, then the KGB weapon sites would have been absolutely free to blast North America and our European allies into smoking ruins, leisurely and at will, given the first 10 minutes of dudding all nuclear warheads worldwide, to take care of that old type of "dead man fuzing".

From the open reports of the Button incident, and from the kill of Captain Svoboda a few weeks later, the nature of the next strategic attack that would be scheduled was immediately apparent. Accordingly, we warned the little nation about the shift to a new attack plan, and estimated the new schedule between mid - 1999 and the first of 2000. Of course, we also passed that information on to

#### FER DE LANCE

 $<sup>^{33}</sup>$  We point out that it required a longer time to develop the more powerful negative energy EMP weapons capable of just destroying the sites, personnel and all. The first effective weapons of that type could easily kill personnel brains, nervous systems, and hearts while still doing little damage to the much more robust QP systems and on site equipment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> We strongly believe there are shielding provisions at those sites, against scalar interferometry attacks, which reduces their effectiveness and delays their destructiveness. However, so far this analyst has not deciphered those shielding methods or mechanisms.

our government as well, but apparently, no one believed it. The proper U.S. intelligence agencies, however, certainly intercepted my faxes to the little nation's Military Attache in Washington D.C., and particularly my fax a few days before May 1, sent directly to the Prime Minister of that nation and urging the change to an insane command and control system for the QP weapons and the reason why.

It turned out that, some months after I alerted them to the coming psychoenergetics, MindSnapper, and scalar interferometry attack in that order, to be scheduled between mid-to-end of 1999, apparently the friendly nation suddenly struck and utterly destroyed the KGB facilities for the MindControUer negative energy EMP weapons being painfully built up in sufficient number. Probably scalar interferometry weapons were used to destroy them. The onsite psychoenergetics crews and facilities were destroyed and neutralized completely.

Anyway, as we passed mid-1999, the type of "Y2K" problem we were worrying about was whether or not the attack was on, headlined by a psychoenergetics weapon strike on the little nation first, with the three phases as previously scheduled back in 1997.

Later, in early 1999 I realized the Russian/KGB development of the causal system robots (Figure 10), mentioned in the introduction. In the latter part of the third quarter of the year, working at my computer at night, I was struck by one of these very beasts from within my computer (Figure 20), in very bizarre but unmistakable fashion (previously detailed). In 10 seconds I was nearly killed and severely disabled for a period of time (it took four days to recover completely). Because of the features deliberately utilized by the CSR on my computer screen so I would recognize it, I grasped the nature of the attack (the KGB wanted me to recognize it, and live to tell about it!), how it was done, how it jammed the brain and vision center and strongly fibrillated the heart, upset the equilibrium, etc. I also realized that, in 20 seconds or so additional exposure, I would have been a very dead person, expiring with a very violent heart attack and severe brain embolisms. Note that the CSR deliberately struck directly from the computer screen through my retinas and onto the nervous system, passing through the vision center and flashing it tremendously, and jamming my mind, brain, and nervous system.

When I recovered shakily about four days later, I notified the small nation, once again, as best I could, giving the exact symptoms of the attack and explaining what it was. By then I knew what was coming down, the form it would take, and the deceptive cover (Y2K uncorrected errors!).

The little nation then quickly proceeded to search out—apparently *inside* the North American signals, potentials, fields, and waves "superhighways" for the CSRs—all the CSRs and destroy them in place. It turns out to be a fairly straightforward operation, once one possesses advanced longitudinal EM wave

interferometry weapons and techniques. Locating a "very dense" and very dynamic set of LWs performing organized functions is analogous to a normal radar locating a large bomber in cloud cover. One "burst" from the LW "radar," and the targeted CSR is completely disrupted and electronically destroyed.

So a very short (lasting a few days) and strange strategic battle was fought in infolded space or subspace, inside our electrical and electrical systems and inside the fields, potentials, and waves in them. A mighty attacking armada of perhaps several million main battle systems was intercepted and destroyed throughout our homeland, without the slightest notice by our own government, scientific, and intelligence communities. And without a whimper of what is usually recognized as "combat actions".

Afterwards, a very simple and innocuous little message was received which, reading between the lines, simply meant "thank you very much." In short, my hard-pressed colleagues and I got a small "Attaboy!" for our role in alerting the friendly nation.

So Y2K and the Millennium Celebration came, while we waited to see if the CSRs were gone or if they would erupt with damage all over the U.S. Fortunately, they were gone like popping balloons, and so the *fourth* scheduled strategic attack upon the U.S. in the space of three years—this time actually launched—was successfully destroyed.

Whatever I can do to help the survival of my country I will continue to do without hesitation, regardless of whether the U.S. scientific, intelligence, and military communities are aware of the new threat or not, and regardless of whether they believe it or not. Presently our fate and that of the Western world rests on the shoulders of a small but advanced and friendly nation. That is beginning to change, it seems, but still not swiftly enough to suit our needs.

We simply must change all that, by developing QP weapons and defenses ourselves. It is not an option; as an example, China has now finished—as of earlier 2002—and deployed QP weapons. Almost simultaneously, China also finished and deployed the more powerful negative energy EMP (MindSnappertype but much more powerful) weapons and deployed them as well. So we have entered a very dangerous period when the strategic changes that are likely to occur will be both massive and traumatic.

AS this is being written in early October 2002, it is obvious that our nation is also preparing to strike Iraq if need be, either with a coalition effort or alone. If so, then Saddam Hussein will certainly unleash whatever terrorist forces he has in North America. He will attempt to unleash upon us all the weapons of mass destruction at his command. This could even happen within the next 30 days, with the MidEast exploding, giant polarization of the Arab world, general chaos in the MidEast and upset of world oil supplies, and skyrocketing fuel and energy costs with severe impact upon the already seriously ailing U.S. stock market.

#### IIK DE LANCE

If Saddam Hussein succeeds in doing sufficient damage to our cities and energy infrastructure with more weapons of mass destruction than we have credited him with, then the potential economic collapse of the United States and much of the developed world is an uncomfortable possibility. If that happens, turf wars will erupt all over the world, the world economy may collapse, the KGB and rogue Japanese (Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo) will move and unleash further destruction, Pakistan and India are likely to erupt into a nuclear war, and several other regions may also erupt into nuclear war and use weapons of mass destruction. What China might do in such event is anybody's guess.

In short, the Armageddon we have so long feared, with the resulting collapse or destruction of much of civilization, could well be approaching. Let us hope that dark picture is terribly, terribly wrong, and that we successfully avoid Armageddon one more time!

Meanwhile, we would be in much better shape to weather the coming storm had our scientific community not grossly betrayed us. But if and when millions of Americans are dying in the streets with no effective means of treatment, and no effective defenses to prevent onslaught after onslaught against our nation, all those deaths and all that suffering will be directly the fault of our own organized scientific community.

## Rogue Japanese (Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo) Have a Role

In the information briefing furnished the previously named agencies, we briefly detailed the elements of the attack, how our own nuclear weaponry can be dudded anywhere, etc.

We also detailed the strange role of the Japanese Yakuza and the Aum Shinrikyo, who leased the operational use of the early generations of KGB longitudinal wave interferometry weapons in 1990 directly from the KGB. The first down payment on the lease was \$900 million. I previously furnished pertinent information on this to an investigative U.S. Government agency. Since then, the Yakuza have set up their own scalar interferometry weapons development facilities in Japan, including portable energetics weapons,<sup>35</sup> and have assumed a very secret and nearly unsuspected role somewhat similar to Bin Laden's role in the attacks of September 11, 2001—but much more deadly when the coming Armageddon erupts.

## Inducing the Gulf War Disease

In 1986, the Russians had already solved the dead man fuzing problem theoretically, but had not yet completed the development and deployment of the

IIH Dt IAN(E

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> We strongly suspect some of these portable weapons have already been infiltrated into the United States—e.g., to be used against nuclear power plants and other lucrative targets such as refineries, oil fields, etc.
necessary QP weaponry. The KGB's first "combat demonstration" test of the **ability** to localize a QP in a selected region of space was against the U.S. air attack on Libya in 1986. That test apparently used a laboratory apparatus to prove the process. In short, it was a major milestone whose success moved the system into full production engineering and production. The system was then developed at very high speed after the successful demonstration in 1986. The first strategic KGB QP weapon(s) became operational on site in latter 1989.

It was this QP weapon that was used to generate the so-called *Gulf War Disease* in our soldiers in the MidEast. In the action package, I explained precisely how that was done. I have also finally placed the simplified gist of that explanation openly on the Internet for all to see (website www.cheniere.org). Those suffering U.S. veterans were *casualties of war*, not victims of just nerve gas whiffs or chemicals or their own stress, etc. The initial U.S. Government and U.S. scientific community's assertion that "it was all in their heads" and due to stress, insults every veteran who has ever served his nation. One justifiably has contempt for such treatment of our veterans. Sadly, the latest "studies" are **beginning** to conclude the same thing once again.

Apparently our intelligence and military command agencies have not yet learned the lesson of the decades long Soviet microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow, which was responsible for health changes of many kinds in U.S. personnel and was also responsible for the deaths of three U.S. Ambassadors to the Soviet Union. Apparently we are still using radar engineers and electrical engineers for electrodynamics analysis, and these analysts apparently still believe that in the absence of the EM fields there can be no induced EM effects. One sadly comments that, just as the electrical engineering departments of our universities have been unable to walk across the campus to the particle physics department and find out what the discovery of broken symmetry in 1957 portends for their discipline and model, then the intelligence community apparently has not vet learned that no EM analysis of such things as the microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow or the shootdown of the TWA-800is worth a tinker's dam unless it is a higher group symmetry EM analysis. As Barrett showed, our fellows still have not grasped what Nikola Tesla already accomplished in actual patented circuits circa 1900 and shortly thereafter. Tensor analysis and vector analysis simply will not show what is really there.

Our veterans were hit with a "cocktail mix" of specialized disease "spacetime curvature engines" just below the observable threshold, in the "shadow" (virtual,

but nearly observable) state<sup>36</sup> (Figure 53). The immune systems and the cellular

energy. That means we can directly engineer the virtual state vacuum itself if we put our minds to it. **Actually** Nobelist Lee has already pointed out that we have *not even tried to do this!* See T. D.

FER DE LANCE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>One should think deeply about this, in terms of the solution to the source charge problem (which our engineers have not thought of very much, much less solved). Every charge already "engineers" the virtual stale at will, converting virtual energy into deterministic observable EM

regenerative systems do react to that shadow state level.



Figure 53 Spreading (thinning) the immune system's ability available to meet a new pathogen.

Such a "simultaneous mix" shadow induction "spreads" the reacting finite immune system and regenerative system (Figure 53) and their resources all across that entire mix of shadow diseases, so that only a much smaller portion of the immune system and of the regenerative system is directed against any one of the shadow diseases. This in turn greatly heightens (by a factor of 5 or more) the susceptibility of the body to all additional disease pathogens, and it greatly lowers the ability of the body to recover from any disease or biological warfare strike. In addition, the exposed veteran's body fluids and masses have accumulated a persistent "time-density charging" that very slowly decays (by . emission of weak *longitudinal* EM waves) over months or even a few years.<sup>37</sup> The sperm from these veterans did indeed have the innate "engines" and therefore the capability to gradually infect their wives. So did the saliva in their mouths. The weak "dimensioned" LW radiation from their bodies could also slowly alter the cellular regeneration and immune systems of their family members in close proximity, over a period of time, thus inducing the disease in them {118,119,120}.

Lee, *Particle Physics and Introduction to Field Theory*, Harwood, New York, 1981, in his "Chapter 25: Outlook: Possibility of Vacuum Engineering," p. 824-828. On p. 383 Lee points out that the microstructure of the scalar vacuum field (i.e., of vacuum charge) *is not utilized*. We add that the West does not utilize it. It has been utilized for some decades in the former Soviet Union and now in the continuing KGB energetics and bioenergetics weapons programs.

<sup>37</sup> See T. D. Lee, "Can Time Be a Discrete Dynamical Variable?." *Phys. Lett.*, 122B(3,4), Mar. 10, 1983, p.217-220.

The induction of GWS in our troops was in fact a test for the *present* clandestine use—already ongoing—of that technique to spread the immune and regenerative systems of the targeted U.S. population. This in turn gradually makes us more susceptible to terrorist BW attacks and disease pathogens of all types *from anyone else*. This tactic is already in place and accomplished, and it will substantially increase the American civilian casualties in our cities when they are subjected to terrorist BW attacks in the near future. *Those attacks now will have some five times the effectiveness that our present planners estimate*. In short, it is going to insure the deaths of millions more Americans. The approaching war in the MidEast, with Saddam Hussein's unleashing of his terrorist assets in the U.S. to the maximum extent possible, thus will probably see a five-fold increase in the effectiveness of some of his mass destruction weapons that Hussein's assets are able to unleash on America.

The entire affair of the Gulf War Disease was both a preliminary test and also a magnificent intelligence probe by the KGB, to clearly demonstrate once again that the U.S. Government and the U.S. scientific community are still nearly totally unknowledgeable of QP weaponry, immune and regenerative system "spreading," disease induction by bioenergetics means, etc. It follows a methodology used with great success for four decades by the KGB,<sup>38</sup> and one that our own government, scientific community, and military community has yet to decipher. *So long as the threat only slowly increases, Americans remain complacent in their ignorance, ignoring the boa constrictor slowly strangling them, while awaiting the cobra seen in the distance*?<sup>9</sup> We have unwittingly cooperated with the KGB boa constrictor for four decades, even as it slowly prepared to crush us. In the Gulf War, that crushing moved to the next threshold, to actually inflict casualties and deaths on U.S. troops and totally get away with it because of the bioenergetics (in the Russian sense) ineptness of the U.S. scientific community.

<sup>38</sup> The decades-long microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy and induction of health changes and diseases, was a case in point. A high level target—the U.S. Ambassador—was involved, guaranteeing U.S. Government attention at the highest level. Puzzled, the U.S. government would then call in their most trusted EM scientific analysis groups. By the responsive actions then taken by **the U.S.** at the Embassy, the KGB could ascertain with absolute certainty whether or not our

scientists knew of the use of infolded engines in bioenergetics. For more than four decades our actions assured them with 100% certainty that we knew nothing of what their "information content of the field and potential" actually was, or how it had been weaponized and was being used right in front of our faces and before the entire world.

<sup>39</sup>It is bizarre that our scientific community—even after those decades of EM induction of diseases and health changes in American personnel in the U.S. Embassy in Moscow—*stilldonot* and cannot believe that conditioned EM radiation can induce cellular disease. Such total blindness is inexplicable.

IIH DE LANCE

# 40-Years of Russian Induction of Diseases In U.S. Embassy Personnel

Sadly, our own fellows have never even figured out how the diseases and health changes were previously induced by the KGB for decades in personnel in the former American Embassy in Moscow. Three U.S. Ambassadors to the Soviet Union died as a result of their exposure to that radiation. Many other Americans on site were made ill or suffered health changes.

When Johns Hopkins scientists studied the problem, they found a most anomalous thing: no health changes occurred in areas where the EMforcefields existed in the microwave radiation. Instead, the health changes only occurred in areas where the potentials were gradient free so that the force fields were zeroand thus the potentials (and their specific internal "engines") were persistent. Using only a classical EM force field analysis—which does not show any of the internal longitudinal EM wave substructuring of the fields, potentials, and waves-the Johns Hopkins scientists erroneously concluded that it could not have been the weak microwave radiation causing the health difficulties, *because* no such health difficulties occurred where the forcefields were present. That is, they very naively assumed that "no force fields" meant no EM effects were possible. Their entire findings thus were based on a total non sequitur, the assumption that there can be no electromagnetically induced physical changes in matter in the absence of fields! The Aharonov-Bohm effect alone falsifies that entire premise. So does general relativity and higher group symmetry electrodynamics.

Actually, the Johns Hopkins scientists had just clearly proven the exact opposite: *that it indeed was the radiation that induced the health changes.* That is simply shown statistically, and it is a deep and continuing mystery how good scientists and their governmental overwatch did not notice the violation of inference methodology.

Simply put, there was 100 percent correlation to the presence of *gradientfree EM potentials*— *the persistent kind*. There was zero correlation (or 100% anticorrelation) to the presence of the normal electric and magnetic fields—i.e., where the potentials changed over a very small region of space. Hence it could <u>only</u> have been the constant potentials, else we must throw out statistical inference theory altogether.

If the changes had *not* been caused by the EM radiation at all, one would have had some health changes in regions where fields were present and some health changes where the fields were absent. Considering the lengthy time the radiation persisted and the number of personnel affected, the statistics are decisive. Without question, the cause was indeed the persistent potentials where the **force** fields were zero. Whittaker's two papers—one in 1903 and the other in 1904-would then show how it was done. The 1904 paper and superpotential theory alone would *not* have explained it, since that alone does not include the

"information content of the field"—i.e., spacetime curvature engines infolded inside the normal EM potentials, fields, and waves.

So, the U.S. government and U.S. scientific community "botched it badly," unfortunately, by elemental statistical inference standards. And unfortunately, they have continued to "botch it" to this day. Both the scientific community and the intelligence community missed it. Elementary statistics theory alone, coupled with the Johns Hopkins results, clearly indicates that the microwave radiation was causing the health changes, to a very high degree of confidence.

This demonstrates how "totally inexplicable" some of the effects generated by longitudinal EM wave interferometry and by "structured" or dimensioned

**potentials,** fields, and waves can seem to our conventional scientists. If we examine the serious foundations flaws in classical electrodynamics and electrical engineering taught in our universities, and the near-total lack of higher group symmetry electrodynamics training, we can understand why our scientists and intelligence analysts did not and do not have the background required to properly assess the incidents and effects.

### Western Electrodynamics Is in Sad Shape

Actually, numerous scientists have long pointed this out. For example, quoting Mario Bunge {121}: "...it is not usually acknowledged that electrodynamics, both classical and quantal, are in a sad state."

In quantum electrodynamics, it is the *potentials* that are the primary causes of all electromagnetic phenomena, not the force fields as used by Johns Hopkins and the Government in its analysis. We know that classical EM is wrong in its focus upon force fields as primary EM causes; the Aharonov-Bohm effect, Berry phase, and geometric phase work in some 20,000 papers in the physics literature **already** show that. Indeed, we also know that the classical force fields do not even exist apart from mass; in space, only the potential for such a force field exists, in case some charged matter is brought in to interact with the EM entity as it exists in mass-free space (as curvatures of spacetime).

**The** Aharonov-Bohm effect and its implications have been published in *Physical Review*—our most prestigious physics journal—since 1959. Later publications have included the Berry phase extension of the AB effect, and Aharonov and Anandan's further extension of the Berry phase to what is today called the geometric phase. The potentials are indeed the primary EM causes, and *theforce fields do not even exist as such in mass-free space, but only in mass.* Yet our classical EM taught in our universities has not been changed in its fundamental acceptance of the material ether since 1865.

**Every** university in America is still teaching and defending a rather mangled electrodynamics where

(1) The material ether is still assumed, even though destroyed more than a

century ago by the Michelson-Morley experiments;

- (2) The force fields are erroneously assumed to exist in massfree space, but in force-free form(!!!) when what actually exists there as an EM disturbance is a general relativistic perturbation of spacetime (i.e., an oscillation of the local curvature of spacetime). Actually, force identically is the time rate of change of momentum, where momentum is mass times velocity. Thus mass is a *component* of force and force field. There is no force or force field without mass. As Feynman put it, there is no force field in massless space; instead, there is only the potential for such a force field to be formed at the various points, should a charged mass be placed at (added to) each of them;
- (3) The source charges are erroneously assumed to *create* their fields and potentials and all that energy in them, reaching across the entire universe from each and every charge, right out of nothing at all. This perpetual motion and creation of energy error continues even though particle physics has known (and proven, both theoretically and experimentally) that any charge (as a set of composite dipoles, when the charge is taken with its clustering virtual charges of opposite sign) is a broken symmetry in its fierce energy exchange with the vacuum. Hence the charge extracts that energy in its fields and potentials *from the active vacuum*, and outputs the extracted energy across space {122}.

Our own electrodynamicists and electrical engineering professors and departments would have us believe - and they continue to imply such in every university in America—that every charge is a perpetual motion machine clearly in violation of the master energy conservation dictum that *energy can neither be created nor destroyed*. The complete lack of scientific understanding that every charge extracts energy from the vacuum and freely and continuously pours it out as real observable EM energy, is reflected in rather silly "witch-hunts" {123} against electrical systems which exhibit more energy output than the operator himself inputs—i.e., systems which exhibit a coefficient of performance (COP) of COP>1.0, which are open EM systems far from equilibrium in their active environmental exchange.

Let us reason together! If the second law of thermodynamics really did prohibit COP>1.0 *electrical* systems, then it also would prohibit the demonstrated COP = oo of a solar cell array. It would also prohibit the demonstrated COP>1.0 *mechanical* systems such as a windmill, waterwheel, or sailboat—all of which have COP = oo! In other words, the second law cannot even be a law if it discriminates only one type of energy prohibited from being used for COP>1.0,

For some inexplicable reason, EM COP>1.0 systems have come to be dogmatically labeled "perpetual motion machines" by the professional skeptics since EM systems must take their excess energy from the known active vacuum environment! In short, the dogmatic scientific community is saying that "windmill-type EM systems" with COP = oo are permissible for exchanges with

physically active and observable environments (such as the sunlight used in solar cells, the heat in the air used in heat pumps, the water currents used hydroelectric power plants, the winds used in windmill power generation, etc.), but they are not permissible for exchanges with the proven modern active vacuum virtual particle flux energy environment, even though the discovery of broken symmetry in 1957 already proves that all EM energy is indeed freely taken from the seething vacuum environment by the asymmetry of the modern dipolarity of the source charge! We refer the interested reader to the proven broken symmetry of opposite charges {124}. We also refer the reader to Nobelist T. D. Lee's statement applicable to the skeptics' naive notion of symmetry. Finally, in modern physics all the major forces of nature are generated by the exchange of virtual particles. It is these forces that then translate against a resisting mass or entity to provide useful work. So all useful work in the universe already comes from the interactions of the seething virtual flux of the vacuum. On what distant planet have the skeptics been hiding while all this modern physics has been developed?

One must keep one's sense of humor! It is ironic but true that every major university in the U.S. continues to teach, uphold, and advocate—by implication—EM charges as ubiquitous perpetual motion machines, freely creating energy from nothing. And that is those professional skeptics and witchhunters never mention that their own naive understanding of electrodynamics already implicitly assumes and teaches perpetual motion machines freely creating energy from nothing at all—and on a scale unparalleled in scientific history!

We have one chart with some 32 major foundations errors and flaws in the electrodynamics taught in all our schools; there are many others in addition. **This** erroneous teaching has so indoctrinated our graduate students that most **electrical** engineers no longer know the real difference between power (the rate of change of form of energy and thus the rate of production of work) and rate of energy flow (whether it is being dissipated or not).

**Every** textbook speaks of "sources furnishing power," when it is the rate of dissipation of energy in the individual loads and losses to provide the rate of doing work that *constitutes* power. Sources do not furnish power! They furnish energy flow (specifically, their source dipole furnishes energy flow, extracted and transduced directly from the active vacuum, and only a tiny bit of that enormous energy flow is diverged into the circuit and used). The various

components of the receiving circuit interact with that energy flow to catch and dissipate a little of it, thus producing power and work locally in the intercepting and dissipating component.

A massive nondivergent (nonintercepted) energy flow has zero power (time-rate of doing work), but if intercepted and diverged, the divergence may develop enormous power (time rate of doing work) in and upon the interceptor, diverger, or collector. Even many physicists today are confused on the difference between rate of work and rate of energy flow per se. E.g., for about 30 years now, there has been a polite debate involving that very subject in the *American Journal of Physics*. It is still not completely resolved, because the argument has not actually addressed where all EM energy in fields, potentials, and waves comes from in the first place: directly from the seething vacuum via the asymmetry of the source charge. It also has not addressed the long unaccounted giant Heaviside nondiverged energy flow component.

## **Toward a Deeper Electrodynamics**

The first thing the Soviet Academicians did after WW II was to completely overhaul electrodynamics, but in highly classified areas controlled totally by the KGB. Stalin's boot firmly planted on their backside saw to it, creating the terrible fear that if they failed to produce, they would surely die. Not having experienced such a "Stalin boot," our own scientific community continues leisurely onward, while it teaches 110 years old electrodynamic material filled with non-sequiturs.

The Russian use of the "information content of the field" euphemism is a case in point. Our fellows (in both the intelligence community and the scientific community) assume the Russians are speaking of simple transverse EM wave spectral analysis. Nothing could be farther from the truth. Let me explain.

In 1903, E.T. Whittaker—a leading theoretical physicist at the time—showed that any scalar potential is comprised of a harmonic set of bidirectional *longitudinal EM wavepairs*. Each pair consists of a longitudinal EM wave and its true phase conjugate replica (i.e., its "antiwave", or time-reversed twin, coupled together).

Unknown to Whittaker, that LW wavepair actually includes a time-density wave in the time domain, coupled to a longitudinal EM wave in 3-space. Per quantum field theory {66}, such a coupled pair would be observable as the scalar potential. Knowledge of this specialized coupling is necessary in order to properly decipher the Priore mechanism. That mechanism was demonstrated to *time-reverse* (dedifferentiate) a diseased or damaged cell and all its parts back to it previous normal state, genetics and all. The time-reversal was accomplished by "pumping" the cell and all its parts in the time-dimension so that timereversal propagation of the mass-energy is achieved. The time-domain pumping is done by the associated time-density wave, which always accompanies any longitudinal EM wave a priori. So sometimes we sloppily say that the "longitudinal EM wave pumping" causes the time reversal of the mass, but it is really the associated time-density wave pumping that causes it. The time-density wave component also can cause time charging or time-excitation charging of a mass. During its alternate existence as masstime, the time portion is altered, and that is a time-excitation or time-energy excitation.

It turns out the human cellular regenerative system (Figure 29) also uses the

same time-excitation charging methodology to produce time-pumping of the cell and all its parts. This produces a slow time-reversal (dedifferentiation) of damaged cells back to a previous state. This is in fact the basic mechanism for healing, as used by the living body.

Reversing aluminum, for example, just converts it back to ordinary aluminum. Not too interesting.

Reversing an HIV infected cell, however, would produce a healthy, normal cell with normal genetics. When a damaged cell turns into a cancerous cell, it is due to a process called *promotion* (change of the cell to a cancerous cell). *Reversing a* cancerous cell would change it back to a healthy, normal cell again—in short, it would constitute <u>demotion</u> of cancer and then healing of the damage in the now normal but damaged cell. In the AIDS patient, simply pumping the entire body with the time-density wave accompanying the longitudinal EM waves produced in a plasma—as Priore did for terminal tumors—would time-reverse all cells, completely ridding them of any residue of HIV infection. This would remove all the "HIV factories", thus completely solving the problem of AIDS. We have also uncovered a more advanced process where *matter can essentially be directly engineered in any conceivable manner*, including nuclear transmutation etc. We have filed a Provisional Patent Application and will file formal patent applications on those processes in the future, as soon as funds are available (patent attorneys are expensive!)

### **Time Is Highly Compacted Energy**

Since time is energy compacted by some  $9 \times 10^{16}$ , even small time-density changes can produce enormous spatial energy, should any of that compacted energy be *transduced* from time-density waves into transverse EM waves and thus into spatial EM energy. Such transduction can indeed occur in nonlinear materials and processes, such as in electrolysis.

# The New Transduction Model Explains the Cold Fusion Results and Mechanisms

In August 1998, we presented a conference paper pointing out that cold fusion uses this very <u>transduction ofEM wave types</u>, one into the other. We presented such new concepts as (i) TW to LW to TDW transduction and in the other direction also, (ii) time density charging of a particle to an excited time-density state (analogous to energy charging to an excited energy state), and (iii) the observation that excess phase conjugation in a local region can generate a time reversal zone where like charges attract and unlike charges repel.

With these concepts we were able to explain the excess heat appearing in the cold fusion experiments of hundreds of researchers. We also came up with (iv) a totally new class of nuclear reactions without the usual high-energy

#### FER DE LANCE

considerations. That is, we showed the exact nature of the electronuclear reaction that is forming the anomalous nuclides in cold fusion experiments. Production of the new nuclides was revealed to be simply what one would expect from this mechanism, as indeed was particle clustering of like-charged particles.

We also explained (v) all the instrumental anomalies occurring in a series of well-documented cold fusion electrolysis experiments at China Lake. In fact, (vi) we added a completely new term to the conservation of energy law, thereby extending it.

An updated explanation is included in my new book, *Energyfrom the Vacuum*, 2002, *ibid*. With the new transduction interactions, one must state that the total energy in (a) spatial energy form, (b) mass-energy form, and (c) time-energy form is what is conserved.

So when transduction occurs in cold fusion experiments (electrolysis), some of the time-density charge energy is gradually transduced into ordinary transverse EM wave energy, which as it scatters produces excess heat not accounted for in present particle physics interaction models.

Scientists with only the "old" 2-term Einstein conservation law in mind, will be firmly convinced that this excess heat represents a violation of conservation of energy, hence is impossible. So they will question the calorimetry ability of the cold fusion scientists, etc. Unfortunately, the more ardent defenders of the orthodox faith will unjustifiably impugn the intentions and morals of the experimenters themselves with vicious ad hominem attacks. Such has indeed been precisely the case. Many of the harsh scientific critics have acted like cur dogs in a pack attack, and not as scientists at all.

Once one analyzes cold fusion in the new 3-term conservation manner and with the new transduction concepts, one immediately sees that the *overall* conservation of energy is upheld, while the *special case* represented by the former energy conservation law (conservation of the sum of the spatial energy and the mass-energy) is *permissibly* violated. The former case was a special case in that it arbitrarily assumed that no transduction of time-energy into spatial energy or mass energy—or vice versa—occurred.

In essence, successful cold fusion experiments show that, via transduction, a bit of time itself can be "utilized for fuel" and transduced into ordinary EM energy. Energy-wise the system has become a nonlinear open dissipative system<sup>40</sup> far

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> But we point out one idiosyncrasy of thermodynamics, which defines a "closed system" as one in which mass does not cross the system boundary, but energy is free to exchange across that boundary {125}. Hence, eerily a "closed thermodynamic system" is actually an open system with respect to energy exchange between system and environment. As such, energy-wise the system can be a system far from energetic equilibrium with its external active environment, and still be considered a closed thermodynamic system! Energetically, a <u>closed thermodynamic system</u> that exchanges energy but not mass is permitted to exhibit COP>I.0 and even COP = oo!

from thermodynamic equilibrium {125}. As such, it is permitted to (1) selforganize, (2) self-oscillate, (3) output more energy than it itself has, by merely receiving, converting, and using excess energy from its environment (in this rase, from the transduction of a tiny bit of the time-charging that has occurred), (4) power itself while simultaneously powering a load or performing useful work, and (5) exhibit negentropy. With the exception of transduction of timecharge into excess energy, all of that is already in the thermodynamics texts, though it has not been clearly spelled out in electromagnetics texts. The source charge, e.g., exhibits all five of those capabilities. *The inclusion of the timedomain as part of the external active environment, however, is an extension of* **previous** open dissipative system work by leading researchers such as **Prigogine.** It dramatically extends the meaning of "active environment".

# Why There Is a Time Delay in the Onset of Cold Fusion Phenomena

With an energy-to-time compaction ration of  $9 \times 10^{16}$ , energy processes have to transduce spatial energy into time for quite a while in order to build up very much <u>time-excitation charge</u>. This leads to an initial delay in the onset of the "new law" transduction phenomena, as directly shown by the vast majority of careful cold fusion experiments. This build-up occurs during the "palladium-lattice loading" time, e.g.

By the same token, there is a time delay after cutoff of the input power to such experiments, during which time the slowly decaying time-density charge by its transduction into spatial energy continues to maintain the anomalous new processes (such as excess heat production) as they slowly subside. So the hours-long or even days-long delay phenomena after input power shutdown are also explained by the new approach.

In summary, there exist some very anomalous but very good experiments by excellent scientists—more than 600 of them—that are at least totally consistent with the above new wave polarization transduction model. Consistency with experiments is the first element of proof (it is necessary but by itself it is not sufficient). The new model also contains and obeys the conventional conservation of energy law until the new transduction phenomena become observable, at which time the extended energy conservation law applies. So in its lower limit, the new model corresponds to the present model—again, another requirement of any model purporting to extend a scientific area past that area's conventional model description.

The KGB weapons scientists—not the regular Russian academic establishment—have about a 40-year lead on us in all these areas. While our own scientists have dallied and pursued the standard model, the Russian weapon

scientists have produced the equivalent of 10 Manhattan Projects, back-to-back, in the "new" energetics area.

#### IIK DE LANCE

## The Early Soviet Longitudinal Wave Interferometers

Using longitudinal EM waves, the early KGB energetics interferometers could pass their beams right through the earth and ocean. LWs readily penetrate matter, reacting with it only weakly.

Some LW interferometry was also done using ordinary EM waves as carriers for the LW wave functions. Each such transverse wave carrier is in fact two scalar potential functions (Whittaker 1904, the initiation of superpotential theory). In each scalar potential for which functions are extracted and used to make the normal transverse carrier wave, there exist LW biwave pairs comprising said potential. So by assembling the desired LW biwave subsets, the two scalar potentials and their resulting interference-produced carrier wave are internally structured as desired. This is the use of the so-called <u>internal information</u> <u>content of the field</u>. We speak of such a deliberately structured potential, field, or wave as having been <u>conditioned</u>, <u>dimensioned</u>, or <u>activated</u>. If these terms are deemed inappropriate, just use the more generic term "internally structured." Then one has to explain what the "internal" is, and how this "internal" can be "structured."

In the distant interferometry zone, those *dimensioned* potentials, fields, or carrier waves would interfere and produce the desired alterations in the local spacetime (including specific spacetime curvature engines). Remember, the potentials are just bundles of special waves. We are discussing a special form of nonlinear multiwave interferometry, where the individual waves and waveforms comprising the total wave package assembly constituting a carrier have been carefully chosen in advance.

In the local spacetime in the distant interference zone, such multiwave longitudinal EM wavepair interferometry creates ordinary EM waves and energy that arise directly from each and every point in that individual interference zone. We stress that ordinary transverse wave EM energy propagation through the intervening space between the interferometer transmitters and the distant target *does not occur*.

In January 1960, in a speech to the Presidium, those are the weapons then in final engineering development for production that Khrushchev spoke of as "fantastic new weapons".

# Khrushchev Killed the Thresher to Prevent His Own Dismissal

The first deployed large force-structure interferometer weapons became operational circa 1 April 1963. Khrushchev was still smarting from his Cuban missile crisis fiasco and his humiliation by Kennedy. Having overplayed his

hand and gotten caught,<sup>41</sup> Khrushchev was desperate to stay in power and not be thrown out by the Communist Party leaders for such a massive loss of face.

On April 10 of 1963 Khrushchev used his new interferometers to reach through the earth and ocean and "kindle" EM jamming in the electrical controls of the **U.S.S.** Thresher nuclear submarine underwater off the East Coast of the U.S. **The** reader should recall that, wherever the interference zone is established including in the earth or underneath the ocean, in the atmosphere, or in space the energy arises directly out of the local spacetime. <u>There is no Faraday</u> <u>shielding of such effects, which do not depend upon ordinary transverse wave</u> <u>EM field energy propagation through space</u>. The energy appears everywhere within the targeted object, simultaneously.

It is extremely important that the reader recognize the dramatic difference in the way energy propagates in the new mode as compared to the old "propagation through space" mode. In the old mode, energy transport arises in one spatial location and is considered to proceed serially through the intervening spatial points to the intercepting and interacting particle's location. The Poynting model presently uses only this mode. In other words, the energy propagates from without the object to the object, and thence inward inside the object, if possible as the object interacts.

On the other hand, when the energy arises at each and every point in spacetime, it then propagates outward from each arising point. Thus in the nucleus of an atom, the "energy flow" starts at all interior spatial points and flows or diffuses outward in all directions. So the energy "meets" and interacts with the quarks in the nucleons, *before* it meets the "nucleon as a whole" and translates it. For this reason, with energetics it is easier to alter and "flip" quarks in nucleons than it is to translate nucleons, since one is using the new energy propagation mode. *This simple reversal of the outside-to-inside energy propagation to an "inside-to-outside" mode, is a revolution in particle physics and effects on materials.* 

In fact, the energy dramatically enters the "interior" areas of nuclei, nucleons, etc. in a manner heretofore impossible or extremely difficult to achieve by highenergy physics, which can only do it by smashing into the object with sheer brute kinetic energy. Therefore the new "inside to outside" energy propagation mode can produce—at feeble spatial energy—extraordinary nuclear interactions not possible by brute force "outside-to-inside" energy propagation means. By controlling the structuring of the arising of the energy at each point in spacetime, the energy structure interacting with the quarks and other interior components can **be** tailored to order. This is the primary secret of transmuting an element at a distance by a specialized energetics weapon. The structuring of the emerging

#### PII DE LANCE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>Oddly, had he simply waited a few more months or a year before injecting the missiles and nuclearwarheadsintoCuba,Khrushchev'sstrategicscalarinterferometers would have become operational.With those in operation, a "Cuban missile crisis" might well have had a different outcome.

internal energy can be deliberately tailored to change quarks in—say—some of the nucleons of U235 and plutonium nuclei. In this fashion nuclear warheads, nuclear powerplants, and nuclear propulsion systems of atomic submarines can be altered at a distance, beneath the earth's surface, beneath the ocean's surface, in space above the earth, etc.

The EM "hash" emerging from the Russian interferometry simply jammed the electrical controls and systems of the Thresher*from inside its very electrical circuits*. Out of control and helpless, the Thresher sank to crush depth and imploded (Figure 6). The EM "splatter" from that interferometry, arising from the local spacetime throughout a surrounding region, engulfed the Skylark, the surface companion of the Thresher. The resulting spurious EM jamming severely interfered with multiple electronic systems on the Skylark. Several electronic systems just ceased working altogether. Their electrical forces were time-energy excited and time-reversed so that electron currents in them became impossible (blocked).

It required over an hour for the Skylark to transmit an emergency message back to the Navy that the sub was in difficulty, through all that interferometry jamming effects. The Russians undoubtedly "tracked" the sub till it imploded, then cut off the interferometry. As the "time-density charging" in the area slowly diminished, all failed electronic systems in the Skylark returned to full functioning. This was because the excess time-energy excitation just decayed away, so that electrical currents could again flow.

# Khrushchev Demonstrated the Powerful Blast Capability of Strategic Interferometry

The next day, 100 miles north of Puerto Rico, the same KGB interferometer weapon was powerfully pulsed to produce a giant EM burst deep under the ocean's surface (Figure 42). A cone of water rose up from the surface to about a half-mile in height, observed by the startled crew of a passing U.S. jetliner and reported to the FBI and Coast Guard when the aircraft landed in Florida. As it rose, the cone of water spread into a cauliflower shape typical of a deep underwater nuclear burst that does not vent the gas bubble. Then that giant cauliflower of water fell back out of the sky and into the ocean. The second successful demonstration of Khrushchev's scalar interferometer weapon had been made for the benefit of the Presidium and the leaders of the Communist Party.

With those two dramatic tests, Khrushchev had killed the latest and greatest U.S atomic submarine and demonstrated the awesome power of energetics weapons. He had shown the leaders of the Communist Party that the U.S. had no inkling of his new superweapons. He had struck the U.S. a formidable blow in a direct act of war—but a new kind of *clandestine* energetics war—and gotten clean away with it. Now it was Kennedy, rather than Khrushchev, who had been

duped. So had the entire U.S. Intelligence Community and the U.S. Scientific Community. Sadly, mostly they apparently remain duped or partially duped to this day.

Khrushchev managed to stay in power nearly two years longer by these two demonstrations. So the KGB/Soviets embarked on a decades-long program of buildup and development of the new weaponry, clandestinely, in order to take the U.S. by surprise attack and destroy it utterly.

In 1972 Brezhnev named 1985 as the target year when Russia would be able to do as it pleased, and would essentially control the land, the oceans, and space {126}. This was stated at a secret meeting of the European Communist parties in Europe. A British intelligence agent was in the meeting, and furnished the U.S. that information. Later it was openly released and published.

The Russians met that 1985 deadline, and the resulting increase in killing U.S. missiles and aircraft in 1985-1986 was most indicative. Other indicators such as massive weather engineering were already ongoing.

### Weather Engineering Over North America

The first KGB weather engineering tests over the U.S., using their relatively new interferometers, produced signatures of anomalous perfectly round holes appearing in clouds. These experiments started in 1967 or thereabouts. The Russians gave us that very severe "deep freeze" winter of 1967, as an initial weather-engineering test of their energetics interferometry weapons.

The KGB communists do have a sense of historical dates, and they often do things on certain dates in symbolic fashion. Full-time Soviet weather engineering over North America started in earnest on July 4th, 1976—our Independence Day and our bicentennial. This was the KGB's "gift" to the United States on such a historic occasion. Full-bore weather engineering over the Americas has continued to this day, and even increased. It was passed into the hands of the Yakuza and the Aum Shinrikyo upon their leasing of those interferometers on site in Russia at the end of 1989. In 1985 I produced a rather crude videotape<sup>42</sup> (40 minutes) with pictures of the giant radial cloud signatures etc. associated with such weather engineering operations since 1976.

The *basic* weather engineering method is simple. Use an LW interferometer (LWI) to reach through the earth and *cool* the air in a region and produce a high-pressure area, due to the densification of the air. Use another interferometer to *heat an*other area and form a low-pressure area, due to the expansion of the air. Then carefully steer those *highs* and *lows* by gradually and slowing rotating the distant antennae and slowly adjusting the interferometry range simultaneously, according to a calculated schedule.

#### FER DE IANCE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>T. E. Bearden, "Soviet Weather Engineering Over North America," 1985.

By that means, the LWIs easily catch, entrain, and steer the jetstreams largely responsible for our weather. Put sharp loops and twists in that steering, and the huge angular momentum of the jetstreams developed in those sharp turns and circles will spawn tornadoes, violent weather, etc.

The first complete weather engineering system over North America in 1976 also used the Woodpecker's normal EM carrier signals with dimensioning and internal assemblage of the composite longitudinal EM wavepairs. A giant "interference grid" was established over much of North America. A great deal of local adjusting of the interferometry in the grid was necessary. These local grid readjustments caused "sudden popouts" of EM energy, creating many atmospheric booms, rumbles, and explosions.

To really stir up big weather trouble, the Russians—and now the Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo—also heat or cool areas of the ocean where El Nino and similar "water engines" form. A dimensioned LW interferometer is required for this operation. By slowly and protractedly heating or cooling the water in one of the "warm water engines" fueling the weather, one causes a very significant, longterm, later effect on perhaps an entire continent.

One can create great droughts in some areas, great floods in others, etc. The KGB has been doing this extensively, since 1976. The great floods in Red China a few years ago are a direct example of KGB/Yakuza weather engineering, as is much of the extreme heat of 1998. In fact, thanks to the weather operations of the Yakuza under their KGB mentors, 1998 was the overall hottest year on record till then, since records were kept. At least for the summer of 2002, the record may have been broken again, with a significant season of giant forest fires burning away.

One purpose of the excess heating of the atmosphere, of course, is to do damage. An added "benefit" to the KGB is to furnish support to the environmentalists who are concerned about global warming. Understand, there is indeed such a thing as global warming. But by augmenting the atmospheric (and ice sheet) heating just a bit in a single year, the statistical analyses are skewed. The skewed analyses will show that the global warming problem is far more imminent than it really is, if the LWI engineering of it were suspended. Nobody on either side of the global warming debate seems aware of the LWI intervention that is ruining the results of their models and calculations.

In turn, the heightened global warming indications, detected as a result of the LWI interruptions, impel strong activist support for such things as the Kyoto treaty, *which is specifically designed to the strategic detriment of the U.S.* if and when the U.S. Senate ever approves it. The Kyoto treaty does not even apply to some 160 countries including Russia, China, etc. This focuses a certain proportion of our government time and effort in grappling with an inflated global warming problem, immediately. It directly fits the KGB strategy of "spreading" our government energy and attention all over the map, anywhere

but upon the coming strategic energetics strike and upon energetics weaponry.

The die-hard section of the KGB strategists are chess players. *They will come at you anyway, anyhow, and anywhen that they can.* Everything that can be impressed to serve or support the overall objective, will be impressed and used. **That** is the overriding principle when analyzing Russian KGB strategy.

Khrushchev meant every word of it when he said to Nixon in their famous Kitchen Debate: "We will bury you!" Interestingly, to this day Americans and **their** government officials have continued to be deceived as to exactly what Khrushchev meant. He meant it literally.

## Earthquakes to Order

According to U.S. Defense Secretary Cohen, electromagnetic induction of earthquakes is now recognized by the U.S. Department of Defense, considering **his** little-noticed statement in Georgia in 1997, which we previously quoted. An interesting exchange of induced earthquakes (Figure 54) had occurred in latter 1988 and early 1989. Here two sides seemed to be "counting rifles."

	Opening bet (induced quakes)	
$ \land \land$	- Quebec	25 Nov 88
	- Pasadena	3 Dec 88
	Raise you	
	- Armenia	7 Dec 88
	Call - what do you have?	
	- Malibu	8 Jan 89
ì	Four aces	
Service ( North Service)	- Soviet Central Asia 23 Jan 89	
773	<i>Clear</i> table (stress relief) - Bakersfield CA et al. various	

Figure 54 Counting rifles with earthquakes: Put up or shut up.

As Secretary Cohen made his April 1997 statement obliquely recognizing the scalar interferometer weapons, the little friendly nation had just completed countering and averting a massive strategic energetics strike upon the United States and Western Europe, scheduled for May 1, 1997 —just three days later. A little more than two months earlier, a previously scheduled attack had also been countered and averted by the same friendly little nation.

Once one can reach into or through the earth and ocean and create energy in a

desired interference zone, induction of earthquakes is simple. Use the interferometers to deposit energy in a fault zone over a period of time. Keep it up, and the piezoelectric plates build up enough mechanical stress to forcibly "slip" and produce an earthquake.

Put the energy in very slowly, and one gets a long "overpotential" effect where the rocks do not slip for a long time, while the energy builds to higher levels due to the static friction of the rocks. Then there occurs a rather rapid catastrophic slip. In short, one produces a large destructive earthquake. The KGB weaponry can produce earthquakes of the highest magnitude if they work at it.

If one wishes to induce a quake in an area where there are no known faults, then one simply focuses the interference zone there inside the solid rocks and proceeds to deposit the energy, preferably rather quickly (in hours instead of days). The entire rock will be expanded and it will fracture, producing an anomalous so-called "flat plate" earthquake.

Around the early 1900s, the "normal" rate of large earthquakes was two or three per year. That gradually increased after WW II. During one week in year 2000, there were some 20 major earthquakes around the globe. Obviously, someone is doing it, since this is far beyond what could be expected naturally. Presently that "someone" is mostly the Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo, on site in Russia and leasing the LWIs. With the scheduled CSR attacks forcibly aborted, the KGB has the problem of restraining an increasingly impatient Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo group, while keeping them paying the lucrative lease money. Consequently, inducing some big earthquakes is one way to "keep the troops occupied and busy." Shooting down the occasional aircraft or missile is another way.

I worked for 8 years or more with an inventor (Floyd Sweet, now deceased) who had an energy device {127,128} sensitive to *artificially* induced quakes of that fashion, even such quakes thousands of miles away. The device would sit right on top of a *normal* quake and not react. We could tell within some 8-10 thousand miles—and often even for greater distances— which quakes were artificial and which were natural.

So during that period I was able to clearly ascertain what was going on, and who was doing what to whom, and which quakes were normal and which were manmade. Several artificial U.S. quakes, the Armenia quake, and a subsequent big quake in Russia were particularly interesting in the mid and latter 1980s. The huge 1976 China quake was directly induced by the KGB.



Figure 55 Brewer briefs President Reagan on Soviet scalar EM weapons October 1984, then briefs National Security Council

In 1984, on my behalf Roy Brewer {129} had briefed President Reagan on these scalar interferometry weapons (Figure 55), then briefed the National Security Council. Let us hope that these high level briefings may have borne at least some fruit.

### Readying the Weapons for the 1985 Readiness Demonstration Tests

In latter April 1985 I received an urgent call from my close colleague Frank Golden. In his avionics repair work, he suddenly found that his best calibration instruments were very "noisy." He replaced one expensive instrument, and the second was "noisy," also. A third proved equally noisy. This was unparalleled. It was not the instruments, but instead it was all the electronics to be repaired, that wereemittingelectromagneticnoise!

So Frank borrowed one expensive instrument and brought it home for the weekend. He altered it by a proprietary method so that he could detect energetics radiation. Voila! The entire earth was alive with Soviet energetics signals. The weak interferometry of so many signals impinging into the weakly interacting electronic systems to be repaired, had generated the electronic noise his instruments had detected.

In response to Frank's call, I immediately proceeded to his location. I personally observed on the oscilloscope, as detected by Golden, some 27 pairs of Russian energetics signals, each of the two in a pair being 12 kilohertz apart. (We have

previously explained why two frequencies are used, and one "pretends" one transmitted the difference frequency). Each of these frequency pairs represented the entire earth held in entrained resonance. Each pair was an "energy tap" in the earth, extracting enormous energy from the heat of the molten core of the earth itself and outputting it as 12 kilohertz power for transmission to giant interferometry weapon sites.

Each "tap" was extracting energy sufficient to power perhaps 4 to 6 of the giant intercontinental energetics interferometer weapons. We were observing something like 100 to 150 massive weapons on line and radiating. A full-up strategic dress rehearsal—or preparations for a full-up strategic attack on the U.S.—was underway.

Gorbachev was still a "new man on the job" at that time. Further, 1985 was the 40th anniversary of the end of WWII, and a very important occasion for the Communists and in fact for all Russians. The May Day celebrations that year went on for several days, not just on May 1.

What we were seeing were preparations for a massive May Day weaponry demonstration in and around May 1, 1985. We were observing the preparation and demonstrated readiness of all that great armada of Soviet energetics weapons, to meet Brezhnev's 1985 schedule laid down back in 1972 {126}.

Longitudinal EM wave communications to deep underwater Soviet subs, the huge interferometer armada, and everything else—all were being readied and demonstrated. I can assure the reader that observing full rehearsal of preparations for the next World War was a most sobering experience.

After May 1, most of the armada of interferometers was stood down again because it had been demonstrated that the "ready schedule" had been met. All but one of the giant energy taps in the Earth were also stood down again. That one remained active.

The May Day report to the heads of the Communist Party that year must have really been something!

As usual, apparently our own scientific and intelligence communities did not detect the main activities, and would not have believed it if one told them. They certainly did not believe it when I published it in 1986 in *Fer-de-Lance*, but labeled it sheer fantasy or at best total conjecture.

It was neither fantasy nor conjecture. It was direct experimental measurement. It was in fact what used to be called *scientific method*. The problem with our intelligence agencies was that they operated behind *policies*. Once the *policy* is decided, then regardless of what the intelligence analysis indicates, anything against the official *policy* is just ignored. This neat little *policy* method of doing business has resulted in making our intelligence agencies some of the most political-minded and manipulative groups on Earth.

### Meeting the 1985 Schedule for Readiness

In 1985, KGB/Russian preparations began in earnest for the energetics weapons readiness projected for that year by Brezhnev in 1972. Being full-bore tests, these actually went after destruction of vehicles and killing people. These were actual acts of war. The so-called "Cold War" was not nearly so cold as pictured in the news media!

Early that year, an LWI was used to cool the combustion in the engines of a jet liner off the coast of San Francisco, bound for Los Angeles (Figure 56). This flamed-out the engines. The stricken craft fell 30,000 feet before the time-density "cooling" charge drained away, sufficient for the pilot to restart his engines and limp into San Francisco. Gravitational and inertial anomalies—*a clear signature of the use of this EM/GR weapon*—were exhibited upon the personnel in the cockpit. The official investigators ignored those signatures; after all, such is not in their standard checksheets! And everybody knows the standard checklists are already perfect!

# SIX MILE DROP IN TWO MINUTES



Figure 56 Extinguishing combustion in the engines of a jetliner 19 Feb. 1985.

# KGB Crews Regularly Practiced Against U.S. Rocket Launches from Cape Canaveral

In a late Nov. 1985 night shuttle launch at Cape Canaveral, the Russian interferometer crews continued their practice of using the U.S. shuttle launches as convenient "simulated" ICBM launches, for energetics interferometer crew practice (Figures 15 and 16). EM missiles (balls of EM energy formed in the area by distant LW interferometry through the earth) were used as the "destructive agent", but were offset from the actual launch in order not to destroy the shuttle. This was *normal crew drill*, not combat operations. The practice range for energetics weapons is—as might be expected—the actual targeted area and targeted nation itself.

As shown in *Fer-de-Lance*, I published an actual picture (Figure 15) of such a KGB EM missile strike, offset from that shuttle launch in late Nov. 1985 and snapped by Bob Gladwin. I also published an actual picture of a second such EM ball of glowing energy (Figure 16), over the launch site for the same launch, and used as a registration point (the LWs deviate slightly in passage through the earth, since the potentials in the earth are not constant). George Suchary took the second photo.

A standard artillery "shift-from-known registration point" method of firing was being used. In other words, the crews establish LW track on that EM registration ball, right through the earth. That represents *a point having a known set of coordinates*—a registration point—established in the firing computer. Then when the targeted strategic missile (in this case the shuttle's main booster) ignites, the interferometer also tracks the huge ionization target of the exhaust with the same weapon system.

That gives a known *relative* location of the missile rear end, with respect to one's registration settings for the registration point ball of light. Then add some meters to move up onto the missile body proper, and voila! The center of the target missile that will be fired is now in the bulls-eye, so to speak. That is a standard "shift from a known registration point" method of shooting, well known to every artillery group on the planet. The "marker beacon" is what is known as a "high burst registration," except it is not a burst but a steady ball of energy maintained over the area as the registration point.

The distant rocket or missile can now be destroyed in a variety of ways:

- (1) Just create a sudden EM surge arising right in that spacetime (that is, just pulse the interferometer). That burns out some of the inner electronics of the missile, causing partial or complete missile failure.
- (2) Sharply pulse the interferometer to introduce EM energy surges and sparks in the fuel or solid propulsion, igniting it massively and blowing up the rocket. Works well for aircraft fuel tanks as well.
- (3) Form another EM missile and hit the missile broadside with that, burning

through it and destroying it immediately.

- (4) Hit it with an explosive EM missile internally, instantly exploding the missile into pieces. Or
- (5) Hit it with several of the above simultaneously.

Suchary and Gladwin had captured the direct evidence of KGB dress rehearsal for the strike and kill of the Arrow DC-8 in Gander, Newfoundland about two weeks later.

#### Kill of the Arrow DC: Practice Turned into Performance

Two weeks later, the same KGB weapon tested against the Cape Canaveral shuttle launch was used to destroy the Arrow DC-8 at Gander, Newfoundland, killing some 256 occupants, 248 of them being U.S. soldiers returning from peace-keeping operations overseas. The aircraft *was not* iced up; later that was clearly established.

See Figure 17. As the ill-fated Arrow aircraft began its thrust down the runway for takeoff, it was already under LW interferometer track (the exhausts of the **engines** were being precisely tracked) by distant KGB operators. The KGB operators simply began to cool the combustion gases in the engine combustion chambers as had been done to a U.S. jetliner earlier that same year (Figure 56) off the coast of San Francisco (there they had completely flamed out the engines). Now they did not want to flame out the engines during take-off, but just wanted to reduce the thrust of those engines.

So the available thrust of the engines began decreasing as the aircraft picked up speed on the runway toward takeoff, even though the turbines were rotating at full speed. For powered flight, it is the <u>thrust-per-drag ratio</u> that is important. One can reduce that ratio by ice-loading and therefore increasing the overall aircraft drag, as all Transportation Safety Board checksheets assume if the engines are at full rotation and if operation and icing conditions are present. Or one can reduce the ratio by reducing the engine thrust itself, as was done for the Arrow, even though the plane is de-iced. All the Transportation Safety Board checksheets *assume* that it has to be drag increase, and thus due to icing.

The National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) investigators know nothing about longitudinal EM wave interferometry and its capabilities—and its development by several nations of the world. Neither do their checksheets. Sad**lly**, the NTSB is not even aware that the electrodynamics and electrical

engineeringit assumes is so perfect is in fact a decrepit old model based on century-old errors. They are unaware that much better electrodynamics models have long been developed for particle physics, because the crusty old classical model is totally inadequate. Their checksheets also are "unaware" of anything really modern such as electrodynamics models of the higher group symmetry kind.

#### III! DI LANCE

The thrust reduction by combustion gas cooling *does not appear on the official checksheets and is never considered*. It is not considered to this day. It will probably still not be considered this century.

Observers on the ground heard those engines "laboring," which can be a direct symptom of combustion gas cooling and engine thrust reduction. Rough running and missing can be another, if the cooling increases. Engine flameout occurs when the combustion no longer can be sustained because of the dramatically lowered temperature of the gases.

# The Arrow Pilot Sensed the Lack of Power, But the Aircraft Was Immediately Hit

See Figure 17. At rotation and liftoff, the pilot of the Arrow DC-8 immediately sensed his lack of lift, and started a slow turn to the right, apparently intending to come around and land again as an emergency measure. Meanwhile, crossed beams had formed in the sky above and off to the right side. From those crossed beams of light, there shot down a bright "streak" of light that struck the fuselage of the aircraft in the right side, ahead of the engines. That was the EM missile strike—just as had been offset from the shuttle launch two weeks earlier in Florida, and photographed by Bob Gladwin.

That piece of Arrow DC-8 fuselage hit by the EM missile, with the burned hole in it, was recovered and tested. Tests showed no explosive residues on the edges of the hole, so it *was not* made by a bomb or other explosive device. Instead, it was made by an EM missile of the type that over a decade later hit the TWA-800 several times off Long Island and killed it.

In the Arrow aircraft's kill, the fiery EM missile sharply ignited the plastics in the forward cabin, which explosively outgassed. One product of such outgassing is hydrogen cyanide. A whiff or two, and all the passengers in that section were already dying of cyanide poisoning. *In the autopsies of the recovered bodies, about half the passengers were already dead of cyanide poisoning before the plane impacted the ground and exploded.* They died while that aircraft was still flying and sinking tail-first toward the ground.

The results of those autopsies were deliberately withheld from the Canadian investigative board.

The impact of the EM missile on the Arrow DC-8 was clearly recorded by sharp, vertical EM surges (spikes) in traces on both data recorders on board the aircraft. In *Gravitobiology*, on p. 82 I printed the recorded sensor responses **for** that signature also.

# Elements of the U.S. Government Deliberately Suppressed Vital Evidence

Several eyewitnesses, including Judy Parsons, physically observed the formation of the crossed beams in the sky. Parsons and perhaps others actually saw the streak-down and strike of the EM missile when it hit the doomed Arrow DC-8. Parsons tried to testify, but her testimony was never allowed to be heard by the Canadian Transportation Safety Board. A major U.S. News agency interviewed her, but then squelched the story for some "unknown reason." Other witnesses (who are still reluctant to come forward) did observe the strike of the EM missile also.

Why would the U.S. government deliberately suppress information relating to the cause of the deaths of 248 of our soldiers returning from peacekeeping missions overseas? Why were they so determined that this direct act of war be declared an "accident" in the face of overwhelming evidence that it was not an accident at all?

Iran Contra was not yet divulged at the time. Recall, at very high level our own fellows had directly violated the law, and were engaged in the illegal Iran Contra fiasco up to their eyeballs. Also, some officials in Washington in certain high U. S. Government circles were in near panic, in their personal (erroneous) firm belief that a MidEast-sponsored terrorist bomb had destroyed the Arrow. In that case, so they reasoned, with the murder of 248 of our soldiers, the American public would be so aroused and angry that they would force military action against the MidEast nation or group, and that would then reveal Iran Contra. *Too many highly placed people's hands were dirty!* 

So extreme spin control was the major requirement. Damn how many American soilders had just been killed in an overt act of war against the U.S. Damn the implications of the use of eerie new weapons we did not possess. A hue and cry from the U.S. public would almost certainly reveal Iran Contra and smoke out the duly secrets. That must not happen at any cost. Some high officials— particularly the ones who engage in such illegal acts, in assassinations, murders, etc.—are far more interested in covering up their nefarious deeds than they are interested in any kind of justice or morality. Consequently, the fix was in.

So U.S. officials placed enormous pressure on Canada to produce a finding of *icing*. Lots of other skullduggery occurred, which probably constituted criminal activity by some U.S. officials. A high-ranking U.S. military officer arrived on site quickly, apparently under orders to erase that scene as fast as possible. He almost immediately wanted the Canadians to bulldoze over the site, even before

recovery operations were complete and while the investigation was just getting underway. The site was bulldozed over in unseemly haste not long thereafter. That would appear to possibly constitute deliberate tampering with the evidence at an official site of investigation, on the part of whoever ordered the General to bulldoze the site precipitously.

#### FER D£ LANCE

In addition, witnesses such as Parsons were never allowed to testify. The Canadian Board waited until the half of its members who strongly opposed any ad hoc finding were absent, and hastily approved a finding of icing as the cause of the "accident." Later the disgruntled Board members who were absent when the "voting" occurred, issued their own minority report. Unfortunately they knew nothing of scalar interferometry and energetics weapons, and so they strongly believed it had to be sabotage and explosives.

Anyway, the blackguards hiding Iran Contra buried the incident, and the savage kill of 248 of our soldiers and 8 civilians went unpunished. Anyone such as the present author who pointed out what had really happened and why, was just branded a lunatic. After all, the blackguards who do not flinch at murder and unapproved assassination do not blink an eye at slander and libel.

The sad part is those fine young soldiers and the 8 civilians who were killed, and the grief and lasting changes made to their families. It is the children who had to grow up without their fathers, the mothers whose husbands were suddenly dead, etc. They deserved much better from their government than they got.

## Other Direct Energetics Signatures on the Arrow DC-8

Meanwhile, in the lifting DC-8 the strike of the EM missile had also <u>time-</u> <u>density charged</u> the forward cabin materials. Those materials slowly decayed from their excited states via longitudinal EM wave emission. When a human body is subjected to fairly significant LW waves (accompanied with their timedensity waves), it gets its internal immune system and cellular regeneration system "jammed," since these systems use LWs and accompanying time-density waves. The cells and tissues are also "time-energy charged" as well, and so spurious LWs continued to be slowly emitted in their tissues and cells locally, leading to gradual, general debilitation. After a time delay for the effects of this time-charge decay to be exhibited, such exposed persons will get sick with odd symptoms of various diseases such as influenza.

The ground handlers on the scene and exposed to the struck materials of the aircraft, were also exposed to longitudinal EM wave radiation from those materials which had been instantly "time-charged" at the powerful strike. Hence they were exposed to fairly significant LW waves, and should therefore have shown later symptomology.

Some 60 or so of the ground handlers actually retrieving the crash materials later sickened with all sorts of mysterious maladies: dizziness, stomach cramps, flulike symptoms, weakness, nausea, fatigue, etc.—precisely what would be expected if some the materials they were handling were emitting longitudinal EM radiation, exposing them to significant LW radiation. That is a clear signature again of a strike by an EM missile, and the exposure of those retrievers to LW emissions. *In no normal way could 60 of those ground crewmen handling the wreckage debris all come down simultaneously with the exact symptoms of* 

#### LW radiation sickness, unless that was what it actually was.

Many of those sickened persons remained debilitated for years. Probably a few a**re**still alive and debilitated.

There are other signatures on the Arrow DC-8 kill. I did a small bit of work on **the** problem in the interests of Arrow airlines, but of course the conventional investigators they also hired could only conceive of an ordinary explosive. Nevertheless, I did tell them as best I could what happened to their aircraft, their crewmembers, and our own valiant soldiers.

**Our** troops on board the tragic Arrow DC-8 *did not* die from a simple over-iced **plane** that crashed as a result of carelessness in deicing operations. *They died as the result of an act of war against the U.S., carried out by the KGB as a test in an entire series to demonstrate the 1985 readiness that Brezhnev had specified in 1972.* That war is still partially ongoing and undeclared to this very day, with other players such as the Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo also now in the game— and possibly even the Chinese, who certainly have had the weapons for some time, and have had QP weapons and negative energy EMP weapons since earlier this year (2002).

With the kill of the Arrow DC-8, the KGB made its deadline that had been set down 13 years earlier by Brezhnev. To meet the 1985 schedule, something significant had to be killed successfully and clandestinely, no later than Dec. 31, 1985. The KGB made the schedule on December 12, 1985, by killing the Arrow DC-8 after a warm-up and full dress rehearsal against a U.S. night shuttle launch at Cape Canaveral about two weeks earlier. And they also demonstrated just how ignorant of such energetics weapons and their usage the U.S. government, scientific community, and investigative boards really were.

We were fortunate they did not just go ahead and kill that same shuttle in late November 1985. Instead, they waited and killed the Challenger a few months later.

### Other Acts of War Completed the Milestone

Apparently the final demonstration of milestone completion called for the destruction of an aircraft, kill of an ICBM, kill of a space shuttle, induction of earthquakes, and demonstration of the new quantum potential weapon still in the advanced laboratory stage. The KGB completed much of the milestone demonstration in 1985. The remainder they completed in 1986.

In January 1986 they killed the space shuttle Challenger, and the very next night the KGB even gave a big party in Moscow, to celebrate the "perfect success of their active measures" against the shuttle. General Daniel O'Connor, former

head of U.S.Army intelligence, personally issued an alert to many high-ranking U.S. government officials, pointing out the almost certain involvement of the KGB and the fact that the loss of the shuttle was almost certainly due to a hostile

act by the Soviets.

In April 1986 (May Day report time was coming!) the KGB killed a Titan ICBM fired from Vandenberg Air Force Base. They also induced several large earthquakes for practice, and then began the induction of the long-dreaded "giant California quake" in the San Andreas Fault zone.

This latter induction of what would have been a massive quake in both San Francisco and Los Angeles, and all along the San Andreas Fault, was countered (destroyed) by a civilian group known to this author, with a backlash that resulted in the Chernobyl incident.

In April 1986 (for the same May Day report) the KGB also demonstrated the effectiveness of their newly emerging quantum potential weapon against the convenient U.S. air attack on Libya (Figure 25).

## Kill of the Titan Missile Over Vandenberg Air Force Base

In 1986, the KGB began gingerly using those energetics interferometry weapons to kill other U.S. aircraft and several U.S. missiles, including killing a Titan 34-D fired from Vandenberg AFB on 18 April 1986. The Titan was killed 9 seconds after launch, partially crippling the U.S. space surveillance program. That kill was part of the demonstration of readiness milestone completion.

There was a completely decisive signature on the kill of the Titan. Simply check *Aviation Week & Space Technology*, 124 (17), Apr. 28, 1986, p. 18, where a picture (the one taken from longer range) of the Titan explosion is printed. Look about an inch above that explosion, which is already well developed. There above the Titan explosion sits the KGB ball of light registration point, just as it was sitting over the night shuttle launch in Cape Canaveral in latter Nov. 1985 when videotaped by a private photographer.

I persuaded NBC engineer Ron Cole and his colleagues to analyze a copy of that video tape frame by frame. In 17 frames, that little ball of energy above the explosion moved off on its own course, independent of the Titan explosion. Since the launch area for such missile launches is controlled and there were no aircraft over the explosion, then one again has a very clear signature. The KGB killed the Titan, with 100% certainty.

That of course was a test of the interferometry weapons in the role of <u>Launch</u> <u>Phase ABM system</u>. Tested against the Arrow, the KGB operators were emulating test of the system in a <u>Launch Phase Antibomber role</u>. These were vital strategic weapon tests. I published details of the use of the weapons in many other roles.

# Dead-Man Fuzing and Outside Assistance Deterred a Full Strategic Attack in 1986

We have previously documented and published why the U.S. was not fully attacked and destroyed by the Soviets in 1986. It was because of our nuclear facilities, warheads, etc. which would have exploded, creating great fallout hazards worldwide, and because of nuclear dead-man fuzing weapons clandestinely placed in Russia by one or more other nations.

A friendly small nation possessing energetics weapons also intervened directly in 1986, and blew up several Russian missile ammunition storage sites, some five or so in six months. In one such explosion, about one third of all the missiles in the Russian Northern Fleet were destroyed. As we stated, the socalled "Cold War" was not nearly so cold as has been represented.

In short, the friendly little nation served notice on the Soviets that, if they moved against the West, the Soviet Union itself would suffer terribly. They put it in language clearly understood by the KGB. So any full-up strategic attack for that period was stalemated by that combination of factors.

A major concern for the Soviets was their inability to counter the dead-man fuzing problem posed by nuclear weapons clandestinely hidden inside Russia and by the nuclear warheads and reactors inside the targeted nation(s). They already had the quantum potential (QP) answer *theoretically*, and had conducted a demonstration test of a laboratory QP device, but they had not yet completed the QP weapon systems and deployed them.

Nonetheless, a very powerful strike of peculiar nature—induction of a giant earhquake in the San Andreas Fault zone, including in both Los Angeles and San Francisco—was scheduled. This strike would have caused billions of do11ars worth of damage and would have killed perhaps 200,000 Americans. The initiation of the strike was actually begun in April 1986—as the reader can begin to see, there was to be one helluva May Day report in 1986! Incredibly, a private group here in the U.S. then made a unique and unprecedented contribution that saved the day for Los Angeles and San Francisco.

### What Really Happened in the Chernobyl Disaster

Using**the** "inside" of the Woodpecker beams as superhighways for their longitudinal waves and interferometry, in April 1986 the KGB interferometers had started their build-up of substantial induced EM energy in the sides of the

San Andreas Fault that runs through Los Angeles and up through San Francisco. Two beams were being used by the Soviets: One was coming down on the target from the North—coming over the North Pole regions and the ice caps—and one was coming around from the East and upon the target area. Completely (100%) certain signatures were present, including some ELF "chugger" waves symptomatic of the Soviet method of inducing very large quakes. The time-

```
FER DE LANCE
```

energy is being used, hence very low frequency ELF is employed to maximize the amount of time-energy available for transduction in the rocks on the side of the fault. The Soviets were building up a very large earthquake—indeed, to spawn a whole series of such quakes all along the San Andreas fault—with severe aftershocks following after the main quake had done terrible damage. In short, they were preparing to hit California with the "big one" that everybody had been anticipating and dreading for so long.

A private group contacted me. They stated they could take out one of the transmitters by producing a powerful (giant) phase conjugate replica signal pulse upon it that would backtrack right into the transmitter and catastrophically burn it out—a surface application of the "phase conjugate shooting" once considered for armed satellites that could shoot down rising hostile ICBMs at 10,000 miles distance. As I understood it, they had a new kind of essentially noise-free regenerative amplifier, used in a transmitter. This meant that *extreme amplification* could be achieved in a pulse response to a received Woodpecker signal, before the transmitter burned out.<sup>43</sup> Since the group had no knowledge of the exact KGB transmitter locations or the possible consequences of such an action, they asked my opinion as to the risks associated. This placed me in a real quandary.

At the time, the U.S. was literally under siege. We have mentioned some of the

<sup>43</sup> A very subtle but important point is this: An energy flow of any amount—say, 10<sup>20</sup> joules per second—has absolutely zero power if none of that energy flow is diverted or changed in form. So if one has a truly perfect noise-free amplifier, and a pure noise-free energy signal input, the signal energy input can be directly and freely amplified without limit, so long as those noise-free conditions can be upheld. In short, that rigorously constitutes regauging, and the widely used and well-known axiom of gauge freedom-the ability to change the local energy density of a system or spacetime freely and at will-applies. Relativistically, such re-gauging is merely rotating the frame of the system away from the laboratory frame. This group indeed had such an amplifier, which I physically saw, and apparently has it today. Our present texts have not yet realized the real implications of gauge freedom: It means that one can freely amplify energy without limit, once certain conditions (no divergence of the energy or change of its form) are met. This does not violate energy conservation; the "potential energy of a system" is not a fixed number at all, but depends on the frame of the observer vis a vis the frame of the system. We point out that there really are no true conservation laws in general relativity unless introduced by arbitrary measured The great Hilbert already knew this in 1917, two years after the advent of Einstein's general relativity. Hilbert stated: "/ assert... that for the general theory of relativity, i.e., in the case of general invariance of the Hamiltonian function, energy equations... corresponding to the energy equations in orthogonally invariant theories do not exist at all. I could even take this circumstance as the characteristic feature of the general theory of relativity." [D. Hilbert, Gottingen Nachrichten, Vol. 4, 1917, p. 21]. Loskutov and Logunov commented as follows: "In formulating the equivalence principle, Einstein actually abandoned the idea of the gravitational field as a Faraday-Maxwell field, and this is reflected in the pseudotensorial characterization of the gravitational field that he introduced. Hilbert was the first to draw attention to the consequences of this. ... Unfortunately, ... Hilbert was evidently not understood by his contemporaries, since neither Einstein himself nor other physicists recognized the fact that in general relativity conservation laws for energy, momentum, and angular momentum are in principle impossible." ["Nonuniqueness of (he predictions of the general theory of relativity," Sov. J. Part. Nucl, 18(3), May-June 1987, p 179).

"target year" activities, such as kill of the Arrow DC-8, flameout of jet engines early in 1985, target practice against shuttle launches at Cape Canaveral in November 1985, etc. Actually kill of targets had continued in 1986. A huge earthquake followed by several large aftershocks had been used against Mexico City on 19 September 1985, causing great damage and demonstrating a little of what might be expected when they chose to hit Los Angeles and San Francisco much harder. The Mexico City quake had been preceded by an induced, giant hailstorm weeks earlier, and on the evening of 18 September 1985 by giant **radial** cloud signatures accompanying the generation of excess energy in the underlying rocks as the KGB prepared next day's giant Mexico City quake. The **reader** should recall that, working with Sweet during this period, I knew with certainty which earthquakes were natural and which were manmade.

U.S. missiles and aircraft had been hit, the Challenger had been destroyed, and **the** Titan 34-D had been destroyed at Vandenberg AFB on 18 April 1986,

accompanied by a 100% indicator (the substantiated presence of the marker beacon for registration and shift firing). In addition, a little Richter 5.3 quake in the San Francisco Bay area had been induced by the Soviets on 31 March 1986, a quake which was correlated with preparatory activity on the Woodpecker transmitter signals the day before, showing Soviet induction of the energy to c**reate** the quake. Again, we had instrumental evidence that it was manmade.

That quake on 31 March had been a "warm-up" and practice for the big one now about to be induced in both Los Angeles and San Francisco, and along the San Andreas Fault. In fact, it appeared that the entire fault zone would be stimulated by deposit of excess energy all along its length. In that case, induction of a distrituted California quake of unprecedented extent and great magnitude was now in process, though just beginning. If that event or those events occurred, the loss of American lives and property would be staggering.

#### The High Side Risk Factor

The group's query to me presented a very difficult decision situation. Such huge Soviet interferometer beams, once built up, contain *enormous* longitudinal EM

wave energy. If a Soviet transmitter were near large nuclear facilities, and were instantly blown and shorted, all that potential energy might flash directly into the ground.

*In case* of such a catastrophic transmitter failure, an enormously powerful

longitudinal wave pulse would spread out in all directions in the surrounding earth. The first nuclear material the pulse encountered would be fissioned abruptly and very violently. If the transmitter were within a few kilometers of one or more of the large "monster" Soviet ICBM sites, the full-up explosion of

**several 30** or 40 megaton warheads might result—in the dirt and dirty. The resulting fallout and contamination would be massive, would spread round the

world, and would eventually kill millions for years to come. Nuclear reactor stations were a similar risk; instant fission of all the fissionable material in one

IIH DE LANCE

of them would constitute an unprecedented and giant nuclear explosion, in the dirt and dirty. That was the high side risk.

## The Low Side Risk Factor

The low side risk would be that little or nothing at all would happen; perhaps a tremor induced in a nearby fault zone, etc. I knew that the Soviets—after an early Kyshtym transmitter failure—had produced such a flashover on a much smaller scale and that flashover had caused the nuclear explosion of nearby stored nuclear wastes. The resulting fallout contaminated some 1200 square kilometers, which is still contaminated to this day. I also knew that, after Kyshtym, the Soviets had installed safety devices on all their scalar interferometer transmitters in case of just such failures.

So if the safety devices held when the transmitter suddenly shorted out, they could hold the longitudinal EM wave beams and potentials long enough to drain the energy slowly and harmlessly into the earth over an extended period. That was the low side risk.

The *most likely* consequence, of course, would be somewhere in the middle, between the extreme upper risk and lower risk limits. In other words, we could expect some bad repercussions in the Soviet Union almost certainly, but hopefully it would mostly be confined to that spot.

# **Consequences of Not Taking Counterfire Action**

If no action were taken, the risk to the U.S. was appalling. If the transmitters continued, then perhaps 200,000 Americans were going to die in Los Angeles and San Francisco and along the San Andreas Fault. Perhaps 300,000 more Americans would be injured, and many of them would also die. Enormous physical damage would also be done, and those basins would be disaster areas for some years to come. It would be interpreted by our inadequate scientific community as a great "natural" disaster caused by a giant earthquake, and the ghost of Khrushchev would have had one more laugh at us, with his words "We will bury you!" silently ringing in the ether.

# My Recommendation to the Counterf ire Group

To save those American lives, some reasonable element of risk had to be accepted. In other words, it became a classic "risk-to-benefit" military analysis, but one that was deadly serious. To me, as a military person the medium risk had to be accepted in such case.

I gave the group my reasoning. They then asked what I would personally do if my own finger were on the fire switch. I answered that I would take out the transmitter or transmitters and save those American lives, accept the medium risk, trust in God, and pray **for** the best. Military decisions often have to be made in just such uncertain conditions. If one's military could not make such tough decisions, then one's military forces would inevitably lose their wars.

## The Group Fired and Took Out a Transmitter

The group thanked me, stated that they would fire, and hung up the phone. See Figure 57. They did fire on April 25, just as they promised, and they did destroy one of the KGB transmitters—apparently located some kilometers (perhaps 30?) from the Soviet nuclear reactors at Chernobyl.

At the moment the transmitter was hit and destroyed, engineer Bill Bise—out in the field with magnetic field detectors and measuring the Woodpecker beams—observed the abrupt failure of the Woodpecker transmitter beam coming around **the Earth** from the East. Thus, he actually detected the successful destruction of that distant interferometer transmitter. Unknowingly he had detected the results of a great counterstrike in a very dangerous strategic battle.



Figure 57 Chemobyl disaster 25-26 April 1986.

### Results at the Transmitter and at Chernobyl

We were very, very lucky. At the destroyed transmitter site, the safety circuits kicked in and caught the huge beam potential and held it for about 24 hours, gradually draining down the intense beam energy into the earth in a slow manner all the while.

A **frantic** Russian message to the Chernobyl reactors galvanized the operators to immediately shut down those reactors (put in the cadmium control rods).

However, the uranium in the fuel rods was of course still sitting there. Chernobyl then waited with bated breath to see if the safety circuits would hold.

Then on 26 April, the safety circuits at the transmitter site finally crumbled, and a far weaker LW flashover occurred than would have occurred earlier without the safety. The spreading LWs in the earth struck the nearest reactor core at Chernobyl, preceded seconds before by a tremor induced in the earth at Chernobyl as the LWs arrived. <u>Part</u> of the struck uranium in the core fissioned immediately, venting the containment structure and spewing out radioactive material. Nuclear fallout spread over much of Europe. The rest of the disaster is well known.

That unknown group, in my estimation, saved a large number of American lives—at least 200,000 or more and perhaps as many as 300,000. They also prevented enormous physical damage to California, both to Los Angeles and San Francisco and to points in between. The members of that group are the unsung heroes of this bizarre episode. It is my hope that I may live to turn the names of those persons in for the award of a very high Presidential medal. Until then I will not reveal those names under any circumstance.

Whether or not the U.S. scientific and intelligence communities know it or believe it is of no concern. What matters is that a great many Americans are still alive, and their children born since then are alive. Those Americans otherwise would have been very, very dead or never born. I personally have reflected on those desperate circumstances many times. If I had it to do over again, I would unhesitatingly urge the same action: Fire and save those American lives, and accept the medium risk. And pray.

And I did pray after recommending the strike. In my opinion, this time my fervent prayers were answered. I am extraordinarily sorry for the civilian deaths that occurred; all one can say is that it was under severe circumstances and in a very peculiar—and very desperate—war.

The Soviets had many other interferometers on line. They induced a substantial earthquake in Mexico at the end of April. Thus they did complete their "earthquake footsteps" of the milestone. On 7 May they induced a 7.7 Richter quake in the Aleutian Islands. If 7.7 to 9.5 quakes had hit all along the San Andreas Fault in Los Angeles and San Francisco and in between, then the destructive scenario I had envisioned for the West Coast would have occurred.



Figure 58 "Bottling up" shield practice over Atlanta 12 Nov. 1986. With a real shield, aircraft or missiles flying into it (from inside or from outside) explode and are destroyed.

On 12 November 1986 the Soviets even placed a giant "dummy shield" (practice) over Atlanta, Georgia (Figure 58). If the shield had been real and not just practice, any aircraft and missiles flying into it would have been instantly exploded and destroyed. That mode—"bottling up" a strategic weapons area—is useful to nullify an entire strategic ICBM launch complex or a large bomber base, etc. It can also "bottle up" a large carrier task force at sea, including the aircraft and the Tomahawk missiles, the shells from the naval guns, etc.

## Kill of the Challenger Included Use of Metal-Softening

As we mentioned, during that 1986 preparation period the Russians also destroyed the Challenger spacecraft (January 28, 1986). Numerous signatures abounded, all of which we have already published.

A few weeks before the kill of the Challenger, a close colleague had experimentally proven that a metal-softening signal was indeed placed on the Russian "woodpecker" signals (Figure 7). He did this quite simply: he wired himself into a receiver, through an intervening amplifier, and tuned the receiver to the Woodpecker signals.<sup>44</sup> Then he took nails from a can of nails he was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Here he was taking advantage of the fact that the infolded LW signals inside the Woodpecker carrier wave, comprising the "engines" for metal-softening, also constitute "perfect" divergence-free EM energy, so to speak, at least overall. Amplifying the signal also amplifies the "engine" inside it. When connected to his body, "potentials superpose" is the rule, and that transferred the amplified engines to his body and into the EM field immediately surrounding his body. Hence he softened the hammer metal a tiny bit, and softened the much less tempered nails quite a bit more.

using, and hit them with a hammer to drive them into planks. The nails all folded up instantly like totally wet noodles. A couple dozen, one right after the other. Simultaneously, his son—who was not connected to the Soviet signal—was pounding nails from the same box, normally and without difficulty. None of the nails picked up and pounded by his son experienced any difficulty or softness.

Then my friend disconnected himself from the signal, and waited a bit. Whereupon when he then used nails from that same box, he drove them in without difficulty. There were no more "wet noodle" nails.

*We reach a very simple conclusion:* When he connected to an amplified Woodpecker signal, his body was time-excitation charged (quick charge and quick decay) with a specific signal so that the nails he picked up were charged. Then when hit with the hammer, the nails acted as if made of very limp rubber without a rebound. When he disconnected from the amplified Woodpecker signal, and waited a moment for the induced charge in his body to dissipate, the nails also discharged their engines and quit acting like limp rubber bands when hit, and became normal nails with normal behavior. That would seem to be quite sufficient to prove the thesis.

The Challenger was then destroyed, as we previously printed, with numerous signatures of the hit, including even a KGB party in Moscow to celebrate the success of killing the vehicle (and getting away with it).

## Cold Molding: An Epilog to the Metal-Softening Donnybrook

I was called a total lunatic for pointing out a metal-softening capability on the Russian signals. So be it. Metal softening is achieved by an engine which serves as a pumped phase conjugate mirror for the vibrations and signals in the lattice bonds of metals. Build up that engine in the metal until the precisely reversed and overlaid signals negate the normal signals, and one has "dissolved" the lattice bonds, converting the solid to a liquid. Lattice bond cancellation is not heating.

But that was not to be the end of the "metal softening" story.

A few years later, working informally with a large UK aerospace firm "for free", I furnished them an address in Moscow of some Russian scientists associated on the perimeter of the KGB energetics weapon program. The address had been taken from their cautious advertisement for business on the Internet and furnished to me by a correspondent. A UK engineer fluent in Russian was sent to meet with those scientists in Russia. They nervously showed him several novel things, one of which was "cold-molding" of metal. The liquefied the **metal** 

The result was that a hammer blow onto a nail head resulted in the nail acting as a limp noodle upon impact.

FED OE IANCI
without heating, poured it in a mold, and waited for the "effect" to wear off and the liquid to turn back into a solid again.

Briefly, an energetics charge (using LWs) was induced on the metal lattice vibrations, adding their phase conjugate replicas to the interior LWs comprising the lattice bond signals. The metal's atoms were time-density charged to an excited state (presently not recognized in Western science). Thereupon the metal lattice EM forces "dissolved" and the metal became liquid at room temperatures and without heating. The cool liquid metal was then poured into a mold. Then after awhile, the time-density charge and slowly drained away, and the metal resumed its normal solid state—all without any heating whatsoever.

On a subsequent trip the engineer brought that Russian team itself out of Russia and to the UK. The Russian scientists demonstrated cold molding to assembled UK scientists, and to some U.S. visitors. The phenomenon was physically demonstrated and proven.

I was correct about the metal softening then. We were also correct back there in 1986 about the metal-softening signal employed against the Challenger (together with several other things).

There are numerous other signatures on the death of the Challenger. Again, *the death of the Challenger was not an accident*. It was due to a deliberate act of war by the KGB. The KGB knew in advance—after substantial probing incidents—that they would get away with it. And they did so.

# Additional Update from Year 1998 to Year 2,000 Has Been Given

In the action package we sent to the DoD in 1998, we told the rest of the KGB energetics weapons story up to that date. We gave the attack plans as we saw them and the most useful types of attacks to be expected.

I hope the reader is interested in this special energetics weapons information. High power microwave weapons, high energy lasers, and nuclear weapons are useful but no longer decisive weapons either strategically or on the battlefield against a foe equipped with such energetics weapons, and particularly against a foe equipped with quantum potential weapons and negative energy EMP weapons.

At present, we are intensely watching to see if we can pick up indicators for the next scheduled strategic attack, its probable timing, and the "new twists" included in it.

Presently, we have perhaps an 80% chance that the little nation can once again counter any new threat and cause the KGB to abort the impending attack. On the other hand, with Putin apparently limiting at least some of the action of the

KGB, we have moved into our present asymmetrical warfare against terrorism-

and ultimately against the extensive terrorist teams and assets already infiltrated into our homeland.

As a single example, before the collapse of the former Soviet empire, the Russians long ago slipped in nuclear weapons (from 20 to 40 KT) and hid them in all our large cities and population centers, along with the Spetznaz teams to detonate them on command.<sup>45</sup> Several nations have introduced teams with normal sabotage assets and also with weapons of mass destruction such as radioactive nuclear materials (for a dirty bomb), anthrax, smallpox, bubonic plague, etc. Behind the scenes, the die-hard remnant of the old KGB crew are using QP weapons to "spread" the immune systems (Figure 53) of our populace and materially enhance any BW strikes that the terrorists unleash. The rogue Japanese team (Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo) on site in Russia are using their LWIs in a giant weather war and the occasional kill of an aircraft, etc. Over the decades Castro infiltrated some 10,000 guerrilla/special forces types trained in camps in Southern Mexico for decades. Probably at least half are still loyal and dedicated—and waiting to blow up bridges, power substations, high voltage power distribution system towers, dams, harbor facilities, refineries, pipelines (both oil and gas), etc. The first phase of WW III-delivery of the weapons of destruction and mass destruction to the targets along with means to unleash them-has already been accomplished.

We are particularly struggling against the rise of asymmetrical warfare—the superpower's paradox (Figure 59)—and our present involvement in that "new" kind of warfare is still quite foreign to us. Only time will tell how well we fare in this new type of war, which we will be engaged in for many years to come. Vice President Cheney rightly regards it as almost a state of perpetual warfare we shall have to learn to live with, as shown by his words on Oct. 21, 2001:

"The war on terrorism will not be over in our lifetime. It is different than the Gulf War was in the sense that it may <u>never</u> end. At least not in our lifetime. The way I think of it is, it's a new normalcy."

<sup>45</sup> See Stanislav Lunev (with Ira Winkler), *Through the Eyes of the Enemy*, Regnery, Washington, 1998. Lunev is a high-ranking GRU defector. He is a former Colonel in the GRU, the military counterpart of the KGB. In p. 22-33, he summarizes the Spetznaz capabilities. On p. 22-27, he summarizes Spetznaz use of nuclear weapons already on American soil. On p. 26, he gives some of the ways in which the Soviets easily brought nuclear weapons into the U.S. On p. 30 he confirms Russian seismic weapons. Use of EMP weapons is on p. 30-31. Use of very, very low frequency weapons to destroy the human brain, put people into a zombie-like state, and aid in brainwashing is confirmed on p. 31. And this is **information** Okayed by the CIA for release!

FEII DI IAN (I



Figure 59 The superpower paradox: Asymmetric cheap WMD strategic strikes and destruction, later becoming extremely high tech and extreme yield.

### There is Also a Severe Bioenergetics (EM Biological Warfare) Threat

The threat from bioenergetics is equally vivid. That old die-hard section of the KGB can now attack an entire population, e.g., with electrodynamically (energetics) induced diseases of any kind whatsoever, particularly when using QP weapons. Such attacks are totally immune to inoculations and antibiotic treatment. Any kind of strain or variation of a disease can also be induced in the pathogen pool for that disease. Against a foe who has such capabilities, our entire medical establishment—including all our emergency treatment procedures and agents—*is obsolete right now*. A vaccination and the presence of antibodies, e.g., does absolutely nothing against the EM induction of the exact physical effects and form of a disease, as shown in the decades-long "microwave radiation" of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow (Figure 11).

To the Assistant to the SecDef in such matters, in 1998 we furnished a 200+ page briefing package and loosely proposed a crash development of the new type of medical therapeutic treatment devices pioneered and proven by the Priore group in France in the 1960s and early 1970s. Later, Congressman Cramer queried that office for an answer.

Unfortunately the Assistant SecDefs office erroneously responded to

CongressmanCramerthat nothing in the literature supported the mechanisms proposed. Indeed, the package we furnished contained a *detailed list* citing the hard French scientific papers in the literature, reporting the exact experiments

and the astounding results obtained. Some 2,000 highly successful animal experiments for more than a decade of experiments in fact supported the thesis, and higher group symmetry electrodynamics fully supports the ability to use EM means to make spacetime curvature engines, so that these engines then interact back upon the targeted matter to perform the actions desired. That it does not appear in conventional electrical engineering is of no consequence; it appears in physics and it is good physics, just on the cutting edge.

We also reported, explained, and cited Becker's epochal work (Figures 27 and 28), which is copiously published in the hard literature and which was an example of the fundamental mechanism also. Becker was twice nominated for a Nobel Prize for his outstanding work. Unfortunately, the Assistant SecDef's office responded with a non sequitur.

Packages were sent also to NIH, NSF, CDC, and several other government agencies. Not a single one of those agencies was interested enough to have a competent scientist contact me and discuss the area. I strongly doubt that a single scientist anywhere in the Government bothered to *seriously* read and ponder the material so painfully and expensively compiled and furnished. Lieutenant Colonel (Retired) Ken Moore and I worked our fingers to the bone for weeks, preparing that briefing, and we spent all the spare money doing it that we could rake up and obtain.

The near-total lack of response itself seems astounding, but it clearly shows the state of U.S. science with respect to novel energetics innovations, even long after those innovations have been experimentally proven and documented in the hard literature, and even after they have been weaponized against us. It is a direct indication of why the U.S. never deciphered what was going on in some four decades of Soviet weak microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow, including the kill (eventual deaths) of three U.S. Ambassadors.

For decades there have been manipulations, to say the least, in the hotly contested field of the biological effects of EM radiation. We refer the interested reader to an excellent expose of that situation: The expose is by Dr. Andrew A. Marino, Ph.D., J.D., *Powerline Electromagnetic Fields and Human Health*, which is current. I believe it can be freely downloaded from: http://www.ortho.lsumc.edu/Faculty/Marino/PowerlineTOC.html. Dr. Marino has been personally and deeply involved in the investigation of EM bioeffects, in court cases, and in Blue Ribbon Panel investigations and proceedings. The book is an eye-opener, and it gives one a good view of the machinations in the EM bioeffects field. We quote directly from Dr. Marino, Chap. 6, p. 1:

"Oversimplistic as it may sound, whoever pays for EMF bioeffects research and analysis determines what data is produced and the way it is interpreted. Soon after the possibility that powerline EMFs were health risks was raised in a legal dispute involving the New York Public Service Commission, power companies and their trade associations, particularly the Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI), became massively involved in EM bioeffects research. Subsequently, the power industry dominated funding of the effects of powerline EMFs, both in terms of absolute dollars and compared with dollars from non-industry sources...the power companies and their trade associations were deeply deceitful regarding the information they provided to scientists and to the public regarding the potential health hazards of powerline EMFs."

In the entire EM bioeffects field, there does not appear to be any mention of, study of, or recognition of EM bioeffects induced by the most powerful EM factors: longitudinal EM wave irradiation, time-polarized EM wave irradiation, and time-excitation charging of particles throughout the body and its cells, with resulting emission of transduced longitudinal and transverse EM radiation <u>from-within-to-without</u>.

### National Institute of Health Reaction

NIH replied to my letter and action package from their *Policy*—read: *spin control*—Section. They noted that the package mentioned the Gulf War Syndrome, which was not in their mission area. So they just sent it off packing to DoD (simplest way to get rid of it, apparently no one seriously read it or even cared to read it). I queried them back by separate response letter about their lack of interest in a revolutionary proven new medical methodology well-documented to cure cancer and other dread diseases, in many hundreds of experiments by leading French medical scientists. This was certainly within their mission area.

They hastily replied from the *Policy* Section that, yes of course NIH was interested in all such things, and told me where to "submit a proposal." We never got out of their *Policy* department. Again, not a single competent scientist in the U.S.'s supposed master medical agency apparently even read the package

or cared to call and discuss the matter. This was an indicator of their total lack of any grasp of the energetics threat, its testing, and its use to induce the Gulf War Disease.

Nowperhapsone can see why we are so far behind the KGB energetics weapons scientists and weapons program.

Marino, *ibid.*, is particularly enlightening on the adamant opposition by appropriate sections of NIH vis a vis the harmful effect of nonionizing EM radiation.

No responses at all were received from the NSF and the CDC, or the other U.S. government agencies to which the package was furnished.

The CDC of course comes under NIH, and thus its responses or lack thereof would be dictated by the parent NIH policies. As for the NSF, Marino, *ibid.*, again is enlightening on the qualifications or lack thereof of its membership.

So as the reader can see, the top of the medical establishment in this nation is flatly not interested in any "controversial" or "out of the box" proven method for curing cancer, dread diseases, and mass treatment of those millions of American casualties that are coming in our cities and population centers. Again, they directly ignore scientific method's very premise: *If the experiment is replicated and contradicts the theory, accept the experiment and change the theory.* I personally concluded that the U.S. Medical establishment largely does not follow scientific method, but follows dogma and the already approved methodologies.

## How the New Revolution in Medical Healing Works

For the reader who is a medical scientist and trained in physiology and biology, one might be interested in that revolutionary French therapeutic methodology and how it worked (before it was ruthlessly suppressed in the early 1970s).

Priore's apparatuses (Figures 12,49, and 60) simply pumped the cells of the entire body with longitudinal EM waves (each accompanied of course by its time-polarized twin, in a Whittaker pairing). The cells and every part of them are very nonlinear, so they act as pumped phase conjugate mirrors for Whittaker wave-pair engines resident in the cells and acting as "input signal complexes".

Once the cells are pumped by these now-established <u>time-density</u> waves, the damaged or diseased cellular masses slowly "charge up" with excess time-excitation. The irradiation took several hours, and this was the "activation" or "time-excitation charging" stage. Thereafter, the time-charge decayed slowly, all the while constituting <u>pumping</u> of every cell and every part of it, in the time domain.

The resident engine in the cell contains two components: (1) the normal or healthy component, and (2) the abnormal component representing disease or debility. Pumping these two components time-reverses both of them and amplifies that reversal. This creates amplified and incredibly precise <u>antiengines</u> in each cell and in each part of each cell. These antiengines override the weaker cellular engines resident. In turn, this "reversing" action of the antiengines causes the pumped cellular masses (actually the mass-energy, in its exact structure and dynamics)—at any and all levels, including the genetics—to be time-reversed back to normal. In biological instead of physics terms, it "dedifferentiated" the diseased or altered cells back to a previous healthy state by simply eliminating the diseased engine component. <u>This is a dramatic extension of nonlinear optical phase conjugation from the 3-space pumping domain to pumping in the complex (time) plane, and it is effective for time-reversing mass-energy at any and allfrequencies. We accent that the cellular</u>

*time* reversal back to a previous state includes all the cell's genetics and every *part* of the cell no matter how small.



Figure 60 Block diagram of Priore's healing (regenerative and time-reversing) process.

Normal cells are just backed up to a slightly younger condition. Diseased cells **have their** abnormal engine component overridden and reversed back to zero (its earlier state), so that only a slightly younger normal engine remains resident in the cell. This simultaneously reverses the cellular masses back to their previous healthy condition.

Contrast this direct healing mechanism to the action of the immune system.

The immune system itself does not *heal* anything. It contains the killers, the scavengers, the locators, the markers, the attackers, and the troops manning the ram**parts.** Usually after a fierce battle with invading hostile pathogens, it wins. Lots of cells still living are damaged in the melee. The immune system scavenger cells then scavenge up the residue littering the battlefield. But *the immune system itself cannot heal and restore a single damaged cell, including one of its <u>own</u>.* 

That healing and restoration of damaged cells is the job of the *regenerative system*, still little known and inadequately studied today. Perhaps the most fundamental studies were mostly by Becker *et al.* some decades ago. The

regenerative system (Figure 29) is an EM system in its operation, as clearly shown by Becker (Figures 27 and 28), yet it is able to physically differentiate and dedifferentiate cells from one form to another at will, and in highly selective fashion. The regenerative system acts within its limitations (only weak pumping can be done for the time-reversal of diseased or damaged cells) to eliminate the delta (the deviation from normal of the resident engines in the pumped cell). That restores the normal (healthy) engine and slightly amplifies it as well.

#### FER DI IANCE

It is obviously of the utmost medical importance to understand and apply (and amplify) this little-known technical mechanism by which the regenerative system is able to restore damaged cells back to normal.

It turns out that the regenerative system in its novel EM functioning uses precisely LW and TDW pumping of those damaged cells and gradually timereverses their entire masses back to a normal healthy state, within its limitations.

This is the secret of the mechanism of the cellular regenerative system—which is an electrodynamic system of very unusual nature. The exact mechanism has not previously appeared in the literature. It took me 14 years to uncover that fundamental mechanism, and another 4 or 5 to refine it a bit, even though both Priore and Becker (as well as others) applied it decades before without being able to fully decipher it.

The experimental proof is already in the literature, once one understands the higher topology EM unwittingly used by both Becker and the Priore team. The proper types of higher group symmetry electrodynamics required to understand the action of the cellular regenerative system are available. There exist scientists skilled in their application and use. These scientists and that higher group symmetry electrodynamics are little used, and are never used at all in the medical field. There exists no funding anywhere for higher EM examination and modeling of the functioning of the cellular regenerative system—i.e., for the fundamental healing process.

Just imagine what this could mean to medicine: <u>One can now develop a new</u> <u>medical science to amplify and apply nature's own proven method of restoration</u> <u>and healing of damaged cells</u>, <u>including all their damaged genetic material</u>. It matters not what caused the damage, whether pathogen or gamma radiation, whatever. This new therapeutic method is a totally new general relativistic process where powerful spacetime engines are created which work directly upon the damaged cell and every part of it, physically reversing the cell and all its parts precisely back to normal condition.

General relativity rigorously tells us that a precise spacetime curvature engine (set of precise spacetime curvatures) is present and active for every specific disease condition and every nuance in it. It also tells us this flawed (disease or damage carrying engine) continuously operates on the cellular mass at every level, maintaining the exact physical condition of the cell and its dynamics. By creating a precise "anti-engine" and amplifying and applying it, general relativity assures us that we are physically acting upon the cell and all its parts at every level, down to the smallest—to precisely return every part in perfect proportion back to a previous normal healthy condition. *Pautrizel directly proved the time-reversal to an actual earlier state of the cells and the organism* (Figure 61). Amplification by time-domain EM pumping, means that we can cause this time-reversal of the cells back to normal to happen much more

quickly than can the body itself, which can only pump very weakly.

- Pautrizel compared identical treatment of immature rats with immature immune systems, and mature rats with mature immune systems.
- Treatment restored the damaged mature system back to full mature functioning, and it promptly recognized and dispatched the pathogens.
- Treatment restored the damaged immature system back to full immature functioning, unable to cope, and the pathogens promptly reinfected and killed the immature rat.
- The lesson: The body is indeed returned to a previous physical state. The pathogens themselves are not killed by the treatment, but by restoring the ability of the immune system to recognize and destroy them.
- Only *the previous ability* of the immune system is restored by the process.



PROF RAYMOND PAUTRIZEL (Renowned Parasitologist)

#### Figure 61 Pautrizel's proof of time reversal of the stricken cells back to a previous state.

General relativity also assures us that any and every disease is subject to this novel treatment approach, even diseases which have resisted every other known therapy. The Sachs unified general relativity and electrodynamics, and GR/EM unification applications in O(3) electrodynamics produced by Evans, for the first time provide a solid theoretical basis for Priore's methodology and his evolutionary results. They also offer direct engineering of startling physical cures, once the technology is developed.

The profound implications of that treatment can be seen. Apparently, however, **our** leading governmental agencies and health agencies do not see it, do not wish to see it, have no appreciation for general relativistic effects in healing, and do not intend to have any appreciation for general relativistic effects in healing. Indeed, they seem totally uninterested in even trying to comprehend and research the fundamental healing mechanism demonstrated by nature herself.

#### What the French Researchers Showed

Among other things, the Priore team produced revolutionary cures of *terminal tumors, infectious trypanosomiasis, suppressed immune systems, and atheriosclerosis* in several thousand laboratory animals in rigid laboratory tests under rigorous protocols. Eminent scientists such as Robert Courrier and Raymond Pautrizel worked with the Priore team. Courrier was head of the Biology Section of the French Academy of Sciences at the time, also *Secretaire Perpetuel* of the Academy, and a noted scientist of high stature. Courrier personally presented the astounding Priore results to the entire assembled French Academy. He also sent his own most able scientist assistant to personally

prepare the terminal tumor grafts on the lab animals before their treatment.

A world-renowned parasitologist who did enormously important work with Priore was Raymond Pautrizel, who is still alive at this writing though quite aged. Pautrizel was greatly persecuted for his years of determination and effort. Courtesy of Pautrizel via the late Christopher Bird, I personally have the very Ph.D. thesis that Priore himself submitted to the University of Bordeaux on his revolutionary work. That thesis was maliciously rejected in the suppression that was applied to the project. When the French Government changed to a Leftist government in the mid-70s, Government support was immediately withdrawn and the project was ruthlessly suppressed. Priore later sickened and died and that was the end of that. More than a decade later a brave and determined Pautrizel finally was able to get a doctoral thesis approved in the Priore work area, at the same university, by another doctoral candidate, Eric Perisse {40}.

There are two U.S. patents on the Priore device itself, and of course several French patents also.

All the above was rigorously documented in the 1998 package prepared and submitted by Ken Moore and I.

While Priore was still alive, a team with which I was connected attempted to mount a well-funded effort to restore the Priore methodology while Priore was still alive. We also were viciously suppressed. The lives of our financial backers and their families were threatened. The head of our project was viciously attacked financially and destroyed, fleeing the country for his very life. Whoever thinks that dramatically innovative medical science in this country is just sweet reason and scientific method, should have a strong enema to remove the serious blockages interfering with his perceptions.

This vicious outside suppression of our project so infuriated me that I made a solemn promise that, were it humanly possible, I would decipher the Priore process before I died. It took 14 years, but we made good on that promise. During the 20 years or so since our project was suppressed, it is heartbreaking to consider the millions of children and sickened and suffering people who could have been saved had the project continued and succeeded. It is heartbreaking now to consider the coming millions of casualties in our civilian populace in our cities, most of who are going to die from mass destruction weapons. And most of those would not have to die, would the scientific community waken from its long sleep and discover some modern physics and higher group symmetry electrodynamics—and their application to solve nature's mechanism for **healing**.

When one time-reverses the body's cells and all their parts, one forces the diseased cells to dedifferentiate back to healthy state. We strongly accent that this is accomplished by unified GR/EM processes involving precisely **organized** spacetime curvatures and their local actions in the cells and all their inner components, down to the finest level. It can be rigorously expressed in good unified physics, as expressed in an electrodynamics such as O(3).

FED 0 I LANCE

The nondamaged or nondiseased cells just get a little younger. That is also highly beneficial; it reverses the ravages of aging, just a little. Indeed, one of the implications of the Priore mechanism is that aging can indeed be reversed by the process and treatment. Again, one must keep one's sense of humor. In order to get this technology and therapeutic method born, what seems to be needed is an extremely wealthy person, strongly desiring to live longer than the expected life **span** and do it in a vigorous, healthy body—and who is willing to fund the project with the necessary \$60 million required so to redevelop and extend the Priore technology so it can be readily applied. A byproduct will be the saving of millions of American lives when those coming mass casualties from weapons of mass destruction occur in our cities.

#### How the Regeneration Mechanism Was Finally Deciphered

What took so long in deciphering the mechanism was the problem of how to make such precisely tailored and exact ST curvature engines, specifically so that they are *exact* antiengines for a specific disease and even a specific pathogen, and even for different versions of the engines for different cells in a single body having different strains of the same pathogen, having different body DNA, etc. For years, the solution of that task seemed hopeless. How on earth could one possibly work all that out in a hundred lifetimes, so that it could be precisely calculated even by an array of the most powerful computers on Earth?

After years of struggling with the problem, in one stroke of enlightenment it was revealed to be the simplest thing in all the world. Absolutely no calculation was necessary, and the exact amplified antiengine effect was a fairly simple and straightforward thing to obtain. General relativity tells us that every cellular mass and each part of it, has its own unique spacetime curvature engine, to the finest detail and an exact fit. As Wheeler put it so nicely {130}, "Space acts on matter, telling it how to move. In turn, matter reacts back on space, telling it how to curve."

constantly interactuponeachother, and "keep attuned and inperfect adjustment," so to speak.

That means that a "normal" cell already has just such a precise "normal" ST engine residing in it, and acting upon every component at every level—even in the atomic nuclei. Well, a diseased cell has an absolutely specific structuring, and therefore it also has an absolutely specific ST engine structuring. *A priori that* resident structuring for the diseased or damaged state in the individual cell differs (by some delta) from the structuring of the normal healthy cellular state for that individual cell.

Voila! That means that <u>the ST engine for the damaged cell can be decomposed</u> <u>into two parts (two engines)</u>: (1) the normal "healthy cell" state engine, and (2) a delta ST engine that has been added to it so that together the two comprise the full ST engine for the exact individual condition of the cell. What is now needed is a way to produce an exact antiengine of two parts: (1) one for the normal engine and (2) a second one for the delta (disease) engine. Applying this amplified and combined "antiengine" would overpower the resident combined engine, precisely reversing the cellular condition by reducing the delta to zero. Rigorously, the cellular mass and every part of it must then also revert to a previous physical state, or else we must complete discard general relativity itself.

Well, if we were to just time-reverse the resident engine and its two components, that would give us the perfect antiengine with its two components. Amplifying this antiengine would then produce one that was more powerful than the resident engine in the cell. Applying that amplified antiengine to the cell, that would not really change the "normal" engine component, but it would precisely reduce the delta engine component back to zero (its previous state, before it was there!) Voila! A specific healing signal of perfect structure, for the specific deviant condition of the individual cell and its every part.

Since we have a combined GR/EM to use, we can think electrodynamically about this general relativity problem. Immediately we see that phase conjugate optics is a candidate, since the "resident composite engine" can correspond to the "signal" or input wave, and the pumping of the nonlinear mass of the cell and its parts (where they act as nonlinear phase conjugate mirror materials) produces an exact phase conjugate replica (the exact amplified antiengine). The presence of that antiengine overrides the magnitude of the resident engine, and it moves the cell precisely back along the temporal path previously taken. In short, it applies a specific kind of dedifferentiation of the cell back to its previous healthy condition.

Since we extend phase conjugate pumping to the time-energy domain, then the resident composite engine and its time-stream component are the "input." The amplified antiengine and its time domain component will then forcibly propagate that pumped mass energy back over the time trajectory previously taken by it. In short, it will time-reverse the cell and all its parts back to a previous condition, completely eliminating the delta (disease or disorder). The beauty is that it will also reverse damaged or altered genetics, such as in the AIDS disease. It can do this prior to the appearance of health symptoms—it can be done as soon as the patient tests positive for HIV.

Since the antiengine is amplified, it moves the cell back to normal fairly rapidly (in a few hours, for example). At least the time charge for the reversal process is delivered in that period; one may allow (as Priore did) a full week for the timecharge and its transduction to continue reversing the cells. But it is much faster than the normal speed of the human regeneration system using the same process, because now we have greatly amplified the time-reversal rate.

It is therefore ideal for a method of quickly treating mass casualties, particularly since it can be developed and used in a portable unit about the size of a large

suitcase (Figure 13).

Interestingly, during the radiation with LW EM radiation, one also pumps the pathogen and time-reverses it as well. Its "normal state" towards the beginning was a condition whereby it could move with relative immunity past the immune system's opposition, having deceived the immune system. In the treatment, a small amount of the pathogen is therefore converted back into this condition just shy of the beginning, where that part of the pathogens is resistant to the immune system. However, a very small, short "post treatment" irradiation with LW radiation for a much shorter interval and at weaker power, will clean up this altered pathogen residue by allowing the immune system to recognize it and destroy it. Pautrizel clearly demonstrated this significant fact.

# Cellular and Body Rejuvenation are Possible, Once the Technology is Developed

One can in fact really accomplish *rejuvenation* of the aged and infirm, as the technology is developed. One could certainly solve the major problems of Medicare, and cut the patient load at least in half, relatively quickly and inexpensively. Of course lots of big U.S. drug companies will be rather violently opposed to any such idea, because much of their empire would be threatened. Much of the organized medical community depends largely on the Big Drug Approach. So the organized medical community will also vehemently opposed it.

One could also produce cheap, portable LW treatment units *en masse*, which is what we were suggesting to the Assistant. SecDef. That way one could flood the emergency response system (response teams, hospitals, fire stations, police precinct stations, schools, etc.) with quick and effective treatment devices. They could be used to rapidly {131} treat those millions of American casualties that are going to occur when one or more of our cities are attacked in the near future by terrorist WMD attacks. This would save the lives of most of those stricken millions of Americans.

### Mow Many Americans Could Be Saved?

I

**For** an anthrax attack on Washington, D.C., first generation equipment could save perhaps 70% of those sickened Americans, almost all of who are going to die with *present* capabilities. With second-generation equipment, one could save perhaps 90%.

For an anthrax attack without spreading via QP clandestine preparation of the populace, one would save 0.7 to 2.1 million Americans. With clandestine KGB QP spreading and a 5:1 increase in the yield of the anthrax strike, one would save 3.5 to 10.5 million Americans.

For a truly nightmare attack (as a worst case scenario) perhaps 5 major cities

might be attacked in such manner and to such degree. In that case, one is talking about saving 3.5 to 10.5 million Americans for the unspread attack case, and up to 17.5 to 52.5 million Americans for the spread case.

Further, the development of the necessary portable treatment units is doable and affordable, for mass treatment capability. Training on a portable machine could be done for a high school student in 30 minutes or less, and that student could then give emergency treatment effectively.

Absolutely nothing else out there can presently warrant such projections. Yet this is the very technology our own medical science community is eminently uninterested in, has no knowledge of, does not wish to obtain any knowledge of, and does not wish to scientifically discuss.

# There Are No Resistant Strains to the New Technology, and There Cannot Be Any

A most interesting thing is that there cannot be a "resistant strain" of a pathogen for the new treatment methodology, *a priori*. No mass can shield against spacetime curvature effects. Slight adjustments of the controls will adjust the spacetime engines being utilized. Two or three hour's work with a developed unit and a lab team on a new strain would suffice to completely determine the required adjustments, once the technology is developed. The new information could then be quickly relayed to all stations treating patients. On each treatment device, adjusting a few dials and controls for the laptop computer controlling the unit will do the trick. The use of the final device would be so simple that a teenager could be trained to use it in less than 30 minutes.

Such new capabilities are urgently needed not only for the millions of civilian casualties we expect in the future, but also for support of our armed forces in the field. Frankly, the anthrax shots are not going to do them much good, once one realizes that the "spreading" of their immune and regenerative systems is already occurring via KGB quantum potential means. Camel pox is available to any terrorist foe, and has almost the identical actions and constitution as smallpox. Indeed, it is almost identical to smallpox.

The Gulf War Disease and Syndrome were just small preludes of what is to come and what is already being used against the entire U.S., though as yet very clandestinely. Look again at the Kaznacheyev work. *He clearly proved in thousands of successful experiments that any kind of cellular disease or damage or death whatsoever, can be induced at a distance by novel EM means.* Replication experiments were successfully accomplished at the University of Marburg and also at the University of Sydney.

# Results of the Priore' Treatments Are Well-Documented and Independently Supported

**The** Priore team's results are well documented in the hard French scientific literature. At least one French doctoral thesis was eventually accepted upon the work. The astounding results really occurred. They were scientifically substantiated under rigorous protocols and even police-guarded labs for tests by a learn of outside scientists. To then deny those results simply because no one **has** *understood* the active mechanism until now, is to deny the scientific method itself: *Believe the experiment when it refutes the prevailing theory*.

There is also independent work by other scientists that strongly supports the Priore results, once the mechanism is finally understood.

Robert Becker *et al.* in the U.S. conclusively showed that living cells *in situ* can be dedifferentiated, redifferentiated, etc. by laughably weak currents (picoamperes) and DC potentials (which are comprised of those famous Whittaker pairs). Becker was unaware that his potentials included time density waves and longitudinal waves, as predicted by quantum field theory and as shown by Whittaker in 1903 (once one understands that a bidirectional phase conjugate longitudinal EM wavepair is a time-density EM wave coupled to a longitudinal EM wave). Application of such EM potentials by Becker transformed red blood cells into pre-cartilage cells, then further into pre-bone cells. That latter cell type was then deposited in bone fractures, healing them when nothing else would. Becker and others have demonstrated partial regeneration of limbs in small test mammals, using the technique. The bone-healing techniques were finally approved by the FDA and are often used in some hospitals for treating otherwise intractable bone fractures.

Since then, other scientists have shown the directed formation of other types of body cells from cells from distant parts of the body (i.e., muscle-type cells from cells produced in the bone marrow, etc.). Such things are now well documented in the U.S. literature, in at least several hundred papers and in the leading journals including *Nature, Science*, etc.

# The Present Threat Is Urgent, and Our Strategic Destruction is Still at Issue

Our own medical community, our science community, and our intelligence community are at least 20 years or more behind the KGB right now. We are also behind the Chinese. In many respects our scientists have simply missed the biggest scientific breakthrough of the century.

It is urgent that we find some way to counter and avoid future strategic energetics attacks sure to be scheduled. The eventual attack actually launched if the little nation's QP weapons can be countered first—would destroy the U.S. in about 2 hours. It only takes about 10 minutes, it seems, for the QP weapons

#### FER DE I\*NCE

*already deployed* to negate almost all our strategic nuclear arsenal. Thereafter, the KGB and Yakuza/Aum Shinrikyo can simply attack us at will and utterly destroy the U.S. To any loyal American, that is an entirely unacceptable solution.

The most urgent requirement would seem to be immediate and strong contact at the highest level between the U.S. government and the leaders of the little foreign nation (and the other friendly nation) that presently is guarding the ramparts and saving our necks. A cooperative crash program to develop our own QP weapons would seem to be the order of the day, if it can in any fashion be negotiated. But to have any chance of success, the President and the Congress will have to use the utmost care in selecting the U.S. negotiators and scientists to explore this possibility.

Immediate transfer of the requisite capabilities to the U.S. would be desirable, at least from our own view. From their view, of course, we do not necessarily resemble a trustworthy scientific partner at all, based on our past scientific performance, and it is up to the U.S. scientific community to prove to them that the leopard really has changed its spots. That would all have to be negotiated and worked out.

If that is not possible, then it is of extreme urgency that our own country embarks upon a new Manhattan Project to develop strategic quantum potential weapons and defenses. It would be a great relief to discover that such had already been started, but I fear not.

# Desperately Needed Defensive Capabilities Can be Provided by a QP Solution

We pose one more very, very useful QP capability prior to closing. As we stated, if a large U.S. city is hit with—say—an anthrax attack done in professional manner, we would expect 1-3 million casualties, according to a well-known major U.S. government study. With immune/regenerative spreading presently already ongoing here in our populace by KGB QP weapons, that figure may actually increase by about 5-fold. So the casualties (prompt and delayed) might well reach 5-15 million, in a single *professional* anthrax spray attack by two persons from one light plane on a calm night dispensing 100 kilograms of anthrax spores sprayed over the city with a simple agricultural sprayer. With the indicated Priore technology and treatment units in all emergency response hands, at least 70% or so of those casualties could be saved. Otherwise, *presently almost all of them will die*. That dramatic saving of lives is one desperately needed capability that could be met.

But there is a further capability of LW technology that nothing else presently known can do without serious impact upon the populace.

After the prompt and shortly delayed casualties are mostly cured and the

remaining fraction dies, a terrible problem of BW contamination still remains. No one anywhere really knows how to clean up an entire city from anthrax spores. But unless harshly decontaminated, that contaminated city is going to be effectively uninhabitable for decades to come, if only the present technology and methods are available. Islands of the coast of Scotland, where anthrax was tested decades ago, are still "hot" and contaminated—and off limits.

The indications are that our nation has developed chemical sprays that can kill and neutralize the anthrax, including in the lungs of the populace breathing the spray. On the other hands, it is indicated that the spray is a high physical stress factor, and some of the more debilitated citizens will be injured or even killed by the spray itself. This includes babies and small children, the aged, those with lung and breathing difficulties, etc. As a matter of national survival, desperate diseases do deserve desperate remedies. So while spraying the zone might itself sicken and kill some thousands of our weaker citizens, at least—so the thinking would go—it saves millions. This of course is similar to the use of triage reserving treatment and scarce medical capabilities and supplies for treating those most likely to live and recover with treatment, rather than treating those more seriously affected and less likely to survive. Sadly, presently triage will almost certainly be necessary because of very short supplies and treatment teams, etc. So most of those 1 to 3 million casualties will simply be dragged aside and left to die, and just made as comfortable as possible.

However, the QP technology can be adapted to produce systems that can indeed do complete decontamination, very quickly, and without harm to the citizens in zone. The anthrax can simply be modified by specialized spacetime curvature engines—specialized EM fields and waves carrying hidden inner "information content of the field" engines that are designed specifically to change and destroy anthrax and nothing else. Eventually one could develop the capability to do it similarly for *any other* major contaminant, including nuclear radioactive materials contamination of a major city.

Any strategic and tactical analyst can immediately see the tremendous value of such capabilities.

### In Conclusion

I hope the above admittedly lengthy overview is of interest to the reader and useful. If we are to survive the debacle that now looms before us in this new asymmetrical war we shall be in for decades, it will require the efforts of leading and dedicated Lawmakers and Overwatch persons. Without firm prodding, the military, scientific, and intelligence communities are likely to just continue their present pace until many or most of us all die suddenly.

The KGB energetics threat is still real and imminent; Russia is not a monolith and Putin still does not have complete control over the KGB. Another full strategic attack is sure to be scheduled before very long by either that die-hard faction of the KGB, the Yakuza/Aum Shinrikyo, the Chinese (particularly if they move against Taiwan and we defend), or someone. And so our possible deaths also to be taken into account, if we just continue to do business as usual.

Along with other Americans, I love my country and served it to the best of my ability for 20 years of active duty. It is the survival of America itself that is now at stake, both in the asymmetrical war against terrorists and in the continuing war against energetics weapons. Our scientific, military, and intelligence communities simply must be jolted awake and into massive efforts in energetics.

We have the scientists with the required capability. We have the facilities. We have the leadership, and we can do it if we can put this thing under a Presidential Decision Directive, under an Executive Order and a Declaration of National Emergency (along with the several already in effect).

Thomas E. Bearden, Ph.D. Lieutenant Colonel, U.S. Army (Retired) President and CEO, CTEC, Inc. Director, Assoc. Distinguished American Scientists

# 1986

## Fer De Lance

## **Briefing on Soviet Scalar Electromagnetic Weapons**

T. E. Bearden, Ph.D. LTC, U.S. Army (Retired) Director, ADAS

1986

<u>Note</u>: This is the original Fer De Lance briefing paper wich includes some minor text and artwork editing.

# 1986 FER DE LANCE INTRODUCTION & BRIEFING ON SOVIET SCALAR ELECTROMAGNETIC WEAPONS

This briefing presents the basic concepts of Soviet scalar electromagnetic weapons, some of the major types available, and evidence of their widespread testing.

### Scalar Electromagnetics is Electrogravitation

Scalar electromagnetics is an extension of present electromagnetics (EM) to include gravitation. That is, it is a unified, and, what is more important, it is a unified <u>engineering</u> theory. Nikola Tesla initially discovered its basis.

In the scalar EM extension, EM field energy can be turned into gravitational field energy and vice versa. This exchange can be patterned and localized, in specific areas or objects. Such a controlled change of electromagnetics to gravitation is not possible in the normal EM or physics presently taught in Western textbooks. However, the bits and pieces of the theory have been scattered through the physics literature for some time, but no orthodox Western scientist seems to have realized that these anomalous portions could be integrated into a startling new physics. Unorthodox experimenters, inventors, and scientists have made discoveries in this arena for several decades, but again have not realized the exact implications or the precise manner in which their results could be combined with present electrical physics.

#### Fer-de-Lance

Such sluggishness is certainly not present in the Soviet Union. For over three decades, the Soviet Union has been developing electrogravitation and applying it to develop strange new secret weapons of incredible power and capability. Theyhave sustained the largest weapons development program ever launched by any nation, and they have kept it effectively hidden from prying Western eyes. 1 have called this program "Fer-de-Lance," after the deadly South American pit viper of that name.

The dreaded fer-de-lance is a snake of great agility and lethal effect. It often ambushes its hapless prey, and strikes unexpectedly and without warning. Its first sudden strike is usually lethal to its victim, which promptly expires in writhing agony. Since the Soviet development of scalar EM weapons has been designed for the same purpose, the name seems appropriate.

The equivalent effort of about seven Manhattan projects has been poured into Fer-de-Lance by the Soviets, and the program has been successful almost beyond imagination. The eery weapons are now developed, deployed, and

#### FER DI LANCE

tested. The ambush has been completed; Fer-de-Lance is coiled and ready to strike.

## **Energetics and Directed-Energy Weapons (DEWs)**

The ordinary Soviet name for this type of weapons science is <u>energetics</u>. In the West, that term is believed to be associated with conventional directed-energy weapons (DEWs) such as particle beam weapons, lasers, radio frequency (RF) directed-energy devices, etc. The Soviets do not limit the term in this way.

Western scientists are familiar only with directed-energy weapons where fragments, masses, photons, or particles travel through space and contact the target to deliver their effects. Hence in their thinking they limit the Soviet term "energetics" to the type of weapons they themselves understand - exotic but normal weapons using energy or mass traveling through space to impact a target.

However, it is possible to focus the <u>potential</u> for the effects of a weapon through spacetime itself, in a manner so that mass and energy do not "travel through space" from the transmitter to the target at all. Instead, ripples and patterns in the fabric of spacetime itself are manipulated to meet and interfere in and at the local spacetime of some distant target. There interference of these ripple patterns creates the desired energetic effect (hence the term <u>energetics</u>) directly in and through the target itself, emerging from the very spacetime (vacuum) in which the target is imbedded at its distant location. As used by the Soviets, <u>energetics</u> refers to these eerie new superweapons, as well as to the more mundane DEWs known to the West.

As a consequence of the Soviet breakthrough and decades of feverish development, monstrous strategic weapons undreamed of in the West are already in Soviet hands. A noose is slowly and steadily being tightened about our throats, and it is already the 11th hour.

### The Soviets Use a Deception Plan

Concomitant with this supersecret development program, the Soviets developed and implemented an elaborate deception plan to conceal these startling weapons and their nature from Western eyes until it is too late. Soviet deception has been so successful that even when Western scientists are confronted with the actual Soviet tests of these weapons directly over their heads, they do not recognize the weaponry nor the nature of the effects produced.

As early as January 1960, Nikita Khrushchev announced the Soviet development of a new, fantastic weapon. On May 1, 1960 Soviet defensive radars - rigged as prototype weapons of this new kind - probably downed Francis Gary Powers's high-flying U-2 reconnaissance plane over the Soviet Union, precipitating a major diplomatic incident.

On April 10, 1963 one of the first new superweapons operationally deployed was used to destroy the U.S.S. <u>Thresher</u> atomic submarine underwater, off the east coast of the U.S. The next day, April 11, 1963 the same deployed superweapon was utilized in a different mode to produce a giant underwater explosion in the ocean over the Puerto Rican Trench, 100 miles north of Puerto Rico.

Over the years, various aircraft were interfered with or downed as tests of these Soviet weapons. A particular case involved the mysterious loss of F-111s in the Vietnam conflict. At least one downed F-111 crew was recovered in the subsequent prisoner-of-war exchange. On that aircraft, <u>all electrical systems</u> <u>suddenly were in difficulty simultaneously</u>. All emergency indicator lamps were <u>lit up</u>, "like a Christmas tree." This was probably due to special Soviet teams converting some North Vietnamese SA-2 missile system radars to the scalar EM mode, and employing "scalar beam" interference to produce spurious EM noise throughout the electrical and electronic systems of the aircraft.

In late April/early May of 1985, the entire armada of Soviet strategic scalar EM superweapons was activated as a special celebration of the 40th anniversary of the end of WWII. Activation of this armada (which probably contained over 100 giant weapons), together with 27 giant power systems and a large number of command and control transmissions, was monitored on an advanced, proprietary detection system by Frank Golden. After the giant strategic exercise, which lasted several days, most of the weapons and power sources were once again stooddown to "standby."

The NASA shuttle launches provided a convenient opportunity for Soviet testing of these superweapons in a Launch Phase ABM mode, where a launched missile can be detected and destroyed shortly after liftoff. At first, electromagnetic pulse (EMP) bursts on the early shuttle trajectory were deliberately delayed in time, to prevent actual destruction of the target and avoid alerting the U.S. that something unusual was happening.

Theshuttle launch of November 26, 1985 saw a particularly significant-test of this kind. In this case, a very loud "sonic boom" or explosion occurred over the launch site 12 minutes after shuttle liftoff, when the shuttle was already away and downrange. At least two previous shuttle launches had also been used as pseudotargets, with delayed booms occurring over the launch site well behind the vehicles.

After the lack of U.S. reaction to these three tests showed that the U.S. still had no knowledge of the new technology and did not even recognize its employment, the Soviets apparently decided to proceed with tests where the target vehicles would actually be destroyed.

On December 12, 1985 the same Soviet weapon tested against the NASA shuttle launches may have deliberately interfered with the controls of an Arrow DC-8 taking off from Gander Air Force Base, Newfoundland. At an altitude of 100

IIH DE LANCE

feet, the aircraft - carrying over 250 U.S. soldiers and civilian crew members lost power and sank into the ground tail-low, killing everyone on board. Three Canadian witnesses to the crash were interviewed over the Canadian Broadcast Corporation's television news on April 8, 1986 at 10 p.m. No flame or smoke issued from the plane before its descent and crash. However, the aircraft was seen to be mysteriously glowing with a yellow glow. That is a signature of the use of a scalar howitzer in the "continuous EM emergence" mode, similar to the manner in which the F-111s were downed in Vietnam. In short, the DC-8's electrical systems were interfered with by electromagnetic noise created throughout each increment of spacetime occupied by the aircraft. The powerful charge created in and on the aircraft also apparently caused the loss of two engines, one after the other. With its controls ineffective and power drastically reduced, the aircraft sank to earth, still in its "tail down" configuration from takeoff, and crashed and burned. The "yellow glow" was a corona due to the acquisition of a high electrical charge by the skin of the aircraft.

Other factors contributing to the crash may have been reduced lift due to poor engine maintenance, increased weight of the aircraft due to icing, and heavy loading. Still, no one has recognized the significance of the "yellow glow" or what it implies, or the possible connection between loss of the aircraft and previous Soviet testing of-a Launch Phase ABM system against U.S. shuttle launches.

As this book goes to press, the last two U.S. Air Force <u>Titan 34-D</u> missiles fired from Vandenberg Air Force Base in California have blown up shortly after launch. The first one blew up on Aug. 28, 1985 just after lift-off. That loss has been attributed to failure of a high-powered fuel pump, causing a massive oxidizer leak and a smaller fuel leak. The second <u>Titan</u> loss occurred on April 18, 1986 when the missile blew up 5 seconds after lift-off. Its loss is still under investigation and no determination of cause has been made. Apparently the shuttle and the <u>Titan</u> presently provide the only viable launch vehicles for launching U.S. "spy" satellites. The loss of these sensitive satellites - if indeed they constituted the payloads - cannot help but be damaging to our strategic surveillance capability. According to the <u>Los Angeles Times</u>, the single remaining KH-11 satellite was launched in December 1984 and, with an expected life of two to three years, it could stop functioning later this year.

Whether or not significant Woodpecker grid activity existed in the vicinity of the <u>Titan</u> launch of August 1985 is unknown at this time. However, significant activity in the grid definitely occurred before the April 18 <u>Titan</u> disaster and on the same day.

On Easter Sunday, Mar. 30, 1986 engineer Ron Cole observed significant **cloud** signatures of grid pattern activity, correlated with Soviet Woodpecker measurements. On April 18, the present author observed traces of a cloud **radial** over Huntsville, Alabama and took photographs of it. Preliminary reports from

Thousand Oaks, California indicate extensive grid activity again on April 18, the day the second <u>Titan</u> exploded.

At least the second of these two missile destructions shortly after launch is suspicious, since the grid positively was active during that time. Also, a clear trail of Launch Phase A8M system indicators exists back to the massive scalar exercise of April/May 1985. The first <u>Titan</u> explosion in Aug. 1985 thus falls within the Soviets' "now let's test them against U.S. launch vehicles" period. The second Titan loss follows highly suspicious losses of the Arrow DC-8 on Dec -T7 1985 and the <u>Challenger</u> on Jan. 28, 1986. The same Soviet weapon system that destroyed those targets may also have destroyed one or both of the critical <u>Titans</u>.

The Soviets have also been able to significantly engineer the weather over North America for more than a decade without being found out. They have tested a fantastic range of anti-ballistic missile (ABM) defense weapons for over two decades, and no one is the wiser in the West.

As previously stated, prior to the end of November, 1985, at least three "wetrun" tests of a Soviet "launch phase ABM system" against actual U.S. shuttle launches were made directly over Cape Canaveral itself, and still no one recognized what was happening or what sort of weapon was being tested. On December 12, destruction of the Arrow DC-8 in Newfoundland produced no indications that the Americans and Canadians knew anything about the nature of the weapon possibly used.

Accordingly, after a sufficient wait to test our reactions (if any), the Soviets prepared to actually destroy a shuttle after its launch.

### Destruction of the Challenger in January 1986

As the whole world knows, on January 28, 1986 the shuttle <u>Challenger</u> was launched from Cape Canaveral, Florida after exposure to undesirable weather conditions, and disastrously exploded shortly after launch. The evidence seems to indicate that, as the rising vehicle was stressed, one end of its right booster broke loose, twisting away and into the main fuel tank, causing rupture, spillage of the fuel and catastrophic explosion. Several other anomalies still exist, however, and it is clear that a problem existed with at least one of the booster scals. All seven astronauts aboard the flight were killed in the fiery destruction of the vehicle.

Of course no one had recognized that the Soviets had already tested a launchphase anti-ballistic missile (LPABM) system against three of our previous shuttle launches. These "wet-runs" used a deliberate "time offset" to delay the explosive emergence of electromagnetic energy in a launched shuttle's location along its trajectory. The delayed test shots resulted in very large "booms" above the launch site after the shuttle was safely out of the area, but did not destroy the

#### IIH OE LANCE

shuttle vehicles themselves. For example, the delayed-shot boom occurred 12 minutes after the evening launch of Nov. 26, 1985. Even a marker beacon (large light in the sky) was utilized on that launch shortly after lift-off. The marker beacon was photographed. In addition, another photograph taken in a time sequence shows another sudden streak of light coming down and ending in a burst of light. This was probably a spatially-offset test of the "pulse" mode for destroying the shuttle. The "light burst" would have been detected in the Soviet Union and scored against its intended offset position. However, another mechanism may have been used to cause destruction of the shuttle itself.

On Jan. 1, 1986 the presence of a metal-softening signal added on to the Soviet LPABM system's scalar EM transmissions was detected by a surprised Frank Golden. The metal-softening ability of the detected signal was experimentally verified by him. Golden also <u>locally nullified</u> the action of the scalar EM signal in a test, rather conclusively establishing (1) that it existed and (2) what it was. The signal was apparently being prepared for use against an upcoming U.S. shuttle launch.

Just prior to the launch of the shuttle in late January, 1986, the Soviets accomplished significant weather engineering over the U.S. The jet stream was severely bent southward in the middle of the U.S., bending rightward again to move across the Florida panhandle. Icy cold air from Canada was drawn far down, into Florida and onto the <u>Challenger</u> sitting on its launch pad. This exposure to cold outside its tested range was probably an additional factor contributing to the <u>Challenger's</u> failure. Positive signatures of the Soviet weather engineering and jet stream manipulation were observed and photographed by several persons, particularly in Alabama and California.

On January 28, 1986, the Soviet scalar EM weapon system effects were sharply localized in the launch zone. Localization involved higher frequencies being present; these are quite painful to small brains - whose hemispheres act as a scalar interferometer and detector - such as in birds. As commented upon by national news commentators, strangely the birds were not flying that morning. Indeed, they were staying down on the ground or avoiding the area, since the sky over the area was painful to them.

As the <u>Challenger</u> rose, the metal-softening signal would have been experienced in and around the boosters shortly after ignition, since the booster flame acts as a special "ion-plasma" turner/detector for the scalar signal. (Certain plasmas have a unique characteristic: they transform an input transverse wave to a longitudinal wave, or an input longitudinal wave to a transverse wave.) The effect of such a local signal is to "change mass in the immediate vicinity" with the particular scalar resonance signal. (Mass acts as a capacitance or accumulator for scalar resonance).

The ill-fated <u>Challenger</u> was doomed. After ignition, the booster flame acted as a ionic plasma detector/amplifier for the scalar metal-softening signal on the

Soviet Woodpecker grid. The metal in and around the booster flame was slowly and steadily weakening due to charge-up with the metal-softening pattern. This attributed to booster leakage from the already cold-damaged seal. The leaking booster poured out smoke and later flame, contributing to the impending disaster.

Substantial winds and air turbulence over the site increased the stress on the <u>Challenger</u> as it rose through this region. This also contributed to the impending disaster and may have been deliberately created there by Soviet weather engineering.

As the <u>Challenger</u> stressed, eventually one or more weakened metal mounts gave way, partially freeing the end of the right booster. The booster oscillated, rotating into the tank and rupturing it. Contact of the escaping liquid fuel and the flame resulted in a fiery explosion, destroying the vehicle.

Even so another anomalous flame or light was observed on the vehicle, and may have represented a very small additional "pulse mode energy form" produced by the Soviet weapon that was attacking the <u>Challenger</u>. The shock of the explosion probably killed the astronauts instantly, although the cabin appears to have remained essentially intact while it plunged several miles to the ocean below.

By treating excess cold exposure to the shuttle, inducing metal-softening in and around the ignited booster, and possible adding a deliberate "intensely hot spot", the Soviets caused the Challenger to weaken and destroy itself shortly after

launch, in so subtle a fashion that NASA scientists would not suspect what had actually caused the mishap. The Soviets also had previously withdrawn all their trawlers and ships which normally shadow a shuttle launch, to prevent any suggestion of Soviet presence near or involvement in the catastrophic accident.

A few days later, sporadically intense "high frequency localization signals" were still present on the grid, at least at one hinge-point at Birmingham, Alabama. From 1-4 February 1986, many birds inadvertently flew into the zone when an intense breakout of these components occurred, and dead birds fell from the sky in substantial numbers.

\* According to an Urgentgram sent out by General D. Graham, on the evening of the <u>Challenger's</u> loss, KGB headquarters held a party to celebrate "success of their active measure against the shuttle." Note that all Soviet scalar EM weapons - development, testing, deployment, and usage - is under command and control of the KGB.

Among other things, this briefing details the bizarre series of indicators that showed the Soviet intention to destroy the vehicle, and documents the accidental discovery of the signal with which they intended to cause the shuttle to fail and destroy itself.

## Technological Surprise and a New Hiroshima

Sadly, the bureaucratic smugness of orthodox Western scientists has materially assisted the Soviet deception process. Most Western managerial scientists - particularly in weapons development activities — have continued to view the Soviets as ignorant peasants, still trying to clean the mud off their boots. This view, of course, is totally untrue and unwarranted.

It takes only a few examples to refute this attitude. In <u>nonlinear</u> mathematics, engineering and science, the Soviets have led their Western counterparts since the beginning. The electromagnetic pulse (EMP) effect of a nuclear explosion appeared in the ordinary Soviet scientific literature before Western scientists were even aware that the effect existed. The Soviets continue to lead the world in explosive welding, titanium forming and welding, etc. While the Soviet scientists exhibit little inclination to build good washing machines, they certainly do produce state-of-the-art technology — and beyond — in any area in which they focus their main efforts. (We do lead the Soviets in some areas such as computers, computer software, miniaturization, etc.)

Once before, a modern nation - the United States - developed a mighty weapon in secrecy and used it to force a powerful foe - Japan — to its knees. The mindbending atomic blows to Hiroshima, and shortly after to Nagasaki, showed once and for all that in the modern age technological surprise can prove instantly disastrous. Yet in our scientific arrogance, we have assumed that no one else will ever do such a thing. We have assumed that it certainly could never happen to us, and that the "secret weapon" scenario will never be repeated. On the contrary, it has happened again, someone else has done it, and it has happened to us.

It has also become fashionable in the West to believe that all the laws of physics are already discovered. We assume we already know all of them. While we have been pridefully crowing this tune, the Soviets have been steadily discovering new laws in secret, as well as new ways to circumvent the old laws.

## We Have Given Up Defense in the Larger Sense

Meanwhile, to defend ourselves strategically, we have chosen to forego "defense" and rely almost totally on building a powerful strategic <u>offense</u> that is capable (we think!) of destroying our would-be enemies anywhere in the world. Our offensive striking power is based mostly on a triad of deterrent forces land-based ballistic missiles, submarine-launched ballistic missiles, and strategic bombers. The cruise missile is presently being added to the triad. If this 4-part offense were nullified or destroyed by Soviet secret weapons, we would be powerless to prevent our own destruction and Soviet domination of the world.

We have been viewing ourselves as Samson, confident in the strength of our locks.

Yet literally our locks have been secretly shorn and the Philistines are already upon us. Indeed, Soviet energetics weapons are now capable of destroying our triad shield, our homeland, our armed forces in the field, and our population, quickly and efficiently. We have a new "gap" of monumental proportions: not a missile gap, not a submarine or bomber gap, and not even a particle beam or laser gap. We have a <u>scalar electromagnetics</u> or <u>electrogravitation</u> gap.

In this briefing, it is my purpose to show a portion of the Soviet weapons developments that have lead me to such dire conclusions. The Fer-de-Lance briefing is also an attempt to galvanize our leaders and scientists into action, for our present total vulnerability to the Soviet Fer-de-Lance weapons is intolerable and unacceptable.

Unless we achieve defenses — and quickly — our own demise in a fashion similar to the Hiroshima-Nagasaki scenario is inevitable and imminent.

#### FER DE LANCE

# CHARACTERIZATION

- SINGLE ANALYST
- PERSONAL INTERPRETATION
- UNOFFICIAL
- NO APPROVAL/DISAPPROVAL BY ANY
  Z CORPORATION
  - **¤ GOVERNMENT AGENCY**
- PREPARED
  - **¤ ON OFF-DUTY TIME**
  - **¤ AT PERSONAL EXPENSE**

#### Slide 001: Characterization

We point out at the beginning that this briefing and its interpretation are the result of 22 years of analysis and effort by a single analyst. It is entirely unofficial. It is not approved or disapproved by any corporation, company, or government agency. It has been prepared by this analyst at nights, on weekends, on holidays, and during off-duty time.

It has been prepared mostly at personal expense, though several grants and support have been received from R. J. Reynolds III, Peter Kelly, Mike Bearden, Interdimensional Sciences, Association of Distinguished American Scientists, and others. Very valuable assistance has been received from the U.S.

Psychotronics Association and the Planetary Association for Clean Energy. These contributions are deeply appreciated and most gratefully acknowledged.

Graphics and artwork support by Hal Crawford, Margaret Wilson, Tommy Neumann, Ron Cole, and Lee Giles has been invaluable. My sincere thanks go to these artists who have made the presentation vivid and imaginative. A great deal of background support was given by Joe Gambill, Frank Golden, Tom Herold, Ken Moore, Pete Kelly, Eike Mueller and Mel Bartlett and is deeply appreciated.

Finally, the help of many other persons and colleagues too numerous to enumerate is also gratefully acknowledged.

#### FEN DE IANCE

If the U.S. bureaucracy ever moves and develops defenses against scalar EM weapons, it will largely be due to the support of the persons and organizations who have freely given of their talents and resources to further this effort.

#### DE LANCE

# OUTLINE

- THREE VIEWS OF ELECTROMAGNETICS
- EXTENDED AHARONOV-BOHM EFFECT
- SCALAR ELECTROMAGENTICS
- KILL/DAMAGE MECHANISMS
- VULNERABILITY
  ¤ ELECTRONICS
  ¤ PERSONNEL
  ¤ EQUIPMENT
  ¤ MATERIAL
  SUMMARY

### Slide 002: Outline

This presentation does not attempt to cover the complete field of energetics weapons developed by the Soviet Union. Instead, it concentrates on the major areas necessary to understand the type of weapons likely to be unleashed on our strategicand tactical installations and our troops and their equipment. It does not attempt to present the frightful bio-electromagnetic weapons the Soviets have developed to be unleashed on our populace at large and on our troops in the field. Also, the briefing does not dwell on the historical progression, but on the types of weapons themselves.

Of necessity, it presents several shortcomings in classical EM, and presents three differing views of electromagnetics and what can be done with them. The briefing particularly stresses the Aharanov-Bohm (AB) effect. This mesoscopic effect, which produces action at a distance by pure EM flux and not EM force fields, has been extended by the Soviet weapons developers into the macroscopic world around us.

In addition, we develop the basic concepts of scalar electromagnetics and how electrogravitation is achieved. The basic concepts of scalar interferometry and

scalar resonance are briefly advanced, and a few of the major kill and damage mechanisms are presented. The nearly total vulnerability of our present

electronic equipment, personnel, communications, vehicles, aircraft, ships, missiles, submarines, nuclear weapons, and materiel is stressed.

Finally, a short summary is given to highlight the main points of the briefing.

#### FER OI IANCE

# ELEMENTS OF THE EMERGING THEORY

- FLAWS IN VECTOR THEORY
- ZERO-VECTOR SYSTEM
- KALUZA-KLEIN ASPECTS
- VACUUM/MASS EFFECTS
- SCALAR RESONANCE
- ELECTROGRAVITATION
- · LOCAL GENERAL RELATIVITY
- IMPLICATIONS

### Slide 003: Elements of the Emerging Theory

Specifically, we will point out some flaws in vector mathematics itself, particularly with the concept of the zero force vector. The zero force vector is a system of forces that sum to a zero resultant. Hence the components of the summation represent a <u>patterned stress</u> in the medium to which they are applied, or in which they are imbedded. This includes the vacuum (spacetime) medium. In classical electromagnetics, this vacuum stress due to a zero-vector summation of EM force fields has been totally omitted and ignored.

As such, the EM "zero" force-vector summation produces a "trapped internal EM flux and flux pattern, without resultant (external) force field" condition - precisely as does the Aharonov-Bohm effect. The components of the artificially zeroed system, however, can be transmitted and still maintain their special relationship and coherence. While the AB effect has been shown to hold for the mesoscale (a few thousands of angstroms), the zero-vector scalar EM effect can hold for hundreds of thousands of kilometers.

To provide a unified electrogravitation, we adapt Kaluza-Klein 5-dimensional gravitational concepts to the idea of the zero-vector stress system in vacuum-spacetime. We also point out how simultaneously varying the magnitudes of **the** force components of a stress, all in phase, produces a stress wave or <u>scalar EM</u> <u>wave</u>. Scalar waves are almost always absorbed and emitted by the nucleus of the atom, not by the electrons in orbit.

The relationship of mass and vacuum, and the constitution of the vacuum, are pointed out from the viewpoint of modern quantum mechanics.

How a scalar wave resonance differs from conventional EM resonance is developed briefly. Mass and inertia are the direct result of - and are - trapped scalar resonance. The trapping mechanism is the spin of the particle.

Severely limiting assumptions in ordinary general relativity (OGR) are pointed out. In OGR, it is assumed that the local frame is always a Lorentz frame, and never curved. In other words, local spacetime is always assumed to be flat. This **saves** the conservation laws, simplifies relativity, and reduces "general" relativity to special relativity with distant perturbations and curvatures.

By removing this ad hoc assumption, a much richer <u>local</u> general relativity results. This local general relativity is readily engineered. Note that, in OGR, the physicist has actually assumed that <u>he can never "engineer" local general</u> <u>relativity!</u> Indeed, with the scalar EM approach, he can easily do so, in contradiction to what is taught in all Western universities.

By engineering a <u>local general relativity (LGR)</u>, the individual conservation <u>laws can be violated locally</u>. This includes the conservation of energy/momentum, and the conservation of charge, for example.

The major implication of this startling new engineering physics is that one can **<u>engineer</u>** physical reality itself. For example, elements can be transmuted with minuscule energy input, free energy devices are possible, action at a distance is possible, communication faster than light speed is possible, etc.

By using the zero-vector approach, the virtual state can be organized and made **largely** deterministic, rather than statistical. This means that the probabilities of the states propagated forward by the Schroedinger equation can be engineered and changed. Whether or not a certain quantum change shall emerge or not can be determined or substantially influenced in advance. Bohm's hidden variable **theory** now becomes directly engineerable. This is a drastic change to quantum mechanics and physics in general.

Another implication is that <u>this is the final engineering</u>, for it allows the direct engineering of physical reality itself. Humans must now find a way to resolve <u>their</u> differences peacefully, or shortly Man will destroy himself and his biosphere <u>by his own hand</u>.

# **3 KINDS OF ELECTROMAGNETICS**

#### CLASSICAL

- POTENTIALS JUST MATHEMATICAL CONVENIENCES
- ACTIONS CAUSED BY NONZERO FORCE FIELDS
- n NO ACTION WHEN FORCE FIELDS ZERO
- QUANTUM MECHANICS
  - **B** POTENTIALS REAL
  - STATISTICAL SUBSTRUCTURE
  - FORCE FIELDS BY DIFFERENTIATIONS
  - × ACTION WHEN FORCE FIELDS ZERO
- ARTIFICIAL POTENTIALS (ELECTRO-GRAVITATION)
  - # POTENTIALS REAL
  - IN FORCE FIELDS EXTERNALLY ZEROED, INTERNALLY ACTIVE
  - ZEROS INDIVIDUALLY DIFFER
  - SCALAR INTERFEROMETRY
  - SCALAR RESONANCE

#### Slide 004: Three Kinds of Electromagnetics

There are actually three kinds - or three views - of EM. These are (1) the classical view, (2) the quantum mechanical view, and (3) the scalar EM or electrogravitational view.

In the classical view, the potentials are just mathematical conveniences and do not physically exist. The real causative agents are the force fields, and there is no longer any electromagnetics going on if the force fields reduce to zero. Further, the ideas of "charge" and "charged mass" have been made erroneously synonymous.

Of course the classical view was formed from the idea of a thin material ether, with electricity as a thin fluid, long before the discovery of the electron. Since most earlier scientists studied string waves and these are transverse, the EM wave was modeled as a transverse wave. Also, detection equipment actually detected transverse waves. The role of electron spin and drift velocity, which would have shown that force-field-causing EM waves in the vacuum could only be longitudinal, was not yet discovered. Maxwell's equations and the classical approach became so engrained that the basic derivations were never corrected for more modern discoveries.

The quantum mechanical view, on the other hand, regards the potentials as the real physical actants, and the force fields are just <u>effects</u> derived from the potentials by differentiating operators. Classically oriented physicists have adamantly opposed this foundations requirement of QM because it would require nearly a complete redo of EM theory. It would also rather drastically

change our ideas of physical reality. For years a controversy has raged around the Aharonov-Bohm effect (which demonstrates the reality of the potentials, among other things). Only this year - 1986 - have most physicists finally accepted the AB effect with its implications (see <u>Physics Today</u>, Jan. 86). However, no changes have yet been made to EM theory and the basic classical approach to electrical physics and engineering.

Yet even the QM view is flawed, since it has not examined the structure of EM forces which sum to a vector zero. Such a system produces <u>stress</u>, and if the summation is in the vacuum itself, it produces <u>stress of vacuum/spacetime</u>. Rigorously, this is a gravitational effect, and the energies of the various EM components in the local region are locked into an <u>artificial potential</u>. From general relativity, this type of potential where the energy density of vacuum is altered is a <u>gravitational potential</u>. From Kaluza-Klein unified theory, it is at least a 5-dimensional gravitational potential.

If the individual force vector components of the vector zero are varying in magnitude - say, all in phase - then they produce a <u>gravitational wave</u>. The energy density of the local vacuum is being rhythmically varied. Call such an EM wave a <u>scalar EM wave</u>, where, by "scalar" we imply that, to an external observer, the EM force vector resultants are identically zero, but the local gravitational potential of the wave is varying. Thus this is an electrogravitational wave, and vector zeroing of EM force fields constitutes a means of changing EM field energy into G-field energy. On the other hand, by breaking up the coherence of the zero-vector summation of the EM forces, nonzero EM resultants are recovered, constituting the change of gravitational energy into EM energy.

A simple means to break zero-summed coherence is by interference of two or more such zero-vector waves.

In this, third view of EM, action at a distance is easily possible, and is the norm rather than the exception. In addition, a new kind of resonance - scalar resonance - exists. The scalar EM wave does not interact with orbital electrons, but rather with the interior of the nuclei of atoms. Thus the new scalar EM resonance is between nuclei and within nuclei.

## BOHM-AHAROHOU EFFECT

IN FIELD-FREE REGIONS
 D E-FIELD IS ZER0
 D POTENTIALS STILL EXIST
 D CAUSE REAL EFFECTS
 D INTERFERENCE IS KEY
 CONTAIN SUM-ZEROED SUBSTRUCTURE
 DOES NOT FOLLOW FROM
 MECHANICS
 D CLASSICAL ELECTROMAGNETICS
 REQUIRED BY QUANTUM
 ELECTRODYNAMICS

### Slide 005: Bohm-Aharonov Effect

In 1959, Aharonov and Bohm published a fundamental paper in <u>Physical</u> <u>Review</u>, which pointed out the QM implications of potentials as the real entities, while force fields were derived effects. They showed that, even in the presence of zero EM force fields, the potentials may still exist and produce real effects in physical systems. They also suggested experiments to prove these predictions.

Interference of the potentials is the key mechanism producing real effects in charged particle systems, even in the presence of zero E-field and zero B-field. Unfortunately the AB paper did not address the issue of zero-summed systems of EM force fields as one way of producing <u>artificial</u> potentials having unique characteristics

At any rate, the "AB effect," as it came to be called, was rather hotly resisted and debated over the years, until finally it has generally been accepted as proven in 1986. The principle represents a violation of both classical mechanics and classical electromagnetics. It is required, however, by quantum mechanics and quantum electrodynamics. And experiment has proved it.

(See Y. Aharonov and D. Bohm, "Significance of Electromagnetic Potentials in the Quantum Theory," <u>Physical Review</u>, Second Series, 115(3), Aug. 1, 1959, p 485-491.).


## Slide 006: A-Field is Real

In classical EM, the vector magnetic potential (the A-field) had been defined as a mathematical convenience by the equation

$$\nabla x A = B$$
 [1]

But if the potentials are real, then conceivably the A field can be loosed from its enchainment to the  $\nabla_X$  operator. In that case, it becomes a free, new, and independent field of nature with potentially unique characteristics. For example, its defining equation shows that magnetic force field can be made from it, and the rightmost term of the equation

$$E = -\nabla \emptyset - dA/dt$$
 [2]

shows that its time rate of change makes an electric field.

Let us explain this in more simple terms, and somewhat more precisely than conventional theory. We will use the Kaluza unified G-EM interpretation and electron flow in our explanation.

In the A-field, we have a certain kind of 5-dimensional G-potential which can bleed-off as EM force fields in two ways: (1) in a swirl fashion, where the

vortex producing the swirl moves parallel to electron movement, and the swirling is a torque or spin, and (2) in a linear fashion, where the time rate of change of the A-potential produces a linear E-field on the electrons.

#### FER DI LANCE

The first bleed-off as given by equation [1] constitutes the magnetic B-field, and the second bleed-off as given by the rightmost term of equation [2] creates a component of the overall electrical E-field. (Bleed-off of the electrostatic scalar potential produces the other component of the E-field).

Now in general relativity (GR) theory, "the" G-potential is just a conglomerate of many things, each of which has the characteristic of curving spacetime. "The" gravitational field is not a single thing at all, but is composed of a collection of many things.

Thus if we realize that both the electrostatic scalar potential ( $\emptyset$ -field) and the magnetic vector potential (A-field) are components of the 5-d G-potential, then we see immediately that bleed-off of these two components of the 5-d G-potential creates all normal EM force fields.

It follows that, if we produce a zero-vector summation of the two or more EM bleed-offs, we are actually "putting as much back in" to the 5-d G-potential through its A and Ø components as we are taking out electromagnetically. In that case, the 5-potential is in a state of equilibrium with respect to EM bleed-off. It is now forced to bleed-off in the only other way it can: as ordinary 4-dimensional gravitational field. Thus by vector-zeroing EM force fields, we turn EM field energy into G-field energy and vice versa, via the intermediary of the 5-potential.

At any rate, soon after publication of the Aharonov-Bohm paper, experiments showed that, if the magnetic field is trapped inside a long solenoid, a phase shift still is induced in the two-slit electron experiment, even though - classically - no contact of the enclosed magnetic field and the moving electrons occurs. This phase shift is explained by the fact that the freed A-field exists outside the trapping solenoid, even though the B-field does not. Consequently, interaction of this free A-field with the electrons produces a phase shift of the QM interference detection pattern.

This proves that A-field is real and causes physical effects.

It also proves that a form of action at a distance is real, just as required by quantum mechanics.

Years ago, Frank Golden and this author - together with Dr. William Tiller experimented with "free A-field" devices. Golden went on to develop prototype transmitters and receivers and a prototype underwater communication system.

Since that time, Gelinas has patented several curl-free magnetic vector **potential** (free A-field) devices: see U.S. patent no. 4,447,779, May 8, 1984; 4,429,288. Jan. 31, 1984; 4,429,280, Jan. 31, 1984; and 4,432,098, Feb. 14, 1984. These patents are assigned to Honeywell.

(See also Theodor Kaluza, Sitz. Berlin Preuss, Adad. Wiss. 966, 1921.).

# QUANTUM NON-LOCALITY

"The non-local aspect of quantum systems is ... a general property of nature, and not just a freak situation manufactured in the laboratory."

> PAUL DAVIES, <u>SUPERFORCE</u> 1984 (PAGE 48)

## Slide 007: Quantum Non-Locality

Indeed, quantum systems exhibit nonlocal effects that are general properties of nature. These effects are not just freak situations manufactured in subtle laboratory experiments.

However, if <u>spatial coherence</u> in such microscopic effects can be induced and sustained, then action-at-a-distance can be obtained in large macroscopic systems. This is the engineering aspect of the scalar EM approach.

It is also the aspect that the Soviets have secretly weaponized for over three decades.

The zero-vector EM force-field summation of multiple EM waves is used to transport specific time-phased patterns of EM polarization of vacuum to a distance. There interference of two or more such patterns results in the interference of the internal patterns, breaking of the phase relations, and appearance of positive (added) or negative (extracted) EM energy in the intersection region.

#### fER DE IANCE

# VECTOR MATHEMATICS HAS A FUNDAMENTAL PROBLEM

IN ITS AXIOM FOR THE ZERO VECTOR, VECTOR ANALYSIS DISCARDS ZERO VECTOR SUMMATIONS OF <u>ACTIVE SYSTEMS</u> OF VECTORS.

VECTOR ZERO IS MADE THE <u>ABSENCE</u> OF ALL VECTORS

(IT CAN ALSO BE THE <u>PRESENCE</u> OF REAL VECTORS WHOSE VECTOR SUM IS 01.)

## Slide 008: Vector Mathematics has a Fundamental Problem

In its concept of the zero vector, vector mathematics discards zero-vector summations of active systems of vectors. It replaces such a summation with a zero vector. This is fine for mathematics as an abstract system, but it is in error when applied to real electromagnetic force fields of nature.

In the abstract mathematics, a vector zero summation is made the "absence of all finite vectors". Further, all vector zeros are made equal. No concept of the "internal stress" of the zero vector exists in abstract vector mathematics.

However, physically the zero summation or "balancing" of vector forces in a medium represents <u>stress</u> in that medium. In the physical case, a vector zero summation system of non-zero vectors has a dynamic substructure, and this substructure is an individual.

Obviously, in the physical case vector zero summations may materially differ, both in the pattern of stress and the magnitude of stress. They cannot all be equated. Further, they are not the <u>absence</u> of vectors, but represent the <u>presence</u> of vectors in a special manner. Such a zero summation of EM vector forces directly stresses the "medium" - which may be the vacuum itself.

In the physical case, several changes to the axioms of abstract vector mathematics are required. (1) the "potential" of a vector zero must be taken into account, such as is represented by the sum of the squares of the magnitudes of its vector components. (2) the specific deterministic pattern of the vector components comprising the zero must be taken into account. (3) The dynamic

variation in both the deterministic directions and deterministic magnitudes of the components and of the overall pattern must be taken into account. (4) Frequencies of the changes in the direction, magnitude, and actual makeup of the vector zero must now be accounted for. That is, <u>time</u> and <u>wavelengths</u> are rigorously aspects of the vector zero, and these may be deterministic variables. Since time itself is now a variable aspect of the vector, the vector zero system can affect its "rate of time flow" in the observer's system. (5) Since a "reference vector zero" can be established at any point of a vector magnitude, then individual vectors themselves may have dynamic substructures inside a special "zero reference" in and on the vector. The patterned potential of a vector is a reality.

This leads to a system of "vectors nested inside vectors" ad infinitum. In other words, it leads to an infinite-dimensional system, and the "opening" of every finite closed vector system <u>through its vector zeroes.</u>

**For** application to physical electrogravitational systems, at least 5 dimensions are required, four of space and one of time.

Here we still are considering only a special case where all vector zero summations represent EM force field energy locked in a gravitational potential, or gravitational force field energy locked inside the EM potentials. That is, we are prescribing a system where the only <u>intertranslation</u> of energy is among mass, EM field, gravitational field, and vacuum virtual energy (anenergy).

(See T. E. Bearden <u>Toward a New Electromagnetics: Part III: Clarifying the</u> Vect<u>or Concept</u>, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, Ca. www.cheniere.org, 1983; Part 4: <u>Vectors and Mechanisms Clarified</u>, 1983. See also E. T. Whittaker, <u>Proc.</u> <u>Lond. Math. Soc</u>. 1, 367, 1903; Robert Bruce Lindsay and Henry Margenau, Foundations of Physics, Dover, New York, 1963, p. 283-287; Richard P. Feynman et al, <u>The Feynman Lectures on Physics</u>, Addison-Wesley, New York, **Vol.** I, p.2-4.).

# THE ZERO-VECTOR AKIOM

• "THERE IS A UNIQUE VECTOR,  $\overline{O}$ , IN V (THE VECTOR SPACE) SUCH THAT  $\overline{V} + \overline{O} = \overline{O} + \overline{V}$ "  $O_i = O_i$ 

• THIS MAKES ALL O<sub>i</sub> EQUAL BY ASSUMPTION, SINCE THERE IS ASSUMED TO BE ONLY A SINGLE TYPE O WITHOUT REAL COMPONENTS

## Slide 009: The Zero-Vector Axiom

This slide shows a standard mathematical statement of the zero-vector axiom, used in many texts.

As can be seen, all zero-vectors are made identical, and no substructure is considered.

Such an abstract system of vector mathematics <u>does not fit physical reality</u>. However, when all one's EM foundations concepts are strongly conditioned in this fashion, the gravitational aspects of EM are discarded.

Further, EM theory, experiments, and equipments will be developed along these limiting lines. In that case, EM engineering of gravitational effects will not be developed. One will assume that it is impossible to have a locally curved spacetime, and hence all local frames will be Lorentz frames. Therefore the conservation laws will rigorously apply.

Further, the nonlocal quantum effects will stay firmly in the microscopic world where they belong. Physical macro-reality will stay stable and predictable in a classical manner.

General relativity (in curved spacetimes) will be restricted to the special case of the local special relativistic (uncurved) spacetime, with only distant perturbations (spacetime curvatures).

The world will stay sane and "normal", and the totally variable insanity of physical reality will remain bottled up in the minute microworld or the distant maelstrom of suns, stars, black holes, etc.

The Aharonov-Bohm heresy will stay kaput in the real world and will not be unleashed beyond mesoscopic reality — a few thousand angstroms or so.

With such an error in the application of vector mathematics to physical science, we become "flatland physicists," so to speak. We become like skimmer bugs on the surface of a pond; we have no appreciation of the dynamics of the depths below or of the heavens above.

Worse, we condition our development of instruments according to the fixed notions in our heads. Then we use these "biased" instruments to do experiments that reaffirm our notions. Any deviation suggested to this is considered heresy and nonsense.

And as Max Planck once pointed out, you will get a new physics only when the old physicists — who so adamantly oppose it — die off.

### FEH II IANCI

# ARE THESE SYSTEMS EQUAL?



## Slide 010: Are These Systems Equal?

Shown here are some representations of various very simple zero-vector systems. As can be seen, the stress magnitudes and the spin and dynamics of all of these systems are very different.

Further, their "stress potential" substructures are not composed of a huge collection of little random force vectors. Instead, their substructures are deterministic. If the components being put into the zeros are varied in direction and magnitude, but always sum to a zero resultant, then highly complex substructure dynamics may be created and utilized, infolded (Bohm's term) inside the zero vector.

In theory one can establish "channels" of communication and power (magnitude) transmission without ever surfacing a nonzero EM force field. In practice one can do this with very little EM spillout. Thus one can establish <u>electrogravitational channels</u> and energy transmission inside normal EM potentials and/or ordinary EM carrier waves.

One can use a conventional system of EM potentials, force fields, and waves as a special kind of "wiring circuit" in and through which to transmit and produce electrogravitational effects. By distant interference, EM effects at a great distance can be accomplished, yet no "ordinary EM energy" has passed between the transmitters and the distant interference zone.

# INFOLDED SYSTEMS ARE EXCLUDED BY PHYSICS

DYNAMIC ZERO-VECTOR SYSTEMS ARE NOT CONSIDERED IN ORDINARY GENERAL RELATIVITY, CLASSICAL ELECTROMAGNETICS, OR QUANTUM MECHANICS.

## Slide 011: Infolded Systems are Excluded by Physics

Unfortunately, these infolded dynamic zero-vector systems have been eliminated from physics.

They are omitted in classical EM, ordinary general relativity (OGR), and quantum mechanics.

That is, they have been omitted in Western physics.

They have not been omitted in secret Soviet weapons labs and weapons development programs.

# KALUZA GEOMETRY

## THEORDOR KALUZA, POLISH PHYSICIST

- UNIFIED THEORY OF ELECTROMAGNETICS AND GRAVITY (1921)
  - x 5- DIMENSIONAL SPACETIME
  - # 5-DIMENSIONAL GRAVITY FIELD
  - ELECTROMAGNETISM IS THAT PART THAT OPERATES IN THE FIFTH DIMENSION

## Slide 012: Kaluza Geometry

In 1921, Theordor Kaluza, a Polish physicist, published a unified theory of electromagnetics and gravitation. Albert Einstein, who had had the paper for two years, recommended his paper for publication. In that theory, five dimensions - four space and one time - are utilized in the basic model. This gives a 5-dimensional spacetime.

In the model, electromagnetics and ordinary gravity are two aspects of a single more fundamental field: the 5-space gravity field. Electromagnetism is that part of the 5-field that operates (bleeds-off) in the fifth dimension.

The ordinary 4-space G-field is the small residue that spills over into our ordinary 4-space, and doesn't slide around into the fifth dimension and bleed-off there as electromagnetics.

Implicit in the theory, but not explicitly stated, is the fact that the 5-space G-potential bleeds-off in two fashions: (1) in the 5th dimension nearly unopposed, to produce what we see as EM force fields, and (2) in the ordinary 4-space we live in, which we see as ordinary gravitational field.

Normally almost all the force field bleed-off is in the fifth dimension as EM; only a minuscule bit bleeds off as 4-gravity.

Just as one example, between two electrons the 5-space G-potential bleeds-off into electric force field about  $10^{42}$  times as much as it bleeds-off into 4-space G-field.

# A POTENTIAL IS A CHANGE IN THE STRESS OF DACUUM



## Slide 013: A Potential is a Change in the Stress of Vacuum

In physics, the idea of a "potential" is very poorly defined, if at all. The normal "definition" for the electrostatic scalar potential, for example, is not a definition at all. Instead, it's an abstract operation that tells how to mathematically calculate the <u>magnitude</u> of the potential, by pushing a unit charge in from infinity, against the potential field.

Now ultimately a definition must be an identity statement, not an operational statement about something.

Since I could find hardly anyone who actually understood what a potential was, and how or of what it was composed, I simply took quantum mechanics at face value and constructed this model.

First, the modern view of the vacuum is that it is not an emptiness, but a plenum. It's teeming with an incredible amount of raw energy, existing totally as the temporary bits of energy of virtual particles. That is, the vacuum "energy" exists as the <u>nonintegrated</u> energies of little particles which appear from nothing fare spontaneously created) and disappear into nothing (are spontaneously annihilated) almost instantly. This happens so fast that the little particle and its energy cannot individually be detected; it doesn't hang around long enough.

Hence the fleeting little booger is called a "virtual" particle. Like, "We had 'im there man, for just a moment, but he was gone before we could grab 'im!"

#### FEIF DI 1ANCE

This kind of ghostly particle, however, is very real in modern physics. All observable forces are theorized to be due to the integration or collection of a large number of virtual forces created by exchange of these little particles.

However, this implies a peculiar thing about the vacuum "energy." Actually it's vacuum <u>energies</u>, for each little bit of energy only exists momentarily, then returns to the nothingness from which it came. That is, vacuum virtual energies are totally unintegrated. Each "bit" of virtual energy exists individually. These virtual energies cannot be "added up" to compute the "available energy" unless some collector or integrating mechanism puts them together.

That is, unless some kind of "zipper" is there to "zip them together" into macroscopic, <u>observable</u> energy. The usual "zipper" is a spinning, observable particle of mass. We say that the vacuum energy is <u>unzipped</u> and hence unobservable in that state. We say that "observable energy" is just zipped-together vacuum energies - integrated by and on a spinning, observable particle of mass.

So the vacuum can be visualized as a special sort of violent, unzipped plasma, where the particles of the plasma are fleeting and do not last. We can speak of it also as a sort of special unzipped gas, in the same manner.

The "pressure" of the vacuum gas we refer to as "stress." Due to its violent boiling activity, the vacuum gas is always under very high stress.

This "stressed virtual plasma" identically IS the vacuum and identically IS spacetime. Length, time, frame, mass, etc. - all arise by zipping operations (or understood zipping operations) in and of this raw vacuum/spacetime. When one uses the vacuum notion in this manner, one now uses the term "ether" again. However, this is not the old "thin material ether that hangs around"; this is an entirely new kind. It's a virtual flux and a virtual plasma.

The ether is also what we call "spacetime" in relativity. As can be seen, spacetime is stressed. Further, spacetime has a substructure.

By an <u>uncurved</u> spacetime, we mean one in which the stress of these virtual particles (the "pressure in the ethereal gas," so to speak) is constant from one place to another and from one time to another. Indeed, we also should mean **that** the stresses of the individual components of the entire plasma are constant from one place to another and from one time to another.

By definition, when we determine the lengths between every two points, we determine a <u>frame</u>. (Actually, we have prescribed a universal "length zipping" operation/mechanism as well as its characteristics.). A "linear frame" or "Lorentz frame" is one in which the pressure or stress remains constant. It may be higher than ambient vacuum, however, due to a particle's or an object's motion through the observer's ether. In the case of constant velocity, the particle/object encounters a higher level of virtual particle flux in the observer's ether, like a vehicle moving through raindrops. It encounters a constant rate of

FER DE LANCE

flux, however. In such constant velocity case, the moving object's frame is said to be "rotated," but not curved, with respect to the laboratory frame of the observer.

In a "curved" spacetime, we mean one in which the stress of vacuum increases or decreases from one place to another, or from one time to another, or both. At one fixed location, if spacetime is curved, then the stress is increasing or decreasing as a function of time. That is, the flux density of that area is changing. We may visualize the local frame as undergoing angular acceleration, rotating more or rotating less. This is a non-Lorentz frame, or curved spacetime. It is also a nonlinear vacuum.

In such a vacuum, local gradients exist in the flux of virtual particles. If affected by (coupled to) one or more of these gradients by a nonzero coefficient, a local object experiences effects (forces and actions) "without observable cause." Observably, conservation laws may be locally violated by these "virtual rivers" of vacuum by coupling, just as a paddlewheel dipped in a river violates its own local "conservation of energy" due to the river providing an energy source to it.

One must be very careful with the "pressure" analogy, however, when one utilizes unified theory (Kaluza theory). We now have a virtual plasma vacuum in five dimensions, not four. But the basic notions to enable our visualization and understanding still apply.

fi« DI IANCE 189

# TYPE OF POTENTIAL DEPENDS ON THE PARTICLE(S)



## Slide 014: Type of Potential Depends on the Particle(s)

Now one can see that, by choosing the type or class of virtual particle, and looking at its potential or stress in the vacuum, one can have many kinds of "potentials" existing in the overall "gravitational potential" of vacuum spacetime.

For example, the stress of the virtual photon flux (which is what causes electrical charge) is called "electrostatic scalar potential."\*

We can choose any other class of virtual particle we wish, and there exists a potential (and "change") for it. There are quark potentials, neutrinic potentials, etc.

Indeed, one of the reasons for ignoring Kaluza unified theory for so long was that it predicts a great many types of potentials and fields which have never been observed and which are unknown. Approximations, which neglected all these mysterious, and unknown fields, gave erroneous results. Perplexed physicists, seeking to simplify matters, simply turned away from it in frustration. They returned to it in the mid-70's when it appeared that 11-dimensional Kaluza-Klein theory possibly offered a complete unified theory.

Actually, the diversity of new fields in Kaluza theory was its strength not its weakness. That they are presently unobservable and undetectable is beside **the** point. Neither is t<u>ime</u> directly observable; however, we have worked out handy procedures and measurements of spatial quantities, which allow us to <u>infer</u> **time**. We have not just tried to drop it from physics!

#### f E R D I I A N C E

And indeed the Kaluza theory is consistent with experiment when the higher fields are included. The message is, we must work out "clocks" for these new potentials and fields, so that they can be inferred with at least some degree of precision

The character of movement also determines the type of potential. The longitudinal (radial) movement of the virtual photon flux is implied in electrostatic scalar potential. The swirl (tangential) component of this flux might be taken as the magnetostatic scalar potential - a magnetic pole when the cw and ccw components of the swirl balance, but the sum of their absolute values differs from the sum of the absolute values of the corresponding tangential components in the swirl flux of the local ambient vacuum. If this swirl stress is higher than the vacuum swirl stress, this constitutes a north magnetic pole. If lower, it constitutes a south magnetic pole. If there is a prevalence of direction (cw or ccw) in the swirl (i.e., one component exceeds the other), this corresponds to the magnetic vector potential (the A-field) when the A-field is freed from the magnetic force field (B-field) — i.e., when A-field is freed from its  $\nabla x$  operator in the equation  $\nabla xA = B$ . The bleed-off of the excess swirl stress from the north magnetic pole to the deficient swirl stress of the south magnetic pole constitutes the magnetic force field, B — usually referred to simply as the "magnetic field."

#### iiH 01 LANCE

# A POTENTIAL EXTENDS TO INFINITY & INVOLVES THE ENTIRE UNIVERSE



# Slide 015: A Potential Extends to Infinity & Involves the Entire Universe

As shown on this slide, the change in the stress of vacuum due to a potential tapers off to infinity. Its magnitude normally does not reduce to zero until infinity.

Some types of potentials reduce much faster or slower than others, however, and so - at some distance away from a common origin of the potentials, one or more may be neglected in its (their) overall effects on an experiment or system.

Also, the speed of propagation of potential is highly dependent upon (1) what type of virtual particle or particles produce its stress, (2) its magnitude, (3) its composition, and (4) the presence or absence of coupling objects and other interacting potentials.

Fundamental observable particles are like little spray pumps and little vacuum cleaners at the same time.

Each is emitting virtual particles into the vacuum in a spray or flux, and at the same time it is absorbing virtual particles from the vacuum spray or flux. <u>It's a little dynamo</u>, and nature furnishes its driving energy unceasingly.

However, each little virtual particle it emits is itself such a little simultaneous pump and vacuum cleaner. That is, it's also emitting an even finer (and faster) flux of smaller virtual particles, and at the same time it's also absorbing flux al this time finer level.

### fII DI LANCE

"Bigger fleas have smaller fleas to bite em;

And so on ad infinitum".

We may consider the vacuum to be made of an infinite number of virtual state layers or levels.

It is not too difficult to show that <u>each of these successively deeper</u>, <u>nested</u> <u>"layers" of virtual state corresponds to a successively higher dimension being</u> <u>added to our 4-space basic spacetime. So hyperdimensions and deeper levels of</u> <u>virtual state are one and the same thing.</u>

The basic "speed" of the first layer is c, the speed of light.

The basic "speed" of the second layer is  $c^2$ .

And so on.

This is interesting. We may directly engineer the virtual state by means of the vector zero (scalar electromagnetics) approach. By nesting vector zeros inside other vector zeros, we may directly engineer the deeper layers of virtual state, and consequently <u>hyperdimensions</u>.

**Scalar** electromagnetics thus is virtual state engineering and hyperspatial engineering at one and the same time.

Superluminal communications systems, hyperspace drive, and materialization and dematerialization are all hypothetically possible, using scalar electromagnetics. As the technology develops, we should see the development of many of the systems long thought impossible except in science fiction.

### іін DI 1ANCE



# Slide 016: A Natural Potential

There are two broad categories of EM potentials, depending upon the way in which they are formed.

The two categories of potential formation are: (1) natural, and (2) artificial.

The difference is in the virtual particle flux substructure that comprises the potential.

If the substructure of emerging and vanishing virtual particles is random and without deliberate order (polarization) except in one broad, overall sense, then that is a natural potential. As such, there is no deterministic functioning going on inside the substructure of the potential itself. The potential can only act "as a whole" on a charged particle system.

Natural potentials have substructures of random virtual vector components. Any small amount of coherence as a function of distance vanishes quickly (on the order of a few thousand angstroms at most, according to present Aharonov-Bohm experiments).

# AN ARTIFICIAL POTENTIAL



## Slide 017: An Artificial Potential

An artificial potential by definition has a substructure composed of deterministic observable vector components, summed to an overall zero vector. Coherence as a function of distance can be maintained over enormous macroscopic distances - even hundreds of thousand of kilometers - by simultaneous transmission of the entire cluster of substructure components as a coherent "zero" group.

To the conventional linear EM detector, at any point along its transmission path, this substructure is detected as a zero-E vector and a zero-H vector. Hence the conventional detector does not see the artificial potential, even if its "stress magnitude" (a function of the magnitudes of all summed components) changes.

Action at a great distance is possible with this artificial potential, however, if a highly nonlinear situation is met so that the phasing of the components is broken or significantlyaltered. In that case, the components do not sum to zero after their dephasing, and real EM force fields emerge. This "dephasing" can be made to occur at the distant nonlinearity.

Actionat a great distance is not possible with the <u>natural</u> potential, but is possible with the artificial potential.

Further, with the transmitted artificial potential, VO must be applied from the transmitter to the <u>distant interruption zone</u>, as if there were no intervening space between.

#### FER DI LANCE

Note that VO may be positive or negative. Thus energy may <u>emerge</u> at the distant disruption, or be <u>extracted</u> from there. In the first case, energy is input to the transmitter, to re-emerge at the distant dephasing zone. In the latter case, energy is extracted (disappears) from the distant dephasing zone and is received (reappears) back at the transmitter



## Slide 018: Producing an Artificial Potential

ANartificial potential is deterministically patterned spacetime stress, made by opposing E-fields and/or B-fields so that they sum to vector zeros in a special pattern.

The resulting zero-summed envelope has no EM force field, to an external observer/detector.

However, the infolded E-field and B-field vector components still exist and act. They may dynamically vary, so long as their summation is always kept to zero.

The simplest variation is to vary all their magnitudes at once, by the same degree. In that case, each one comprises an "EM wave." However, the summations of this cluster or "locked group" of waves still exhibit a zero-E and zero-B field to any external observer/detector. In other-words, to an external

observer, one now has a varying wave of pure spatiotemporal stress, but one that has a deterministic structure. This is a <u>scalar EM wave</u>, or <u>electrogravitational</u> wave. It is also an alternating current of specific scalar pattern.

Varying the stress of spacetime locally, curves it locally. This violates the conventional assumption of restricted general relativity that local spacetime is **uncurved** (is a Lorentz frame).

By use of scalar EM waves with deliberate substructures, one can engineer Bohm's "hidden variables" so that quantum mechanics becomes deterministic

#### FI• DI LANCE

rather than statistical. This is a drastic change to the common (Bohr) interpretation of quantum mechanics.

And Einstein's intuition that God does not play dice with the universe turns out to be correct after all.

Since physicists haven't seen where the real game was being played, it has all seemed bewilderingly statistical to them.

### FIR DI LANCE



## Slide 019: If No Observable Mass Flows:

Since there are no observable mass particles flowing in vacuum, there are no observable force fields produced. Only virtual force fields can be produced in the virtual particle medium that is vacuum itself.

Thus (here is no observable E-field in the vacuum surrounding a charged point. There is, however, a virtual E-field there. When an observable charged particle such as an electron is introduced in the surrounding vacuum and "couples to" (integrates, zips together) the virtual E-field, an observable E-vector force is produced on and of the observable charged particle.

(For the classically trained electrical engineer or electrical physicist, the statement that no E or B fields as such exist in vacuum, is usually bewildering. Let me point out that any so-called "vector field" (such as the assumed E and B vacuum fields) can mathematically be replaced with two scalar fields. See E. T. Whittaker, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc.1, 366, 1903. What we are saying here is that the definition of an E field is in terms of force per unit charged mass. The scalar fields - which are actually what exist in vacuum - provide only a virtual or

unzipped E field, until an observable spinning particle couples to both of them by virtue of its "dynamo flux pump" action. The ensemble, then, of two electrostatic scalar potentials coupled to a spinning observable particle, constitutes and is the so-called "E-field.")

When detecting these "vacuum E-fields," it is the free electrons in the electron gas inour probe or antenna which couple to the two "Whittaker scalar fields". These electrons produce ensembles that interact with each other collectively.

#### IIM DE IANCE

Charges in this electron-gas coupled medium is what we actually detect - not "what is in the vacuum."

To repeat this again for emphasis: The usual detector is an "electron-wiggle" detector. It detects changes in its own conduction electron gas, not in the vacuum itself. That is, the disturbance in the virtual-particle vacuum interacts with the observable particles of the electron gas, if (and only if) the spins of these observable particles couple the vacuum disturbance to the electrons and integrate their virtual components. After integration, an observable disturbance of the integrating object - say, the electron - results. It is this electron gas disturbance that is "detected" by almost all orthodox EM detectors.

If the spin of the observable conduction electrons <u>cannot</u> couple the electron to the vacuum flux disturbance, then the normal "simple" detector will not detect the disturbance. (By a "simple" detector we mean one in which the electrons are able to couple to the vacuum disturbance! Little circular definition here!)

Now most potentials reach to infinity before reducing to zero. The change in the virtual particle flux intensity of vacuum - which comprises the potential - decreases with distance from the potential. The magnitude of the change tails off" toward zero as one approaches infinity.

To any finite distance, then, there exists a decreased gradient in the change of the virtual flux intensity of vacuum, from a potential. Therefore virtual particles are flowing in the direction of the decrease of this gradient, just as gas molecules flow from a region of high pressure toward a region of lower pressure.

So there is a virtual particle "river" in the vacuum between any two separated points of different potential magnitude. The type of potential determines the type of virtual particle(s) in the river.

If the potential is natural, the gradient river does not carry any coherent substructure.

If the potential is artificial, the gradient river carries the coherent substructure everywhere within it. In this case, there is a flow or "river" of the virtual structure of this coherent pattern in the vacuum between two separated points of different "potential" in that pattern.

# GRAVITATIONAL POTENTIAL: A CONGLOMERATE OF STRESS TYPES



# Slide 020: Gravitational Potential: A Conglomerate of Stress Types

Rigorously, all EM potentials are actually part of the overall 5-dimensional gravitational potential.

There is no such thing as "the" singular gravitational potential: instead, it is a conglomerate of different stress types and patterns, each of which is named for the type of action that produces it.

The movement of charged particles, for example, creates electromagnetic potentials. At any point in vacuum, the potential consists of a flux of virtual particles.

The vacuum contains a great variety of particle fluxes. There are virtual photons, virtual electrons, virtual positrons, virtual protons, virtual pions, virtual neutrinos, etc.

The conglomerate stress from all these virtual particle stresses constitutes the overall gravitational potential

#### FIII 01 IANCE

# WHAT GRAVITATIONAL FIELD IS

 x NO SUCH THING AS "THE" G-FIELD
 x G-FIELD IS A CONGLOMERATE OF:

 MANY COMPONENT POTENTIALS
 MANY OTHER ENTITIES
 x "G-FIELD" IS CURVATURE OF SPACETIME
 x ANY COMPONENT(S) OF THE CONGLOMERATE CAN BE USED TO CURVE SPACETIME
 x FLOWS CAN EXIST BETWEEN PAIRS, TRIADS, ETC. WITHOUT APPRECIABLE CHANGE OF THE OVERALL CONGLOMERATE POTENTIAL
 x ALL FORCE FIELDS REPRESENT BLEED-OFFS OF ONE OR MORE COMPONENTS OF G-FIELD

# Slide 021: What Gravitational Field Is

As previously stated, there is no such single thing as "the" gravitational field, as is assumed in the Newtonian sense.

G-field is a conglomerate of many component potentials and other entities.

Rigorously, anything that "curves spacetime" is a gravitational field.

In the modern view, all forces ultimately arise, by some means, from the curving of spacetime. Thus all forces and force fields are related to - and caused by, so to speak - gravitational field.

If the vacuum stress is uniform from one place to another in an observer's **frame** then the observer's spacetime is uncurved. The observer's frame, is said to be linear or uncurved; or a <u>Lorentz</u>, <u>frame</u>. In such a situation the conservation laws rigorously apply for macroscopic, closed systems.

If the vacuum stress is not uniform from one place to another, then the spacetime is curved. In such a situation the conservation laws may be violated for macroscopic systems, since they are "opened" to the vacuum stress, and vacuum virtual particle flux gradients exist across the system or portions of it.

Note that the <u>overall</u> stress magnitude may be constant across a region, but its <u>composition</u> may change. That is, two or more components may vary canonically. In that case, the spacetime is uncurved in the gross external sense, but contains specialized "internal" curvature patterns locally. Depending upon

reaction to the canonical infolded curvature patterns, some macroscopic systems will still exhibit conservation, but certain other macroscopic systems may not.

An example is symmetry breaking. Here charge, parity, and time symmetry may be violated individually or in pairs, but not all three simultaneously. An overall conservation law is obeyed, but any two of the three conservation laws can be (und are) violated.

### FIR DI LANCE

# EM FORCE FIELDS ARE Releases of gravitational potential via observable mass flows



# Slide 022: EM Force Fields are Releases of Gravitational Potential via Observable Mass Flows

In Kaluza theory, we may take EM force fields to be the 5th dimensional "bleeding-off" of a 5-G potential. However, in vacuum alone this bleeding-off is totally within the virtual state. That is, only virtual EM force fields exist in vacuum.

By the ordinary term "EM force fields," physics has chosen to imply measureable or observable E and B force fields.

That implies that the 5-G potential gradient flows of virtual particle flux must be coupled to observable charged particles - such as electrons, protons, ions, etc. - before observable E and B force fields exist.

Rigorously, E and B force fields consist of the virtual E and B force fields coupled to observable charged particles. They do not "cause" a particle to accelerate; they are the product of the particle and its acceleration.

As these observable particles are themselves "spray pumps" producing virtual particle flux, then a collection of them represents an increased or decreased **flux** (for negative or positive charge) vis-a-vis the ambient background flux of vacuum. Nature furnishes the continuous power to drive these "virtual flux" pumps.

Normally, EM potentials are formed in natural and manmade electrical circuits by collections of these observable particle "spray pumps." Such collections of

increased or decreased "spray flux" density, of course, represent 5-potentials, gravitationally.

Release of these pumps in conductors or in the vacuum itself results in creating E-fields and B-fields on and of the moving observable charged particles. But release of the observable-particle spray-pumps from the collection (the potential "pressure head" or "source") reduces the potential or "pressure" at the source.

Thus the formation of E and B fields represents the release of the 5-potentials. Hence EM force fields are the bleed-off of 5-dimensional G-potential via observable mass flow.

Since classical EM always seeks to create the force fields, it always bleeds-off and discards the gravitational effects that could be otherwise achieved.

To allow orthodox EM flow is to dissipate the gravitational effects.

Strangle the orthodox EM flows, and you can keep and use the amplified gravitational effects.

#### FEII DI LANCE



## Slide 023: Scalar O-Wave Production

We now visualize the formation of waves of pure stress in the spacetime medium (in the vacuum). These we call <u>scalar EM waves</u>, <u>Tesla waves</u>, <u>electrogravitational waves</u>, <u>longitudinal EM waves</u>, <u>waves of pure potential</u>, <u>electrostatic/magnetostatic waves</u>, and <u>zero-vector EM waves</u>. All these terms are synonymous. Each sheds its own particular light upon the nature of these waves or of their original discoverer, Nikola Tesla.

We use a gedanken experiment, or thought experiment, in which we can be "perfect."

Thus we have two single-frequency EM sine waves whose E-field components are shown on the slide. The two waves are of the same frequency, traveling together in the same direction, and superposed 180 degrees out of phase with each other.

In this case, at any spatial point, the summation E and B fields are vector zeros.

However, if we plot the spatiotemporal (vacuum) stress induced by the wave, wo see that it constitutes a sine wave, with compressive stress in one half cycle **and** tensile stress in the second half cycle.

Rigorously this defines a "longitudinal" EM wave - or what Tesla called a "sound wave in the nonmaterial ether."

Also, rigorously it is a gravitational wave, for it is a wave of the curvature of spacetime (nonlinearity of vacuum) itself. That is, what is changing in the wave

is the vacuum stress, or intensity of the virtual particle flux of vacuum. That is identical to changing the curvature of spacetime. In one half-cycle, spacetime is curved positively. In the second half-cycle, spacetime is curved negatively.

Since the increase or decrease of the intensity of virtual particle flux (vis-a-vis the ambient vacuum's virtual flux intensity) represents <u>electrical charge</u>, then in one half-cycle negative charge is represented, and in the other half-cycle positive charge is represented. This directly explains the "positron-electron pair" representation of an electromagnetic photon - the "photon" being one wavelength.

In one half-cycle, time moves slower. In the second half-cycle, time moves faster. Thus scalar waves can also be considered to be "tempic" waves (to use Wilbur Smith's term), or oscillations of the rate of flow of time itself, about the ambientrate of time flow. Since these oscillations are variations in the curvature of spacetime, then they represent gravitational or force-generating waves, when coupled to a mass.

Variations in the rate of flow of time produce force, just as any other type of curvature in space-time does.

#### FEH DI IANCE

# SCALAR ELECTROMAGNETICS

### ZERO-VECTOR ENVELOPE

- DELIBERATE, ORDERED SUBSTRUCTURE
  - **SPECIFIC PATTERN**
  - **DETERMINISTIC**
  - ☎ CONSTITUTES "HIDDEN VARIABLES"
  - # PHASING IS KEY
- TO MAKE A SCALAR BEAM
  - **¤ USE PHASE-LOCKED FORCE-FIELD BEAMS**
  - # TWO OR MORE
  - B STANDARD BEAMING ANTENNA
  - **¤** CONVENTIONAL BASIC CIRCUITS
  - **x** SLIGHT CIRCUIT MODIFICATIONS

## Slide 024: Scalar Electromagnetics

To rehash: scalar waves are zero-vector waves. Patterned E and B fields exist in a relationship where their summation equals vector zero. Electromagnetically, the zero EM "envelope" of a scalar EM wave is composed of a zero-summation of infolded finite EM force-vectors.

However, the internal (infolded) substructure is deliberate, macroscopic, and ordered. Vacuum is polarized deterministically by the wave, and macroscopic spacetime is locally curved by it.

These substructure components constitute Bohm's "hidden variables." They can be manipulated and varied at will. Phasing, beaming, frequency, superposition, interference, resonance, and Fourier expansion are the keys to scalar EM engineering.

To make a scalar beam, special modifications are made to the EM wave transmitter so that, effectively, the transmitter transmits multiple transmissions simultaneously, and these vectorially sum to zero. This is the same thing as transmitting multiple phase-locked EM force-field beams simultaneously, in **the** sum-zeroed fashion.

Standard beaming antennas and conventional circuits can readily be utilized with slight modifications.

Any radar can be converted to a scalar EM radar quite simply. Indeed, a modification kit to accomplish that can be developed and held until the **scalar** 

mode is desired. The modification kit can be quickly installed to provide the scalar capability.

Scalar radars, for example, cannot track "corner reflector" targets. However, they can magnificently track smoothly filleted corners; rounded, smoothly curved surfaces; and curved or flat metalized dielectrics. Against aerial targets using special construction to lower their cross-section to normal radars, the application of the scalar radar mode is immediately obvious.

Scalar waves pass through the electron shells of an atom and interact with the nucleus. They are continually absorbed and emitted by all nuclei in the universe.

## BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER.

Any large collection of nuclei - such as a star or a planet - is a strong absorber and radiator of scalar wave radiation.

The Sun is a particularly strong source of scalar radiation. This radiation penetrates the Earth deeply, interacting more and more with the deeper layers which, under greater mechanical stress, are more nonlinear. Most of the heat in the molten core of the Earth comes from the dephasing of a portion of this absorbed scalar radiation from the Sun, liberating ordinary EM energy as heat.

The Earth also re-radiates scalar wave radiation back to the Sun. The Sun and Earth are thus coupled into a "scalar" system in equilibrium or near-equilibrium. Each body in the couplet possesses both a feed-forward and a feedback loop.

The Earth also radiates scalar wave radiation to the Moon, and the Moon reradiates scalar radiation back to the Earth. The Earth and Moon also are coupled into a "scalar" system in equilibrium or near-equilibrium. Again, each body in the couplet possesses both a feed-forward and a feedback loop.

The Sun and Moon are correspondingly coupled into a scalar system in equilibrium or near-equilibrium, each with both a feed-forward and a feedback loop.

The Earth, Sun, and Noon thus form a triad-coupled system of special importance to the stability of our existence here on Earth, and the stability of our biosphere.

And so on with all the other planets in the solar system, and combinations thereof.

The solar system is thus a very sensitive scalar-coupled system, with strong subsystems within it.

## ADDED FOR THE BRIEFER:

Actually this scalar coupling of the solar system provides a major check on unreshricted use of the large Soviet strategic scalar EM weapon systems. If significant scalar effects are produced on earth in a "pulse" mode, pulsed

> FIH DI LANCE **209**

disturbance of the earth-sun and earth-moon systems results. Here a danger exists that one or more natural resonances of the coupled system may be excited. If the feedback stimulation of the Sun is not insignificant, for example, large sunspot activity may result sometime thereafter, say in a day or two. If too much or too sharp stimulation occurs on earth, the coupled resonant response from the sun could be disastrous. Indeed, a solar response could be stimulated so that the Sun would violently belch and destroy our biosphere, among other effects. The simplest doomsday stimulation would be for a violent expulsion of Solar EM energy and particles to occur. If this were due to resonance, the expulsion of Solar EM energy and particles would continue during some decay time. In that case, fiery destruction of the earth, strongly indicative of Biblical prophecy, would result. <u>Particularly sensitive are the resonances of the sun-earth, sunmoon, and earth-moon systems.</u>

Note the abnormal influence of the moon on tides - tides of both the tectonic plates and the oceans. One cannot help but point out that, if the earth-moon resonant system were overstimulated, one might expect violent earthquakes of extraordinary magnitude, and tremendous tidal waves hundreds of feet in height. (The potential connection to legends of earth-destroying floods, evidences of extreme water levels in mountains, and legends of ancient cataclysmic destruction of supposedly advanced technological oceanic cultures is obvious.)

Accordingly, use of huge scalar EM weapons is a double-edged sword. Unless carefully employed, use of the weapons could cause a terrible backlash to the user as well as the victim, and even accidentally cause the destruction of the earth itself. It is not accidental that in 1960 Khrushchev stated that his new fantastic weapon could - if unrestrainedly used - destroy all life on earth.

This appalling backlash potential is apparently what prompted Brezhnev in 1975 to make so strong an effort to get agreement to outlaw the development of "new weapons of mass destruction" more frightful than the mind of man had even dreamed of. Gromyko even introduced such a draft agreement into the proceedings of the United Nations. The first article of the draft agreement indicated that the nature of the weapons referred to would be negotiated. Sadly, the entire Western world did not even know what the Russians were talking about.

# ROGERS' UNDERSEA & UNDERGROUND COMMUNICATIONS SYSTEMS

- SECRETLY USED BY U.S. IN WWI
- COMMUNICATED TO SUBS UNDERWATER
   ANY DEPTH, UP TO 30 KHZ
   REDUCED DEPTH, 30 KHZ
- COMMUNICATED TO EXPEDITIONARY HQ OVERSEAS \$5000 TIMES STRONGER THAN AERIAL \$ STATIC-FREE
- DECLASSIFIED IN 1919
   ¤ TO REVOLUTIONIZE COMMUNICATIONS
- ☎ TO END ALL SURFACE ANTENNAS
   MYSTERIOUSLY "LOST"
- MITSTERIOUSLY "LOST"
- REDISCOVERED AND "LOST" 3 TIMES AFTER WWII

# Slide 025: Rogers' Undersea & Underground Communications Systems

In an article in the March 1919 issue of the <u>Electrical Experimenter</u>, a real bombshell was released on an unsuspecting world.

In that issue, details of the Rogers'undersea and underground communication systems were released. These systems had been classified SECRET during WWI, and used to communicate with (1) U.S. submarines underwater around the world, and (2) U.S. Expeditionary Forces Headquarters overseas.

Subs at any submerged depth could be reached with transmitters of frequencies up to 30 kiloHertz. At reduced depths, frequencies above 30 kHz could be used.

At the headquarters of U.S. overseas forces, the signals were received through the earth. They were 5,000 times stronger than aerial signals through the atmosphere, and static-free.

The Rogers' systems were covered by a series of patents. They used special antennas implanted in the ground.

While the patents are somewhat confused, several of the diagrams in the Excitcal Experimenter reveal that the antennas were producing scalar waves. Scalar waves can indeed travel through the earth and through the ocean. Indeed, if good quality scalar waves are made, then frequencies well above 30 kHz can be sent through the ocean. Multi-megahertz frequencies, for example, are easily achievable. (The problem, of course, is that these waves are <u>pure zero-vector</u>

#### FEit DI LANCE

artificial potentials that do not move electrons in the conduction gas of a <u>conventional antenna/receiver combination</u>. Normal receivers and detectors do not see them. Special underwater detectors - such as those developed by Frank Golden - are required.).

With the startling declassification and revelation of the Rogers' systems, it was expected that all communications would be revolutionized, and that all surface antennas would be removed.

Strangely, this entire technology faded away quickly, as if it had never been. Certain powerful interests did not wish the extended electromagnetics to be discovered or taught. That, after all, would lead to free energy and loss of economic control of the citizens. That was precisely why Nikola Tesla had already been suppressed.

According to the important research of Dr. Robert Beck, the same scalar technology has been rediscovered and mysteriously "lost" at least three times after World War II!

Today the orthodox establishment is still suppressing it.

One wonders why no orthodox physicist - with the single exception of Dr. Hooper (see U.S. patents 3,610,971, Oct. 5, 1971 and 3,656,013, Apr. 11, 1972) - seems to have experimented with deliberately constructed zero-vector EM waves and devices, and published his results in the literature.

One would think that any university physics department would wish to explore such a gaping void with at least a few graduate student experiments, if for no other reason than scientific curiosity, particularly when the experiment is easily performed, it is totally different from anything else in the theory or literature, and the implications may be formidable. A true scientist in that related field ought to try it!
# HOW DOES THE ROGERS SYSTEM WORK?

"WE DO NOT KNOW AS YET HOW THE ROGERS SYSTEM WORK.

... ROGERS HIMSELF TAKES THE VIEW— AND HE IS SECONDED BY TESLA—THAT THE TRANSOCEANIC MESSAGES WHICH HE RECEIVES ... ARE NOT HERZIAN WAVES ... "

> H. GERNSBACK <u>ELECTRICAL EXPERIMENTER</u> 6(11), MARCH 1919, PAGE 52

### Slide 026: How does the Rogers System Work?

In the same March 1919 issue of <u>Electrical Experimenter</u>, Hugo Gernsback pointed out that no one as yet knew how the Rogers' system actually worked.

Rogers himself believed he was not using conventional Hertzian waves.

Nikola Tesla himself confirmed that the underground and undersea waves were not Hertzian waves.

If so, they could only have been scalar waves.

#### FER DI IANCE

# SCALAR EM WAVES ARE EMITTED & ABSORBED BY THE NUCLEUS



# Slide 027: Scalar EM Waves are Emitted & Absorbed by the Nucleus

Normally scalar EM waves do not couple to orbital electrons. Entering into the atom, incoming scalar EM waves penetrate the electron shells without interaction. They continue, penetrating into the interior of the closely packed nucleus, where the extreme nonlinearity of the charged virtual particle flux that binds the nucleons together distorts the scalar wave, dephasing its summed EM vector components. This produces a nonzero EM resultant and polarized pattern directly inside the virtual particle charge flux of the nucleus.

The new EM resultant immediately couples the distorted scalar wave to the nucleus, resulting in absorption of the wave and incorporation of its polarization pattern into the nucleus' virtual flux. This in turn results in a slightly excited nucleus. Normally the excited nucleus will promptly decay by emitting another scalar wave, which passes through the orbital electron shells and radiates out into the universe.

However, as can be seen, if the same strong scalar pattern is constantly radiated into the nucleus and absorbed by it, the excitation of the nucleus "charges up," leading to decay by other modes. In this manner the nucleus can be engineered even transmuted - by rather minuscule power of the engineering radiation signal.

This is how living biological systems are able to transmute elements, as discovered by Louis Kervran. (Kervran was nominated for the 1977 Nobel Prize

for this work.). The biosystem produces scalar EM waves. If the appropriate signal is employed into and on the appropriate nucleus, a changed element emerges. In this fashion chickens denied sufficient calcium in their diet, but allowed a surplus of potassium, are able to transmute some of the potassium into calcium. Note that one of the isotopes of potassium is an isomer of normal calcium. Transmutation of this potassium isomer to calcium is easiest.

#### IIH DE IANCE

# NUCLEI OF THE UNIVERSE CONTINUALLY EXCHANGE SCALAR EM WAVES



# Slide 028: Nuclei of the Universe Continually Exchange Scalar EM Waves

Thus scalar EM waves are continually exchanged by all nuclei of the universe, and the vacuum is - among other things - a seething cauldron of scalar radiation.

In fact, it is this seething scalar wave cauldron that creates the virtual particles and the virtual particle flux of vacuum itself. (Since the scalar EM wave represents an oscillation of the curvature of spacetime, and since everything virtual or observable - is a curvature of spacetime, then scalar waves can be taken as the universal generatrix.

The intensity of the trapped scalar flux in the nucleus of an atom is responsible for the mass and inertia of the nucleus.

Mass is localized trapped scalar resonance.

The trapping agent is the spin of a particle.

The mass and inertia of the particle are due to the scalar resonance that is trapped. Increasing the amplitude of the trapped scalar resonance increases the mass and inertia; decreasing the amplitude decreases the mass and inertia.

# CONVERTING EM FIELD ENERGY TO G-FIELD ENERGY & VICE-VERSA



# Slide 029: Converting EM Field Energy to G-Field Energy & Vice-Versa

According to Kaluza theory, there are no such things as a separate EM field and a separate gravity field. Instead, in five dimensions there is only one field: the 5-d gravitational field. The EM field is the 5th dimensional aspect, while our **normal** 4-dimensional G-field is the other aspect of the 5-field, in our normal 4-space.

Thus we may say that the 5-field is composed of two components: the 5th dimensional component (our normal EM field) and the component occupying **our** normal 4 dimensions (our normal G-field).

**The** 5-d "force" field, of course - or the 5-space analogy to a force field - would be due to a gradient or "bleed-off of the 5-d gravitational potential. This

gradient in turn is composed of two components: the 5th dimensional "bleedoff" outside our normal 4-space (this outer bleed-off is our normal EM force **field**) and the bleed-off inside our normal 4-space (this inner bleed-off is our normal G-field).

**Normally** the 5-potential bleeds-off outside our 4-space as EM field, far greater than it bleeds-off inside our world as G-field. Between two electrons, for

example, the electric field is about  $10^{42}$  times as strong as the G-field. Since in the Kaluza view there is only one 5-d G-potential that is causing both force fields, this shows that there is an incredibly greater EM bleed-off of the 5-

#### II" DI LANCE

potential between the two electrons than there is a G-field bleed-off between them.

As shown on the diagram, the 5-d G-field is normally comprised almost entirely of the 5th dimensional EM field. Only a small 4-space G-field component exists.

However, suppose we were to "block" the bleed-off of the 5-potential in the EM mode. Then none of the 5-potential could bleed-off in the 5th dimensional EM field. Instead, it would be forced to bleed-off into the 4-space G-field. In our two-electron example, this "perfect case" would result in the disappearance of the E-field between the two electrons, and the <u>G-field</u> between them would increase to about  $10^{42}$  times its normal strength.

The end result would be that, by blocking the EM force field bleed-off, EM field is converted to G-field. In addition, EM field <u>energy</u> is converted to G-field <u>energy</u>. With the extremely amplified gravitational and inertial effects that result, one can now accomplish direct engineering of gravitation, mass, and inertial effects.

We can effectively accomplish this "blocking the EM bleed-off by opposing EM force fields so that they sum to vector zero. This is the same as summing various 5th dimensional gradients of the 5-potential to a zero vector resultant. In that case, as much "EM bleed-back to 5-potential" occurs as there is "EM bleed-off from 5-potential." This places the 5-potential in equilibrium with respect to EM bleed-off.

Also, another nice thing results: Since we can readily vary the magnitudes of the EM force field components of the vector zero summation, we can actually form phased "zero vector waves" by increasing and decreasing the magnitudes of all the component EM vectors in phase, but retaining their vector summation always equal to zero.

In that case we have produced a very simple 5-space G-potential wave, which concomitantly forces phase-locked variations in the 4-space G-potential. In short, we have produced an <u>electrogravitational (EG) wave</u>, or <u>scalar EM wave</u> for short. This wave described is the simplest EG scalar wave we can produce; much more complex EG waves can be produced and used for highly **specialized** purposes.

The scalar EG wave changes EG potential energy into 4-gravity potential energy in one half-cycle, and changes 4-G potential energy into EG potential energy in the other half-cycle. However, the EG potential energy in the first half-cycle does not react electromagnetically in linear circumstances, since it is electromagnetically a linear vector zero.

So our scalar EG wave actually oscillates energy back and forth between a <u>locked-in 5th dimensional EM potential</u> and a 4-space G-potential. As can be seen, to the linear 4-space observer this scalar EG wave appears as a purely gravitational wave, with G-potential magnitude varying in a wavelike manner.



## Slide 030: Normal EM Bleeds-Off G-Field

For easy visualization, we may regard the situation in the analogy shown on the slide.

The 5-potential of 5-space vacuum is like a high pressure in a big tank. The tank has a huge open door in the 5th dimension, leading to rapid bleed-off of the 5-

presure through the big door; that is, as EM field. Only a very small hole in the tank normally exists in our own 4-space world, so only a very small amount of **the** pressure bleeds off as our G-field.

#### FE« DI IANCE



## Slide 031: Scalar EM Forces 4-D G-Field

As can be seen however, if we shut the big door so that we have only a little bleed-off through the seals, then most of the pressure is forced to bleed-off through the small opening, greatly enlarging it. In that case, most of the 5-potential bleeds-off as 4-G force field.

The mass exposed to such increased 4-G bleed-off exhibits a much greater mass and inertia.

In fact, mass itself can act as an accumulator for the effect, and it can increase its ability to store trapped scalar resonance. This increases its inertia.

By the use of scalar EM (blocking the EM bleed-off), we can input normal EM energy and obtain powerful gravitational and inertial effects. Many other powerful effects can also be obtained.

# DETECTION OF ELECTRO-GRAVITATION

- WHEN ORDINARY EM FORCE FIELDS ARE
   INTERFERED/SUMMED TO PRODUCE ZER 0, AND ARE ALSO
   LOCKED TOGETHER, THEY PRODUCE STRESS OF VACUUM
   (GRAVITATIONAL POTE NTIAL OF FIELD).
   <u>THIS IS ELECTRO-GRAVITY.</u>
- WHEN ELECTR O-GRAVITATIONAL FIELDS ARE INTERFERED/SUMMED TO PRODUCE ZERO, AND ARE LOCKED TOGETHER, THEY PRODUCE ORDINARY ELECTRO-MAGNETIC FORCE.

## Slide 032: Detection of Electro-Gravitation

Here arc two magic rules in the scalar electrogravitational business:

(1) When ordinary EM force fields are interfered or summed so that they produce vector zero, and the fields are locked together, they produce stress of vacuum (5-potential). One component of this 5-potential is the 4-space G-potential. Since bleed-off as a gradient of this 4-space G-potential is all that is allowed, then the EM destructive interference/zero summation bleeds-off to produce <u>gravitational force field</u>. This is because opposing equal forces, which sum to a vector zero force field resultant, actually produce a stress potential having stress energy of spacetime. And that is a curvature of spacetime, hence gravitational.

In short, total destructive interference of EM waves or force fields produces excess stresspotential energy in spacetime, and therefore gravitational force field on detecting/coupled particles.

(2) When electrogravitational fields are interfered/summed to produce vector zero, this destructive interference/zero summation bleeds-off to produce ordinary<u>electromagneticforcefield.</u>

In short, destructive interference of scalar EM waves or fields (electrogravitational waves or fields) produces electromagnetic force fields on detecting/coupled particles.

#### FIR 01 IANCE

#### BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER:

Mathematically we can summarize this as follows;

$$G_{(1-4)} = G_{(1-4)}(m) + G_{(1-4)}(EM)$$
[3]

$$G_{(1-5)} = G_5 + G_{(1-4)}$$
[4]

If 
$$\mathbf{E} = \Sigma \mathbf{\hat{a}}_i \mathbf{E}_i = \mathbf{0}, \ \mathbf{E}_i \neq \mathbf{0}; \ \mathbf{B} = \Sigma \mathbf{\hat{a}}_i \mathbf{B}_i = \mathbf{0}, \ \mathbf{B}_i \neq \mathbf{0}$$
 [5]

ther

en 
$$G_{(1-4)}(m) = G_{(1-4)}(EM) = G_5 = G_{(1-5)}$$
 [6]

and 
$$G_5 = G_{(1-4)} = f[\Sigma(\mathbf{\mathring{a}}_i |\mathbf{E}_i|^2)] + g[\Sigma(\mathbf{\mathring{a}}_i |\mathbf{B}_i|^2)]$$
 [7]

and 
$$G_{(1-5)} = G_5 = G_{(1-4)}(m) = G_{(1-4)}(EM) = f(\phi) + g(A)$$
 [8]

#### Where:

 $G_{(1-5)}$  is the 5-d G potential, or total G-stress on dimensions 1-5.

G<sub>5</sub> is the combined EM potential, or G-stress on dimension 5 only.

 $G_{(1-4)}(m)$  is the normal 4-d G-potential of mass alone, or the G-stress due to mass-gravity.

 $G_{(1-4)}$  (EM) is any extra 4-d G-potential of mass due to conversion from  $G_5$  stress (normally zero).

E and B are the electric and magnetic force fields.

 $\phi$  is the electrostatic scalar potential.

A is the magnetic vector potential.

Thus the age-old scientific dream of direct engineering of gravitational field — and of spacetime itself — can now become reality. To start, <u>one simply makes</u> an intense EM vector zero and varies its stress intensity and internal pattern of summed components. One also varies the reference potential at which the patterned EM stress zero is created, and the frequency of internal component variation.

#### BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER.

He that has ears, let him hear.

Here is the secret of antigravity

The "electrical charge" of a charged particle — such as one of the orbital electrons of an atom or one of the protons of its nucleus — represents a <u>difference in flux intensity (potential) between the local particle and its ambient vacuum.</u>

It's the continual bleed-off of gravitational charge as electrical charge.

If that bleed-off is reversed or stopped, a drastic effect on the gravitational potential and charge ensues. The 5-potential and 5-charge have become 4-G-potential and 4-d-charge respectively.

Thus "charging" an object with its scalar EM pattern charges it gravitationally.

Now the only "bleed-off channel" is through the 4-G force field.

Further, in a nucleus the nucleons continually change back and forth between proton and neutron, so the electrical charge is "spread" throughout the nucleus and shared by all the nucleons.

Further, each element (actually each isotope) has its own unique "ensemble pattern" of Fourier expansion scalar frequencies, amplitudes, etc. This pattern, of course, can be reproduced artificially and transmitted by modified EM transmitters (i.e., by scalar EM transmitters). There is, however, a sort of "master key" scalar EM (EG) pattern for nucleons (protons and neutrons which

are changing back and forth into each other by exchange of virtual charge currents).

If one "reverses the charge" by inverting this pattern, and then "charges up a mass with the inverted charge," to the external observer the charging mass just

gets lighter and lighter, and its inertia gets less and less. Eventually it seems (to him) to acquire negative mass and negative inertia, and just accelerate away from the earth. The object "falls upward" instead of "falling downwards."

There are also some weird time effects. The object can be moving slower through time than the laboratory observer, or even be <u>moving backwards</u> <u>through time</u> with respect to the laboratory observer. (Don't believe everything they laught you in relativity; none of those professors had ever engineered a single general relativistic situation. Little that they teach in GR is based on direct experiment. Most of what they teach is already <u>experimentally proven to be</u> <u>incomplete orinneedoffurtherextension.</u>).

But back to our slide.

Inside the pattern itself, it's just a quite normal pattern. No change in or on the object seems to have occurred, to it, if the charge is evenly accomplished throughout the object. Indeed, to an <u>internal</u> observer it's the <u>external</u> <u>environment</u> that seems to have suddenly gotten very strange! This is what

occasionally happenstoahaplessaircraftorshipthatexperiences anomalous spatiotemporal difficulty in an *occasionally scalar-active* area such as the Bermuda triangle. Under the right conditions, the vehicle's gravitational charge is affected by anomalous changes in the scalar radiation from the earth in that area. To the passengers and crew, it is the <u>external</u> environment that suddenly seems weird. In addition, on-board EM and inertial instruments may be affected, and other electrogravitational effects may also occur, due to differing rates of charge in different parts of the vehicle.).

#### FEH DI LANCE

"Reversing or lowering the EG-charge" is controlled by means of <u>biasing the</u> <u>ground potential</u> on the ensemble pattern transmitters. These transmitters can even be on-board the vehicle itself. (Remember, in scalar EM to transmit is also to receive. A vehicle can change its own bias potential (with respect to local vacuum G-potential) by properly transmitting, which translates to "receiving potential charge." The charge current can either be negative or positive (its potential can be lowered or increased vis-a-vis that of the vacuum.) Think of this as handling positive and negative energy, which means positive and negative gravity.

By "fiddling" with this, you can float metal. Or a human body. Or a battleship. Or a high-speed vehicle containing a crew.

You can even "dematerialize it" or "teleport it."

The Philadelphia Experiment may have been real after all. If so, the test ship and its personnel were "blasted" into this strange realm, instead of making a gentle, controlled entry.

Suppose you materially lower or reverse (adjust) the gravitational charge (gravitation 5-potential with zero-summed EM to throttle EM bleed-off). At zero gravitational charge, to the external observer, such an assumed vehicle would seem to have <u>no mass and no inertia</u>. It is capable of extreme accelerations, right angle turns at full speed, etc. It is also right on the point of dematerialization, and may appear to be glowing or just a <u>vehicle of light</u>.

If the pilot wishes to "land," of course he must adjust the charge on the vehicle.

If the pilot wishes to "dematerialize" or "teleport," again he must adjust the charge on the vehicle.

If he wishes to go "hyperspatial," again he must adjust the charge on the vehicle and allow the proper bleed-off to produce a hyperspatial force. That's done with nested zero summations and nested patterns of scalar EM transmission.

That is, he can charge and bias the vehicle in multiple, nested zero-summations simultaneously.

That is necessary for hyperspatial control and travel.

Note that in lower hyperspace such a vehicle could do some very strange things. Such as "penetrate" solid matter (actually, it goes "around" the 3-space matter in a 4th Kaluza-Klein space).

We might expect to see such vehicles glowing. Their various surface features and mechanisms might appear to be glowing or revolving lights, etc.

They could exhibit incredible "aerodynamic performance," seemingly in the atmosphere. Actually they would not be moving "through" the atmosphere at all but through a higher space <u>outside</u> each particle of atmosphere.

They could seem to materialize and dematerialize.

They could seem to plunge into the ocean or rise out of it.

They could even seem to operate <u>under</u> the ocean or <u>inside</u> the earth itself.

Such anomalous vehicle performances have been seen all over the world, particularly since a few years after WWII.

#### FIR DI LANCE



## Slide 033: Scalar Wave Detector

On this slide we show a concept for a detector for scalar EG waves. This is the Bedini scalar wave detector, adapted from an original concept by Dea and Faretto.

The idea is quite simple: install a very powerful bar magnet vertically inside a grounded Faraday cage. Then install an open-ended coil longitudinally above the magnet so that a line through the longitudinal axis of the magnet passes through the longitudinal axis of the coil above it. The open end of the coil does not touch the magnet.

Connect the other end of the coil to a variable tuning capacitor, so that the coil and capacitor form a tunable, series-LC-oscillatory circuit. The output of the capacitor is connected to a transistorized preamplifier inside the cage. A tuning shaft for the capacitor is very carefully passed through a small hole in the shield to allow tuning from outside.

The output of the preamp passes very carefully through a small hole in the shield, through a shielded cable, to an adjacent oscilloscope. The cable shield in also grounded to reference ground potential.

The theory is as follows: Suppose a normal EM wave appears inside the cage, above the magnet or closely adjacent thereto. In that case a coupled **oscillation** appears in the field of the magnet, and this oscillation is coupled to the coil immediately above it. If the oscillation is within the bandwidth of the tuned

scries LC circuit, detection occurs. This is amplified by the preamp and passed to the oscilloscope, where it is displayed on the scope.

Note that the detector detects <u>normal EM wave</u>. Now our problem is: how do we get an EG wave to be detected? And how do we assure that we do not detect ordinary EM waves from outside?

Actually this is simple. Ordinary waves (except for quite low frequency) will be grounded out by the Faraday shield, and will not penetrate the cage. Thus these normal EM waves cannot enter the cage and appear above the magnet. They will not be detected.

Scalar EG waves, on the other hand, will enter the cage since they do not couple to conduction electrons in the metal of the cage. Above the pole of the magnet, spacetime is locally bent. After all, a pole is a magnetostatic scalar potential, which is a part of the conglomerate called "G-potential." The pole represents an increase (or decrease, depending upon whether it is a north or a south pole) in **the** magnetostatic component of the local G-potential. This is a curvature of spacetime. An EG wave entering this region adds a varying component of magnetostatic G-potential, which bleeds-off in the coil as an ordinary EM wave.

Another way to view the detector is to model the EG wave as a longitudinal wave, and an ordinary EM wave as a transverse wave. When the EG wave enters the curved spacetime region above the magnet, to the coil (the "observer" in this case) the longitudinal aspect of the EG wave appears to be rotating back and forth, so that an oscillating transverse component is present. This transverse component appears to the coil as an ordinary EM field, and so the LC circuit detects it if it is in the proper frequency band.

Yet another way to view the situation is to realize that an EG wave entering the magnet results in an oscillation component added to the magnetostatic scalar potential (pole strength) of the magnet. Accordingly, the magnet is a receiver for scalar waves, which are detected to "bleed-off as an oscillation of the magnetic field strength of the magnet. Coupling of this oscillating magnetic field to the coil creates an oscillating current flow into the capacitor. This oscillates the voltage input to the preamp, which amplifies and feeds the signal to the oscilloscope for display.

In fact rather like the latter view! It is important to remember that a magnetostatic potential and an electrostatic potential can be oscillated by a scalar EG wave. By placing a magnetic material inside a Faraday cage, the

oscillation of the magnetostatic scalar potential (pole strength of the magnet) can be used as the EG detecting mechanism. By placing a chargeable material inside a Faraday cage, the oscillation of the electrostatic scalar potential can be

detected. (Possible examples of the latter type detectors are given by Hodowanec, <u>Radio Electronics</u>, April 1986.)

Note also that one may detect waves at one reference level and not at another. Changing the bias on the zero-reference ground of the Bedini detector affects the detection. To look inside a normal EM carrier (such as the Woodpecker) and see what scalar signals are riding upon it, the carrier may be used to bias the reference ground of the Bedini detector.

To produce a spectrum analyzer, simply use additional series resonant LC tuning circuits in parallel (put multiple taps on the coil, and wire each tap to a separate tuning capacitor of different capacitance). Again, varying the zero reference level is important, as is varying the strength of the magnet.

Golden also has invented an excellent series of scalar wave detectors based upon quite different proprietary principles.

The bottom line is: we can indeed rigorously detect and measure scalar EG waves. When one considers the large sums of money presently being spent to bury large aluminum cylinders etc. in an attempt to detect gravitational waves, one wonders why some funds could not be released to a few unorthodox researchers by the National Academy of Sciences to fund the proven creation and detection of electrogravitational waves!

Note from TEB: I understand that it took Bedini about 600 attempts before he got the device to work. It was then handed over to a different party to produce, who made some "improvements," and the device then failed to work.

#### ii» 9E LANCE



MOVE ALONG TOGETHER, BACK AND FORTH

### Slide 034: Scalar Resonance

Here we explain a new kind of resonance: scalar EH resonance, or electrogravitational resonance.

**First,** imagine we have a standard resonant cavity, represented by the two walls in our diagram. In this cavity we have a resonant EM wave moving back and forth, represented by the forward-most plane. In accordance with convention, we show the E-field vector and the B-field vector at right angles in this moving wave front. As the wave front moves back and forth, the vectors vary back and forth; however, at any one point between the walls, the two vectors always have the same value. Thus our resonant EM wave forms a standing wave in the cavity.

Now imagine that a second wave front, precisely like the first and of the same frequency, is superposed over the first wave front and travels along with it. This

second wave - the "antiwave" - has its force vectors 180 degrees out of phase with the force vectors of the reference wave. Hence the E-fields and B-fields of the two superposed waves always sum to vector zeros, anywhere in the cavity. To an external observer, the cavity contains no ordinary electromagnetic force fields, hence no ordinary EM energy.

However, the energy density of a single EM sine wave in vacuum is given by

 $[E^2+B^2]/8\pi$  [9]

This energy density is always positive. Hence the energy density of the two waves at any point x between the walls is equal to

$$[E^2+B^2]/4\pi$$
 [10]

where

E = E(x); B = B(x) [11]

Thus the energy density of vacuum varies with x. But, rigorously, since the resultant E and B fields are zero, this describes a <u>standing gravitational wave</u>. Hence we have a standing EG wave, existing in the resonant cavity. This is an example of <u>scalar resonance</u>. Rigorously the cavity has mass and inertia, to an outside observer, as a result of the two warps in spacetime it contains.

Note that in one half-cycle the energy density of vacuum is greater than ambient, and in the other half-cycle it is less. In the region of one half-cycle, time flows at a faster rate than to the ambient observer, and in the other half-cycle time flows at a slower rate than to the ambient observer.

One half-cycle appears to contain negative electrical charge, and the other appears to contain positive charge.

One half-cycle appears to contain a north pole (positive magnetostatic scalar potential), and the other half-cycle appears to contain a south pole (negative magnetostatic scalar potential).

Perhaps now one can begin to understand why a <u>continuously accelerated orbital</u> <u>electron in the atom does not radiate EM energy, completely in violation of</u> <u>Maxwell's equations</u>. The electron is naught but a complex aspect of a standing scalar resonance, existing between the nucleus and the orbit.

# SCALAR RESONANCE

- NOT IN PRESENT TEXTBOOKS
- CONTROLS NATURE OF PARTICLE
- BENDS SPACETIME
- CONTROLS MASS
- CONTROLS INERTIA
- CONTROLS GRAVITY
- CAN FLOW
- A "MASS" IS LIKE A CAPACITANCE
- HAS A SCALAR MAGNITUDE
- HAS SPECIFIC PATTERNING

## Slide 035: Scalar Resonance

Scalar resonance is not in the conventional textbook.

Scalar resonance is a particular zero-summed multi-resonance, electromagnetically, so that <u>it does not act in an electromagnetic manner</u>.

A scalar resonance is a standing electrogravitational wave. It can be made electrically, but it is not electrical in behavior.

In any scalar resonance, spacetime is curved, and it is the magnitude (and direction; of this spacetime curvature that is oscillating in "standing wave" fashion. In respect to stress of the vacuum medium, one half of a standing sine wave of scalar resonance is tensile; the other half is compressive. However, this is with respect to the local ambient stress of vacuum.

"Mass" of a particle is just a characteristic exhibited by a trapped scalar resonance. Usually this trapping is done by the "spin" of the individual particle.

The concept of "mass" may be compared to the concept of "capacitance." That is, a mass is an accumulator for scalar waves; that is, for scalar resonances. It is continually being "charged" and "discharged" by absorption and emission of scalar waves from and to the ambient vacuum scalar wave flux.

**Indeed**, the magnitude of a mass may be defined in terms of the absolute value of this "switching" (absorption = switch in; emission = switch out) rate. In a very early paper I defined the mass of an object as proportional to the absolute value of the sum of the input and output switching rates, where each "switch"

#### FEH 01 LANCE

represents a change of action of h/(4). (Bearden, <u>Quiton/Perceptron Physics: A</u><u>Theory of Existence, Perception, and Physical Phenomena</u>, Mar. 1973, AD 763210, available through NTIS.) In that scheme, one kilogram of mass equals a switch rate of 17.053 x  $10^{50}$  switches per second. An object is in a Lorentz frame when the switch-in and switch-out rates are equal in a given direction. If, in addition, the in-out rates in all directions are constant, the object is "stationary" with respect to a Lorentz observer. If not constant in all directions, the object is in a curved spacetime with respect to a Lorentz observer. In that case either the object's local spacetime is warped or the object is in a generalized, accelerated frame.

In the normal linear spacetime, the "charging" and "discharging" are equal in all directions; hence the "mass" exhibited in any direction is the same.

With respect to an "external observer's" equilibrium flux, a moving object encounters an increased amount of flux rate along its line of motion, just as a moving object in a rainstorm encounters more raindrops per second in the direction of its path, than does a stationary object. Encountering increased scalar wave flux (with respect to the external observer) forces the moving object to absorb and emit scalar waves at a higher rate <u>along its direction of motion</u> than when it is not moving. Thus to the external observer, the mass of the object has <u>increased</u>, insofar as any disturbing force along its line of motion is concerned.

At right angles to its line of motion, however, the flux rate is precisely the same as when the object is at rest. Therefore the "mass" of the moving object with respect to any disturbing force at right angles to its line of motion has not changed, as seen by the external Lorentz observer.

Thus is explained both parts of one of the alltime great mysteries of special relativity: (1) how the mass of an object increases with respect to its motion, and (2) why the mass only increases with respect to its line of motion, and not at right angles to it.

The inertia of a particle is due to its mass, i.e., to the total magnitude of its trapped scalar resonance.

The gravitational attraction between two masses is due to their spacetime curvature. Further, mass is like a capacitance. It can trap additional scalar waves as trapped resonance; hence increase its magnitude or "inertial charge." Or, it can discharge more scalar waves than it absorbs; hence decrease its magnitude or "inertial charge."

Those scalar waves emitted from resonance are emitted as a pattern ensemble of the resonance. Hence they may be regarded as constituting a <u>current of scalar</u> resonance leaving the mass-accumulator-object. Scalar waves absorbed into trapped resonance may be regarded as constituting a <u>current of scalar resonance</u> into the mass-accumulator-object. Thus it is proper to speak of scalar resonance as being able to "flow."

#### FER DE LANCE

Further, it is possible to increase the mass of an object directly, by transmitting scalar EM waves to it so that it absorbs them. (By "absorbing" scalar waves one means that more enter the object than leave it, so the object acts as an inertial accumulator charging up with inertial charge. This is done by insuring that the reference potential of the scalar wave transmitter is higher than the reference potential of the irradiated object.)

It is also possible to decrease the mass of an object directly, by transmitting scalar EM waves to it so that it emits more than it absorbs. (By "emitting" scalar waves one means that more leave the object than enter it, so the object acts as if it were an inertial accumulator that is discharging its inertial charge. This is done hy insuring that the reference potential of the scalar wave transmitter is lower than the reference potential of the irradiated object.)

As can be seen, the scalar wave "transmitter" is actually somewhat comparable to a heat pump; it can either act as an "energy transmitter" or as an "energy extractor," depending upon the difference in potential between "transmitter" and "receiver."

Finally, scalar resonance can have a specific pattern: both in frequency and in spatial curvature aspects, as well as "rate of flow of time" aspects. Indeed, scalar-wise every object has its individual "scalar pattern" which is a unique fingerprint. Since that print is spatiotemporal, it is a product of the object's entire past history. Thus - scalar-wise - no two objects are identical.

This brings up another rather amazing potential: If a reasonably precise scalar pattern of an object can be "irradiated" and resonated with scalar waves, energy may be created in or extracted from the distant object, just as stimulating one tunning fork can excite another at a distance by sympathetic resonance. We leave it as an exercise for the reader to ascertain the relevance of this statement to clairvoyance, radionics, remote viewing, etc.

For the skeptic, however, we must point out that - rigorously - quantum mechanics requires that, continually, in any localized region of spacetime, the "pattern" of any object in the universe appears momentarily in the virtual state, purely from statistical considerations alone. So long as the situation remains statistical, any place in the universe can continue to have the "ghosts" of everything present there, in an ethereally thin pattern, and the observable world will not be affected by it. However, if one can discriminate and scalarly "charge" or "discharge" individual patterns in this "ghost-realm," action-at-a-distance is directly possible, as is materialization and dematerialization. If one accepts that even thought itself produces such virtual "ghost-patterns" in the virtual particle flux of vacuum, then it is at least theoretically possible to even

materializethoughtsandthoughtimages.

We have entered a new kind of reality where the old rules and the old limitations do not necessarily apply.

#### ii« 01 LANCE



## Slide 036: Scalar Resonance Currents

As we pointed out, we can often greatly simplify matters by considering <u>currents</u> <u>of scalar resonance</u>. These currents flow from higher potential to lower potential, regardless of whether we are considering "transmission" or "reception."

Indeed, to "transmit at lower potential" is to receive, and to "receive at higher potential" is to transmit.

Thus the "transmitter-receiver" is a special system where simply biasing the two nodes differently determines which way the scalar resonance current will flow.

We may increase or decrease an object's inertia and mass, simply by properly biasing the transmitter-receiver system's two nodes.

In one accidental experiment of some hours in duration, Golden charged up an area so that, locally, all clocks became erratic. This included electrical clocks, battery-driven watches, wind-up kitchen clocks, and a pendulum-operated grandfather's clock. The rate of flow of time itself was apparently altered in the local area by the accumulated charge, which took some four days to drain off and discharge. At the end of the four days of discharge, all clocks and watches had returned to normal.



## Slide 037: Transverse Wave Interference

On this slide we show the orthodox representation of EM wave interference.

The chart is stylized since we assume two single-frequency EM waves that intersect and interfere in the indicated region.

In the interference zone, in-phase wave amplitudes add (constructive interference) while out-of-phase wave amplitudes subtract (destructive interference). In our stylized mode, we show the zero-summed locations as lines.

Conventionally, these interfering waves are considered to be transverse waves in vacuum.

The point is, in this scheme we think of "putting in the waves of finite amplitude, and creating the zero-amplitude regions by destructive interference." We create additional waves of increased-amplitude regions by constructive iterference.

Note that this view is only half correct. It addresses the electromagnetics, but not the gravitational aspects. Actually the regions of <u>destructive</u> EM interference are

regions of <u>constructive</u> G-interference, and the regions of <u>constructive</u> EM interference are regions of <u>destructive</u> G-interference.

#### IR DI I h N C I

# TRANSVERSE WAVE INTERFERENCE



## Slide 038: Transverse Wave Interference

Here we show the same interference situation, only now we think of transmitting scalar EM waves, which we model as longitudinal waves.

Again we assume two single-frequency scalar EM waves that intersect and interfere in the indicated region.

However, to an external observer, each of these waves individually appears to have zero E and H fields, hence to contain zero EM energy. That is, conventionally we seem to be transmitting waves of "pure potential," without any "force field" amplitudes whatsoever. We say we are transmitting waves of "artificial potential," since we deliberately constructed the zero-vectorsummation scalar waves in the first place.

In the interference zone, a strange thing now happens. The relative magnitudes of the artificial potential of one wave with respect to the artificial potential of the other depend upon the phase relationship between the two. Further, whether the "gradient" so established appears negative or positive also depends upon the phase relationship between the two.

What results is most interesting: the out-of-phase condition now produces an EM gradient whose sign and magnitude are functions of the location within the interference zone.

Thus one now has real, non-zero EM potential gradients, both electrical and magnetic. And so real EM energy has emerged in an interference pattern within the area.

Ironically, we get essentially what we had before! Only now we have "put in the zero-reference lines, and produced the non-zero gradient (energy) zones."

In other words, we have recreated ordinary EM energy at a distance, directly from the interference of gravitational potential energy (anenergy).

And, to the laboratory observer, there has been no "EM wave" energy flow through the intervening space.

This was Tesla's secret of "wireless transmission of energy to a distance without losses."

Further, in a hypothetically perfect case, the interference represents a sort of "energybottle."

**But** now recall our need to take the sign of the <u>scalar current</u> into account. In this energy bottle, then, EM energy <u>emerges</u> and stabilizes - if and only if our transmitters are at higher reference potential than the ambient interference zone. If our transmitters are biased at <u>lower</u> potential, then energy is extracted from the energy bottle and re-emerges back at the transmitters, where it must be extracted and disposed of, if the transmitters are not to be burned out.

#### **BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER:**

If we interfere two transmitters in a region of great energy -such as the molten core of the earth itself- and bias the transmitters negatively, we can extract enormous energy directly from that distant source!

Indeed, a slight variation of this effect is precisely how the Soviet Union obtains the enormous energy with which to power its incredibly powerful strategic "continent-buster"scalar EM weapons. Scalar frequency pairs - 12 kiloHertz

apart - are transmitted into the earth itself on some portion of the earth's "giant

scalar resonance" frequency curve. Biasing the two transmitters differently with respect to each other produces a high potential difference (voltage) between them. At the same time, biasing them both negative with respect to the earth's molten core produces a scalar resonance current from the core to the two transmitters. In the "outer loop" between the two scalar transmitters, there appears a gigantic voltage and gigantic electrical current that can be captured by appropriate means. This electrical power is tapped off and transmitted to incredibly powerful scalar EM weapon systems. There special accumulators and switchers are are utilized to provide the power of many Niagaras to each weapon.

Just before May 1, 1985 the Soviet Union performed a "full-up" operational test of their entire strategic scalar EM weapons complex. This test was detected and monitored periodically by Frank Golden. Some 27 of these giant Soviet "power taps" were locked into the molten core of the earth, producing forced (entrained)

### IIM DI LANCE

scalar resonance of the entire planet on 54 controlled frequencies under our very feet. The remainder of the scalar frequency spectrum was ablaze with literally hundreds of Soviet scalar transmitters: probably the entire strategic scalar command and control system to underwater submarines, higher command centers, distant commands, etc. was activated in the giant exercise.

For several days, the system was exercised on a mind-boggling scale, apparently as part of the Soviet Union's highly accentuated 40th anniversary celebration of the end of World War II.

Ironically, not a single U.S. intelligence agency, laboratory, or scientist detected this monstrous exercise for the new Soviet leader, Gorbachev. Not a one of them had a detector for scalar EM radiation, and not a one of them officially believes the exercise ever happened.

#### tIH DE LANCE



## Slide 039: Creating Energy at a Distance

A most useful device is obtained if one uses a scalar interferometer where the two transmitters transmit beams that intersect at a distance.

In the interference zone, an energy bottle is created.

By biasing the transmitter reference potentials well above that of the distant energy bottle, EM energy emerges in that zone. In that case the interferometer is operating in the <u>exothermic</u> mode.

By biasing the transmitter reference potentials well below that of the distant energy bottle, EM energy is extracted from the distant zone and emerges from the transmitter. In that case the interferometer is operating in the <u>endothermic mode</u>.

If **the** transmitters transmit continuously, the effect in the distant zone is continuous.

If each transmitter transmits a pulse, and the two pulses meet in the distant intersection zone, then an explosive emergence or extraction of energy occurs at the distant interference zone, depending upon whether the interferometer is operating in the exothermic or the endothermic mode.

#### FEft PI LANCE

# EXOTHERMIC MODE (SCALAR INTERFEROMETER)



## Slide 040: Exothermic Mode (Scalar Interferometer)

For a scalar interferometer, "del phi" (the gradient of the potential) applies between the transmitter site and the distant intersection site, not to the intervening space in between. Thus one speaks of "energy flow" as being between transmitter and intersection, <u>without</u> any "in between." In the intervening space, all the energy exists as locked-in artificial potential, not EM force field energy (gradient bleed-off of potential).

In the exothermic mode, the ground potential of the transmitter is biased well above the ground potential of ambient vacuum. Energy enters the transmitter and "disappears", to "reappear" in the distant interference zone.

If continuous wave transmission is used, the energy continuously appears in the distant zone.

If pulse transmission is used and timed so that the two scalar pulses meet in the distant zone, energy explosively appears there.

If multiple frequencies are transmitted in the manner of a Fourier expansion of a particular geometric form, then a 3-dimensional energy form appears at the distant intersection. In this manner, a spherical or hemispherical shell (a globe of "dome" of EM energy) can be created at a distance. If pulse transmission is used, this will be an impulsive or explosive emergence of that energy form. If continuous transmission is used, this will be a continuous glowing form.

By feeding incredibly powerful transmitters with large amounts of energy extracted from the earth's molten core by "energy taps," very large spherical

FE DE LANCE

globes and hemispherical domes of EM energy can be created. The energy in the interference "shell" of such a sphere or hemisphere is sufficiently dense to lift Dirac matter from the Dirac sea of the vacuum. Thus the shell contains a glowing plasma.

Many such scalar howitzer signatures have been seen over the oceans, particularly over the North Pacific by jet airliners flying into and out of Japan. Also, such globes and domes of light have been seen deep within the Soviet Union, by observers in Afghanistan and by pilots of aircraft landing in Iran.

In the impulsive exothermic mode, a large visible flash will occur if EM energy in the visible spectrum is produced. "Flashes" in the infrared may similarly occur, if the emerging energy is in that spectral band. In September 1979 our Vela satellites detected such a large "nuclear flash" over the South Atlantic, off the southern coast of Africa. A second "nuclear flash" detected by the Vela satellites in 1980 was in the infrared only. Some years ago, a series of Momalous "flashes" and "booms" occurred off the east coast of the United States. These were due to the orientation and alignment -and registration - of one or more Soviet "scalar howitzers" - scalar EM interferometers in the exothermicmode.

Large "booms" occurred over the shuttle launch site at Cape Canaveral, associated with three shuttle launches prior to the end of November 1985. These were tests of such exothermic scalar EM howitzers, being tested as part of the Soviet Launch Phase ABM system. In that mode, the scalar pulses from the two transmitters are injected into special zero-reference scalar EM "channels" established in the EM carriers of the Woodpecker over-the-horizon radars. The scalar pulses travel through these channels, traveling in the ordinary EM beam of the transmitter and following it in its curvature around the earth in the earthionospheric waveguide. The scalar pulses are timed, phased, and oriented so as

to meet the rising shuttle. In these tests the transmissions were offset in time so the shuttle would not actually be destroyed, but the system could be tested against actual shuttle launches in the U.S.

**The** specific uses of these various exothermic modes will be covered in later partsofthebriefing.

## ENDOTHERMIC MODE (SCALAR INTERFEROMETER)



## Slide 041: Endothermic Mode (Scalar Interferometer)

In the endothermic mode, the bias on the transmitters is such that energy is extracted from the distant intersection zone, to re-emerge at the transmitters. There the energy must be caught and disposed of if it is not to burn out the transmitters. When very large amounts of energy are extracted from distant points, the Soviets often use a "dump" method of temporarily capturing, and storing in an accumulator, the heat energy emerging at the transmitters. A "scalar energy tap" established into the accumulator then feeds a second howitzer in the exothermic mode. This howitzer is focused on a distant dumpsite - often Bennett Island, where U.S. weather satellites continually observe exhausts.

In the impulsive endothermic mode, energy is impulsively <u>extracted</u> from the distant intersection zone. In the atmosphere this results in a very sharp cooling, or a "cold explosion." It also results in the type of boom and rumble often associated with thunder after a lightning bolt.

On April 9, 1984 the Soviet Union tested such a "cold explosion" off the coast of Japan, near the Kuril Islands. In the suddenly induced low pressure "cold zone" above the ocean, ocean water was sharply sucked up from the ocean, forming a dense cloud. Then air rushing in to the low pressure zone forced the cloud upward, forming a mushroom much like that of an atomic explosion in visual appearance, except for the absence of a flash and the absence of a giant shock wave moving out away from the site of the explosion. (In this case the Soviets controlled the rise time of the pulse so that no "giant atmospheric boom" occurred.).

As the cloud rises, it expands by mixing - very similar to a giant thunderhead buildup, except much faster. In this case the cloud rose to 60,000 feet in about 2 minutes, spreading out until it reached a diameter of about 200 miles. The pilots and crews of several Boeing 747 jet airliners in the general vicinity saw the incident. Sometime after that, a U.S. weather satellite photo of the area occurred. The cloud in that photo has an anomalous density distribution, differing from that of all other clouds in the area.

#### FII 01 IANCI



## Slide 042: Tesla's "Big Eye" for Remote Viewing

Nikola Tesla also planned a very special use for his endothermic scalar interferometer. He planned to produce what he called his "big eye to see at a distance."

This is accomplished as shown on the diagram. First, the system is only weakly endothermic, so that only a small amount of energy is extracted from the **distant** target. Also, the beams are "scanned" by an open receiver, timewise, from side to side and top to bottom. By scanning yet another single beam through the intersection zone and phasing its pulses, an even better representation can be obtained. Thus the receiver produces a representation of the energy extracted from various locations within the distant endothermic zone. By displaying the received signals on an appropriately scanned screen, a representation of the distant scene in the intersection zone can be created. Indeed this is a special kind of "microwave interferometry," and - with modern techniques - the imagery obtained might be surprisingly good. With development, it might even become as good as the image presently obtained by side-looking acquisition radars.

Interestingly enough, since scalar EM beams will easily penetrate the earth or the ocean, one can also look beneath the earth or beneath the ocean with this type of scanning scalar interferometer.

The importance of this capability to strategic and tactical reconnaissance is obvious. Camouflage, cover, and concealment have no effect on such a **system.** One can easily look inside buildings and into underground facilities. With a small system such as this, the U.S. Marines at Khe Sahn would have had **little** 

IEH DE LANCE

difficulty locating the tunnels continually dug under the perimeter by the Viet Cong. And targets under jungle canopies are directly visible.

#### BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER:

It requires little imagination to see that this system is easily adapted to produce an "underwater radar." With such devices, the problem posed by the underwater nuclear submarine is solved. For example, an entire area can be continually searched, much like acquisition radar systems do now. A submarine can be detected and tracked, and none of its ordinary detectors will detect anything out of the ordinary. By using a separate pair of beams in the exothermic mode, powerful scalar pulses can be fired at the distant sub, intersecting at the submarine in a violent EMP throughout the sub and its armament. Thus the sub and all its missiles are destroyed instantly.

Or, continuous exothermic transmission can be used by the targeting weapon at lesser power, gradually interfering with the sub's electrical systems and causing it to lose control. The sub then sinks to crush depth and implodes.

Precisely that scenario seems to be what happened on April 10, 1963 to the U.S.S. Thresher nuclear submarine. It left a signature: the sub's surface companion, the nearby U.S.S. <u>Skylark</u>, was in the "splatter zone" of the underwater scalar interference. That is, spurious EM noise was being generated In all the <u>Skylark's</u> electrical systems, some of which were actually disabled. So intense was the "electronic jamming" that it required over an hour and a half for the <u>Skylark</u> to transmit an emergency message back to its headquarters that the <u>Thresher</u> was in serious trouble and contact with it had been lost. Some of the <u>Skylark's</u> communication systems actually failed, but later resumed operation inexplicably, once the jamming was gone. That type of "jamming" of multiple bands and multiple electronic equipments, of course, together with the anomalous failure of electronic equipment and its later mysterious recovery,

were direct signatures of the use of the exothermic scalar interferometer against the undersea target area in the vicinity of the <u>Skylark</u>.

The very next day, Apr. 11, 1963, the same Soviet scalar EM howitzer system was tested in the "destroy submarine" pulse mode. A huge <u>underwater</u> EM blast occured off the coast of Puerto Rico, about 100 miles north of the island. The underwater explosion caused a huge boiling of the surface of the ocean, followed by the rising up of a giant mushroom of water about a third of a mile

high. The mushroom of water then fell back into the ocean, completing the signuture.

Fortunately the startled crew of a passing U.S. jetliner that was just passing its checkpoint in that area saw the entire incident. (See Robert J. Durant, "An Underwater Explosion - or What?", Pursuit, 5(2), April 1972, p. 30-31.)

These two incidents were full-up operational tests of Khrushchev's newly deployed superweapons. He probably staged this dramatic one-two punch in a

desperate effort to recover face with the Communist Party after his disastrous facedown by Kennedy in the Cuban Missile Crisis a few short months previously. Apparently the attempt was successful, since he remained in power another year before being deposed.

#### fER DE LANCE

#### 246



## Slide 043: Site of Mystery Cloud

On this slide we show the location of the "cold explosion" off the coast of Japan on April 9, 1984. The site of the explosion was only about 200 miles from downtown Tokyo. The crews of several jet airliners, including Japan Air Lines Flight 36, saw it.

#### FII DI 1ANCE

## MUSHROOM CLOUD FROM SEA OFF JAPAN NEAR RUSSIAN TEST AREA



# Slide 044: Mushroom Cloud from Sea off Japan near Russian Test Area

A short time before, the Soviets had hastily announced missile tests would be conducted into a zone some distance away from the cold explosion site. This may have been intended as deception to cover this incident, should any foreign nation indicate they understood what was going on.

It also was a direct "stimulus" to the Japanese and the rest of the world: That is, stimulate the system and see if the scientists recognize what happened. If they do, then they know about scalar EM weapons. If they don't, then their countries know nothing of scalar EM weapons, and those countries are defenseless against them.

At any rate, at about 5:14 a.m. Pacific Standard Time on April 9, 1984, a **giant** mushroom cloud erupted above the ocean south of the Kuril Islands. The mushroom rose rapidly, expanding as it rose. In two minutes it had reached **an** altitude of 60,000 feet and a diameter of about 200 miles.

One pilot of a Boeing 747 who observed the cloud was a former B-52 bomber pilot. He described the cloud as very similar to a mushroom cloud from a gigantic nuclear explosion, except there was no flash of visible light. Taking evasive action, he turned off course away from the blast, and braced for a blast shock wave, which never came.
## MUSHROOM CLOUD RISING FROM SEA (COLD EXPLOSION)

- 0514 HOURS, 9 APRIL 1984
- GRAY-WHITE CLOUD APPEARED
- ROSE 60,000 FT IN 2 MINUTES
- 180 MILES S.E. OF HOKKAIDO 200 MILES FROM TOKYO SOUTH OF KURIL ISLANDS
- SOVIET MISSILE TESTING SCHEDULED ABOUT 350 MILES AWAY AT 2100 HOURS, 9 APRIL 1984

#### Slide 045: Mushroom Cloud Rising from Sea

Indeed, this highly anomalous cloud was due to a cold explosion - a test of a Soviet scalar EM howitzer in the pulsed endothermic mode.

In the weapon's targeted interference zone, EM energy (heat) was rapidly withdrawn when the biased endothermic extraction occurred. Above the ocean anintense low-pressure zone was created. Water from the ocean was sucked up, as if by a giant vacuum cleaner. The water was violently broken into droplets, forming a dense cloud, with a strong upward momentum.

The surrounding higher-pressure air rushed into the low-pressure zone, pushing the risingdense cloud of water vapor upward as its upward momentum continued. Mixing caused rapid expansion of the rising cloud, causing its density to thin measurably as it rose and expanded. An effect very similar to the formation of a strong thunderhead resulted, except much faster.

The mixing cloud also resembled the mushroom cloud from a giant nuclear explosion, just as an emerging thunderhead does.

But no outward blast wave resulted as does from a nuclear explosion. Also, no visible flash occurred, probably as a result of deliberate design by the Russians.

Thus a beautiful "stimulus" and test was conducted: quite a few airliners were "pinged," providing a high-level stimulus to competent observers. The news was sure to be reported by them to several nations. The press was sure to pick up the story. This was a high order stimulus to see whether the U.S., Japan, or other

#### F/H DI IANCE

potential adversaries of the Soviet Union recognized the testing of a cold explosion weapon.

By our reaction, we assured them (with high confidence) that we still knew nothing of scalar EM interferometry or cold explosions.

#### **FEit DE LANCE**

## MUSHROOM CLOUD FROM SEA OFF JAPAN

- FIVE BOEING 747s FLEW THROUGH OR
  - NEAR THE CLOUD
    - **¤** NO CONTAMINATION
    - **¤** NON-NUCLEAR
- OCEAN 21,000 FEET DEEP
  - **¤ TOO DEEP FOR SUBMARINE VOLCANO TO CAUSE CLOUD**
  - INDICATES MAN-MADE PHENOMENON

## Slide 046: Mushroom Cloud from Sea off Japan

Five Boeing 747's flew through or near the cloud on their way to Anchorage, Alaska. The aircraft were checked at Anchorage for radioactive contamination, but nothing was found. This showed that the huge "explosion" had been non-nuclear.

The ocean in the area is also about 21,000 feet deep. That is really too deep for a submarine volcano to have erupted and caused the cloud. (Besides, a volcano would have continued to snort at least a bit, and so that appears to be out of the questionasapossiblecauseoftheincident.)

In short, a manmade phenomenon is indicated.

Indeed, we know it was a cold explosion. As I've stated previously, a colleague has in fact produced the basic effect over a dish of water in the laboratory, using a small scalar interferometer in the endothermic mode.

#### FEit 01 IANCE

## NOT A <u>known</u> natural phenomenon

- DR. DANIEL A. WALKER ET AL
- · GEOPHYSICIST, UNIV. OF HAWAII
- MONITORS ARRAY OF HYDROPHONES
  - # ON OCEAN BOTTOM
  - **x** RECORDS SIGNALS (SEISMIC, VOLCANIC)
- DATA SHOWS ABSENCE OF ANY NATURAL SEISMIC OR VOLCANIC EVENT THAT COULD HAVE CAUSED THE APRIL 9 PHENOMENON OFF THE COAST OF JAPAN
- PUBLISHED IN <u>SCIENCE</u>

#### Slide 047: Not a Known Natural Phenomenon

Further, the story does not end there.

A geophysicist at the University of Hawaii, Dr. Daniel A. Walker, together with his colleagues monitor an array of hydrophones on the ocean bottom, recording signals such as seismic incidents, volcano eruptions, etc.

Dr. Walker and his colleagues performed a comprehensive analysis of the data recorded by the hydrophones in and around the time of the incident in question. The data shows the absence of any natural seismic or volcanic event that could have caused the April 9th phenomenon off the coast of Japan.

He and his colleagues concluded that it was either an as yet unknown natural phenomenon, or a man-made phenomenon.

Their report is published in <u>Science</u>. (Walker et al, "Kaitoku Seamount and the Mystery Cloud of 9 April 1984," <u>Science</u>, 227(4687), Feb. 8, 1985, p. 607-611.)

## EXPLOSIVE EVENTS SEEN ON SOVIET ISLAND



#### Slide 048: Explosive Events seen on Soviet Island

Here are two U.S. weather satellite photos of the anomalous exhausts on Bennett Island we previously referred to.

The exhaust in the left picture is about 150 miles long, and is nearly horizontal (about 1.5 degrees above the horizontal). It is entirely consistent with the continuous exhaust from a "dumping transfer" scalar EM howitzer in the continuous exothermic mode. (The primary howitzer, of course, was activated in the endothermic mode.)

I think any open-minded investigator must admit that that is indeed a very powerful jet-like exhaust, and not like anything one ever sees from a natural

volcano or geological gas vent. If anyone knows of such an anomalous volcanic or geological exhaust, I would be most delighted to see a photo or report. To my knowledge, no such natural photo exists, and no such natural exhaust has ever **been** reported.

**The** right picture shows the "puff of an explosive emergence of the exhaust. In other words, this one is the exhaust from a "dumping transfer" howitzer used in the pulsed exothermic mode. Since it did not have so much energy to dump, it could dump it in a pulse. Again, the primary howitzer, of course, was activated in the endothermic mode.

Over 100 weather satellite photos of these anomalous exhausts have been taken since 1974.

One or more U.S. aircraft have even been vectored through the exhausts, and samples of the exhaust taken and analyzed. The exhaust is made up of a little clay and mud and water, and is colder than the surrounding air.

#### i•« DE LANCE

## EXPLOSIVE EVENTS SEEN ON SOVIET ISLAND



#### Slide 049: Explosive Events seen on Soviet Island

U.S. weather analysts euphemistically call these exhausts from Bennett Island plumes.

Here is another U.S. weather satellite photo, showing the twin emergence of multiple puffs.

One might expect such exhausts if the secondary "dumping transfer" howitzer is operated in the continuous mode, with continuous extraction by "power tapping" the accumulator of the primary howitzer. In that case, the signature of the exhaust would expose the operation of the primary howitzer. For example, this exhaust would indicate multiple puffs, hence probably multiple frequencies and multiple primary transmitters, each phased in a controlled manner. That of course indicates the production of Fourier expansion forms - of 3-dimensional geometrical forms - by the primary howitzer(s). Since these are puffs, it may indicate the explosive formation of distant spherical balls of energy by the primary howitzer. This in turn indicates the use of a howitzer system in the "pulse firing" mode, which can be used against missiles, ships, aircraft, ground

targets, armored vehicles, underwater targets, etc.

#### FIR 01 IANCE



## Slide 050: Explosive Events seen on Soviet Islands

This slide shows the location of three areas of interest relative to Soviet scalar EM weapons testing.

Wrangel Island, north of the northeastern portion of the Soviet mainland, is associate with tests of these weapons in large circular breakups of the ocean's ice cover. This of course could aid submarines that wished to surface and fire cruise missiles, or submarines that wished to fire from underwater and needed the **ice** broken up.

Strangely enough, Wrangel Island has a most peculiar history: legally it still belongs to the U.S., but has been "given" to the Soviet Union without permission of the U.S. Senate, which is illegal.

Bennett Island, a little farther to the west and still north of the Soviet **mainland**, is noted for its phenomenal number of anomalous exhausts as previously discussed.

North of the Soviet mainland and near its middle lies the large island of Novaya Zemlya. Weather satellites have taken pictures of anomalous circulations over this island, which are further candidates for exhausts from scalar EM howitzer operations.

# CREATING A SPATIAL 8-FIELD PATTERN TRUNCATED FOURIER EXPANSION (3D) $y = y_0 + f_1(\lambda_1) + f_2(\lambda_2) + \ldots + f_n(\lambda_n)$ $z = z_0 + g_1(\lambda_1) + g_2(\lambda_2) + \ldots + g_n(\lambda_n)$ NOTE: INTERFERENCE OF TWO SUCH SCALAR HEMISPHERES CREATES A "GLOWING HEMISPHERICAL SHELL"

## Slide 051: Creating a Spatial 0-Field Pattern

On this slide we show that a hemispherical dome (or other regular shape) can be composed from scalar waves by 3-dimensional Fourier expansion. By truncating the expansion - say after 10 or 12 frequency terms - a good representation of **the** desired form can be obtained with a practical number of frequencies, and in turn a practical number of transmitters. A computer is used to compute the multiplying functions for each frequency, and the entire complex of frequencies is **then**transmitted to produce the scalar form. By interfering two such scalar forms, a 3-dimensional shell of locked-in, ordinary EM energy is formed in space.

**Interference** of two such scalar hemispherical surfaces creates a "glowing hemispherical shell or dome of energy."

Interference of two such scalar spherical surfaces creates a "glowing spherical shell or globe of energy."

Both such geometric forms have been repeatedly seen.

#### fit 01 LANCE



## Slide 052: Tesla Shield

Of particular interest is the hemispherical shell of energy, which years ago I dubbed the "Tesla shield."

As shown on this slide, two scalar hemispherical surfaces are created, using multiple frequency transmitters and truncated Fourier series expansions. Interference of the two scalar hemispheres creates a great, glowing hemispherical shell of ordinary electro-magnetic energy. In the shell, the energy density is sufficient to lift Dirac matter from the Dirac Sea of vacuum. The shell is thus filled with a glowing plasma.

Such a shell may be several hundred miles in diameter at the base. The enormous energy required to form such a defense shell is obtained by a "scalar power tap" into the molten core of the earth itself, as previously explained. In late April/early May of 1985, 27 such "power taps" were placed in the earth by the Soviets. If each tap is capable of powering four to six large scalar EM weapons, then the Soviet strategic scalar EM arsenal contains over 100 monstrous superweapons capable of generating exothermic explosions, endothermic explosions, engineering the weather, locating and destroying underwater submarines, detecting and destroying ballistic missiles shortly **after** launch, detecting and destroying long range strategic bombers as soon as they are airborne, etc.

At any rate, the giant Tesla shield is useful against any penetrating vehicle. If the shell is not so large, its energy density may be very high. In **that** case, **the intense** 

plasma heating will fuse and even vaporize metallic bodies. In addition, any vehicle encountering the shell is subjected to an extremely intense EMP arising everywhere inside its circuitry. EM shielding is of no use against the <u>creation</u> of energy throughout the spacetime of the circuits; such shielding only helps against <u>energy flow through space in the conventional sense</u>.

<u>Thus the electronics</u> of any vehicle encountering the shield are instantly dudded, whether or not they are shielded against ordinary electromagnetic interference (EMI). This includes the electronics operating a nuclear warhead, carried by a re-entry vehicle. Electrically everything penetrating the shell is totally dudded. Further, explosive materials are exploded when such an EMP is encountered, and combustible materials are fiercely consumed or set afire. Ablative shielding suffers an interesting catastrophe: since energy does not try to "flow into" the shielding but "arises everywhere in it simultaneously", "ablation" occurs everywhere throughout the ablative material, simply exploding it instantly. In addition, for smaller Tesla shells (say of 50 miles diameter) the energy density is sufficient to melt or vaporize metals such as in missile structures.

With such a Tesla shield, there is no need to discriminate true warhead-bearing re-entry vehicles from decoys, chaff, etc. The entire "mess" entering the shield is simply "cleaned up" and "sterilized" or destroyed. The shield can take care of ICBMs/IRBMs and their nuclear warheads, strategic bombers and their nuclear **bombs**, cruise missiles and their nuclear warheads, re-entry vehicles and their warheads, decoys, chaff, etc.

#### FI· 01 IANCI



## Slide 053: Expanding Dome-like Phenomenon

Here we show one instance of apparent Soviet testing of the Tesla shield (hemispherical shell of energy) over the ocean. This incident occurred in the Caribbean and Western North Atlantic Ocean on Mar. 20, 1969 and is reported in the <u>Marine Observer</u>, Vol. 40, 1970, p. 17. A semicircle of milky white light, quite intense at first, was sighted on the horizon. The semicircle enlarged, dimming as it expanded. The incident lasted for about 10 minutes. Seen from a passing ship, the top of the hemisphere reached a sighting elevation angle of about 50 degrees, while the base of the hemisphere of light subtended an arc of about 70 degrees. This is directly indicative of a test of the Tesla shield, first as a small, more intense shield and then expanding to greater size for a less intense shield whose primary destructive mechanism is EMP. Note that the EMP in a Tesla shield is <u>locally contained</u> in the energy-bottle shell. It is not an ordinary EMP of energy radiated out of the shell.



## Slide 054: Hemisphere & Globes 1977

Here is a second instance of apparent Soviet testing of the hemispherical Tesla shield over the ocean. This time it is combined with simultaneous testing of two smaller scalar interferometers creating Tesla globes of EM energy. This incident occurred at 23 degrees 5 minutes north, 17 degrees 25 minutes west. It was sighted and reported by a British ship, H.M.V. Kinpurnie Castle, on Mar. 24, 1977. The report is in the Marine Observer. Vol. 48, 1978, p. 21-22.

First a large, moderately luminous hemisphere of light formed, requiring about 3 minutes to do so. Seen from the ship, the top of the hemisphere was at a sighting elevation angle of about 30 degrees, while the base subtended an arc of about 40 degrees. This was the basic Tesla shield.

Then two other luminous globes or patches of light, each of about 1 degree diameter as seen from the ship, formed in the same area; one inside the shield and one outside it. From the glowing globe inside the shield, a light beam similar to a giant searchlight shone down to the ocean's surface for about 10 seconds.

Again the phenomena lasted about 10 minutes and then disappeared.

The luminous globe or patch inside the hemisphere might be the test of a second weapon deployed from a Soviet aircraft in the area. If so, the aircraft has placed a **strong** spherical shield around itself. In addition, the aircraft is utilizing some sort of scalar interferometer beam weapon in an underwater mode. Probably this would imply a "shot" at a hostile nuclear submarine inside the shielded zone. Thus this aircraft would have the scalar EM equipment to search for the

#### FIR DI IAHCE

underwater sub and detect it, and also to concentrate interference energy upon it underwater, destroying it quickly.

Suffice it to say that it is possible to perform scalar interferometry by means of a single beam, in a proprietary process discovered by a close colleague. Thus the "glowing beam to the ocean" resembling a searchlight makes very good sense in the anti-submarine role. The same weapon, of course, could also attack any hostile surface vessel that might have been inside the shielded area at its formation.

The second luminous globe or patch, outside the hemisphere, is probably from a second scalar interferometer from the naval task force, simulating the continuous attack of a certain target (missile or aircraft) outside the protective dome.

As can be seen, this phenomenon is directly indicative of the types of operations one would expect from the testing of Soviet scalar EM weapons at sea, possibly to protect a Soviet naval task force during simulated combat operations.

#### FE « DE LANCE

## SARYSHAGAN DIRECTION, SEPTEMBER 1979 (SEEN FROM AFGHANISTAN)



MULTIPLE EVENTS SEEN IN SEPTEMBER 1979 FROM AFGHANISTAN

STRANGE LURID GLOW THAT FLARED SILENTLY OVER THE HINDU KUSH; AS DESCRIBED BY NICK DOWNEY.

THE SUNDAY TIMES AUGUST 17, 1980

WITNESS TO A SUPER-WEAPON?

#### Slide 055: Saryshagan Direction, September 1979

The London <u>Sunday Times</u> of 17 August 1980 contained information and a photo-sketch of incidents of sighting of the testing of very large Tesla globes deep within the Soviet Union. British war cameraman Nick Downie made the sightings from Afghanistan. The phenomena seen were in the direction of the Saryshagan Missile Test Range, which - according to the U.S. Defense Department's <u>Soviet Military Power</u>, 1986 - contains one or more large directed energy weapons (DEWs).

Even though Downie was seeing the giant globe of light from a great distance, it flared silently over the Hindu Kush and expanded to subtend an arc of about 20

degrees, dimming as it expanded. (An arc of 20 degrees subtended by an object many hundreds of miles distant indicates an object of well over a hundred miles in diameter. This gives some idea of the enormous energy being controlled and manipulated by these Soviet weapons.).

Downie saw the sight on more than one occasion in September 1979.

#### BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER:

**In** the same month - September 1979 - a stationary luminous globe containing a vertical stripe of black in the center was seen in the sky off Saint Petersburg, Florida. This particular type of sighting in that area has been previously correlated with times of known activity at Saryshagan.

#### FII • I LANCE

Further, in the same month U.S. nuclear-warning Vela satellites detected a mysterious "nuclear flash" over the South Atlantic, off the coast of Africa. Controversy has raged in U.S. intelligence and scientific circles to this day as to whether a nuclear explosion or some other mechanism produced the flash.

Indeed, the flash may have been produced by a scalar EM howitzer from Saryshagan as one more "ping" of the U.S. intelligence system, to ascertain whether or not it knew anything about scalar EM howitzers. Again, the negative response told them with high confidence that (1) we still didn't know about scalar EM stuff, and (2) we were still absolutely defenseless against the Soviet scalar EM weaponry.

In 1980, a second "Vela flash" was reported. This time it occurred in the <u>infrared region only</u>, which positively rules out any sort of nuclear explosion. Even this increased stimulus still evoked a U.S. action that revealed total ignorance of scalar EM weaponry.

An alternate possibility for the September 1979 Vela flash also exists: countries not hostile to the U.S. may have tested a scalar EM weapon that produced the flash.

At any rate, from Downie's sightings, it is highly probably that the DEW weaponry at Saryshagan Missile Test Range was active in September 1979, and was producing huge Tesla globes. If the DEWs at Saryshagan can produce the giant luminous Tesla globe, they almost certainly are scalar EM interferometers and can produce the giant Tesla shields as well. Downie reported other earlier sightings of similar phenomena seen by Afghans deep within the Soviet Union in the same direction toward Saryshagan.

Briefly let us cover the uses of such a "giant globe" or spherical shell of glowing EM energy and plasma.

By placing such a "giant globe" thousands of kilometers out away from the defended heartland, an entire arc of the sky can be defended against long-range ballistic missile attack in midcourse. During their midcourse trajectory, the attacking missiles would have to penetrate the globular shell twice, exposing them to giant internal EMPs twice. A very high probability thus exists that all missiles entering the space occupied by the globe are dudded upon entry and/or exit. This includes the electronics inside the nuclear warheads themselves. Also, this is particularly effective against MIRV and MARV missile carriers, since the multiple re-entry vehicles are normally still on the main vehicle during most of midcourse. The use of this midcourse ABM globe defense greatly reduces the number of vehicles arriving at the latter part of midcourse and at the terminal phase of their trajectory.

By using a smaller, more intense globe and placing it on incoming clusters of objects or single objects, both EMP and intense local heating are used against the objects. This is suitable in the latter part of midcourse and in the **terminal** 

phase of ICBM's, IRBM's, SLBM's, and cruise missiles. It is also useful against incoming strategic bombers and their air-to-surface missiles, both ballistic and cruise.

Two modes of the globes - especially the small ones - can be used. First, the continuous mode can be used to "fry" or vaporize incoming objects in a relatively small volume (say two or three tens of kilometers in diameter). Second, the "pulse" mode can be used to "service" all incoming objects, whether or not they have passed through the "large globe" midcourse defense. This provides an additional guarantee of killing the objects; discrimination is not required, just service all of them. The exposure of all incoming objects to multiple attacks raises the probability of kill to essentially 100%, or as close to that as one wishes. Of course the incoming vehicle may still encounter a terminal defense consisting of the Tesla shield and associated roving "quickshot" small intense globes.

In short, with these systems an essentially 100% ABM and anti-bomber defense is possible. Further, the Soviets have possessed such an effective defense for two decades, just as they have openly stated.

#### FEI 11 IANCE 265



## Slide 056: Continuous Tesla EMP Globe

Here is another verified incident of a gigantic test of a Soviet scalar EM howitzer deep within the Soviet Union.

This is a CIA report, released under the Freedom of Information Act. One can be quite sure that the incident occurred as stated.

The phenomenon was seen from two aircraft approaching Mehrabad Airport in Teheran, Iran on June 17, 1966 and reported by their pilots.

On the far horizon deep within the Soviet Union, an intense spherical ball of light appeared, "sitting on the horizon" so to speak. The globe of light increased to enormous size, dimming as it did so, literally filling an arc of the distant sky as it expanded. The sighting was shielded from most ground observers' view at the airport itself due to an intervening mountain range that masked most of tinphenomenon from the ground.

The silent, expanding globe was observed for four or five minutes before it faded away.

BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER:

Again, this is positive evidence of the testing of a giant scalar EM interferometer, in the "midcourse ABM globe" type of action.

However, note the date - mid 1966! The Soviets have therefore been testing such scalar weapons of enormous size and power for at least two decades. This

implies that development must have started at least a decade earlier, or in the mid '50s.

**Still** earlier in January 1960 Nikita Khrushchev had announced the development of a "fantastic" Soviet weapon, one that could even destroy all life on earth if unrestrainedly used. In 1962 the ebullient Khrushchev was forced to back down and lose face before John Kennedy in the Cuban Missile Crisis. Khrushchev's missiles and bombers were in woeful shape, as Kennedy well knew (by courtesy of the Soviet spy, Colonel Oleg Penkovsky). Kennedy did not know that Khrushchev's new superweapons were nearing deployment, but were not yet quite ready.

To save face and prevent his immediate ouster, Khrushchev apparently conducted a startling two-strike demonstration of his new weapons as soon as they became operationally ready. On April 10, 1963 he detected and destroyed **the** U.S.S. <u>Thresher</u> nuclear submarine using a scalar EM howitzer in the underwater "continuous" mode.

The next day he demonstrated the "pulsed" underwater destruction mode for **nuclear** subs by producing a giant underwater EM explosion underneath the ocean 100 miles north of Puerto Rico. Ironically, just as the Atlantic was coming alive with U.S. naval vessels searching for the lost <u>Thresher</u>, a second test of the weapons that had finished off the sub occurred to the south of them, unnoticed and disregarded, even though seen and reported (to the FBI and the U.S. Coast Guard) by a passing U.S. jetliner's pilot and crew, who observed the underwater explosion.

We thus can peg the development of these weapons by the Soviets as starting **well** before 1960. The first operational deployment of the giant strategic weaponryoccurredinearly1963.

Note that the 1966 testing observed here is completely consistent with this estimated developments chedule.

Thus large Soviet strategic scalar EM weapons have been operational on site for 23 years! This implies that at least <u>three additional generations</u> of the scalar EM

weaponshavebeendevelopedanddeployedbynow.

#### FII II IANCE

## MYSTERIOUS LIGHT OVER HORTH PACIFIC



SEEN FROM 42° N LAT, 153° E LONG

JUNE 18, 1982 Observed in Northern Pacific 700 km east of Kushiro

SEEN BY TWO AIRCRAFT: JAL FLIGHT 403 JAL FLIGHT 421

NOTE: SUCH INCIDENTS ARE REPEATEDLY SEEN BY JETLINER CREWS OVER THE NORTH PACIFIC

ASAHI EVENING NEWS, TOKYO JUNE 22, 1982

#### Slide 057: Mysterious Light over North Pacific

Incidents of Soviet testing of the Tesla shield and the Tesla globe weapons are routinely observed by airline pilots flying over the North Pacific into and out of Japan.

This is one typical example. Two jetliners, Japan Air Line flights 403 and 421, sighted and reported a large glowing globe of light sitting just beyond the horizon and extending well above it. The aircraft were in the vicinity of 42 degrees N latitude and 153 degrees longitude at the time. The sighting was thus about 700 miles east of Kushiro.

The pilots estimated the diameter of the ball as at least 18-27 kilometers. Depending upon the actual distance to the sphere, it may have been of much larger size.

This incident is reported in the Asahi Evening News, Tokyo, June 22, 1982.

The jet airliner pilots flying over these waters have reported many other **similar** sightings.

## WHITE SPHERE SEEN IN NORTH ATLANTIC 1976



## Slide 058: White Sphere seen in North Atlantic 1976

Here is another sighting closer to home.

This incident was observed from a passing ship on June 22, 1976 in the North Atlantic, at about 2113-2140 hours. It is reported in the Marine Observer, Vol. 47. 1977, p. 66.

First, an orange glow was sighted behind some distant clouds. A couple of minutes later, a glowing white sphere of light was observed to the left of the orange glow, just above the clouds. The white sphere then slowly expanded to a much larger sphere, dimming as it expanded. At its maximum size, the top of the white sphere reached about 24 degrees 30 minutes elevation angle to the

observer. Development to maximum size required about 10 minutes.

By 2140 hrs the sphere had faded and disappeared. The sphere was sufficiently thin that the stars could be seen through it at all times.

Again this incident strongly fits the large Tesla globe mode of a Soviet scalar EM interferometer.

The significance and role of the orange glow are not known at this time.

#### F E ii 0 1 IANCE

## CONTINUOUS TESLA FIREBALL



SEPTEMBER 10, 1976 BETWEEN MOSCOW AND LONDON

SEEN BY BRITISH EUROPEAN AIRWAYS FLIGHT 831

CIA REPORT RELEASED UNDER FOIA

## Slide 059: Continuous Tesla Fireball

Here is another incident that represents a stimulus to the British government, to see if the British are aware of scalar electromagnetics.

Again, this is a CIA report released under the Freedom of Information Act, so the details are reliable.

On Sep. 10, 1976 British European Airways flight 831, flying between Moscow and London and over Lithuania at the time, observed an intense ball of light above the clouds below the aircraft. The light was so intense that it lit up the sky in the entire vicinity.

The concerned pilot reported the glowing object to the Soviet ground authorities with whom he was in contact. He received the harsh instructions to ignore the light, and essentially to continue on his way out of there.

Here we see an incident involving a small, intense Tesla globe, of the kind with which the defense could "service" objects that had already penetrated a large midcourse globe, or aircraft approaching the defended area.

Obviously the Soviet authorities were tracking the aircraft, and knew it was in the vicinity. It seems logical, then, that they deliberately placed the brightly glowing ball beneath the aircraft so that the pilot and crew could not fail to observe it.

The strange message to the pilot was simply designed to increase the intensity of the stimulus. The stimulus was to be something like, "The Soviets are doing

fEM DE LANCE

something in research and development that allows them to create intense balls of glowing light at a distance, and place these objects in the air in and around aircraft, possibly to intercept them." The purpose, of course, was to observe the British government's reaction after the incident was reported by the pilot upon his arrival at London.

Again the reaction of the British - and the U.S. as well - was as predicted. Again we showed that we knew nothing of scalar electromagnetic weapons, and did not recognize one when we encountered its effects.

#### FEI DI LANCE



## Slide 060: Terminal ABM System

Very neat things can be done if one <u>nests</u> several Tesla shields - say three or four - concentrically, one inside the other. In that case even the nuclear radiation (such as gamma rays) from a defense-suppressive high altitude nuclear burst can be handled.

For example, suppose three such concentric shields are placed over a large vital area. Further, suppose a high altitude nuclear burst is placed up above the outer shield. Gamma radiation almost instantly strikes the plasma in the outer shell, where it is absorbed, scattered, and re-radiated at lower temperature. (That, after all, is what plasmas do.)

Inside the first shell, the scattered radiation is now in the x-ray and ultra-violet region. Let us track the most lethal component, the x-rays.

The scattered x-rays then strike the second plasma shell, and are absorbed, scattered, and re-radiated at lower temperature. Inside the second shell the scattered radiation is now in the visible and infrared region, with a little ultraviolet.

This optical radiation in turn strikes the third plasma shell, and is absorbed, scattered, and re-radiated at still lower temperature. Inside the third shell most of the energy is now in the form of radiofrequency (RF) energy, with a little IR and visible band spectral energy content.

At this point, ordinary electromagnetic interference (EMI) shielding of electronic equipments on the ground and inside the third shield can take care of any RF interference resulting from the emergent RF noise.

As can be seen, three shells are sufficient to convert the gamma and x-ray radiation (and ultraviolet and infrared) mostly to harmless RF energy before all three shells are penetrated. Thus the tactic of deliberate defense suppression by a preliminary high altitude nuclear burst can be countered by multiple Tesla shields.

In addition, of course, any ordinary vehicles penetrating all three shields are exposed to successive violent EMP's, and are almost certainly electrically dudded. The vehicles are also subjected to multiple periods of intense heating, so combustibles, fuels, explosives, and ablatives are destroyed. In addition, metal structures may be melted or vaporized.

Think of it this way: anything that hits one of these Tesla shields goes <u>phht!</u> Just **like** a bug hitting an electrified bugkiller screen.

**For** years passing ships have observed and reported such multiple-shield "light phenomena" over remote regions of the ocean. U.S. intelligence has routinely **not** paid any heed to reports of "lights at night" over remote ocean areas, and so Soviet tests in this manner have remained relatively unnoticed by officialdom.

#### IIR DI IANCE



## Slide 061: Two Arcs in the Sky

Just to list one incident involving the testing of multiple concentric Tesla shields, here is an early test conducted in mid-1961 over the Indian Ocean.

The incident occurred at 1800 hrs. Greenwich mean Time (GMT) and was observed by a passing ship. The report is contained in <u>Marine Observer</u>, Vol. 32, 1962, p. 64.

First the ship's crew observed a gigantic, very bright arc of light on the horizon or beyond it, with both ends passing below the line of sight to the horizon. This was in fact probably a large Tesla shield, but of such low intensity that only **its** intersection arc could clearly be seen. The arc subtended an arc of about 150 degrees across its diameter at the bottom. After about 10 minutes, a second **and** dimmer arc appeared, concentrically inside the first one. The ship thus was observing what probably was the nesting of two giant hemispheres (of EM energy) to provide a multiple Tesla shield.

This was probably a test of an early research and development prototype, since Khrushchev had only announced his new "fantastic weaponry" in development in his January, 1960 speech to the Soviet Presidium. And apparently land-based weapons such as this prototype probably did not become deployed and operational until April 1963. However, even in 1961 the Soviets would have been developing and testing prototypes of the weapon adapted for naval task force protection and usage.

Several other similar phenomena involving nested hemispheres or giant concentric arcs of light have been seen by mariners at sea.

f tft DE LANCE



#### Slide 062: ABM Defenses

When the various capabilities of Tesla shields, globes, and scalar howitzers are integrated together into an ABM defense, a most formidable Soviet strategic defense capability is apparent.

On this slide we deal only with midcourse and terminal phase ABM defense. Later we shall cover the application of these weapons to launch phase ABM defense, primary phase bomber defense, underwater antisubmarine defense, etc.

Suppose the U.S. is provoked to desperately launch a missile attack toward Russia, as indicated on the slide.

First would come the launch phase destruction of the launched missiles, which we will cover shortly.

Any remaining missiles in midcourse would encounter extremely large, glowing spheres of light, where the EM energy density is contained and held in the spherical shell "energy bottle" of the glowing globes. Each globe might cover an are of up to about 20 degrees, as seen from the Soviet defended area. Missiles carrying MIRV and MARV payloads would not yet have deployed their re-entry vehicles.

As a missile and its payload encounter one of the globular shells, an intense EMP is suddenly experienced throughout the missile and all of its components. Again, EMI shielding is of no consequence since the EMP arises in each increment of spacetime throughout the vehicle volume. The result is instantaneous dudding of all electronic circuitry, including the electronics of the

#### FIH DE IANCE

nuclear warheads themselves. The HE content of the nuclear warhead system is violently exploded, totally destroying the configuration of the warhead. A low-order nuclear detonation may occur, but more likely the warhead's nuclear material is just broken up, finely divided, and set afire.

In addition, all combustible materials are set fiercely afire or destroyed. Explosive materials such as booster propellants and HE explosives are violently exploded. Ablative and plastic materials literally explode into pieces, torn apart by sudden violent ablation and outgassing everywhere within. The remnants of the vehicle are now total duds, as is the payload, including re-entry vehicle, nuclear warhead electronics, nuclear materials from the disruption and explosion of the HE portion of the warhead system, etc.

Still, each piece of the debris must pass through the glowing shell once more before it exits. Thus a second "shot", precisely as effective as the first, still awaits each and every piece of the debris plunging along inside the shell as it exits.

As the debris continues on to the latter part of midcourse and early terminal phase, any portions large enough to track are subjected to small, intense Tesla globes where the energy density in the shell is many orders of magnitude greater than in the larger globe used in earlier midcourse. This part of the defense system simply services each incoming "blob" methodically, probably first in the pulse mode. Later, any blobs still remaining are given the maximum "continuous heating" mode with a small Tesla globe, to actually vaporize metals and materials.

In the unlikely event that anything active still remains, or that an object has managed to elude the large and small Tesla fireballs, a Tesla shield is still to bo encountered, towering over the protected area. For significant targets this shield will be concentric, and will contain three or more concentric Tesla shields. Again, the approaching vehicle will be subjected to multiple EMP's and severe heating throughout its volume. In addition, the concentric shields will "clean up and sterilize any gamma radiation and EMP resulting from any deliberate high altitude defense suppression nuclear burst that somehow (inconceivably!) gets through the launch phase ABM system, and the Tesla-globe midcourse and earl terminal phase defenses.

As can be seen, the system complex represents a most formidable defense **that** certainly approaches 100% effectiveness against the present triad, and even against the addition of cruise missiles.

In addition, since these weapons suffer from very strange constraints and limitations, the scalar transmitters are actually dual mode: they become conventional radars by simply switching into the ordinary EM mode. They arc part of the more conventional ABM defense system complexes we presently recognize in the Soviet Union. In this conventional role, backup ABM missile interceptors are available, to be employed in case the conventional role must be assumed.

Later we will address the reason for the strange limitations that must be placed upon unqualified use of the large scalar EM systems, particularly in the pulse or "burst" nodes.

#### FII DI LANCE

## NETWORK OF VIRTUAL TRANSMITTERS



## Slide 063: Network of Virtual Transmitters

In July 1976 the U.S. received very special Bicentennial greetings from the Soviet Union.

At that time, communications systems of the world in the 3-30 megaHertz band suddenly met substantial interference from extremely powerful, chirped Soviet transmitters that were suddenly activated. These transmitters continue their transmissions to this day.

Estimates of the power of these enormous transmitters vary, but figures range as high as several hundred megawatts, with a nominal figure being 100 megawatts.

These powerful transmitters were promptly nicknamed "Woodpeckers" because of the characteristic sound of the chirped signal when received. That is, the received signal made a "pecking" sound much like a woodpecker's beak hitting a block of wood.

Several nations protested, but the powerful signals have continued, right down to this day. The only Soviet response was to add a "spread spectrum" capability, so that the transmitter did not dwell too long on one specific frequency, but shifted periodically to other frequencies.

These transmitters have apparently never been precisely located by U.S. intelligence, but their beams carry much of the characteristics of an **over-the** horizon (OTH) radar. They have been dubbed OTH-radars by U.S. intelligence, and can without question perform that mission, in addition to some very interesting missions which U.S. intelligence does not assess.

<u>Soviet Military Power</u>, Department of Defense, 1985, p. 45 shows the direct intersection over the United States of the Woodpecker radar beams used in an OTH-role. We show an illustration of that intersection on this slide.

In addition, we show an additional "scanner" beam that can be scanned across the intersection "grid" over the U.S., formed by waveform interference of two main Woodpecker beams.

These Woodpecker transmitters have a great many diverse functions.

**First,** they can be used in a conventional over-the-horizon radar node, since their beams follow the earth-ionosphere waveguide and curve around the earth. In this mode they can detect missiles at launch and thereafter, and strategic bombers when taking off and thereafter.

However, these scalar interference grid weapons have many other uses.

First, they can be used to biologically attack entire populations in a targeted area. <u>This aspect is not covered in this briefing</u>. Suffice it to say that phase-locked ELF modulation signals ot 10 Hz and less are often detected on multiple Woodpecker frequencies simultaneously. In a target area, this modulation - if sufficiently stronger than the Schumann resonance of the earth's magnetic field - will entrain a percentage of the brains into "forced entrainment." In that case, these human brains are "synchronized" to the Woodpecker signals so that multiple coherent frequencies are phase-locked into them. That is, multiple coherent EM channels directly into these entrained brains now exist. At that **point**, Fourier expansions may be used to attack specific portions of the brain geometrically.

In addition, scalar EM disease patterns can be modulated upon the carriers, again with Fourier expansions. Specific biological effects can be induced in the entrained populace at will, limited only by the state of the art of the Soviet

technology used to attack them. Possible induced effects include instantaneous **death**, heart seizure, severe emotional disruption, loss of control of internal functions, diseases, disabling of the immune system, and even implantation of **thoughts**, emotions, and ideas which are interpreted by the targeted subjects as their own.

While further discussion of this area is beyond the scope of this briefing, the biological aspects of the Woodpecker transmitters are horrible. It suffices to say that, in thousands of experiments, Kaznacheyev demonstrated that almost any **kind** of cellular death and disease pattern could be electromagnetically

transmitted. Kaznacheyev reported the effect in the near ultraviolet.

Experimenters at the University of Marburg in West Germany duplicated the experiments in the infrared.

**The** bottom line is that photons themselves can carry death and disease patterns between cells. Scalar *EM* technology allows the synthesis of the actual potential pattern (which after all represents total control of charge and charge distribution,

#### FIR PI LANCE

hence biochemistry in the cell) of a particular cellular disease or death mechanism. Symptoms (and cellular death from them!) of nuclear radiation, chemical poisoning, bacterial infection, and other mechanisms were successfully induced by the Kaznacheyev experiments.

Dr. Popp of West Germany has published an analysis of the virtual photon master control system of the cells. Since scalar EM represents the deliberate ordering of virtual particle flux into deterministic patterns, the master control system can readily be entered with scalar techniques to induce disease and disorder at will.

#### fElt DE LANCE

## HETWORK OF VIRTUAL TRANSMITTERS

WOODPECKER INTERFERENCE GRID (SCALAR COMPONENTS)



## Slide 064: Network of Virtual Transmitters

On this slide we diagrammatically represent the Soviet woodpecker interference grid over the U.S. This grid can easily be used to influence and control the weather, and for over a decade the Soviets have manipulated the weather over the U.S. and other parts of the world.

By the peculiar title of this slide, we wish to call attention to the fact that, in the exothermic mode of scalar interferometry riding on the woodpecker radar signals, each of the woodpecker grid interference cells can act as a little "virtual transmitter." It's exactly as if the Soviets had been permitted to enter the U.S. and build thousands of EM transmitters at regular intervals all over the country!

And of course it's even worse. In the endothermic mode, it's as if the Soviets had been permitted to enter the U.S. and build thousands of "cold generators" all over the U.S. That is, in that mode, each of the "transmitters" can actually extractelectromagneticenergy.

These two modes have enabled the Soviet Union to drastically manipulate the weather at will over the U.S. during the last decade (and similarly, for other places as well.)

(For a disclosure of the Soviet weather control operations over the U.S., see T.E. Bearden, Soviet Weather Engineering Over North America, 1-hr.

videotape, 1985, available from The Tom Bearden Website www.cheniere.org. We will only summarize here.).

#### іін di іамсі **281**

Briefly, inside various reference level zeros on the ordinary EM woodpecker carriers, scalar "channels" are established. Scalar beams, signals, and interferometer pulses and transmissions can be transmitted through these reference channels as if directly through a wire. Phasing, pulse shaping, and Fourier expansion formation of geometric forms are then the key to be used in scalar interferometry through the internal scalar channels of the Soviet woodpecker signals.

By choosing one or more grid cells and using scalar interference there in the exothermic continuous mode, local heating and expansion of the air, and formation of a high-pressure area, occurs.

By choosing one or more grid cells and using scalar interference there in the endothermic continuous mode, local cooling and shrinking of the air, and formation of a low-pressure area, occurs.

By electromagnetic "rotation" of the interfering scalar beams, the hotspots and coldspots can be moved along a desired path and at a desired speed.

By these methods the entire jetstream across the U.S. can be deviated and controlled to a large degree. Moisture can be drawn from the Pacific beyond Southern California and Mexico, and collided over the southern U.S. with extremely cold air brought down from Canada, producing ice storms such as those in and around February 1, 1985.

Violent thunderstorm activity can be induced and directed. By adding "spin", these same storms can be induced to form extensive tornados.

By sustained weather engineering operations, drought or excessive rain and flooding can be induced in areas of the U.S. as desired. Crops can be destroyed or heavily damaged by severe and unseasonal weather.

If the grid is placed in the ground on scalar EM carriers instead of normal EM carriers (and the woodpecker "radars," can switch to, or add, scalar carrier mode whenever they wish), it can be used as an anti-submarine weapon, as we shall see later. It can also be used to cause substantial ocean effects that have drastic consequences on the world's weather - such as the anomalous El Nino of 1982-83.

By localizing one spot of heating at the top of a thunderstorm anvil, and another spot of cooling at its side, a localized downburst can be created. Our weather satellites have detected just such an anomalous combination heating and cooling of thunderstorm anvils over the U.S. While there may exist natural mechanisms to cause this anomalous dual pattern, it may also be caused by Soviet weather engineering, which can cause either broad-area or highly localized effects.

All these types of weather engineering incidents have been deliberately created over the U.S. by the Soviet Union.

Perhaps the greatest weather effects can be induced by altering some of the large-scale normal mechanisms that influence and control our weather. Thus the **artificially** induced El Nino of 1982-83 was a case in point, causing drastic weather upsets worldwide for a year or more.

The last decade has seen weather so anomalous that it could only occur once in 1200 years by chance. It has <u>not</u> been due to normal chance, but by Soviet weather engineering, particularly since the advent of the Woodpecker transmitter complexes.

#### ADDITIONAL BACKGROUND FOR THE BRIEFER:

The Woodpecker transmitters can carry scalar components, which, in addition to biological strikes, can be used for many other purposes such as to

- 1. Influence and control the weather,
- 2. Deviate the giant jetstreams of the upper atmosphere,
- 3. Detect, track and destroy missiles shortly after launch,
- 4. Detect, track and destroy strategic bombers and other aircraft,
- 5. Attack land and ocean surface targets by large aerial electromagnetic explosions: the EM explosion produces the fireball, the thermal effects, and the blast wave of a nuclear explosion without the nuclear radiation and radioactive fallout contamination;
- 6. Attack surface land and ocean targets by large "cold explosions", where living things freeze almost instantly, leaving the surface facilities and equipment intact,
- 7. Attack land and ocean surface targets by severe internal electromagnetic disruption, so that all electronics are dudded,
- 8. Attack personnel on land and sea by direct destruction of their nervous systems with an internally induced strong EMP,
- 9. Disrupt the operation of distant facilities, equipment, and personnel or destroy food crops in large areas by severe cold or severe heating, or even startling oscillation between the two.

In addition, the scalar aspects of the Woodpecker transmitters can be beamed through the earth and ocean as surface waves or at a given depth to intersect at a distant region. This mode can be used to

10. Cause distant earthquakes in a distant fault zone by depositing energy in the rocks there, increasing the plate stress until slippage occurs at a fault zone,

#### FII DI IAN(I

- 11. Cause large, anomalous rocking of an entire plate or large area, by depositing and extracting energy from alternate areas, causing buckling of the large rock plate,
- 12. Set up an interference grid under the water, so that underwater submarines can be detected, tracked, and destroyed on <u>station</u> and with their missiles still unfired,
- 13. Attack naval vessels and task forces through the water and through their hulls, without warning,
- 14. Attack missile silos and nuclear storage sites "before launch", directly through the earth itself,
- 15. Initiate the full nuclear explosion of implosion-type nuclear warheads on-board missiles on station,
- 16. Initiate full nuclear explosion of implosion-type nuclear warheads in storage sites and ready reserve,
- 17. Destroy seaborne and ocean-bottom-mounted mines and underwater sensors, even including entire "fields" of them,
- 18. Detect and destroy hostile torpedoes, ship-to-underwater antisubmarine missiles, and dumped anti-submarine munitions and charges,
- 19. "Pump" the electrical grounding of distant electrical power distribution and generation systems so that the system catastrophically fails,
- 20. "Pump" the electrical grounding of distant electrical power systems so that radio and television transmitters, power grids, and wiring complexes in buildings and facilities radiate a desired scalar wave component or signal complex at equipment and personnel.

All in all, the woodpecker transmitter complexes and other associated scalar EM weaponry are most useful in the major missions required in war.
# LAUNCH PHASE ABM SYSTEM



## Slide 065: Launch Phase ABM System

On this slide we show the use of the Woodpecker grid in the Launch Phase **ABM** system role.

Thescalar components establish an interference grid over the U.S., at some altitude above the earth. One or more separate scalar interferometers transmit through scalar channels established in the Woodpecker's normal EM carriers, scanning through the grid square cells one by one in the "just barely extract energy" endothermic mode.

Back in the Soviet Union, the energy extracted passes through a scanned receiver biased just so that the normal energy extracted from the distant atmosphere does not show on a scanning screen. Any substantial amount of additional energy appearing in the cell - such as from the jet engines of a large aircraft or the rocket exhaust of a large missile - will be detected.

The **operation** of this weapon is four-fold: (1) the scanning interferometer or "big eye" scans the grid squares, detects penetration, and tracks the rising missile. (2) A separate scalar EM interferometer (a howitzer) is controlled by a computer and fired through a separate scalar EM channel opened in the ordinary EM woodpecker carriers. (3) Two timed scalar pulses are fired so that they converge and meetin the grid cell containing the rising missile. This results in the **sudden** emergence of a violent EMP pulse throughout the missile and the surrounding vicinity. (4) All missile and warhead electrical and electronic systems are instantly dudded and destroyed. In addition, fuels, propellants, and explosives of the missile are immediately ignited, explosively destroying the penetrating missile.

That takes care of the missile target. (The same weapon, of course, can be used against airborne strategic bombers - including Stealth-type bombers. In fact, Gary Powers' high flying aircraft was probably shot down in 1960 by a "jury-rigged" scalar EM howitzer using modified radars and timed scalar pulses to provide an aerial explosion and EMP.)

The Woodpecker grid/howitzer weapon system can be placed over the ocean and used against cruise missiles, naval surface-to-air and surface-to-surface missiles, submarine-launched ballistic and cruise missiles, etc. Placed over a carrier task force, it can also take care of the aircraft launched by the carrier as fast as they are launched. It can also handily take care of the missiles launched by guided-missile cruisers of the accompanying task force.

Now let's take a look at the command and fire control end of this weapon system, way back in the Soviet Union.

#### FEII DE LANCE

# SOUIET COMMAND & CONTROL CONCEPT



#### Slide 066: Soviet Command & Control Concept

On this slide we show a postulated Soviet fire control system for the grid weapon.

Two or more operators sit at a control console, facing a giant display (screen). The display contains a grid, which represents the distant interference grid of the Woodpecker carriers (or scalar EM carriers, if in the underground or underwater mode). A distant missile launched into the real interference grid overhead will cause a spot of light to appear in the appropriate grid square (cell) on the operators' screen. The operators will track the displayed target, select firing mode and type of action, engage the target, and assess whether or not the distant target is killed or missed by the firing.

When a missile is launched in the distant area over which the Woodpecker grid has been placed, it quickly rises through one of the scanned grid cells on its upward journey. As it penetrates the cell, additional energy is extracted (since part of the missile's exhaust energy is now extracted also). At the screen in the Soviet Union, the additional energy received rises above bias, causing a "bloom" or spot of light to appear on the screen at the appropriate grid cell representation.

**The distant** operator has now detected the missile launch and its location. He places a marker over the target track and activates the computer, also inputting the type of firing or action to be performed. In this case, let us say he wishes a burst of **compute**, inside the distant launched missile, and has activated by the distant launched missile.

burst of **energy** to emerge inside the distant launched missile, and has activated that mode of firing action.

The computer computes the necessary parameters for another scalar interferometer channel in the exothermic mode, and for firing at the location of the rising missile so that two scalar pulses will meet in the cell penetrated by the rising missile on the other side of the earth. As the channel is opened, the firing solution settled, and the interferometer howitzer readied, the computer activates indicators on the console notifying the operator. When all is ready, a "ready-tofire" light is lit on the console.

Upon receiving the command to fire and destroy the missile, the operator presses the fire button. The computer fires the activated scalar EM howitzer in the pulse mode. The operator continues to watch his screen.

When the pulses meet in the distant grid cell, a violent EMP suddenly arises in and throughout the missile and its surrounding vicinity. This explodes the missile propellants and warheads, destroying the target.

On the distant screen, a sudden drastic "blossoming" of the target results from the sudden extraction of a great deal of additional energy by the scanning scalar interferometer. The operator thus knows he has made a "kill."

Should for some reason the target be missed, additional energy will still be extracted by the scanning interferometer from the grid cell/vicinity in which the EMP suddenly emerges. The distant operator will still see a bloom on his scope, but not nearly so great as when the missile explodes. He thus knows that the EMP effect of the firing has occurred, but the target has been missed (he will see the bloom in its offset location as well). In that case, the operator can quickly mark the EMP location, hit the switch, and the computer will automatically correct and fire again.

At any rate, for a miss a large "sonic boom" or blast still results in the EMP emergence zone from sudden heating of the air. These are precisely the type of booms that were associated with three NASA shuttle launches prior to the end of 1985. These were actual testing of this weapon system, using the shuttle launches to provide a target, and delaying the burst some minutes so the shuttle would not actually be destroyed. On Nov. 26, 1985 a "marker beacon" (glowing ball of light) was also created over the site. This was probably to orient **satellites** and other detection systems. Some 12 minutes after that nighttime launch, **a** large blast occurred over the site, heard for hundreds of miles up and down **the** coast. Shortly after, the light suddenly moved away very rapidly - faster than **a** jet aircraft.

If many missiles are being launched, the operator marks them rapidly, one **after** the other, and the howitzer fires burst after burst at them, decimating the launched missiles, one after the other. In this fashion most of the counterstrike missiles launched by the U.S. would be destroyed shortly after launch, greatly reducing the number of missiles that make it to midcourse.

However, apparently the loss of the shuttle launched on Jan. 28, 1986 was caused by the addition of a metal-softening pattern in the exothermic mode, in and around the booster, using the actual booster ionic flames as a receiver-amplifier. This led to the failure of one of the supports and the partial breakaway of the right booster. The booster rotated into the tank, causing damage and the resulting explosion when the venting main fuel hit the booster flame.

By spread spectrum techniques and proper timing and phasing, one system of Woodpecker transmitters can set up multiple interference grids, in various parts of the world. The scanners and howitzers can operate in the appropriate zones, again by spread spectrum techniques and proper timing and phasing.

In fact, the latest versions probably can operate in the "ordinary EM carrier" (atmospheric) mode and the "scalar EM carrier" (underwater and in the earth) mode simultaneously - again by timed switching between EM and scalar EM carriers, spread spectrum techniques, and timing and phasing of howitzers and Manners.

Thus a single system can operate in the earth, underwater, and atmospheric modes. It can operate against the very wide range of different targets previously mentioned. It can do all this "simultaneously," from a real-time practical viewpoint.

#### FIR DI IANCE

# LAUHCH PHASE ABM SYSTEM (ANTI-SLBM)



## Slide 067: Launch Phase ABM System (Anti-SLBM)

Here we show the operation of the system in the atmosphere over the ocean, to destroy sub-launched ballistic missiles such as Poseidon and Polaris. The system operation shown uses the normal EM Woodpecker carrier frequencies, with scalar components to establish the interference grid, and scalar channels for **the** scanners and howitzers. The grid can be set up by this method anywhere in the world.

As can be seen, during their early launch phase, this mode will take care of the missiles launched from underwater U.S., British, and French nuclear submarines.

Remember, this is just one mode in which the system is operating. It can at the same time have other interference grids at other locations, and even in other modes, including underwater grids used against the submarines themselves, it can be engaging a multitude of targets of a wide variety of types, essentially all simultaneously.

# DETECTING & MARKING MISSILE LAUNCH



## Slide 068: Detecting & Marking Missile Launch

Here we show the missiles launched from the underwater submarines, when just detected in the atmosphere over the ocean. As each rising missile is detected, an operator at the screen places a cursor (a "marker") over the detected track spot on the scope.

The computer quickly computes the firing parameters and indicates when the systemis "ready to fire."

By using additional scalar scanner frequencies in the multi-gigaHertz range and finescanning, the operator is able to accomplish non-cooperative target identification.

After the operator places a cursor over a target, the advanced system fine-scans and identifies it as hostile, then continues the track in automatic.

When the operator presses the fire button for a designated target, the computer intiates fire by the appropriate scalar EM howitzer through established grid scalarfiringchannels.

#### FIR DI IANCI



## Slide 069: Destroying the Launched Missiles

On this slide we temporarily omit the interference grid and diagrammatically show the operation of the scalar EM howitzer. As shown, two pulses are fired so that they meet in the grid cell where the rising missile is located. A drastic EM pulse suddenly emerges everywhere throughout the missile and its vicinity causing instant missile destruction.

Of course, individual howitzers not in the Woodpecker carrier's scalar channel can also fire at the missiles in the purely scalar exothermic mode. Or they can utilize the large "Tesla globe" in the continuous mode, the small Tesla "ball of light" in the continuous or pulsed mode, etc.

Also, continuous EM energy can be caused to emerge in a broader, "defocused" interference area causing electronic dudding of circuits in vehicles over a wider area. This is a very useful mode to use against mass attacks by many aircraft and/or many missiles at the same time. That is, the entire formation can be attacked in the "dud electronics" mode, and then followed up by more intense servicing of each individual hapless target.

Again, in 1960 Gary Powers was probably downed by a crude prototype scalar interferometer "howitzer" obtained by modifying two ordinary radars. At least the Soviets had previously been unable to down a penetrating U-2 with missiles they possessed. We know the scalar howitzers were in development, for Khrushchev had announced to the Presidium in January 1960 that a new "fantastic weapon" was in development. A development prototype was probably used to down Powers' aircraft.

IIK DE LANCE

# SHIFT TO ANTI-SUB MODE



## Slide 070: Shift to Anti-Sub Mode

In the underwater mode portrayed on this slide, the Woodpecker transmitters have been switched to "scalar carriers" mode and the carrier beams transmitted through the ground and into the ocean underwater. (Remember, an <u>artificial</u> EM potential that does not couple to charged particles or ions will travel through the

ocean, but a force field will not.)

Thus a giant scalar interference grid is now established underwater. Additional scalarbeams in the weakly endothermic mode scan this grid. When a submarine enters the grid, it substantially changes the potential in that cell, and the scanner picks thisup. The distant screen now displays the sub as a "track" of light in the appropriate grid square cell. The computer switches in fine-scanning and non-cooperative target identification. It identifies the target as hostile and alerts the operator (by blinking the track and changing its color to red, for example).

As before, the operator marks the target and enters the firing mode and type of action desired. Again, let us assume the "EMP burst" mode of destruction is to be used. The computer computes the firing parameters and readies the howitzer, When the commander gives the command to fire, the operator presses the firing button. The computer fires the howitzer.

Two scalar pulses proceed through the howitzer scalar channel and meet in the submarine. Throughout the sub and its vicinity, a violent EMP is suddenly experienced, knocking out the electrical systems, electronic equipment, and igniting propellants and explosives in the on-board missiles and armament. This

explodes the submarine, missiles, and torpedoes instantly.

At the distant command console, the scanners detect the violent eruption of energy from the exploding submarine. It appears on the screen as a sudden strong blossoming of the track. The operator assesses that the target has been destroyed. He immediately engages another target if one is present.

If the EMP is off-course and misses, the scanners still pick up a smaller blossoming in the offset location. The operator immediately knows he has missed the target. He marks the offset bloom, presses the switch for "Correct!" and the computer makes the firing correction. When the operator again gets a Ready-to-Fire light illuminated, he presses the firing button and fires again at the target, this time with corrections applied.

Again, the same Woodpecker system - using timing, phasing, scalar/EM switching and spread-spectrum techniques - may be involved in several grids and many types of targets. When in a target-rich environment, the firing operators may be very busy indeed.

As we shall later see, the same weapon system may also be firing in the "cold explosion" or pused endothermic mode, where intense bursts of instant and severe freezing are unleashed in the target zone.

# SHIFTING TO EARTHQUAKE MODE



## Slide 071: Shifting to Earthquake Mode

The uses of the complex grid, scanners, and scalar howitzers is limited only by human ingenuity and state-of-the-art of the technology developed.

By shifting to the scalar-carrier mode and transmitting in the surface layer of the earth, the interference zone can be established in a distant region of the earth, beneath the earth 'ssurface.

Suppose we establish a very small interference grid in the earth at and around a distant fault zone. Then by steadily depositing energy in the zone in the continous exothermic mode, the stress in the fault area is steadily and gradually increased. Eventually the plates on each side of the fault will slip, and a "natural appearing earthquake" occurs. If the energy is deposited slowly and gently, a gentler quake can usually be effected. If the energy is deposited fairly rapidly, a higher peak stress can usually be reached before the rocks slip, and a larger, moredestructive earthquakeresults.

By making a wider grid in the earth in a larger area, a strange kind of earthquake can be induced, whether or not a fault zone exists in the area. By pouring energy out of alternate cells and extracting energy from the others, a "wave-like"

buckling tensile and compressive stress is created throughout the zone. As this continues, the entire plate area will try to oscillate, moving and causing an anomalous sort of "rocking, flatearthquake" throughout a large area.

Not too many days after the destruction of the Challenger on January 28, 1986, such an anomalous "flat earthquake" occurred in the U.S., near the Great Lakes,

involving some 10 states. This was probably the subsequent testing of an additional weapons mode of the same Soviet scalar EM system that destroyed the shuttle.

# SUPPRESSION ATTACK - MARU'S (WITHOUT DEFENSES)



## Slide 072: Suppression Attack—MARVs (without defenses)

Now to shift the emphasis a bit, and look at the impact on some "normal" strategic systems and concepts.

On this slide we show the basic idea of suppression attack against an enemy's ground based missile force in fixed-site silos. The attack uses multiple maneuverablere-entry vehicles (MARVs) delivered by a single carrier missile, which acts as a "bus." The bus ejects the MARVs at the appropriate time, and each of the MARVs heads toward its predesignated target, maneuvering as it re-enters the atmosphere and proceeds to the target. The maneuver makes

conventional intercept of the MARV by conventional anti-ballistic missiles more difficult.

In this manner, missile silos without defenses may be caught by surprise and destroyed.

The "bus" concept actually multiplies the number of targets a single launched missile can attack, and the maneuvering of the MARV increases the difficulty of defending the target area by orthodox means.

#### FEI DI LANCE



## Slide 073: Suppression Attack—MARVs (with defenses)

Now suppose some of the scalar EM defenses we have discussed are added to the picture.

On this slide we show a similar missile field, defended by a Tesla dome and by multiple scalar howitzers.

The howitzers take the incoming buses under attack during the early midcourse phase, by means of very large spherical EMP globes. Many of the buses - and their entire payloads, including the nuclear warheads themselves - are dudded by these midcourse defenses.

Servicing of dudded vehicles that have penetrated the globe now occurs farther along in midcourse. Each dud vehicle may be serviced, for example, with a small globe in the continuous mode for an appreciable number of seconds. This causes vaporization or fusing of the physical structures of the vehicles.

Groupings of incoming vehicles may also be serviced by medium-sized globe in the pulse mode. This assures dudding, and is especially useful for clearing away chaff and debris with smaller ballistic coefficients. It also is useful to further insure that the nuclear warheads themselves are totally dudded.

An additional wrinkle is to place scalar signal patterns - that affect and transmute a nuclear warhead's radioactive nuclei - onto a continuous globe. In short, by the proper scalar signals it is possible to transmute plutonium and uranium into harmless elements, and it can be done at a distance. The 4th and 5th generation Soviet scalar EM technology is probably capable of doing **this** 

This insures that, not only are the incoming nuclear warheads electromagnetically inert, but they are also <u>nuclearly</u> inert and incapable of generating nuclear explosions.

Still another wrinkle - particularly useful against implosion-type weapons - is to utilize a scalar signal pattern that causes sudden generation of neutrons in the active material (plutonium or uranium). This harmlessly explodes the nuclear warheads while they are far away from their intended targets and out in space.

The burst mode is probably the most useful for this tactic.

Note that, if desired, this same tactic - exploding the nuclear weapons themselves - can also be utilized in the Launch Phase ABM system grid against the missiles after launch. This capability converts an adversary's intended nuclear attack against you to an actual attack against himself!

Also note that the adapted grid system in the surface of the earth can be used to explode the nuclear warheads in ICBMs while they are still in the silos, or to explodenuclear warheads instorage. In the underwatermode, the nuclear warheads in the Poseidon and Polaris missiles on-board the nuclear submarines can be exploded in a similar manner. In fact, the nuclear reactor used to furnish the power for the nuclear submarines can also be exploded or disabled in this manner, as can land-based and ship-based reactors.

Again, this actually turns an adversary's own nuclear weapons against him. His own weapons can be used to obliterate him. Without scalar defenses, possessing the capability of nuclear attack becomes a serious detriment!

But back to our slide. Just in case something gets through this formidable defense somehow, the Tesla Shield (dome) provides the final reiteration that takes care of any residue "leakage."

The sum total of these defenses fully justifies the 1968 Soviet statement in Military Strategy that the USSR has achieved a 100% defense, and the West has

#### IIH 01 IANCI

# RESPONSE TO COUNTERFORCE STRIKE - WITH NO DEFENSE (FIRST STRIKE)



## Slide 074: Response to Counterforce Strike with No Defenst

Here we show the orthodox concept of response to a surprise counterforce nuclear strike when the surprised force has no defenses.

A great percentage of the attacked missile silos are destroyed. The surprised side thus is able to mount only a limited strike in retaliation. Perhaps he is able to launch some remaining silo-based missiles that escaped destruction. He is also able to launch missiles from any of his underwater nuclear submarines that escaped. Some of his strategic bombers may have escaped destruction on the ground or while airborne on station; these surviving bombers can be directed to proceed with strategic reprisal against the enemy.

As can be appreciated, this entire concept is now totally obsoleted by the Soviet possession of scalar EM weapons.

The "mutual assured destruction" capability - or MAD concept as it was so aptly named! - is no longer <u>mutual.</u>

And for two reasons: (1) the Soviet surprise attack could destroy essentially all our Triad forces wherever they are, in the first attack. (2) Even if a very small number of our strategic forces survive, the puny strike we could attempt to launch could be repeatedly decimated from launch to terminal phase.

The restraint on the Soviets is not because of our Triad forces. The restraint is twofold: (1) a second nation has scalar EM weapons, and would undoubtedtly unleash them upon the Soviet Union with great violence if such a massive

world-wide destruction of U.S. forces occurred or was threatened (is it really

- "accidental" that six major Soviet missile ammunition storage sites mysteriously exploded within seven months?); (2) the closed-loop scalar radiation exchange system of Earth-Sun could be inadvertently "tweaked" in the feedback loop from Earth to Sun, so that a large solar scalar resonance was stimulated. In that
- $case\$  the Sun could emit a mighty resonant "burp" that would simply wipe out all life on Earth in a fiery shower.
- **The** "terror" in the "balance of terror" between nations has just increased by many, many orders of magnitude.

**The** biblical prophecy that the Earth will be wiped out by "fire and brimstone from heaven" is very near fulfillment <u>now.</u>

Put another way, the pucker factor - even on the Russians who may contemplate unleashing Armageddon - is higher than any Western strategic analyst has ever imagined, even in his wild est night mares.

- Truly these weapons are "more frightening than the mind of man has imagined," asBrezhnevputitin1975.
- **The** frightening scalar EM weapons can be used, but only very, very gingerly indeed. If a slight mistake is made, <u>everybody</u> loses <u>everything</u>.

#### FE DI IANCE

# RESPONSE TO COUNTERFORCE STRIKE - WITH DEFENSE



#### Slide 075: Response to Counterforce Strike with Defense

On this slide we show the impact of scalar defenses against an adversary who possesses only the orthodox nuclear weapons and delivery systems, and makes a "first strike" by surprise against his opponent.

In this case, the attacked opponent has scalar EM defenses.

With just the midcourse and terminal scalar EM howitzer defenses, almost all of the attacking missiles and re-entry vehicles are destroyed.

If for some reason (such as to prevent triggering the sun and destroying the world inadvertenly!) the attacked adversary does not wish to attack strategically with scalar EM weapons, he may now launch a massive retaliatory strike on his opponent.

And if that opponent has no ABM defenses, he's just bought the farm.

What a funny coincidence! Long ago, we crazy Americans chose to put all **our** eggs in the offensive basket. That is, we thought the Soviets cannot dare to strike us because we will have enough surviving missiles to penetrate any orthodox defense and destroy them in return. They would also have the same "mutual assured destructon (MAD)" capability, of course!

The MAD concept was aptly acronymmed - it was an insane idea from its inception. That is, the Soviets were not supposed to defend their cities **and** populace, and neither were we. That way, you see, we could destroy their

citizenry at will, and they could destroy ours at will. We deliberately agreed to that, thinking - in our insanity - that the Soviets agreed also.

Of course the Soviets weren't playing the same lunatic's game at all. They simply fed our own garbage back to us, and we importantly thought we were negotiating something. Unknown to us, they were secretly building and deploying scalar EM defenses even then. Since we didn't know of any <u>other</u> defense, we <u>assumed</u> the Soviets could not defend their citizenry with ABMs any better than we could defend ours with ABMs. So we blithely scrapped our ABMs.

The high government officials of the United States of America grossly violated our constitution and their sworn oaths of office. Our constitution specifically charges the government of the United States to defend the <u>people</u> of the United States. That means our officials are specifically charged with defending our people. Yet they deliberately agreed not to do so, and they deliberately sacrificed us in advance.

They committed treason of the highest kind, by deliberately surrendering us to total destruction <u>anytime the big balloon goes up.</u>

The constitution doesn't charge the government with surrendering our citizens to destruction <u>under any circumstances</u>. It charges the government with <u>defending</u> <u>us against</u> destruction.

Ronald Reagan is the first U.S. president in some time to see through the MAD concept. At least he stands forthrightly for defense. It's just a shame that the government and scientific leaders under him aren't aware of the Soviet scalar weapon developments, so they could brief him on these startling developments.

Be sure you understand what the government leaders before Reagan have been saving. For years, our official policy has effectively said to the Russians: "We will allow each side a token defense only. We deliberately will not defend ourselves, so that anytime you decide to strike us you can destroy us. In return, however, we do not think you will <u>want</u> to strike us, for we believe that - before we become ashes from that strike - we can get enough away at you, to destroy you as well. Of course we believe you are in the same sort of boat."

Then we said, "There! That's settled! What a relief! Nobody can strike anybody anymore. Now can we talk about partial disarmament and on-site inspection?"

The Soviets just kept their astonished amusement to themselves and kept building scalar defenses (and scalar offenses as well!). Their deception plan called for imbedding the scalar EM weapons in ordinary systems when possible, and hiding the scalar EM weapons tests in ordinary weapons tests when possible. Of course they had to be adamant in their opposition to on-site inspection; after all, even <u>Western</u> scientists, if allowed on site with the dualmode weapons, might suspect something was different and possibly things were amiss.

#### FEII DE IANC

The Soviet deception has worked like a charm. The U.S. <u>MAD</u>men who created and implemented the MAD doctrine have succeeded in prejudicing two generations of academicians and elected U.S. leaders against the need for effective defense. A vast wasteland of inane paper studies - learnedly dealing with ABM's, penetration tactics, leakage, force and counterforce, radar blackout, electronic warfare, etc. etc. - has been churned out by our military, industrial, and university "think tanks" to clog the minds, efforts, and literature of our defense and governmental establishments.

Our <u>homeland</u> has no effective ABM defense (and very little defense against aircraft or subsonic cruise missiles).

Our field army has no effective ABM defense (or air defense). Our <u>naval forces</u> have no effective ABM defense (although they are better defended against air attack than the field army). Yet ballistic missiles - and to some extent cruise missiles - have supposedly been our greatest threat for decades, followed closely by the secondary threat of massed aircraft attack.

A cynic might take the stand that, if our Defense Department hasn't been allowed to defend us (with <u>deployed</u> weapon systems, not by "paper studies") against what we ourselves have proclaimed is our biggest threat, then why is it called the <u>Defense</u> Department? Why not call it the <u>No-defense</u> Department'?

Understand, a great many fine, hard-working people in DoD have certainly tried to get adequate defenses developed and deployed. The sheer weight of the bureaucracy and its mind-numbing entanglements has prevented it.

But it's even worse. Our bureaucrats - both in government and in "big, organized science" - have been so caught up in the "Russians are really just ignorant peasants" syndrome and the "not-invented-here" (NIH) syndrome **that** they've not recognized the greatest scientific and technical breakthrough in history. Such a breakthrough - far greater in importance that the nuclear bomb has been made, developed, and deployed by the Soviet Union, all in secrecy and behind the smokescreen of a masterful deception plan.

We've totally missed the most incredible "secret superweapons" development program of all times, and the worldwide testing of the weapons themselves.

Hiroshima and Nagasaki should serve as object lessons in the price of ignorance of such technological breakthroughs.

History does repeat itself. But this time it's not we Americans who got the growl new superweapon first.



## Slide 076: Clear Communications

Now let us rapidly give some unique capabilities that one can do with scalar EM in smaller things. Not only can scalar EM weapons be used in the big "continent burning" strategic weapons, but they can also be used for a variety of smaller defensetasks.

For example, one can establish a zero reference anywhere one wishes in an ordinary carrier. Inside that zero, one can establish as many independent "carriers" as one wishes, and hide them completely from ordinary detectors.

The way to do that is easy. Take as complex a signal as you wish. Subtract it from zero. That gives a "complement" which, when summed with the original signal, will produce the zero. Then only a scalar detector can go inside the zero and pullout the individual components.

So take a carrier wave. Let the enemy jam it completely, with gobs of power.

Your scalar communication channel stays serenely there, calm and unjammed. Theenemythinksyou'rejammedandcan'tcommunicate.Meanwhile,you continuetocommunicatejustfine.

Or be real smart. Take one of those components inside the first zero. Pick a zero reference inside it. Hide still more carrier components inside the second zero. Do this as many times as you wish.

You can put all the telephone calls in the United States of America on one carrier. And you can keep them clear, right through total jamming.

IIM DE IANCE



## Slide 077: Unique Communications

But that's still not all.

You can also communicate with your submarines underwater. High data rate. Chat away as you wish. You can scramble, frequency hop, encrypt, the works. They can also communicate back to you.

Remember. EM force fields of any appreciable frequency won't travel through the water. Natural EM potentials grab charged particles and ions, so they won't travel through the ocean either. But <u>artificial potentials</u> don't grab onto charged particles or ions, and they will go through the ocean quite nicely.

Everything - aircraft, ships, shore installations, submarines, etc. - can communicate like gangbusters if they possess scalar EM technology.

In fact, you can even build scalar EM underwater radar if you wish.

The airborne scalar EM radar can see under the ocean with a little adjustment. perhaps as well as a conventional side-looking radar sees distant targets today, The airborne scalar EM radar can detect and track the underwater submarine while tooling along.

In fact, the airborne scalar EM radar can then <u>destroy</u> the sub, by using a **little** scalar interferometry. And it's even possible to do scalar interferometry with a single transmitter! <u>How</u>, is proprietary to a friend.

In fact, you can even use your enemy's jamming transmission as a "wire" along which to establish your scalar EM channels. You can use these scalar channels In the "weakly endothermic mode" to locate his transmitter and "lock-in" on it. You can "walk" the lock-in right past his encryption function to the "clear" Input, and receive and record that in the clear. All this from a distance.

You can then destroy his equipment if you wish, or just continue to monitor him in the clear if it's important to do so. Perhaps now we can understand what the decades-long weak microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow is all about. Or why the Soviets are building a nice new Embassy, bristling with antennas, on the high ground in Washington, D.C.



## Slide 078: Mine Countermeasures—Orthodox System

Take something like mine countermeasures, for example. Finding and destroying mines - particularly those placed on the bottom in relatively shallow areas such as ports and rivers - is a really tough problem.

Presently it's often done as portrayed on this slide.

Here a minehunter ship uses an underwater sonar to locate the mine, or what resembles a mine. Then it directs a submersible robot vehicle to proceed over to the object and examine it with an underwater television camera. If it's a mine, the submersible places a remotely operated charge beside it, then chugs away. When it reaches a safe distance away, the charge is exploded, causing the mine to detonate.

A very painful process. Very time consuming, and very difficult.



## Slide 079: Mine Countermeasures—Scalar EM Systems

Now try the same thing while using scalar EM underwater systems. The scalar EM acquisition system is really a sophisticated scalar radar. It scans a large area rapidly, locating moored mines, bottom-planted mines, and drifting mines.

The acquisition system is also a scanned "underwater eye." The operator in the surface vessel can tell whether or not it's a mine he's located.

*Once* the target mine is detected, a computer computes the firing parameters for a scalar interferometry pulse to hit it and destroy it. The operator fires the pulse, destroying the mine.

The same system that detects the mine at a distance identifies and destroys it at a distance. In this way large areas can be quickly scanned and swept clean of mines.

If a suspicious object is detected and one is still not quite sure it's a mine, shoot it anyway! If it's a mine, it explodes. If it's just a rock, nothing happens. So the samesystemcando"discriminationbyfire."

The same system is useful to destroy midget submarines, bottom crawlers, etc.

It can also wipe out whole arrays of underwater sensors by electromagnetically dudding them.

It can take on a sub if it has to! Here it would just gently kindle EM energy inside the sub's controls, causing it to lose control of all its systems. The sub

would then sink to crush depth and implode. The scalar EM mine sweeping system could, of course, simply "blow" the sub, but might itself get caught in the resulting explosion.

# SCALAR ANTI-PERSONNEL WEAPON



## Slide 080: Scalar Anti-Personnel Weapon

From a military viewpoint, these scalar EM weapons are really quite all-around weapons.

For example, they are very lethal against personnel.

Set in the "high intensity pulse mode," one blast and a person's nervous system is destroyed instantly. Total, instantaneous death results. One can blast away at entire groups of infantrymen, for example. It's the <u>peak</u> power that's important, not the average power. So the weapon doesn't require too much battery power.

Set on a lower intensity pulse mode, one zap can simply knock out a person, renderinghiminstantlyunconscious.

Quite useful if one needs prisoners to interrogate. Also very silent, which is useful in operations employing stealth and surprise.



## Slide 081: Afghanistan

The Soviets are employing just such a scalar "death ray" weapon in Afghanistan, apparently in the noses of some of their HIND helicopters.

These choppers usually fire gas rockets to camouflage the testing of the tactical scalar death ray. For example, they may fire rockets filled with nerve gas, and some persons will die convulsively from the chemical.

Those hit by the scalar EM weapon, however, have a most peculiar death mode,

Death comes instantly and totally. There is no convulsion, no response. The entire nervous system is destroyed instantly. Every living cell in the body is killed instantly, including all bacteria, germs, etc.

A body hit with this thing falls like a limp rag and lies where it falls. It doesn't decay in even 30-45 days. In a macabre fashion, it's been reduced to something like food irradiated with nuclear radiation; everything is killed, so the material is preserved for an extended period before any decay can set in.

Western military authorities have speculated that this strange death is due to some sort of eery new gas.

However, even with the most virulent gas, some seconds are required for a **body** to die. And while it's dying it goes into convulsions. <u>Violent</u> convulsions.

This eery, instant death that leaves a non-decaying corpse is not due to a **gun**, This is the signature of a high-powered pulse kill using a scalar EM weapon

The associated gas rockets are the disguise used to fool our intelligence analysts.

They're just part of the Soviet deception plan.

ADDITIONAL NOTES AND REFERENCES

15. For details of the mysterious, instant deaths in Afghanistan, see Yossef Bodansky, "Soviets testing chemical agents in Afghanistan," <u>Jane's Defence</u> Weekly, 1(13), Apr. 7, 1984, p. 508

#### FEII DE LANCE

# SCALAR ANTI-TANK WEAPON





ARMOR HAS NO EFFECT

## Slide 082: Scalar Anti-Tank Weapon

Such weapons are also effective against armored vehicles, for example.

They can be carried by personnel, mounted on vehicles, mounted in helicopters, etc.

They are truly all-purpose weapons.

An infantryman with a bazooka-sized scalar EM pulse weapon can easily knock out a tank with one shot. The armor has no effect; scalar EM goes right through conductive shielding and Faraday cages.

And with the same weapon he can knock out another tank, and another, and another...

# SCALAR ANTI-AIRCRAFT WEAPON







## Slide 083: Scalar Anti-Aircraft Weapon

And, if a helicopter or a fixed-wing aircraft attacks him, he can bring the same weapontobearonit.

He can knock down a chopper or a jet. With one shot.

And another. And another.

Also, it's a line-of-sight weapon. He doesn't have to compute lead angle and all that jazz. Just aim, get the target in his sights, and pull the trigger.

## RADAR INVISIBILITY



## Slide 084: Scalar Anti-Aircraft Weapon

Another neat trick you can do with scalar EM is make an aircraft invisible **to** ordinary radar.

Just use multiple transmitters on the airplane to establish a spherical interference shell, in the bandwidth of the threatening radar, around the aircraft.

When the signal pulse (or continuous wave) from the ground-based radar **strikes** the "energy bottle" in the shell, it interferes with it and is diffracted, scattered, and partially absorbed.

The ground-based radar doesn't get any coherent return pulse or return signal reflected from the target.

Radars don't track aircraft; they track the <u>reflection of their own signal</u> bouncing off aircraft. No reflected signal, no aircraft - as far as a radar is concerned.

To shield against a passive radar (one which tracks emissions from the aircraft), just detect and complement your own emissions so that "near zeroes" result In the spectrum of interest.

Or do both, to protect against both.

It's even possible to cool the exhaust and heated surfaces of the aircraft by a scalar EM adaptation of electrostatic cooling. Theoretically it's even possible to cause the aircraft to "disappear" optically. Takes a bit of doing, but it's possible The basic scheme here is that, when a photon hits the target from a given direction, it's absorbed totally, and a corresponding or "matching" photon is

```
IIK DE LANCE
```

emitted from the opposite side in the same direction the original photon was going. In that fashion, the light emitted from the target from one direction seems to have "passed through it" from the other direction.

Since that's what empty space does, then what a distant observer sees is "empty space," so far as he can tell.

#### FEH DI LANCE

# AN EFFECTIVE PENETRATION AID (CM AGAINST ACON & TRACKING)



## Slide 085: An Effective Penetration Aid

Of course you can do the same thing for re-entry vehicles.

Use some multiple antennas on a vehicle. Or better yet, use satellite RV's to carry the extra transmitters necessary for scalar interferometry.

Deploy the interferometer RV's and activate the scalar EM transmitters. Place an energy bottle Fourier expansion interference shell around the ensemble in the bandwidth of interest.

Radars in that bandwidth now will be unable to detect the incoming ensemble. If nothing detects the threat, nothing is going to shoot at it or react to it.

This can also be used on a bus vehicle during midcourse, for example.



## Slide 086: Unique Capabilities: ATM/AD/AARTY

But the uniqueness of scalar EM devices and weapons doesn't end there.

You can hit lots of other threats that are presently difficult or impossible to effectively handle.

For example, on the tactical battlefield, the same scalar EM radar interferometer system can defend against tactical missiles (ATM role), aircraft (AD role), cruise missiles (ACM role), and even artillery and mortar shells (AARTY role).

How the devil, you might ask, can it defend against artillery and mortar shells?

Simple. Sweep the artillery or mortar barrage with closely spaced pulses. Sorta like a machinegun. Or more like a phased-array radar.

If the peak power in the sweeping pulses is sufficient, the explosives are sparked and detonated. Fuses are destroyed.

So even mortar and artillery rounds can be destroyed, by the same system providing air defense and anti-tactical missile defense.

#### FIR DI IANCE

# UHIQUE CAPABILITIES

## Slide 087: Unique Capabilities

That's still not all.

An incredible number of different types of targets can be attacked with scalar EM weapons.

For example, aircraft equipped with scalar EM weapons can attack targets such as loaded artillery pieces. The round in the chamber explodes, destroying the weapon.

It can also attack nearby stored ammunition. Again, the high explosive in the ammunition explodes, destroying the store.

Even underground missiles can be attacked. The scalar pulse will go right through the overhead cover and dud the electronics, including the nuclear warhead. It will also detonate the HE in the warhead and detonate the fuels and propellants.

A great variety of other targets can also be attacked, as we shall see.


#### Slide 088: Unique Capabilities

For example, suppose one attacks a tank.

- With scalar EM pulse, the personnel die instantly. Total personnel kill is achieved.
- All electronic systems of the tank are dudded. Total systems kill is achieved.

The ammunition in the tank explodes. Total kill is achieved.

The fuel explodes. This is another total kill mechanism.

That tank has been killed totally, by a variety of mechanisms, all simultaneously.

That's a k-kill in any analyst's book.

And **don't** worry about retrieval and repair. That tank is finished permanently.

Even the most modern tank is just as vulnerable as the most obsolete.

#### FER DI IAN (

# UNIQUE CAPABILITIES

## Slide 089: Unique Capabilities

Suppose one attacks a fighter-bomber aircraft.

Again, the kill is catastrophic from multiple simultaneous kill mechanisms.

The pilot and crew die instantly. Total destruction of their nervous systems.

The electrical systems are dudded.

The electronics in all avionics and ordnance is dudded.

The fuel explodes.

HE in on-board or out-board ordnance explodes.

The jet engine flames out if the pulse is powerful enough.

That aircraft is finished. Permanently.

And it's point-and-shoot, line-of-sight.

Even the most modern aircraft is just as vulnerable as the most obsolete.

#### FER DE LANCE

# UNIQUE CAPABILITIES: PENETRATE SHIELDING



#### Slide 090: Unique Capabilities: Penetrate Shielding

Shieldingisineffective.

- *The* scalar pulse (or continuous wave) can go anywhere gravity can go.
  - It penetrates the steel hull of tanks and armored vehicles.
  - It penetrates underground shelters and bunkers.
  - It penetrates pillboxes and fortifications.

Foxholes are no protection. Just shoot through the earth into them.

There is no longer any place to hide.

#### FER DI IANCE

## MULTI-PURPOSE WEAPONRY



#### Slide 091: Multi-Purpose Weaponry

These scalar EM weapons are all-purpose. Things such as ammunition dumps, radar systems, radios and communication gear, communications centers, gasoline dumps, etc. can easily be destroyed.

Not only that, but the weapons can be swept, giving area coverage.

You can hit both point targets and area targets.

# MULTI-PURPOSE WEAPOHRY

## Slide092: Multi-Purpose Weaponry

Look at what a weapon a helicopter becomes.

The same vehicle, equipped with scalar EM weapons, can engage and destroy jet aircraft, other helicopters, cruise missiles, personnel, and armored vehicles.

It can also hit all the other targets we've been talking about. Any vehicle equipped with scalar EM weapons becomes a formidable destroyer on the battlefield.

And "reconnaissance by fire" takes on a particularly lethal meaning.

For example, don't worry about the enemy incover and concealment, or highly camouf laged.

Don't worry about decoys or dummy positions.

Just sweep the area with scalar EM fire. The actual targets will be discriminated by fire and destroyed.

#### FEI DI IANCI





#### Slide 093: Multi-Purpose Weaponry

As can be seen on this slide, most targets of interest can be attacked.

A single aircraft can sink an aircraft carrier or destroy a battle cruiser from afar.

It can also destroy aircraft, ground installations, artillery, personnel, nuclear weapons storage sites, tanks, vehicles, fuels, and combustibles.



## Slide 094: Unique Capabilities: Heat Extraction

Or one can get truly exotic.

To prevent destroying equipment and installations, the endothermic mode can be utilized.

Cold explosions can be used to freeze tanks, personnel, and equipment.

The equipment and tanks thaw out.

The personnel thaw out too, but they are dead when they do. Heaters and arctic clothing are no protection.

FIR DI LANCE

## UNIQUE CAPABILITIES: COLD EXPLOSIONS



#### Slide 095: Unique Capabilities: Cold Explosions

For example, suppose three cold explosions, each 50 miles in diameter, are placed upon the front-line strength of NATO.

In seconds there is no longer any "front line strength" of NATO. Every living thing is frozen into a block of ice.

A few more of these things placed on selected rear area installations, and the battle is over before it gets started. Say in about one minute flat!

Suppose NATO is quickly defeated - say in two days. And then the Russians offer us a "Dunkirk." They agree to allow us to evacuate the beaten remnant of our forces.

Are we going to evoke a strategic nuclear exchange, or are we effectively "decoupled" from Europe? Particularly if the Soviets also offer sweeping accommodations to the Europeans, and they accept? If we punch the strategic button, we guarantee our own absolute destruction. (MAD doctrine and all **that**, old chap!)

Whether or not we could do anything to the Russians is a matter of conjecture.

For a demonstration, they could even invite us to launch a couple of missiles, and destroy them over our heads shortly after launch.

And they could take out a few submarines under the ocean, just to make it believable.

And destroy some SAC bombers that are orbiting on station.

Or take out a U.S. Naval Task Force, with a nuclear carrier, as a demonstration that they mean business.

Would a sane President go ahead and destroy us, or accept the Soviet's "Monroe Doctrine" and an "armistice"?

If the Soviets thought he was seriously contemplating ordering a nuclear strike, they could immediately destroy all our nuclear armaments where they sit. Our own weapons would obliterate us!

What would Congress do - after the Soviet Union had demonstrated its absolute power, offered a Dunkirk and armistice, and threatened our total destruction if we "reached for the holster," so to speak - when it realized the President might actually be contemplating evoking assured national suicide?

What would you do if you were a Congressman? If you were the President?

#### FER DI IANCE



## Slide 096: The Transmitter is the Major Weapon

As shown on this slide, with scalar EM the transmitter becomes the major weapon on the battlefield.

Almost every type of target of any importance can be easily and effectively attacked and destroyed or nullified by scalar EM weapons.

Small wonder the Soviets do not discard their thousands of "old" radars!

How effective do you suppose some of their "old" transmitters on their "old" aircraft might be?

What chance do you think SAC bombers would have against thousands of "old" radar-directed gun sites and "obsolete" air defense missile sites?

Could it be that even something like the old SA-1 could be startlingly effective?



#### Slide 097: Star Wars—The Final Frontier?

But what of our advanced concepts, such as the strategic defense initiative?

Here we show some of the expensive and complex components of that powerful

system.

We have ground-based radars, endoatmospheric interceptors, exoatmospheric interceptors, airborne sensors, space-based sensors, chemically propelled

interceptors, electromagneticrailguns, particlebeam weapons, highenergy lasers, etc. all tied together by a massive command and control system. This massive, expensive system is designed to detect and destroy missiles, including ICBMs, IRBMs, cruise missiles, SLBNs, etc.

- *The system* detects the missile launches and engages them from launch on in to the terminal phase.
- Massive systems. Electromagnetic marvels. Nuclear-pumped lasers of staggering power. Perhaps even x-ray and gamma ray lasers. Directed energy
- RF weapons. Stupendous railguns. Sensors everywhere. Giant webs of communications. Banks of computers and control systems.
- And it'stotally vulnerable to scalar EM interferometer weapons. Giant scalar EM "radars" can simply sweep through all that like a scythe through standing hay.

As it stands, it's obsolete before its design is even finished.

It's obsolete to Soviet scalar EM weapons that are already deployed and operationally tested in place!

Without scalar EM weapons and defenses, all our present weapons and concepts are deadly vulnerable.

The war is over before it hardly gets started. It's not a war; it's more like a clay pigeon shoot.

Understand, if orthodox science was all the Russians possessed, the Strategic Defense Initiative would be the way to go.

But they do possess something else, and presently they have all the trump cards in the deck.

COMPARISON OF EM CONCEPTS						
CHARACTERISTIC	THEORY					
	CLASSICAL EM	QM VIEW	SCALAR EM (ARTIFICIAL 0)			
VACUUM SPACETIME	LINEAR NO CHARGE	LINEAR, CHARGED (VIRTUAL) STATISTICALLY	NONLINEAR, CHARGED (VIRTUAL) W/ DETERMINISTIC COMPONENTS			
VIRTUAL SUBSTRUCTURE	NONE (FLUID EQUATIONS)	YES STATISTICAL	YES.STATISTICAL. DETERMINISTICALLY WEIGHTED			
FORCE IN VACUUM?	CAUSE YES	EFFECT YES	EFFECT NO			
ZERO FORCE FIELDS	NO EFFECT	BOHM-AHARONOV EFFECTS	SUBSTRUCTURE EFFECTS, ENGINEERABLE			
POTENTIALS	FICTICIOUS	REAL, PRIMARY. STATISTICAL SUBSTRUCTURES	REAL, PRIMARY. DETERMINISTIC SUBSTRUCTURES			
CAUSATIVE AGENT	FORCE FIELDS	POTENTIALS	POTENTIALS AND INFOLDED FIELDS OF SUBSTRUCTURES			

### Slide 098: Comparison of EM Concepts (Chart)

On this slide and the three that follow, we show a comparison of some of the major characteristics of the three kinds of electromagnetics.

We compare the classical, the quantum mechanical, and the scalar EM (electrogravitational) views of electromagnetics

Notice the differences between the three in regards to vacuum spacetime, virtual substructure, force, whether or not force exists in vacuum, the effect of zero force fields, potentials, and what is to be regarded as causative agents.

#### fcit Of LANCE

COMPARISON OF EM CONCEPTS						
CHARACTERISTIC	THEORY					
	CLASSICALEM	QM VIEW	SCALAR EM (ARTIFICIAL ø)			
CHARGE CONSERVATION	YES	YES	NOT NECESSARILY			
ACTION AT A DISTANCE	NO	NO, EXCEPT BOHM- AHARONOV EFFECTS	YES, SCALAR INTERFEROMETRY			
SCALAR (ZERO- VECTOR) RESONANCE	NO	NO	YES			
INERTIA IS ELECTRICAL	NO	NO	YES			
GRAVITY IS ELECTRICAL	NO	NO	YES			
MASS IS ELECTRICAL	NO	NO	YES			

#### Slide 099: Comparison of EM Concepts (Chart)

Now note the differing views of charge conservation, action at a distance, scalar resonance, and whether inertia, gravity, and mass are electrical.

#### FER DE LANCE

COMPARISON OF EM CONCEPTS						
CHARACTERISTIC	THEORY					
	CLASSICAL EM	QM VIEW	SCALAR EM (ARTIFICIAL o)			
CHARGE	WITH MASS	WITH MASS	MASSLESS			
RELATIVISTIC EFFECTS DUE TO	VELOCITY	VELOCITY, INTERFERING POTENTIALS	INTERFERING POTENTIALS			
HIDDEN VARIABLE	NO	STATISTICAL, NEGLIGIBLE	DETERMINISTIC, MAJOR ROLE			
VECTOR THEORY APPLIED TO EM	ок	OK	REQUIRES REVISION			
VACUUM EM WAVE	TRANSVERSE	TRANSVERSE	LONGITUDINAL W/ SWIRLS			
ENERGY/MASS CONSERVATION	YES	YES	NOT NECESSARILY, AN ENERGY CONSERVED			

#### Slide 100: Comparison of EM Concepts (Chart)

Continuing, note the differences in the views of charge, what relativistic effects are due to, whether or not one has hidden variables and whether they are

enginerrable, how vector theory is applied to electromagnetics, the nature of the EM wave in vacuum, and conservation of energy/mass.

# SUMMARY [1]

- AHARONOV-BOHM EFFECT
  ¤ VERIFIED
  ¤ MESOSCOPIC SCALE (CENTIMETERS)
  ¤ NEED MACROSCOPIC COHERENCE
  ¤ POTENTIAL WEAPON IMPLICATIONS
  ¤ PROBABLE SOVIET WEAPONIZATION
- 6 TO 8 ADDITIONAL ORDERS OF MAGNITUDE NEEDED

#### Slide 101: Summary (1)

Now we examine the three views for whether or not electro-gravitational waves exist and what they interact with, the number of required spacetime dimensions the type of geometry, the nature of a zero-summed EM vector, local and distant relativity aspects, and whether or not the probability states propagated by the Schroedinger equation can be deterministically engineered.

As can be seen from the last four slides, the three views are quite different, and the scalar EM view is drastically different.

## SUMMARY (1)

- AHARONOV-BOHM EFFECT
  ¤ VERIFIED
  ¤ MESOSCOPIC SCALE (CENTIMETERS)
  ¤ MESO MACROSCOPIC COHERENCE
  ¤ POTENTIAL WEAPON IMPLICATIONS
  ¤ PROBABLE SOVIET WEAPONIZATION
   6 TO 8 ADDITIONAL ORDERS OF MAGNITUDE
- 6 TO 8 ADDITIONAL ORDERS OF MAGNITUDE NEEDED

#### Slide 102: Summary (1)

In summary, we can now state unequivocally that the Aharonov-Bohm effect has been conclusively proven, at least for the mesoscopic scale over a few thousand Angstroms, and possibly over a few centimeters.

But in these experimental proofs; the "natural" type of potential has been used, it is basically incoherent in its substructure, dooming the effect to stay small.

By utilizing macroscopic EM force fields and waves to zero-sum and comprise artificial potentials, the coherence can be maintained over a macroscopic distance - even for hundreds of thousands of kilometers.

The weapons implications - only some of which we have set forth in this treatise - are mindboggling.

# SUMMARY (2)

- ZERO-VECTOR (SCALAR) EM SYSTEMS
  SCALAR EM WAVES
  REY TO ELCTROGRAVITATION
- DETECTORS
  MINITIAL DETECTORS DEVELOPED
  M NEED IMPROVED DETECTORS
- INITIAL THEORY BEGUN
- PRELIMINARY EXPERIMENTS SUPPORT

### Slide 103: Summary (2)

Zero-vector (scalar) EM systems are the key to scalar EM waves, which are actually <u>electrogravitational</u> waves.

Scalar wave detectors nave been developed and are being improved. Further improvement is needed. This development is limited only by funds.

The initial theory has been begun. More work is needed. Again, this development is limited only by funds.

Preliminary experiments support the scalar EM concepts.

Equipment can be designed and made to work electro-gravitationally.

And it has been.

#### FER DE LANCE

# SUMMARY (3)

- INTERFERENCE PHENOMENA ARE KEY
  - ACTION AT A DISTANCE
  - EXOTHERMIC MODE
  - **¤** ENDOTHERMIC MODE
  - # 3-D FOURIER EXPANSIONS (TRUNCATED)
- EFFECTS IN/ON NUCLEUS
- NOT ENERGY TRANSMISSION THROUGH SPACE
- SHIELDING INEFFECTIVE

## Slide 104: Summary (3)

Interference phenomena are key.

One can get action at a distance - even over hundreds of thousands of kilometers.

One can engineer gravitational and inertial effects.

**One c**an engineer the nucleus, including transmute it, easily and cheaply. One couldcleanupallthenuclearwastes.

Electromagnetic energy can be produced at a distant target, or extracted from a distant **target**.

**This is** is not energy transmission through space in the form of EM force fields. Instead, it is transmission through spacetime in the form of electrogravitational potentials.

ConventionalEMshieldingisineffectiveagainstscalarEM.

#### FIR DI LANCE

# SUMMARY (4)

- MOST SYSTEMS ARE VULNERABLE
  - × ELECTRONICS (INCLUDING OF FUZING/WARHEAD)
  - **personnel**
  - **¤ EXPLOSIVES/PROPELLANTS/FUELS**
  - # ORDNANCE
  - **¤ SHIPS/SUBMARINES/TORPEDOES**
  - × AIRCRAFT/HELICOPTERS/MISSILES/DRONES
  - # TANKS/APCs/WEAPONS CARRIERS/SP ARTY
  - # COMMUNICATIONS/SATELLITES/RADARS/C3I
  - **x** DEW SYSTEMS
  - × SURVEILLANCE/SENSOR SYSTEMS
  - ⊯ MINES/ARTY ROUNDS/NUCLEAR WARHEADS

## Slide 105: Summary (4)

Almost every weapon system we presently have - or are developing - is totally vulnerable to scalar EM weaponry.

This includes personnel, electronics (including fuzing and warhead), explosives, propellants, fuels, ordnance, ships,

submarines, torpedoes, aircraft, helicopters, missiles, drones, rockets, tanks, armored vehicles, weapons carriers, self-propelled and towed artillery, communications, satellites, radars, command and control, directed energy weapon systems, surveillance and sensor systems, mines, artillery rounds and ammunition, nuclear warheads, etc.

We are in dire straits. We need a "Manhattan Project" of the highest priority. Now!

The Soviets have already had the equivalent of seven or eight Manhattan Projects in this area.

#### FER DE LANCE

## SOVIET DEFENSE AGAINST MISSILES

"In our country the problem of eliminating rockets in flight has been successfully solved by Soviet science and technology...

It is interesting to note that the problem of anti-missile defense is far from being solved in the West."

> SOKOLOVSKIY MILITARY STRATEGY THIRD EDITION, 1968

#### Slide 106: Soviet Defense Against Missiles

Here is a significant statement by Sokolovskiy, contained in <u>Military Strategy</u>, 3rd edition, 1968.

This is not propaganda. The Soviets really do have an effective missile defense. We do not. At the present rate we're going, we may not have one in the year 2000 - if we live that long.

#### iiit OELANCE

## SURPRISE BY USING SECRET WEAPONS

"Each side secretly develops new means of warfare in order to employ them unexpectedly. History knows many examples how the employment of a new weapon initially gave considerable success because the enemy, caught unawares and not knowing the combat capabilities of this weapon, was for some time incapable of effective counteraction."

> V. YO SAVKIN THE BASIC PRINCIPLES OF OPERATIONAL ART AND TACTICS MOSCOW, 1972

#### Slide 107: Surprise by Using Secret Weapons

The Soviets took to heart the lesson of our secret development of the atomic bomb. Thrust suddenly upon a fanatical nation, the atomic bomb brought the empire of Japan to its knees.

Other lesser examples - such as the impact of the German V-1 and V-2 missiles and jet fighter - also were not lost on the Soviets.

## SOMETHING RUSSIA DOESN'T WANT THE U.S. TO KNOW

"Of particular importance is basic research aimed at discovering still unknown attributes of matter, phenomena, and the laws of nature, and developing new methods for their study and use to reinforce the state's defense capability."

> COMMENTS: ¤ PORTION OF A BOOK BY MARSHALL GRECHKO ¤ DELETED FROM ENGLISH TRANSLATION, BY SPECIFIC REQUEST OF THE U.S.S.R.

#### Slide 108: Something Russia Doesn't Want the U.S. to Know

But Marshall Grechko said it even plainer.

He made it clear that the Soviet Union has actively searched for great technical breakthrough areas, particularly in discovering new laws of nature, unknown attributes of matter, and new phenomena, and developing their use for defense.

He made it so clear that the Soviet Union formally requested the U.S. State Department have deleted from its. English translation that portion of his book.

That is a positive signature that the statement is exceedingly sensitive to the Soviets. In other words, it's a real tipoff.

So of course the State Department leaned on the publisher and got that section eliminated.

#### IIH DE IANCE

# ADDITIONAL NOTES AND REFERENCES

1. Nikola Tesla, "The Problem of Increasing Human Energy," <u>Century</u> magazine, June 1900, p. 208-209. In this article Tesla spoke of using <u>standing waves</u> to produce distant effects and locate objects such as ships. At this point he was thinking of a <u>scalar</u> radar locator, something more advanced than even our radar today. It was also capable of producing electrical effects at any part of the globe. To quote: "Stationary waves... mean <u>something</u> more than telegraphy without wires to any distance... For instance, by their use we may produce at will, from a sending station, an electrical effect in any particular region of the globe; we may determine the relative position or course of a moving object, such as a vessel at sea, the distance traversed by the same, or its speed..."

2. Nikola Tesla, "The True Wireless," Electrical Experimenter, May 1919, p. 87.

3. T. E. Bearden, <u>Comments on the New Tesla Electromagnetics: Part I: Discrepancies in Present EM</u> <u>Theory</u>, Tesla Book Co., 1580 Magnolia, Millbrae, CA 94030, 1982.

4. T. E. Bearden, <u>Toward a New Electromagnetics: Part III: Clarifying the Vector Concept</u>, Tesla Book Co., 1580 Magnolia, Millbrae, CA 94030, 1983.

5. T. E. Bearden, <u>Toward a New Electromagnetics: Part 4: Vectors and Mechanisms</u> <u>Clarified</u>, Tesla Book Co., Millbrae, California, 1983, p. 6, 39.

6. T. E. Bearden, <u>Solutions to Tesla's Secrets and the Soviet Tesla Weapons</u>, Tesla Book company, 1981

7. T. E. Bearden, <u>Tesla's Secrets and the Soviet Tesla Weapons</u>, 1 hr. 40 min. videotape, Weather Engineering, POB 1472, Huntsville, AL 35807, 1981.

8. T. E. Bearden, <u>Soviet Weather Engineering Over North America</u>, 1-hr. videotape, Weather Engineering, POB 1472, Huntsville, AL 35807, 1985.

9. T. E. Bearden, <u>Star Wars Now! The Bohm-Aharonov Effect, Scalar Interferometry, and Soviet</u> <u>Weaponization</u>, Tesla Book Co., 1984

10. Stefan T. Possony, "The Tesla Connection," Defense & Foreign Affairs, Aug. 1984, p. 12-14, 27.

11. Stefan T. Possony, "Psy-War: Soviet device experiment," <u>Defense</u> <u>& Foreign Affairs Daily</u>, 12(104), June 7, 1983, p. 1-2. Reports on Dr. Ross Adey's investigation of the Soviet LIDA device which is used to bombard human brains with radio waves in the 40 MHz region. Also reports on work by A. S. Davydov of the Ukrainian Academy of Sciences, who discovered how the blood-brain barrier can be penetrated by low-frequency radio waves so that brain cells are affected.

12. Fritz Albert Popp, "Photon storage in biological systems," in <u>Electromagnetic Bioinformation:</u> <u>Proceedings of the Symposium</u>, Marburg, Sep. 5, 1977. Edited by Fritz Albert Popp et al, Munchen, Wien, and Baltimore, 1979, p. 123-149. Dr. Popp has discovered, both theoretically and experimentally, that mitogenetic radiation from cells can be seen as a sort of "waste" from a virtual electromagnetic field with a high coherence. This field has a tendency to become stationary over the whole organism. In addition, it includes the storage of "virtual" coherent photons. (In other words, there is a master EM field with high coherence, stationary over the whole body. This is the cells' master control system. Storage of virtual photons -- i.e., scalar signals -- occurs in this field.).

13. To gain an appreciation of the Aharonov-Bohm effect, see Y. Aharonov and D. Bohm, "Significance of Electromagnetic Potentials in the Quantum Theory," <u>Physical Review</u>, Second Series, 115(3), Aug. 1, 1959, p. 485-491. For an exhaustive\_discussion of the Aharonov-Bohm effect and a large number of references, see S. Olariu and I. Iovitzu Popescu, "The quantum effects of electromagnetic fluxes," <u>Reviews of Modern Physics</u>, 57(2), April 1985. See also Bertram Schwarzschild, "Currents in normal-metal rings exhibit Aharonov-Bohm effect," <u>Physics Today</u>, 39 (1), Jan. 1986, p. 17-20.

14. For details of the mysterious explosions of six major Soviet missile ammunition storage sites in seven months, see photograph, <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 2(3), July 28, 1984, p. 92; see also Mark Daly, "Goa and Goblet SAMs in Severomorsk explosion," <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 2(6), Aug. 18, 1984, p. 224; Derek Wood, "Soviets' northern fleet disabled... 'not viable' for six months," <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 2(1), July 14, 1984, p.3; Derek Wood, "Six explosions in the past seven months," <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 2(1), July 14, 1984, p. 3; John Moore, "The aftermath of Severomorsk," <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 2(6), Aug. 18, 1984, p. 224.

15. For details of the mysterious, instant deaths in Afghanistan, see Yossef Bodansky, "Soviets testing chemical agents in Afghanistan," <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 1(13), Apr. 7, 1984, p. 508.

16. For details of the Enhanced-V cloud signature of severe weather, see Gary Ellrod, "Dramatic examples of thunderstorm top warming related to downbursts," <u>National Weather Digest</u>, 10(2), May 1985, p. 7-13; T. J. Fujita, "Manual or Downburst Identification for Project Nimrod," <u>SMRP</u> <u>Research Paper No.156</u>, University of Chicago, 1978; D. W.McCann, ., The Enhanced-V: A Satellite Observable Severe Storm Signature," <u>Monthly Weather Review</u>, 111, 1978, p. 887-894.

17. For a good discussion of the modern view of the vacuum, see I.J.R. Aitchison, "Nothing's plenty: The vacuum in modern quantum field theory," <u>Contemporary Physics</u>, 26(4), 1985, p. 333-391.

18. For a discussion of the ring interferometer experiments related to quantum and gravitational effects, see G.E. Stedman, "Ring interferometric tests of classical and quantum gravity," <u>Contemporary</u> Physics, 26(4), 1985, p. 311-332.

19. For information on self-induced transparency with pulsated light, see E. L. Hahn, <u>Scientific</u> <u>American</u>, June 1967. This is a scalar EM effect. The phenomenon is observed only in insulators, not in conducting materials. A dielectric tends to stop the flow of electrons, thus stopping the bleed-off of the Kaluza-Klein 5-potential as EM force fields. Thus through the insulator or dielectric, an electrogravitational pulse is transmitted. When this pulse emerges from the other side of the

```
The Tom Bearden Website
```

dielectric, then electrons are free to move again and form ordinary EM fields, resulting in resumed EM bleed-off of the KK (Kaluza-Klein) 5-potential. Thus ordinary photons strike the dielectric, changing into electrogravitational waves which transit the opaque dielectric, and these EG waves transform back to EM waves on the far side of the dielectric. Advanced scalar EM application of this effect can make an object optically invisible.

20. For a lucid and profound presentation of the entire subject of elementary particle physics and quantum field theory, see T. D. Lee, <u>Particle physics and introduction to field theory</u>, Harwood Academic Publishers, New York, 1967. Subjects covered include those at the forefront of current research. Chapter 16, "Vacuum as the source of asymmetry," is particularly important. Here Lee concisely covers the idea of degenerate vacuum states, vacuum structuring, and vacuum effects causing symmetry breaking (violation of conservation laws). An excellent coverage of asymmetries and observables is given on p.181-188. For example, whenever symmetry is spontaneously broken, a nonobservable (virtual entity) has become observable. Thus there exist mechanisms for the <u>direct translation between virtual and observable states</u>.

Most engineers are unaware that physics has already rigorously proven (both theoretically and experimentally} that conservation of energy can be physically violated, even by excitation of the vacuum.

However, in the present assumption of a randomized virtual microstructure of a vacuum potential, these broken symmetry effects are individually confined to very small microlevels. For example, on p. 383, Lee points out that the microscopic structure of the scalar vacuum field (i.e., of vacuum charge or "potential") is not utilized.

This of course is reasonable if all vacuum potentials used in particle physics are treated as having a randomized microstructure of virtual particle flux vectors. Since any appreciable directional coherence in such a randomized microstructure could persist only over extremely tiny distances, then the microstructure of vacuum degenerate states has negligible local effects in ordinary macroscopic systems.

In other words, these conservation violation effects would be very difficult to coherently capture and utilize to provide "free energy, emerging from the vacuum."

The randomized momentary coherences, however, are responsible for the violent microfluctuations of the EM fields, well-known in classical electrodynamics. An approach such as taken by Yater or Moray would be necessary to achieve a vacuum energy tap under such conditions. To achieve usable macroeffects, a very large collection of charge or magnetic material, etc. would be required before the probability of usable coherences would become sufficiently large. Therefore this area is neglected in practical physics and engineering.

However, this is precisely where scalar EM is lost in conventional theory and engineering practice. In scalar EM, the coupling together of macroscopic EM force field vectors into a summed zero system means that the vacuum potential's microstructure is now <u>macroscopically</u> ordered by that system. Further, it is <u>sustained</u> during translation through space. In such case, one has produced <u>directional gravitational potential gradients</u> that have macroscopic range and form. Further, by coherently varying the amplitude of the individual components of the zero vector system, a <u>gravitational wave</u> -- a controlled oscillation of the degenerate states or vacuum -- is produced. By processing the EM components, this gravitational wave can be narrowed, formed into a beam, and projected. Two such beams can be interfered, even at a great distance, producing G-interference and causing EM effects to emerge in the distant interference zone. Thus scalar EM profoundly affects quantum mechanics, quantum field theory, particle physics, general relativity, and electromagnetics.

21. For some strong and pertinent critique of present scientific bias, see Ruggero Maria Santilli, <u>Ethical probe on Einstein's followers in the U.S.A.: An insider's view</u>, Alpha Publishing, POB 82, Newtonvllle, MA 02160. Santilli is a highly published physicist and the editor of a refereed scientific journal, the <u>Hadronic Journal</u>. After lengthy attempts to correct injustices within the Scientific system, to no avail, he finally has gone public with his specific charges. Santilli references senior Russian physicist G. Yu. Bogoslovsky, whose 1984 paper "Generalization of Einstein's relativity theory for the anisotropic spacetime," whose research would have been impossible in the U.S. Quoting Santilli: "He would have been discredited, humiliated, and chased out of these institutions [Harvard, M.I.T., and Yale] beyond any reasonable doubt by ample documentation on similar cases." Again to quote Santilli: "Papers bearing the title of 'Generalization of Einstein's relativity' are routinely permitted with human dignity at Moscow University in the U.S.S.R., but they are absolutely inconceivable today at the departments of physics of Harvard University, of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, of Yale University and of other similar institutions in the U.S.A., as numerous senior scientists would readily testify."

You see, dear reader, <u>there has been a deep scientific conspiracy in the U.S. to prevent any</u> <u>change in the severe restrictions placed on general relativity by Einstein. This has reduced GR to a</u> <u>sort of "special relativity, with only distant perturbations." Specifically, it has excluded scalar</u> <u>electromagnetics and branded as heresy the inconceivable idea that general relativity could be local, and engineerable</u>.

Now you know why the Soviets have been able to develop these monstrous weapons for over three decades while our scientists slept at the wheel. Scientific arrogance and pride has been our greatest enemy.

See also Bryan G. Wallace, "The great speed of light in space coverup," <u>Scientific Ethics</u>, 1(1), Feb. 1985, p. 2-3; "Radar testing of the relative velocity of light in space," <u>Spectrosc. Lett</u>. 2, 1969, p. 361; Wallace, "Letter to the editor," <u>Physics Today</u>, 36(1), 1983, p. 11; "Letter to the editor," <u>Physics Today</u>, 37(6), 1984, p. 15. See M.E. Ash et al, <u>Astron. J</u>., 72, 1967, p. 72. Direct experiments on Einstein's second postulate, in the 1961 interplanetary radar contact with Venus, challenge whether relativity is correct. Variations of over 30,000% of the best possible general relativity fit the MIT Lincoln Lab could generate were measured. The variations were not random but contained diurnal, lunar, and synodic periodic components. See also Bryan G. Wallace, <u>Spectrosc. Lett</u>. 4, 1971, p. 79 for an analysis of published 1961 data on the interplanetary radar contact with Venus that concludes that the data showed a component that was relativistic in the Galilean c+v sense. See also Wallace, "The Unified Quantum electrodynamic ether," <u>Foundations of Physics</u>, 3, 1973, p. 381. which details Measurements strongly challenging the Einstein assumption of the constant velocity of light, and deals with the nature of the ether. See also Thomas E. Phipps, Jr., "Critique of accepted theories of special relativity and electromagnetism," Scientific Ethics, 1(2), Apr. 1985, p. 17-23.

22. For a sample of Soviet scientific freedom from narrow-minded bias in general relativity, see V. I. Denisov and A. A. Logunov, "The inertial mass defined in the general theory of relativity has no physical meaning," <u>Teor. i Matemat. Fizika</u>, 51(2), May 1982, p. 163-170 (In Russian). See also A. A. Vlassov and V. I. Denisov, "Einstein's formula for gravitational radiation is not a consequence of the general theory of relativity," <u>Teor. i. Matemat. Fizika</u>, 53(3), Dec. 1982, p. 406-418. Here we find that the intensity of gravitational radiation and the total intensity determined in the general theory of relativity in accordance with Einstein's formulas depend on the choice of the coordinate system, so that they can be made to vanish or even become negative. [Note by T.E.B.: If local curvature is

engineerable, as in scalar EM, the local choice of coordinate systems can itself be directly engineered. This clearly implies that scalar EM can thus produce either "positive" intensity radiation or "negative" intensity radiation; thus it can "produce energy at a distance" or "extract energy from a distance.]

Continuing with Denisov: This result is a particular consequence of the general assertion to the effect that in general relativity there are no energy-momentum conservation laws for a system consisting of matter and the gravitational field. [Note by T.E.B.: Thus we can have an energy source or energy sink appear in the distant interference region, where matter has been lifted from the Dirac sea and exposed to the highly nonlinear interfering EG fields.]. See also V. I. Denisov and A. A. Logunov, "New theory of spacetime and gravitation, "Teor. and Matemat. Fizika, 50(1), July 1982, p. 3-76. Points out that "... the gravitational field in general relativity is completely different from other physical fields and is not a field in the spirit of Faraday and Maxwell." (p. 3, English version).

23. In the <u>Proceedings of the Tesla Centennial Symposium</u>, an IEEE Centennial Activity, Colorado College, Colorado Springs, Colorado, Aug. 9-11, 1984, see Richard A. Blade, "Modification of Maxwell's equations in free space to account for nonzero photon mass and scalar electromagnetic waves," p. 91-92; Jack Y. Dea, "Scalar fields: their prediction from classical electromagnetism and interpretation from quantum mechanics," p. 94-98; Robert W. Bass, "Self-sustained non-Hertzian longitudinal wave oscillations as rigorous solutions of Maxwell's equations of electromagnetic radiation," p. 89-90; T. E. Bearden, "Tesla's electromagnetics and its Soviet weaponization," p. 119-138.

24. To see the limiting assumptions imposed on general relativity that results in the severely restricted "ordinary general relativity" taught in almost all Western universities. see Charles W. Misner, Kip S. Thorne and John Archibald Wheeler, <u>Gravitation</u>, W. H. Freeman and Co., San Francisco, CA, 1973, p. 19-21, 71-72, 367-369. Among other things, these arbitrary restrictions save the conservation laws. When they are removed, the conservation laws can be violated.

25. Several anomalous events -- skyquakes, booms, or earthquakes -- have been documented in Europe. See H. W. Haak. "The Seismic event of November 9, 1983: Earthquake or sonic boom." <u>Seismic Activity in Western Europe</u>, (With particular consideration of the Liege Earthquake of November 8, 1983), Ed. by Paul Melchior, D. Reidel Publishing Co., 1985, p. 215-222. For such events in the United States, see S. Claflin-Chalton and G. J. MacDonald, "Sound and light phenomena," The Mitre Corporation, McLean, Virginia 22102, Nov. 1978.

26. Fundamental experiments were performed by Eotvos et al. in the early 1920s. See R.V. Eotvos, D. Pekar and E. Fekete, <u>Ann. Phys.</u> (Leipzig) 68, 1922, p. 11. Actually a fifth force of nature due to hypercharge may have been found by these experiments. See Ephraim Fischbach et al. "Reanalysis of the Eotvos experiment," <u>Physical Review Letters</u>, 56(1), Jan. 6, 1986, p. 3-6. See also F. D. Stacey and G. J. Tuck, <u>Nature</u> 292, 230 (1981); S. C. Holding and G. J. Tuck, <u>Nature</u> 307, 714 (1984); G. W. Gibbons and B. F. Whiting, <u>Nature</u> 291, 636 (1981); F. D. Stacey, in <u>Science Underground</u>, edited by M. M. Nieto et al., AIP Conference proceedings No. 96, (American Institute of Physics, New York, 1983, p. 285. See also S. H. Aronson et al, <u>Physical Review Letters</u> 48, 1982, p.1306; <u>Physical Review D</u> 28, 1983, p. 476, 495. Also, comparison of satellite and terrestrial determinations of the gravitational field constant reveals significant disagreement: see R. H. Rapp, <u>Geophys. Res. Lett</u>. 7, 1974, p. 35; Bull. Geod. 51, 1977, p. 301.

27. John J. A. O'Neill. "Tesla cosmic ray motor may transmit power 'round the earth: Famed scientist, on eve of 76th birthday, says he has succeeded in harnessing 'penetrating rays' to operate small motive device." <u>Brooklyn Eagle, July 10,1932</u>. Tesla reported he had harnessed "cosmic rays" and caused them to operate a small motive device. Tesla's use of "cosmic rays," however, encompassed scalar EM radiation. Tesla later seems to have progressed to a simpler motive unit. In the Kansas City Journal-Post, Sep. 10, 1933, he stated: My power generator will be of the simplest kind -- just a big mass of steel, copper and aluminum, comprising a stationary and rotating part, peculiarly assembled." A similar type of "gravitational turbine" seems to have been invented by John Bedini.

28. To see just how arbitrary and postulational are present "definitions" of mass and force, see Robert Bruce Lindsay and Henry Margenau, Foundations of Physics, Dover Publications, New York, 1963, p. 283-287. Note on p. 283 that a "field of force" at any point is actually defined only for the case when a unit mass is present at that point. Also see Richard P. Feynman, Robert B. Leighton, and Matthew Sands, The Feynman Lectures on Physics, Addison-Wesley, New York, Vol. 1, 1963, p. 2-4 for a definition of the electric field in the context of its potentiality for producing a force. This problem did not exist for the original foundation of electromagnetic force fields in vacuum, since the vacuum was assumed to be a <u>material</u> ether. With the modern view a nonmaterial ether has emerged, yet the classical electromagnetic theory has not been made sufficiently rigorous in distinguishing "observable" and "virtual" electromagnetic force fields.

29. E. P. Battey-Pratt and T. J. Racey, "Geometric Model for Fundamental Particles," <u>International</u> <u>Journal of Physics</u>, Vol. 19, No. 6, 1980, p. 437-475.

30. Some years ago, Dr. William Tiller produced very important "free A-field" theoretical work which showed waves which did not fall off as  $1/r^2$ . Interesting theoretical work in scalar wave theory has also been advanced by Dea. See Jack Dea, "Fundamental Fields and Phase Information," presented at the 1985 U.S. Psychotronics Association Conference, Bergamo Center, Dayton, Ohio, July 1985. Dea has formulated an important theory for vacuum EM scalar waves, derived from Maxwell's equations with zero E and B fields. He predicts waves whose intensity falls off with distance as 1/r instead of  $1/r^2$ , and detection of these waves by various means. He shows simple generators for the waves. Detection is quantum mechanically by electron interference, not by single electrons. Thus such scalar waves will pass through normal Faraday shields. In his theory Dea does not address the question of spin vortexes in vacuum scalar waves. It is the present author's view that all vacuum waves are scalar waves, and the primary distinction between the "transverse" EM wave and the longitudinal scalar wave is simply the presence or absence of spin-vortexes. Indeed, one may argue that the present "vector wave" EM theory can be replaced by a scalar wave theory. In 1903 Whittaker proved that any vector field can be replaced by two scalar fields. See E. T. Whittaker, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc.1, 367, 1903. By implication, since a vector wave is simply a moving vector field, it can be replaced by two moving scalar fields.

31. David Jones, "Israel's Secret Weapon," Weekend Magazine, Dec.17, 1977.

32. John Hutchinson, private communication. Masses of wood, metal, etc. -- some weighing over 60 lbs. -- have been levitated by Hutchinson.

33. For a description and details of the April 9, 1984 incident off Japan, see Daniel A. Walker, Charles S. McCreery, and Fermin J. Oliveira, "Kaitoku Seamount and the Mystery Cloud of 9 April

1984," <u>Science</u>, 227(4684), Feb. 8, 1985, p. 607-611. See also transcription from Japan Airlines flight 036 to Anchorage International Flight Service, 9 April 1984, at 1406 Greenwich mean time, Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) — Alaska Region; Jim Derry, Special Agent, FAA-Alaska Region, interviews with Captain C.H. McDade, Japan Airlines Flight 036, with Captain Cornelis Vander Berg, KLM Royal Dutch Airlines Flight 868; with First Officer Reint Sol, KLM Royal Dutch Airlines Flight 868, and with Captain Mike Howe, Flying Tiger Lines Flight 078, Anchorage <u>Daily News</u>, 10 April 1984, p. A-1; Anchorage <u>Daily News</u>, 12 April 1984, p. A-1; <u>Honolulu Advertiser</u>, 10 April 1984, p. B-1; <u>Newsweek</u>, 30 April 1984, p. 25, Gregg Ripee, "Mushroom cloud sighted off Japan," Los Angeles <u>Daily News</u>, 11 April 1984, p. 1,8; Ross Gelbspan, "Mystery cloud baffles scientists," <u>Boston Sunday Globe</u>, 13 Jan. 1985, p. 1, 14; T.E. Bearden, <u>Soviet Weather Engineering</u> <u>Over North America</u>, 1-hr. videotape, 1985. See also McKenna, Daniel L. & Daniel Walker,"Mystery Cloud: Additional Observations", <u>Science</u>, 234(4775), Oct. 24, 1986, p. 412-413.

34. For a description of the April 11, 1963 anomalous underwater explosion north of Puerto Rico, see Robert J. Durant, "An Underwater Explosion — or What?", <u>Pursuit</u>, 5(2), April 1972, p. 30-31.

35. For details of the loss of the U.S.S. <u>Thresher</u> and the interference experienced by the U.S.S. <u>Skylark</u>, see John Bentley, <u>The Thresher Disaster</u>, Doubleday, Garden City, N. Y., 1975, particularly p. 164. Some of the communications systems of the <u>Skylark</u> experienced temporary failure, but were not disabled, later resuming operation.

36. The Soviet Union has a well-established history of interfering with and destroying aircraft; for example, for a listing see "Soviet and Warsaw Pact air incidents," <u>Jane's Defence Weekly</u>, 3(2), Jan. 12, 1985, p. 58.

37. For details of the anomalous "nuclear flashes" detected by U.S. Vela satellites, see "Scientists Fail to Solve Vela mystery," Science, 207, 1 Feb. 1980, p. 504-506. "Satellite Evidence Shows 'possibility' of Nuclear Test, DOD Says," Aerospace Daily, Oct. 29, 1979, p. 286. "A Flash of Light," Newsweek, Nov. 5, 1979, p. 64-65. "Was It a Nuclear Device?", Newsweek, July 21, 1980, p. 19. "Diverging Views," Washington Roundup, Aviation Week & Space Technology, July 21, 1980, p. 15. Philip J. Klass, "Clandestine Nuclear Test Doubted," Aviation Week & Space Technology, Aug. 11, 1980, p. 67, 69, 71-72. "Debate continues on the Bomb That Wasn't," Science, 209, 1 Aug. 1980, p. 572-573. "Navy Lab Concludes the Vela Saw a Bomb," Science, 209, 29 Aug. 1980, p. 996-997. See also Jack Anderson and Dale Van Atta, United Press Syndicate, "CIA knew South African-Israeli nuclear test was coming," Birmingham Post-Herald, Apr. 26, 1985, p. A5. The latter article repeats the CIA/DIA argument that the Vela incidents represent concurrent South African-Israeli testing of atomic weapons. Taiwan is considered a possible third partner. According to Anderson and Van Atta, a South African navy contingent was "in the area" at the time of the 1979 Vela detection, and Israel and South Africa were cooperating on an atomic bomb project as early as 1966. Apparently U.S. announcement of an impending South African atomic test in the Kalahari Desert in 1977 led to such an outcry that the test was suspended. Anderson and Van Atta cite succeeding visits to South Africa by Israeli scientists, technicians, and defense officials. However, since the actual Vela detections showed some deviations from what would be expected from nuclear tests, one can speculate that Anderson and Van Atta have presented evidence for the development of scalar electromagnetic weapons by two additional countries. One may further speculate that this could reveal what has been checking the Soviets from simply moving against the West with scalar electromagnetic weapons.

Indeed, the mysterious destruction of six major Soviet missile ammunition storage areas within the space of seven months could have been a preemptive measure and warning to the Soviets if they had actually been considering moving against the West. Also, other incidents reported in the South Atlantic may possibly be associated with the program producing the "Vela flashes." For example, see N.W.C. Rutherford, "Unidentified Phenomena," <u>Marine Observer</u>, 51, 1981, p. 186 for a description of a great bluish-white flash and small bolt of lightning, indicating some sort of anomalous electrical discharge, on Dec. 23, 1980 at 2245 hours (10:45 p.m.). Many other anomalous flashes for which no known causative mechanism exists have been detected by satellites. For example, the OSO-2 and OSO-5 satellites have detected about one mysterious short (less than 0.1 sec) flash about every ten orbits, at times when the fields of view of the telescopes were well above the earth. As many as three of the satellite's photometers have detected a flash simultaneously. These flashes must be removed from any discussion of satellite-observed lightning; see J. G. Sparrow and E. P. Ney, "Lightning Observations by Satellite," <u>Nature</u>, 232, 1971, p. 540.

38. For a description of sightings of enormous glowing globes of light deep within the Soviet Union in the direction of Saryshagan, see Gwynne Roberts, "Witness to a Super Weapon?", <u>The Sunday</u> <u>Times</u>, London, England, Aug. 17, 1980. Several incidents were observed by Downie and others.

39. For an artist's conception of a directed energy weapon installation at Saryshagan, see <u>Aviation</u> <u>Week & Space Technology</u>, July 28, 1980, p. 48. For a DOD sketch, see <u>Soviet Military Power</u>, 1985. Obviously classically-trained U.S. military analysts, with no knowledge of scalar interferometry, have not considered the installation as a candidate hyperspatial howitzer.

40. For a description of multiple pilot sighting (from Iran) of an enormous glowing globe of light deep within the Soviet Union, see Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) Information Report No. CO-B-321/15354-66, "Sighting of Unusual Phenomenon on Horizon Near Iranian/USSR Border," Sep. 8, 1966, released on 15 Dec. 1978 under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). The sighting occurred at 2142 hours (9:42 p.m.).

41. For details of sighting of the intensely glowing ball of light near British European Airways flight 831 between Moscow and London, see CIA Foreign Intelligence Information Report CO-B-324/33601-76, "Aerial observation of intense Source of Light," Nov. 18, 1976, released on 15 Dec. 1978 under the FOIA. The incident occurred between 1800 and 1900 hours (6:00-7:00 p.m.). The light was observed for 10-15 minutes, until the aircraft had flown past and left the light behind.

42. For other examples of pertinent light phenomena: F. S. Angus and G. Carling, "Optical Phenomenon: Caribbean Sea; Western North Atlantic," <u>Marine Observer</u>, 40, Jan. 1970, p. 17-18; R. A. Holmes, "Unidentified Phenomenon, off Barbados, West Indies," <u>Marine Observer</u>, 40(229), July 1970, p. 107-108; H. K. Dyer, "Unidentified Phenomenon: Western North Atlantic," <u>Marine Observer</u>, 43, July 1973, p.114. For a 1961 double concentric hemispheric shape observed in the Indian Ocean, see <u>Marine Observer</u>, 32, 1962, p. 64. For a particularly significant combination of forms, see <u>Marine Observer</u>, "Unidentified Phenomenon," 48, 1978, p. 21-22. Also, on the night of July 26, 1984 the pilot and crew of a Boeing 747 (American carrier) flying from Tokyo to Fairbanks, near the Kuriel Islands, at 47 5'44" N: 161 00'05" E, noticed a slowly expanding hemisphere of white light off to their left above the horizon. The shell of light continued to expand over a 10-minute

period until ahead of them and to the right. The crew braced for a shock wave which never arrived. Their weather radar saw nothing out of the ordinary. The shell of light had sharp edges and was semitransparent so that stars became visible through it. (Richard F. Haines, private communication, Sept. 27, 1984). See also Richard Hall, "Aerial anomalies at sea," <u>The Info Journal</u>, 4(3), May 1975, p. 6-9 for an unusual light phenomenon seen in the Caribbean by the R.M.S. Carmania (British). The phenomenon occurred four times at precise hourly intervals, strongly suggesting an artificial origin. See also F. Shepherd, "Cloud: Strait of Gibraltar," <u>Marine Observer</u>, 51(273), July 1981, p. 107-108 for an incident of associated cloud, arch, and anomalous pressure effects. For another significant airline sighting by Japan Airlines flights 403 and 421 of a giant, expanding globe of light on June 18, 1982, in the North Pacific, 100 km. east of Kushiro, see the <u>Asahi Evening News</u>, Tokyo, Japan, June 22, 1982. For additional evidence that nomadic tribesmen passing through Kazakhstan repeatedly observe such gigantic light phenomena in close association with Saryshagan missile test range, and that Soviet deception planners foster the notion of "UFO activity" as a Red Herring, see Robert Jackson, "KGB takes to the flying saucers!", <u>Northern Echo</u>, Darlington, England, March 15, 1984.

43. For details of Khrushchev's announcement of a Soviet superweapon, see Max Frankel, "Khrushchev Says Soviet Will Cut Forces a Third; Sees 'Fantastic Weapon'", <u>New York Times</u>, Jan. 15, 1960, p. 1.

44. See Christopher S. Wiren, "Brezhnev Calls for Accord against 'Terrifying Arms,'" New York Times, June 14, 1975, p. 1, 11. In a major Kremlin speech on June 13, 1975, Leonid I. Brezhnev included a statement that one major concern not covered by existing agreements was "assuming ever greater urgency with each passing day." Calling for a ban on new weapons of mass destruction, the Soviet leader stated: "The level of modern technology is such that a serious danger arises of creating weapons more terrifying than nuclear ones." He stated, "The reason and conscience of humanity dictate the necessity of erecting an insurmountable barrier to the development of such weapons." See also Malcolm W. Browne, "Senatorial Group Received by Brezhnev," New York Times, July 3, 1975, p. 2. Leonid Brezhnev repeated his proposal to a group of U.S. senators on July 2, stating that the capability to develop more terrible weapons was obvious. He emphasized, however, that he "had no particular weapon in mind." Here he may have been deliberately misleading the U.S. senators, to prevent revealing that the Soviet Union had already developed such weapons, and was horrified at their potential for total destruction. E.g., if massive and rapid scalar explosions occur, the linearity of spacetime -- and the orderly flow of time itself -- may be seriously perturbed throughout the earth and its adjacent space. From a general relativistic viewpoint, such an event might well prove catastrophic for the entire biosphere. Boris N. Ponomarev, a Soviet national party secretary, again raised the same issue to a delegation of visiting U.S. congressmen in the Kremlin on Aug. 11, 1975; see Christopher S. Wren, "Moscow Now Pressing Disarmament." New York Times, Aug. 12, 1975, p. 6. At the United Nation's thirtieth session of the General Assembly on Sept. 23, 1975, Foreign minister Andrei A. Gromyko strongly raised the same issue, warning that science can produce "ominous" new weapons of mass destruction. He urged that all countries, led first by the major powers, should sign an agreement to ban the development of these unspecified new weapons. He even offered a draft, entitled "Prohibition of the Development and Manufacture of New Types of Weapons of Mass Annihilation and of New Systems of Such Weapons." The first article provided that the types of these new weapons would be "specified through negotiations on the subject." Because of its fixation on nuclear weapons, the West may have lost its only opportunity to prevent the spread of scalar electromagnetic weapons of power unprecedented even by nuclear arms. Of course, it may also have

The Tom Bearden Website

been a Soviet ploy to prohibit the U.S. from developing scalar electromagnetics defensive weaponry to counter the massive strategic scalar electromagnetics weapons already developed, tested, and deployed by the Soviet Union. Certainly in 1973 at a secret meeting in Prague with European communist leaders, Brezhnev had laid out a firm statement of Soviet domination of the world by 1985. See "Secret Speech: Did Brezhnev Come Clean?", National Review, 29(8), Mar. 4, 1977, p. 248, 250. Brezhnev's speech contained statements such as: "We are achieving with detente what our predecessors have been unable to achieve using the mailed fist...come 1985 we will be able to extend our will wherever we need to." Brezhnev stated the Soviet Union would control the oceans of the world, 90% of the land, and the air and space above. A front-page Boston Globe article on Feb. 11, 1975 was the first to carry the story. A copy of Brezhnev's secret speech was obtained by British intelligence in 1973, but denigrated by Secretary of State Kissinger. Apparently the first official U.S. reference to Brezhnev's startling speech did not appear until the 1976 National Intelligence Estimate. Although the big intelligence bureaucracies can do a fantastic job with "current intelligence," their record at predicting a drastic change is woeful, precisely because of the political nature of bureaucracies. See "What is Intelligence," Colonel William V. Kennedy et all, Intelligence Warfare: Penetrating the Secret World of Today's Advanced Technology Conflict, with an introduction by Dr. Ray S. Cline, Crescent Books, New York, 1983, p. 8-23. Intelligence Warfare is heartily recommended as the single book which best gives the reader a grasp of modern technical intelligence organizations, capabilities, and operations.

45. For details of Soviet weather engineering operations over the U.S., see Thomas E. Bearden, "USSR: New beam energy possible?", Defense & Foreign Affairs Daily, 13(111), June 12, 1984, p. 1-2. Cloud signature patterns reported in the article have been repeatedly sighted over multiple areas in the U.S. A series of anomalous "hole in the cloud" patterns, possibly associated with early Soviet weather engineering efforts over the U.S., was widely seen in 1967-68. See Weatherwise, 21(4), Aug. 1968, cover and p. 143; 21(5), Oct. 1968, p. 194-195, 204-205; 21(6), Dec. 1968, p. 238-245. Peculiar stationary blocking patterns have also been observed to occur and influence weather over the U.S., leading to severities such as the winter of 1976-77. See K. K. Tung and R. S. Lindzen, "A theory of stationary long waves, Part 1, A simple theory of blocking; Part 2: Resonant Rossby waves in the presence of realistic vertical shears; Part 3, Quasi-normal modes in a singular waveguide," Monthly Weather Review, 107(6), June 1979, p. 714-774. See also T. E. Bearden, Soviet Weather Engineering Over North America, videotape, 1985 for an expose or the physics and some major incidents of major Soviet weather engineering, including details and photographs of cloud signature patterns. See also C. B. Baker, "Soviet Weather Mayhem," Youth Action News, Nov. 1983, P.O.B. 312, Alexandria, Virginia 22313, p. 1-8; C. B. Baker, "Diabolic Soviet Warfare," Youth Action News, Nov. 1984; For a conventional Soviet look at weather modification (possibly intended to mislead the West), see E. T. Protasevich, "Microwave weather modification," Soviet Technical Physics Letters, 7(3), March 1981, p. 114-115. For a downburst mechanism, see Gary Ellrod, "Dramatic examples of thunderstorm top warming related to downbursts," National Weather Digest, 10(2) May 1985, p. 7-13. See Art and Kay Westermann, Weather War — Worldwide, Liberty Bell Books, POB 288, Sedona, Arizona 86336, 1983. See also U.S. Senate Resolution on Environmental warfare, July 11, 1973.

46. For details of the Soviet Woodpecker beams bending around the earth and intersecting over the U. S., see Christopher Chant and Ian Hogg, <u>Nuclear War in the 1980's?</u>, Harper & Row, New York, 1983, p. 71. See also <u>Soviet Military Power</u>, U.S. Department of Defense, 1985, p. 45. The

The Tom Bearden Website

intersection forms an interference grid. Scalar EM channels added to the Woodpecker carriers then provide a corresponding scalar EM interference grid in the scalar area.

When adjusting the scalar interferometry components of the grid, bursts in the interference and discharges of energy as well as bursts of energy extractions occur. This leads to the production of anomalous aerial phenomena such as explosions, rumblings, airquakes, etc. In addition, direct Bohm-Aharonov forces may be engendered in ground structures, shaking buildings and windows, etc. without seismic disturbances. Such anomalous disturbances have been widely noted in the open U.S. press. E.g., particularly see Kenneth F. Bunting and Daniel M. Weintraub, "Mysterious Rumbles Jar Southland," Los Angeles Times, Dec. 8, 1984, CC(II), p. 1,10; Let Scarr, "People shook up over mystery shakes," The San Diego Union, Dec. 8, 1984, p. Bl, 4. Following this and a Dec. series of anomalous aerial disturbances off the Los Angeles/San Diego coast, a sharp and unexpected weather front appeared, racking the area with high winds on the night of Dec. 12, producing widespread damage and power outages. The newly-formed front moved on to produce significant snowstorms in other areas. See Ted Thackery, Jr., "Winds Kill Two, Wreak Havoc as They Sweep Through the Southland," Los Angeles Times, Dec. 14, 1984, MF/Part II, p. 1,8; "Even Tucson gets snow in storm that dumps 20 inches," AP release, Los Angeles Herald Examiner, Dec. 14, 1984, p. A-12. During several months prior to the December 1984 Los Angeles incident, anomalous electrical failures and outages had occurred in the San Diego and Southern California area, possibly due to scalar interferometry adjustments in the Woodpecker grid over the area. For other typical incidents possibly associated with adjustment of the interference grid, see "Who boomed? Odd Noise unnerves Ohioans," Journal, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, Dec. 28, 1982; "Tremors shake Miss. Gulf Coast," Times-Picayune, New Orleans, Louisiana, Feb. 27, 1983; Sandra Skowron, "Sonic boom is just Mother Nature," Beaver Co. Times, Beaver Falls, Penn., Jan 13, 1983; "Booms in Rockland, New York Times, Mar. 1. 1979, Sec. 8, p. 82; "Loud 'boom' unexplained," Star-Beacon, Ashtabula, Ohio, Feb. 21, 1983; Paul Senecton, "The word is now IDENTIFIED," Mail, Hartlepool, England, Feb. 3, 1985: On Jan. 23, 1974 a mysterious explosion over North Wales rocked a 60-mile radius area. Associated anomalous light phenomena were also seen. Hundreds and hundreds of anomalous booms, aerial rumbles, and aerial explosions, many accompanied by flashes or anomalous shaking of ground structures, buildings, windows, etc., have occurred over the U.S. and other Western nations in the 60's, 70's, and 80's.

On occasion, an aircraft at the proper altitude and position can conceivably experience interference in its electrical systems and in its engine combustion processes due to exothermic kindling or endothermic extraction of electromagnetic energy. The combustion processes of aircraft engines produce highly ionized gases in very nonlinear conditions. These can act as strong dephasers and decouplers of the vector EM components of a vector zero summation in a scalar interference zone. Exothermic interference would have little effect on combustion, but strong endothermic interference can result in engine flameout. Anomalous simultaneous failure of jet and propeller-driven aircraft engines sometimes occurs. For high altitude grids, this can result in engine flameouts, but restart and recovery after unusual loss of altitude has dropped the aircraft out of the scalar interference zone. Several candidate incidents over and near the U.S. exist, particularly where power failures were experienced by multiple aircraft. The more usual exothermic case, however, if substantial could result in anomalous loss of control of the aircraft. For a recent candidate incident, see "Jetliner drops 32,000 feet; 400 aboard; 50 are injured," Associated Press release, <u>Huntsville Times</u>, Feb. 20, 1985, p. 1 and "China Airlines Pilot Denies Cockpit Error," Associated Press release, <u>Huntsville Times</u>, Feb. 21,

```
The Tom Bearden Website
```

1985, p. A-9. Deliberate use of this effect as an anti-strategic-bomber weapon capable of destroying bombers at or shortly after takeoff is possible (the Arrow DC-8 which crashed just after takeoff from Gander Air Force Base, Newfoundland on December 12, 1985 may have been deliberately interfered with by just such a Soviet weapon -- see extensive newspaper and TV news coverage of that event).

In scalar EM interference with aircraft, certain signatures may occur. Different instruments may sharply contradict each other, since their activation and inactivation is no longer a simple function. The pilot's instrument panel, for example, may indicate failure of the control system, when actually it has not failed, and the flight recorder may record that the control system is still operating. In such case, the pilot may take proper action based on his own instrumental readings, yet these actions may be contraindicated for the actual status of the aircraft, resulting in opposing pilot/autopilot actions. Tentative indications of the jetliner that anomalously dropped 32,000 feet and recovered are that apparently such anomalous instrument disagreements occurred. Another signature is that, as the EM charge accumulates in and on the aircraft, its skin charges up electrically, producing a glowing corona similar to St. Elmo's fire. The Arrow DC-8 was observed to be glowing yellow by eyewitnesses, according to the Canadian Broadcast Corporation's 10:00 p.m. network TV news on April 8, 1986.

# 47. T. E. Bearden, <u>Star Wars Now! The Bohm-Aharonov Effect, Scalar Interferometry, and Soviet</u> <u>Weaponization</u>, Tesla Book Co., Millbrae, California, 1984, p. 19-22.

48. For a paper possibly related to the first Bedini scalar wave detector from the "free A-field is a scalar field" view, see Robert R. Lewis, "Aharonov-Bohm effect for trapped ions," <u>Physical Review</u> <u>A</u>, 28(3), Sept. 1983, p. 1228-1235. This paper analyzes the role of the Aharonov-Bohm effect for the bound states of a charged particle in the superposition of two fields: a uniform magnetic field plus the vector potential of a solenoid. Gives exact solutions for a solenoid of zero size and discusses the corrections due to a solenoid of finite size. Shows that a series of new "betatron resonances" appear in the spectrum, dependent on the flux quantum number. The fundamental betatron resonance remains narrow and unshifted for solenoid radii large enough to broaden and shift the cyclotron resonance. See also W. Ehrenburg and R. E. Siday, <u>Proc. Phys. Soc. London, Sect. B62</u>, 1949, p. 8 which, among other things, discusses the effect of the vector potential in electron interferometry, where the insertion of a tiny solenoid between the interfering paths is shown to give an additional phase difference proportional to the flux through the solenoid. The resulting shift in the fringe system is called the Aharonov-Bohm effect.

49. Frank Golden has developed a most important and precise scalar EM detection system to display scalar EM signals on a cathode ray tube. His important measurements have mapped the scalar resonant frequency responses of the entire earth. Two completely different types of scalar instrumentation show precise agreement on the frequency maps. The measurements show that the Soviet Union has for some time entrained the entire earth into giant scalar electromagnetic resonances on two frequencies approximately 12 kilohertz apart. It is the opinion of the author that the beat frequency between these two giant resonances is utilized by the Soviet Union to extract enormous power from the earth, essentially by a mechanism that Golden has uncovered. A complex of four to eight weapon systems might reasonably be powered from the single bi-resonant tapping source. In April 1985 Golden discovered the rather sudden activation of many other scalar frequencies with characteristics resembling command and control communications. In addition, a significant number of additional paired scalar resonances had been entrained upon the earth. It is the

opinion of the author that this showed a major activation of the Soviet strategic scalar electromagnetic defense system, with the power up of from 80 to 100 weapons, along with the complete command and control system. Golden has previously built a prototype of an actual Soviet scalar communications system and demonstrated that it works. Because of the impending mayday and the 1973 statement by Brezhnev indicating that 1985 was a critical planning year, the sudden activation of such massive numbers of weapons and communications was alarming. Accordingly, the author discreetly notified certain contacts to alert the U.S. system. Golden then detected the periodic turn-on and turn-off of the systems, indicating a large command and control exercise rather than preparations for direct tactical use. An additional difference, however, was the change from scalar electric to scalar magnetic field on many of the large transmitters. This is indicative of electrostatic location, targeting, and adjustment of the target on the earth and then switching to the "power input" mode. It is the opinion of the author that this indicated the choice of a geological target and proceeding to attack that geological target in the "slow buildup" mode. Again, proper contacts were so notified.

50. A very good coverage of the Soviet microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow is given in Paul Brodeur, The Zapping of America, W. W. Norton & Co., New York, 1977, passim. None of our U.S. Embassy security personnel knew of scalar interferometry, nor did they possess scalar electromagnetics detectors. Further, orthodox U.S. scientists were also ignorant of scalar electromagnetics. The Soviets were thus in a position to tailor the radiation signals and precisely determine what our on-site personnel would detect. Details of the effects on U.S. Embassy personnel, possibly associated with the microwave radiation, are given by Brodeur. A great number of related releases by the open news media also exist. For example, see Robert C. Toth, "Radiation Devices Bug U.S. Embassy," Huntsville Times, reprinted from the Los Angeles Times, Feb. 8, 1976; "U.S. Screening out Soviet 'Listening Rays'," United Press International release, Washington D.C. Star, Feb. 11, 1976; Norman R. Beebe, "Nixon Exposed to Radiation In Russia?", Associated Press release, Huntsville Times, Apr. 30, 1976; Barton Reppert, "U.S. Scientists Puzzled Over Embassy Radiation Effect," Associated Press release, Huntsville Times, May 28, 1976; Barton Reppert, "Radiation Entering Embassy in Moscow through Phone Line," Associated Press Release, Huntsville Times, May 28,1976. See also Martin Ebon, Psychic Warfare: Threat or Illusion, McGraw Hill Book Co., New York, 1983.

51. For details of the electromagnetic transmission of cellular disease and death, see Vlail P. Kaznacheyev, "Information function of ultraweak light flows in biological systems," Problems in Biophysics, Novosibirsk, 1967, p. 7-18. Kaznacheyev et al, "Conditions necessary for appearance of distant intercellular interactions after UV-radiation," Bulletin Experimentalnoy Biologii i Meditsiny, (5), 1979, p. 468-471; Distant intercellular interactions in a system of two cultures connected by optical contact," Ultraweak Luminescence Biology, Moscow, 1972, p. 224-227; "Distant intercellular interactions caused by UV-radiation," Photobiology of a Living Cell, Leningrad, 1979, p. 221-223; "Studies on the biological role of electromagnetic emission as a factor of adaptive behavior of cells under conditions of latitude changes," Abstracts of the second all-union conference devoted to the problem of human adaptation to different geographical, climatic, and labor conditions, Novosibirsk, 1977, p. 101-104; Vlail P. Kaznacheyev, S. P. Shurin and L. P. Mikjhailova, "Distant intercellular interactions in a system of two tissue cultures," Official Bulletin of the committee on inventions and discoveries affiliated to the council of ministers of the USSR, Discovery no. 122 (19), 1973, p. 3, also printed in Psychoenergetic Systems, 1(3), Mar. 1976, p. 141-142; "Apparent Information Transfer
Between Two Groups of Cells," Psychoenergetic Systems, 1(1), Dec. 1974, p. 37.

52. For evidence of anomalous scalar reflection out of the scalar grid caused by a Navy chaff drop, See "Navy sabotages traffic lights, TV sets," United Press International, PM cycle, Jan. 11, 1985; "Power blackout blamed on anti-radar particles," United Press International, AM cycle, Jan. 11, 1985; "Power Disrupted Briefly After Navy Plane Drops Metallic Strands," Associated Press, AM cycle, Jan. 16, 1985.

53. A good summary of the early incidence of the Soviet Woodpecker signals is given by Bradley Wells, "The Russian woodpecker: a continuing nuisance," CQ, Nov. 1984.

54. A particularly important Soviet Paper is E. B. Smetanin, "Electromagnetic field in a space with curvature -- new solutions," Soviet Physics Journal, 25(2), Feb. 1982, p. 107-111. In this paper, a solution to the stated problem is obtained, which may be regarded as a classical model of a charged particle that has both a magnetic moment and a nonzero magnetic charge density. Interaction with spacetime curvature can disrupt the gauge invariance of the EM field, and it can also reestablish invariance in an initially noninvariant theory. (Hutchinson has had anomalous breaks of metal caused by standing scalar waves, which seems to be due to a mechanism that produces monopoles and deposits them in the metal at standing-wave nodes. This paper should be directly applicable.)

See also Yu. S. Vladimirov and A. A. Kozlenkov, "6-optics and a general theory of gravitation and electromagnetism," Soviet Physics Journal, 27(12), Dec.1984, p. 1039-1041; V. G. Bagrov and M. D. Noskov, "New exact solution of the Dirac equation. XI," Soviet Physics Journal, 27(12), Dec. 1984, p. 1030-1034. See particularly V. I. Petukhov and I. A. Kuzin, "Weak processes in the field of a gravitational wave," <u>Soviet Physics Journal</u>, 27(12}, Dec. 1984, p. 1025-1029.

In the latter paper it is significant that the decay probability increases in a locally curved spacetime, and that solutions are obtained for circularly polarized waves.

(In EM waves, circularly polarized waves have special characteristics in nonlinear isotropic media: exact solutions exist. Also, when two longitudinal sine waves of differing frequencies are transmitted into a nonlinear isotropic medium, the apparent difference frequency is transmitted <u>as a sine wave, undistorted</u>. This characteristic has been used by Westinghouse to produce improved sonar transmission through seawater, for example. The scalar EM (electrogravitational) wave may be represented as a longitudinal EM wave. Immediately, if one wishes to produce a pure scalar EG wave in the nucleus of an atom, two frequencies should be transmitted such that their difference is the frequency wished. Or circularly polarized waves may be utilized.)

Note that, by implication, one should be able to deliberately tailor scalar EM waves to greatly speed the decay of long-lived radioisotopes, such as are contained in radioactive wastes from nuclear reactors and other processes.

55. For some evidence of continuing persistence of the higher frequency scalar components applied to the scalar grid on Jan. 28, 1986 to localize the effects when attacking the <u>Challenger</u>, see "Poison suspected in unexplained deaths of birds," <u>Huntsville Times</u>, AP release, Feb. 6, 1986. From 1-4 Feb.

The Tom Bearden Website

1986, various kinds of dead birds -- such as blackbirds, cardinals, sparrows and bluebirds -plummeted to the ground in Birmingham, Alabama. At first some sort of mysterious poison was suspected, but later was ruled out. During this period, the woodpecker grid was particularly active in weather engineering operations. Multiple sightings of giant cloud radials occurred in various places throughout the U.S. The retention of the high frequency components possibly was intensified in the Birmingham area sporadically during the period. Birds flying into this zone would be killed if their brains acted as scalar receivers and were sufficiently jammed by the signals. Normally Huntsville (further north) is a "hinge point" for increased scalar activity, to start the Jetstream bending northeast to move along the Appalachian mountain chain. However, just before 28 January the jetstream had been diverted further south than usual by the Soviet interference, bringing unseasonably cold weather to Florida and the waiting <u>Challenger</u> on its launch pad. Probably hinge points further south than Huntsville were needed for this operation. If these more southern points were retained for a few days, and the high frequency components were retained, then an inadvertent high intensity area of these components may have sporadically occurred in the Birmingham area, killing the birds.

For description of the Apr. 18, 1986 <u>Titan</u> blast and its ramifications to the spy satellite program, see James Gerstenzang and Ralph Vartabedian," <u>Los Angeles Times</u> News Service, "Titan Blast to Hurt Spy Program," <u>Huntsville Times</u>, Apr. 19, 1986.

56. For another very important paper indeed, see Vu. G. Ignat'ev, "Relativistic kinetics of an anisotropic plasmalike medium with damping in a field of gravitational radiation," <u>Soviet Physics</u> Journal, 27(12), Dec. 1984, (English translation: Plenum, June 1985), p. 1066-1069. If we substitute the vacuum "virtual plasma" for the observable plasma, this paper may be part of the smoking gun to show that the Soviet Union has developed scalar electromagnetics. Extrapolating from this paper, the amplitude of the "induced longitudinal field" is proportional to the square of the amplitude of the gravitational wave (GW) in an initially isotopic medium, but reduces to a linear proportionality as the medium develops nonlinearities (anisotropies or inhomogeneities). Whereas conventional GW are considered to be weak, the scalar GW may be very strong since we ourselves determine the variation in the energy density of vacuum it involves. Further, sharply spiked scalar EM (EG) pulses may develop appreciably more amplitude that the linearly calculated amplitude from the magnitudes of the zero-summation components. The end result is that (1) we can produce powerful gravity waves using the scalar EM approach, (2) local spacetime can be curved, producing violation of the conservation laws, and (3) the assumption of a local Lorentz frame made by Einstein as a limitation on ordinary general relativity is falsified.

In passing, note that immediately one also has a clear basis for the excess local production of energy when the battery furnishing power to a DC series motor is sharply spiked backwards in a "recharging" fashion. Further, the ions in the battery (which are several hundred thousand times as massive as an electron) possess a resonance on the order of 16 megahertz in a typical lead-acid battery. Under the correct conditions, the ions collect the excess energy (due to the initial square effect) produced by a sharp pulse of recharging potential. The ions are shocked into resonance and, on reversal, "overshoot" and deliver this excess energy to the plates, recharging the battery. Thus such a system <u>can</u> violate linear conservation of energy because spacetime is locally curved by the spiking, and excess energy from the excited local vacuum is collected by the ions and delivered to the plates. This is precisely the effect upon which the first Bedini free-energy motor depended. The timing and adjustment, however, are highly critical and difficult, and the battery takes a rather severe

The Tom Bearden Website

beating.

57. For details and photographs of highly anomalous exhausts seen on Bennett Island, see "Explosive Events Seen on Soviet Island," <u>Aviation Week & Space Technology</u>, Sept. 26, 1983, p. 31. NOAA-6 and NOAA-7 weather satellite photographs of massive smoke plumes, one of them 150 miles long and nearly horizontal, are shown. Also, in U.S. weather satellite photos of Novaya Zemlya, similar plumes have been detected, making this location a tentative candidate for a second Soviet "exhaust site." See also Letter John M. Miller, Geophysical Institute, University of Alaska, Jan. 4, 1985 with attachment, "Bennett Island plume cases recently found." Satellite photos showing actual circular breaking of arctic ice have also been taken near Wrangel Island. See Sam Bishop, "UA photos show Soviets break ice for missiles," <u>Fairbanks Daily News-Miner</u>, Dec. 15, 1984, p. 1,3; Craig Covault, "Soviet Abi1ity to Fire through Ice Creates New SLBM Basing Mode," <u>Aviation Week & Space Technology</u>, Dec. 10, 1984, p. 16-17. Wrangel Island in fact has a bizarre history: it belongs to the U. S., but has been illegally given to the Soviets and occupied and used by them. For details, see "Wrangle over Wrangel and the Weather War," <u>Don Bell Reports</u>, 32(9), Mar. 8, 1985.

58. For details of anomalous blinding (probably by scalar EM means) of U.S. satellites, see Philip J. Klass, "Anti-Satellite Laser Use Suspected," <u>Aviation Week & Space Technology</u>, Dec. 8, 1975, p. 12-13. For details of anomalous failures and recoveries of a British satellite, see Joe Schwartz, <u>Nature</u>, 280, July 12, 1979, p. 95.

59. For other possible evidence of traces of Soviet scalar EM activity over the oceans, see George D. Curtis, "An electromagnetic radiation pattern over the ocean," <u>Undersea Technology</u>, 5(8), Aug. 1964, p. 29-30, 40. In producing a scalar wave, there exists a sort of "signal to noise" ratio of the desired scalar wave to an accompanying, undesired normal EM component. Due to practical equipment imperfections, the generated scalar wave inevitably is accompanied by a small residue of ordinary EM wave. While measures can be taken to further purify the scalar wave, a residue always remains. Curtis may have detected the weak EM residue accompanying early Soviet interference gridding for weather control testing over the U.S.

60. Interactions which occurred between Khrushchev and renowned physicist and Nobelian P. Kapitsa are of interest. Khrushchev desired absolute defense of the Soviet Union so that the Soviets might be able to launch any action desired without risk or serious concern. Kapitsa informed the Soviet leader that, if a means of total neutralization of foreign missiles was to be found, it could only come from a group of new principles in physics which was called "energetics." The term "energetics," of course, was contracted from "psychoenergetics," and is essentially the expanded physics/electromagnetics that this author has dubbed scalar electromagnetics.

Strangely, a portion of a book by Marshal Grechko was deleted from its English translation at the specific request of the Soviet Union to the U.S. State Department. The passage stated: "Of particular importance is basic research aimed at discovering still unknown attributes of matter, phenomena, and the laws of nature, and developing new methods for their study and use to reinforce the state's defense capabilities."

The most definitive Soviet book on military strategy is titled Military Strategy (Voyennaya

The Tom Bearden Website

<u>Strategiya</u>). See V. D. Sokolovskiy, <u>Soviet Military Strategy</u>, third edition, edited with an analysis and commentary by Harriet Fast Scott, Crane, Russak & Company, Inc., New York, 1975. There are three editions, the latest in 1968. In the third edition, the exotic weapons normally proposed for defense against strategic ballistic missiles -- such as particle beams, high energy lasers, exotic nuclear warheads, plasma weapons, antigravitational weapons, etc. -- are discussed and discounted by implication. The statement is made several times that 100% defense against missiles and aircraft is possible. A statement is also made that it is interesting to note that this capability (a solution to the strategic missile defense problem) has been achieved by the Soviet Union, but not by the West (e.g., p. 298.) In the same edition, a previous definition of antimissile defense obviously consisting of radars, computers, and interceptor missiles is deleted (see author's note 190, p. 454).

The Soviets also recognize the great importance of technical surprise: "The experience of war shows that warring sides quite often have tried to employ new types of weapons to this end to achieve surprise, which are a surprise for the enemy or are little known to him. Each side secretly develops new means of warfare in order to employ them unexpectedly. History knows many examples how the employment of a new weapon initially gave considerable success because the enemy, caught unaware and not knowing the combat capabilities of this weapon, was for some time incapable of effective counteraction... The mass introduction of new weapons into an army usually cannot remain secret for long for the other side. -- New means of warfare, and in mass numbers, are impossible to create often and quickly. In this regard, the sides have begun to take other paths concerning the attainment of surprise along with searches for new weapons and their sophistication." V. Ye. Savkin, of <u>The Basic Principles Operational Art and Tactics</u>, Moscow, 1972, U.S. Air Force translation, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

61. The Soviets have not discarded most of their old radars, and have continued to develop, build, and deploy giant new radars (in apparent violation of SALT agreements), which U.S. analysts always analyze in conventional fashion. It is fairly straightforward, simple, and inexpensive to modify an ordinary pencil beam radar to produce scalar wave beams and geometrical scalar Fourier expansion forms. Radars can provide a wide array of totally new and unexpected capabilities when utilized in the scalar electromagnetics mode. Even older Soviet radars, with antiaircraft gun sites and older surface-to-air missile sites, will exhibit new and startlingly advanced capabilities against ballistic and cruise missiles and Strategic Air Command bombers. Since there are many thousands of these older Soviet radars still operationally deployed, in the scalar mode the Soviet strategic defense may well approach 100%, just as <u>Military Strategy</u> implies. Also, the antiaircraft and antimissile defense capability of Soviet land forces may be far greater than anything presently estimated by U.S. analysts.

62. To the physicists, engineers, and researchers who have made the tough sledding to this point, congratulations! Here's a bonus for you.

Turn to page 32, equation [7]. Time differentiate it (this is left as an exercise for the reader). Collect terms and study the result intensely.

Now you have the reason why rise time is so important from a scalar EM viewpoint. You can also see why spiking the innate inductance of any system very sharply is so important. Fast rise time greatly increases the value of the time derivative terms, and your gravito-inertial effects go up with the collective squares of your zero-vector summed components. Any system has at least a <u>little</u> inductance. For sharp spikes, the gravitational potential goes very high. The inductance of the system momentarily opposes any current (translation: opposes any current bleed-off, or EM force field bleed-off). During that time <u>you've got the 4-space G-potential to use</u>. If you need to hold it longer to use it, then increase the inductance.

Now you can see why extremely rapid discharge of properly tuned, giant Tesla coils give gravitational and inertial effects sometimes.

You can see why the sharp "EMP" (electromagnetic pulse) from a nuclear explosion or EMP generating device can penetrate the ocean.

That's why the spikes (such as used by the neurophone) can carry messages directly into the brain and nervous system. You also should see why the Soviet woodpecker carriers (a Soviet over-the-horizon radar system) are loaded with scalar EM spikes (Bedini has precisely detected them from 50 Hz to 10 MHz; Golden has detected them into the gigahertz range.) to work on the humans in the targeted area. They're zapping the hell out of us. And they have done something similar at the U.S. Embassy in Moscow for decades.

Bedini has developed a simple, cheap device to mess up the phaselocking of the scalar EM spikes on the woodpecker carriers. It's based on the fact that the Russkies use a lot of circularly polarized transmitters when they make the spikes. Here's what to do: Take 4 strong bar magnets and an old (but operational) long-playing record turntable. Set it on 33-1/3 RPM speed. Glue the magnets on the top of the turntable, standing vertically, symmetrically placed around the turntable's outer edge. Place them so that on one a north pole is up, on the next a south pole is up, then a north up, then a south up. Now turn the turntable on and let it run. This gadget makes a slowly rotating magnetostatic wave. (Yes, it will also make a rotating "magnetic" wave, which is actually two rotating magnetostatic waves.). These rotating magnetostatic waves will interfere with the scalar spikes, changing them to EM (electromagnetism) and slowly rotating their phase. This breaks the phaselock of the Soviet circularly polarized scalar EM signal on the human brain. This gadget will protect the average large room.

But back to our differentiated equation.

Now you should also see why the first Bedini motor is so "devilishly difficult" to adjust. You've got to get the effect and examine it <u>in well under 20 nanoseconds</u>. You'll need an oscilloscope of 350 MHz range or so. Microwave-quality bench equipment is necessary; the ordinary electrical and electronic shop equipment is not good enough. You can also see why the ordinary lead-acid battery takes such a beating. However, a special battery certainly can be designed to take it. Now you know.

Okay, you tigers. Go get 'em.

63. Now here's a final bonus for the persistent reader.

This time, see J. N. Brittingham, "Focus Wave Modes in Homogeneous Maxwell's Equations:

Transverse Electric Mode," J. Appl. Phys. 54, 1983, p. 1179-1189; T. T. Wu and R. W. P. King, "Comment on 'Focus Wave Modes in Homogeneous Maxwell's Equations: Transverse Electric Mode' [J. Appl. Phys. 54, 1179 (1983)]", J. Appl. Phys. 56, 1984, p. 2587; T. T. Wu and H. Lehmann, "Spreading of Electromagnetic Pulses," J. Appl. Phys. 58, 1985, p. 2064-2065; T. T. Wu, "Electromagnetic Missiles," J. Appl. Phys. 57, 1985, p. 2370-2373. Pay particular attention to the latter paper.

Because of the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI) and other programs, great interest has recently been kindled in using EM pulses to carry energy from a high-powered source to a target. However, so far almost all the work is still couched in terms of purely ordinary (though sophisticated) electromagnetics. It still involves the EM concept of "EM energy flow through the intervening space from the transmitter to the target." As such, the work to date still suffers from all the self-imposed ills and limitations of using the classical <u>force fields</u> concept of EM.

However, the theoretical work of these referenced papers is of great interest to us here.

In the first paper, Brittingham sparked a great deal of interest with theoretical work which promised a permanently focused 3-dimensional concentration of EM energy that propagates in a straight line with the speed of light. That is, this mode used a newly formulated wave packet (called the "focus wave mode") that acted as a non-dissipating EM soliton.

In the second reference, it was concluded that Brittingham's focused wave packet actually satisfied Maxwell's equations, but not the associated boundary conditions.

[Comment by this reviewer: both of these formulations use "linear time" and a "linear frame," ignoring the local general relativity aspects. Indeed, Brittingham's "focused wave packet" can be made by the zero-vector approach! However, it will not be an "EM" packet, it will be a pulse (or oscillating wave, depending upon how it is made) of 5-gravity potential. As such, it contains a multiplicity of locked-in, 5th-dimensional, non-zero EM gradients in and EM gradients out. Collectively these gradients themselves constitute a deterministic "flux of gradients" or an EM flux in the 5th dimension, with no resultant <u>effective current of EM gradients</u>. In other words, it's possible to build a "flux of gradients" and to have a "current of gradients," just as in ordinary EM it's possible to have a "flux of virtual particles" and a "current of virtual particles." The argument concerning the EM boundary conditions of Maxwell's equations is not relevant in such a case. The only boundary involved is the zero itself.]

Be that as it may, the 4th reference is of direct interest. In this paper, Wu has done us a great service. He shows that, under transient excitation, an antenna of finite size can transmit energy to a faraway receiver so that the energy decreases as slowly as one wishes. An electromagnetic pulse of energy with such slow decay is conveniently referred to as an "electromagnetic missile."

The electromagnetic missile has important applications, according to Wu. One possible application is the transmission of

information in a manner that is very difficult to intercept or jam. A second possible application is to

The Tom Bearden Website

destroy or disable a distant target. However, Wu feels that so much energy is required [remember, he is speaking of EM non-zeroed force fields traveling through ordinary space] that a like1y radiating source must be something like a nuclear explosion. However, as Wu points out, a nuclear explosion produces a powerful EM pulse which includes frequencies from microwaves to gamma rays. To weaponize the explosion to produce a coherent beam, the nuclear explosion must be controlled to produce a coherent radiating source and a pulsed laser-like EM beam. Wu points out that such a technology is difficult and has not been developed.

<u>We comment as follows</u>: It is certainly true that enormous energy is required if the waves in the pulse remain electromagnetic -- that is, if they have non-zero resultant E and B fields to the external observer.

On the other hand, if we form a complex of waves in opposition so that we control the energy content of each individual component wave, but blend all the waves so that their collective envelope wave has zero E-field and zero B-field resultants, then -- to the external observer -- the EM energy is infolded and <u>unzipped</u> electromagnetically. It is now <u>electrogravitational</u> energy, and limitations of "EM force field energy flowing through space or through a physical medium" need no longer apply. However, we may still look at each EM component wave as <u>an individual EM wave, moving in the Kaluza-Klein 5th dimension that is wrapped-around each and every point in our ordinary 4-space. In other words, to the ordinary 4-spacetime observer, each component wave has a special channel around every point of his space, not through it. Thus we have established multiple EM channels "just outside" each point of observer space. These we call "scalar channels," and EM energy can move through each one as if it were moving through a wire. <u>The relative potentials between the "ends of each wire" determine in which direction the "EM energy current" flows along the wire.</u></u>

And in each of these "special channels," we just have a normal kind of space (to the internal observer). Wu's paper assures us that we can get as much of the input energy to the distant target as we desire. The problem then is how to break the zero-summed EM envelope (and hence the "zero channel" for each component EM energy wave) in the distant target itself, spilling the infolded contents of all the special channels back into ordinary spacetime as EM energy (either positive or negative).

That, of course is easily done by interference in the distant zone. As previously stated, there is a way in which we can even perform this interference in a single scalar beam. Since the newly formed EM energy emerges from each and every increment of spacetime occupied by the distant target, it already emerges <u>inside the very vitals of the target</u>. It does not have to translate through the intervening ordinary space between transmitter and target. Instead, it goes through the Kaluza-Klein fifth dimension. It translates <u>along</u> a line through our space, but not <u>through</u> our space. With the scalar EM approach, we transmit EM energy through <u>hyperspace</u>, not through normal space.

Hereafter we will adapt and expand Wu's SDI term "electromagnetic missile" to include these electrogravitational aspects. In other words, we include the "scalar EM missile", which consists of an infolded multiple of Wu's ordinary EM missiles moving together coherently in special sheathed hyperspace channels.

```
The Tom Bearden Website
```

In Appendix I we show an anomalous photograph taken by Bob Gladwin, just before the shuttle launch of Nov. 26,1985. While the photograph may be an artifact, it also is a candidate for the test strike of such a Soviet scalar "electromagnetic missile" tested against an aiming point offset from the shuttle launch which followed a few seconds later. The test was accomplished before the shuttle was launched, and offset from it, so that it positively would not endanger the shuttle itself. The conditions under which this spectacular photograph was taken happened to coincide with the special conditions required to photograph such scalar EM energy. Those conditions are clarified and explained in the Appendix.

My deep appreciation goes to Mr. Gladwin for allowing me to use this photograph. As we will point out in Appendix I, the video camera caught a picture of the Soviet scalar EM marker beacon associated with the <u>Titan</u> explosion of April 18, 1986. One can rest assured that the Soviets probably destroyed that vehicle, using a scalar EM missile.

# <u>The Tom Bearden</u> <u>Website</u>

## APPENDIX 1: SOME IMPORTANT INDICATORS AND DESTRUCTIVE TESTING

Some of the indicators which bear on the use of the Soviet scalar electromagnetic grid via the Woodpecker EM carrier beams are given in this appendix. along with other information believed pertinent to overall scalar EM effects.

IN ADDITION, THE THESIS OF ACTUAL LIVE TESTING OF THESE WEAPONS BY THE SOVIETS --TO INCLUDE THE DESTRUCTION OF A TROOP-CARRYING U.S. AIRCRAFT, A SHUTTLE, AND A TITAN MISSILE -- IS ADVANCED AND INDICATORS PRESENTED.

An anomalous photograph taken by Bob Gladwin is presented which <u>possibly</u> may have captured the "smoking gun" -- the strike of a

Soviet scalar EM missile at an offset aim point near the shuttle <u>Atlantis</u>, just before its launch on Nov. 26, 1985. However, this photograph is caveated since it may also represent an anomalous but ordinary artifact. captured in some as yet unknown manner. The manner in which such a photograph may have been taken -- when normally the scalar energy does not show on a photo -- is explained.

Another photograph taken by George Suchary after the launch <u>did</u>

capture the Soviet "marker beacon" utilized in the test firing, however. This independent photograph is presented, and adds credence to the thesis that the Gladwin photograph captured the test of a Soviet scalar EM pulse missile.

## - INDICATORS AND SUCH -

1. Continual cloud radials have repeatedly been seen and photographed over Los Angeles, California or its vicinity.

Los Angeles is also apparently a "hinge point" for bending and controlling the jetstream. Three typical radials seen to form one after the other by Margaret Wilson (and sketched and airbrushed by her) in the greater Los Angeles area are shown in <u>figures 1</u>, <u>2</u>, <u>3</u>, and <u>4</u>. These radials were formed on Sunday, Jan. 26, 1986. Ms. Wilson had heard my Saturday night "Soviet Weather Engineering" broadcast over KABC Los Angeles, and my request that anyone who saw the typical radial cloud formation should photograph or draw it, noting time and location, and send the photos or drawings to me.

As Margaret described it. "To my astonishment, the next day I not only saw one, but <u>three</u> in the sky at the same time.

The time of the first one was Sunday, Jan. 26, at 1:15 p. m.

... I stepped out the back door for some minor errand and noticed a

fan of long straight clouds in the sky. The sky had been filled with dark clouds most of the morning but this had been breaking up and the western half of the sky was now clear with these lines of clouds spread out on it. I immediately thought of your request and tried to see the bottom of the fan which was hidden behind bushes and a garage. When I stepped into the street, I saw there was a semi-circle beneath them.

Not having film and a wide-angle lens on my camera. I knew I couldn't capture it in its entirety. I am, however, a retired commercial airbrush artist so I quickly sketched the formation. It is <u>illustration #1</u>.

It was in the western sky, the base of the central semicircle sitting about 15 degrees above the ocean horizon. It was very clear and sharply defined. The semi-circle was broken at the top and the two broken ends curled inward like commas. As I sketched the wind deformed it somewhat, the right half of the whole formation sliding down away from the left.

Ten minutes later it was getting quite clear of clouds except

for a bank over the Santa Monica Mountains to the north and there, straight north, another fan was forming. As I watched it took shape -- <u>illustration #2</u>. The same broken semi-circle (with commas') but this time the bases of the rays were feathered about half-way out with end halves long straight wisps.

As I sketched, another fan had begun to take shape

further east. It was hard to tell its size but I had estimated the first one at about 15 miles across and the second a little larger and the third larger yet. At the peak of its formation it looked like <u>illustration #3</u>. ...There in the middle of the central circle, hazy and a little faint was what looked like the top of a mushroom cloud. Or was it only a distant thunderhead that coincidentally found its way to a place behind the formation? The arms of the last, largest formation were rather wavy and feathery like some gigantic sea creature. It did not disperse as fast as the others, but held for a couple of hours, though it was pretty distorted by then. I could not estimate its size as I wasn't sure of its altitude.

Were they aircraft contrails? Certainly not! There was an airliner in the sky at the time -- a mere scratch on the smooth blue sky (see <u>illustration #3</u>, right center.).

The three formations were present in the sky at the same time although the first was getting quite distorted by the upper level winds before the last reached its peak.

Tuesday our weather changed from hot and sunny to rainy as the weather man said the path of the jetstream altered, and then there was the space shuttle explosion.

...The Russians seemed very sincere in their sympathy for the loss of our astronauts but only two days later it was printed in TASS and I personally heard Vladimir Posner say that Russia hoped that the United States would now realize what could happen if the S.D.I. program was further pursued. Was this friendly concern or a threat? It is very evident that if the S.D.I. can destroy a missile in flight, it can also destroy one on the ground. This would immediately put all Russian missiles in [reach of] our arsenal. They are already in place in the most desirable target areas -- their own launch sites. I'd be panicky too if I were a Soviet leader."

[Ed. comment: My sincere thanks to this thoughtful lady who took the time to sketch the cloud radial phenomena occurring in the Los Angeles "jetstream pivot point" at this critical time, just prior to the launch and destruction of the <u>Challenger</u>.

Anomalous cloud grid activity (formation and dissolution) in the Los Angeles area has been positively correlated with Soviet Woodpecker activity by engineer Ron Cole, with 100% correlation in 30 straight Woodpecker measurement runs. Statistically, of course, this is quite decisive.]. 2. Continual cloud radials have repeatedly been seen and photographed over Huntsville, Alabama, associated with weather engineering and grid activity. Typical radials seen by this author are shown in Bearden, <u>Soviet Weather</u> <u>Engineering Over North America</u>, 1-hr. videotape, 1985. Huntsville is apparently a pivot point or "hinge point" for bending and controlling the jetstream.

3. Spectacular cloud <u>grid</u> patterns have been seen over Huntsville, Alabama and Los Angeles, California. An excellent videoclip of one of the Los Angeles area grids, personally observed and shot by KABC Open Mind talk show host Bill Jenkins, is shown in Bearden, <u>Soviet Weather Engineering Over North</u> <u>America</u>, 1-hr. videotape, 1985. An artist's sketch of an earlier gigantic grid, extending from horizon to horizon in every direction, seen over Huntsville, Alabama by Tom Bearden and Ken Moore, is also shown in the tape. The videotape is available from P.O. Box 1472, Huntsville, AL 35807. Sketches and details of another highly anomalous grid pattern observed in the greater Los Angeles area by engineer Ron Cole are shown in <u>figures 5</u> and <u>6</u>.

The reason that clouds of water droplets and/or ice particles detect the scalar interferometry and form signature patterns is simple: Consider each H<sub>2</sub>O molecule as having two light little hydrogen atoms hanging on to the much heavier oxygen atom. The covalent sharing with the oxygen atom of the electron from each hydrogen atom means that (1) the electrostatic scalar potential between the H ion and the O ion it is bonded to, is rhythmically varying as the electron is shared back and forth, (2) this varying potential contains "electron spin holes" since it is made by the moving electron, (3) two such varying potentials exist since there are two H atoms sharing covalent electrons with the O atom, (4) the two H ions are at an angle of over 100 degrees with respect to each other, (5) the molecule assembly thus constitutes one part (one half, so to speak) of a scalar interferometer with imbedded electron spin holes for electron hooking, (6) Incident scalar waves from outside the system interact with the "half scalar interferometer." This scalar interferometry interaction is coupled to the covalent bonding electron because of the internal spin hole pattern of the molecular half of the interferometer. The coupled electron moves with the scalar pattern's changes, causing an observable interaction with and in the electrical structure

and ionic potential of the molecule, (7) the weak H to H hydrogen bonding between molecules connects resulting ionic potential changes to the structuring of the entire macroscopic cloud assembly. Thus by scalar interferometry with the  $H_2O$  "half interferometers", an incident scalar EM pattern is detected and translated into patterns of E and B force fields. The  $H_2O$  molecules then "line up" in accord with the electrical patterns detected.

Thus the clouds form "signature patterns" according to the incident scalar EM radiation patterns. Giant cloud radials in the targeted area are probably due to the type and shape of antennas -- including the type and shape of the electrical wires establishing the antennas' ground planes --640used by the Soviet Union to project the scalar waves. Note that such "radial" antenna patterns were occasionally used by James Harris Rogers in his underground and undersea scalar EM transmission system.

[For Rogers' patents, see U.S. patent numbers 1,316,188, <u>Radiosignaling system</u>, Sept.16, 1919; 1,322,622, <u>Wireless Signaling System</u>, Nov. 25, 1919 (figure 6 of this patent clearly shows a "radial wire" ground plane antenna); 1,349,103, <u>Radiosignaling system</u>, Aug. 10, 1920 (the fourth version in figure 1 shows inside/outside variation which, for the long waves used, to a distant observer appears as a varying magnetostatic scalar potential using opposing B fields); 1,349,104, <u>Radiosignaling system</u>, Aug. 10, 1920; 1,220,005, <u>Wireless Signaling System</u>, Mar. 20, 1917; 1,303,729, <u>Wireless Signaling system</u>, May 13, 1919; 1,303,730, <u>Radiosignaling system</u>, May 13, 1919; 1,303,730, <u>Radiosignaling system</u>, May 13,1919; 1,315,862, <u>Radiosignaling system</u>, Sept. 9, 1919; also 958,829, Method and Apparatus for Producing High Frequency Oscillating Currents, May 24,1910.].

4. Anomalous power outages in Ventura County, Southern California on Nov. 8 and 9, 1985. Again, engineer Ron Cole, who lives in the affected area, investigated and reports as follows:

"On the evening of 11-8-85 in a rural area of Ventura County known as Carlisle Canyon, a strange electrical phenomenon began to occur at about 10:15 p.m. Our first observation was that <u>random white dots began to appear on</u> <u>the TV screen</u>, then began to increase in size and brightness. The brighter the dots got, the dimmer certain lights in our home became. Yet later we found that, when some lighting circuits were dimming, other circuits were causing lights to shine much brighter than normal. After a bit of checking, we were able to determine that lighting circuits common to pole 1 of the service transformer were the ones that were seeing a reduction in voltage, while all circuits on pole 2 were seeing an increase in voltage.

There is another interesting condition that was observed on the TV screen. <u>The dots were in sync with the</u> <u>vertical field or frame rate of the signal</u>. This means that the interference had to be of a frequency of 59.7 Hz or 29.85 Hz. Normal power line interference will form a grouped dash pattern across the screen and will strobe upward at the rate difference of 59.7 Hz or 29.85 Hz. In the 8 November case, there was no strobing of the dots whatsoever.

These conditions continued off and on for the rest of the entire evening and were observed by no less than six other persons that I know of. They were observed over the entire TV frequency spectrum, low band VHF, high band VHF, and on two UHF channels. Line interference is almost always most prominent on the low band VHF frequencies only.

These anomalous events would take place on a somewhat irregular time pattern; anywhere from 3 to 10 minutes apart. They would always last for about 2 minutes.

At 12:30 a.m. I went to bed and was not aware of any further activities until 6:20 a.m., at which time I was awakened by several sharp snapping or cracking sounds coming from the walls of my house. I rolled over and went back to sleep, only to be reawakened about 15 minutes later by my wife, who informed me that the power and phones were out. My comment was, "Some dummy must have crashed into a power pole," and I dozed off again.

At 10:15 a.m. the power and phones came back on line. Shortly after, our phone began to virtually ring off the hook. About a dozen neighbors up and down the canyon wanted me to check out their electrical wiring and various appliances. All of them were trying to explain their individual encounters and what took place when the power went out. Such things as wires snapping in walls, singing and humming sounds coming from wiring in walls, strong smell of ozone, light bulbs exploding, buzzing coffee pots, and a handful of other phenomena all took place just before the power went out at 6:20 a.m.

A typical example was that of Rob Steel. [Ed: Name changed for this report; his real name is in my files.] Rob lives four miles down the canyon from us. He had just turned on the lights in his barn and was getting ready to feed the livestock, when he realized he had left several needed items in the garage located about 75 yards from the barn. Upon entering the garage, he saw the garage lights began to flicker, then go to a dim orange glow. Upon stepping from the garage area, Steel saw that lights in the barn were so bright that he thought the entire structure was about to explode. He froze in his tracks for a moment and his whole house and garage began to hum. Then everything went out.

An interesting point to inject is that Mr. Steel's home and several others farther down the canyon from us are being fed from a different 19 kv power feeder source than the 14 kv feeder that supplies us and most homes in the canyon.

At about 2 p.m. on 11-9-85 I was in contact with the power utility company (Southern California Edison Company) to inquire as to the cause of the power outage. My first assumption was wrong. No power poles had been knocked down; only a ceramic fuse in the 19 kv feeder system had blown and a two-pole oil breaker had kicked out on the 14 kv feeder system. Load charge recorders at the power company show that both fuse devices kicked out at exactly the same time, but they are in no way common to each other as to load distribution. They only supply power to adjacent areas.

Also, the phone company has no record of its service being out, yet the phone service was restored when the power was restored. The phone company does not use Edison Company's power to power its phones. Again, the only commonality is that the phones and phone lines were in the same area.

Numerous magnetic breakers, used as manual switch devices for well pumps and other services, were on when power was returned. These switches had previously set in their off state.

A strong electrical-type ozone odor was detected at five locations at the time the power went out.

Later we found that a Research and Development laboratory in a nearby area measured 29 Hz intermittent signals late on the night of 11-8-85. These signals were interfering with some critical tests the lab personnel were trying to accomplish. The laboratory itself did not experience a power outage.

At this point in time, the only realistic surmise we can come up with is that a tremendous ELF or scalar ground wave was adding and subtracting to the grounded neutral service side of the power pole transformers so as to sum in and out of phase. When peak nodes were achieved, all line transformers ended up back-feeding the feeder lines out of phase, causing the final power outage.

Twenty-one persons are aware of the strange conditions of the power outage and prior events. [Ed: Their names are in my files.]"

Editor's comment: Another anomalous power outage also occurred in the same area. This occurrence is possibly associated with effects of the scalar interference grid adjustments. If the Soviets were preparing for a major test of the grid in the Launch Phase ABM mode, substantial tests and exercises may have been performed before the actual "wet run" against the shuttle launch on Nov. 26, 1985 -about two and a half weeks after the anomalous power outage at Carlisle Canyon.

See the Rogers' patents, referenced above, for ideas of how scalar EM signals couple to the power lines and telephone lines.

As this book goes to press, John Bedini has notified me that his new and very sensitive developmental scalar detector positively verifies scalar frequency "spike" activity on the Woodpecker grid (and possibly the ground reference) from 50 Hz to 10 MHz. A normal instrument will definitely not see these signals. John's lab is at Sylmar, California and about 70 miles from Carlisle Canyon.

5. During the <u>Skylab</u> mission, NASA astronauts observed and photographed a mysterious green glow of the atmosphere. The glow was over 1,000 miles long and over 100 miles wide. From Carlisle Canyon, Ventura County, California the sky has also been observed to possess a mysterious green glow from horizon to horizon, on three occasions. [Editor's comment: It is hypothesized that this green glow is associated with grid activity in the Launch Phase ABM System mode.]

6. Just prior to the hapless launch of the <u>Challenger</u> on Jan. 28, 1986, the Soviet Union sharply bent the jetstream down through the center part of the country, then curved it eastward across the Florida panhandle. This exposed the waiting <u>Challenger</u> on the launch pad to severe cold air, brought down from Canada by the sharply deviated jetstream. The use of the scalar interferometry aspects of the Woodpecker grid for weather engineering over the U.S. has been documented previously. [Bearden, <u>Soviet Weather</u> <u>Engineering Over North America</u>, 1-hr. videotape, 1985; Bearden, "USSR: New beam energy possible?", Defense & Foreign Affairs Daily, 13(111), June 12, 1984, p. 1-2.]. Wilson's cloud radial sightings on Jan. 26, 1986 and Cole's giant cloud grid sightings on Jan. 24, 1986 are directly connected with adjusting the Woodpecker grid and deviating the jetstream, to carry cold air to the Florida launch site.

7. The previous testing of the grid in the Launch Phase ABM/Anti-bomber Mode, using actual jet aircraft as "wet-run" targets, has been demonstrated by various anomalous incidents.

As one probable example, see "Jetliner drops 32,000 feet; 400 aboard; 50 are injured," AP release, <u>Huntsville</u> <u>Times</u>, Feb. 20, 1985, p. 1 and "China Airlines Pilot Denies Cockpit Error," AP release, <u>Huntsville Times</u>, Feb. 21, 1985, p. A-9. In this incident (<u>see figure 7</u>) a Boeing 747, flying at 42,000 feet and bound for Los Angeles, experienced unusual engine flameouts while still out from San Francisco. In a hair-raising plunge toward the earth, the pilot fought to restart the engines and regain control of the aircraft. After a fall of some 32,000 feet in two minutes, the engines finally restarted, and the pilot was able to fly into San Francisco and land safely.

We have already explained how the Soviets are able to track the aircraft's jet engines. Later in this Appendix we show just how accurately an actual "scalar EM missile" may be focused by the Soviets on a hapless target. If a negatively biased pulse or continuous wave scalar EM "energy extraction" beam hits the engines, the extraction of energy will result in engine flameout. (No heat energy, no combustion of the fuel.). This is apparently what happened to this aircraft. In the presence of "splatter" from the extraction beam targeted at the engines, the aircraft instruments were seriously affected. Different instruments have different responses to such an anomalous scalar EM kindling effect. Thus a signature would be that the instruments disagree with each other, and need not record what actually occurred. This appears to have been the case, constituting a signature that scalar EM was targeted against the aircraft. The pilot's instruments apparently indicated that the control system had failed, while the flight recorder apparently indicated that it had not.

Let us assume this was a Soviet test. When the distant Soviet operator turned off the extractor beam, the engines returned to normal state after a "discharge time constant" period. They normalized before the plane struck the ground, so the pilot was able to restart the engines and proceed.

Notice that this was a limited test to cause engine flameout only. If the scalar EM missile had been used against the aircraft in the "pulse" mode, it would instantly have exploded in mid-air.

The crash of an India jet aircraft outside Great Britain may have been a test of the same weapon in the pulsed "destroy aircraft" mode, since there are indications that the aircraft suffered an anomalous midair explosion. Another candidate for such a possible "shoot-down" of a jet aircraft is an (Italian) Itavia DC-9 that crashed into the Mediterranean in June, 1980. Both Itavia and the Italian Transportation Minister Salvatore Formica believed that a missile struck the jetliner and was the likely cause of the crash. It may have been a scalar EM missile and a full-up test by the Soviet Union. See "Plane was probably hit, judge says," Birmingham Post-Herald, Jan. 17, 1981.

Also the present author has knowledge of at least one instance in the early 1980's when an American-made tactical ballistic missile was anomalously destroyed shortly after being launched by troops in Europe. The destruction was anomalous and a large hole was inexplicably burned through the side of the missile -- exactly as if it had been struck by a scalar EM missile test in the anti-tactical missile (ATM) role.

8. As another example of airborne scalar EM activity in the Woodpecker grid, in January 1985 a U.S. Navydispensed chaff cloud, dispensed well-offshore from San Diego, California was caught by an unexpected wind and blown toward the city. (See figure 8.). As the chaff cloud moved in, significant failures of electrical systems and electrical components resulted. Power was disrupted to as many as 60,000 homes by the incident.

The sudden, unpredicted wind was suggestive of a wind blowing toward an artificially created low pressure area. Under certain conditions, a specialized structure such as that of a piece of sophisticated chaff will reflect scalar waves of frequencies within its cut bandwidth. If scalar modulation frequencies within the chaff bandwidth were present on the Woodpecker carrier grid above and surrounding San Diego, a myriad of reflecting bits of chaff in the moving chaff cloud would produce myriads of random, invisible "fireflies" of EM energy kindled at a distance, from random scalar interferometry, in a zone surrounding the cloud. As these invisible "firefly" pulses of EM energy pulsed inside components of the electrical systems and electrical controls in San Diego and vicinity, extensive and random internal electrical interference occurred. This lead to widespread, anomalous electrical failures throughout the city.

Note that this activity preceded the huge Soviet scalar EM exercise of April-May 1985. The grand exercise would certainly have been scheduled well in advance by Soviet strategic forces controlling the scalar EM howitzers and Woodpecker grid weapons, and adjustments and smaller tests would have been being made for some months before the tests.

9. Other anomalous "electrical strikes" certainly exist, suggesting Soviet testing may occur widely throughout the world, yet be reported as ordinary but anomalous phenomena. An example which comes readily to mind is the anomalous blast (or blasts) that struck Bell Island, off the east coast of Newfoundland, on April 2, 1978. Persons on the shore of Conception Bay reported seeing fireballs coming down out of the sky and hitting the island, according to Royal Canadian Mounted Police. Highly anomalous atmospheric electrical activity preceded the blast. This may have been Soviet testing of scalar-created electromagnetic missiles. Extensive information on this incident can be obtained from P.A.C.E., 100 Bronson Ave., Apt. 1001, Ottawa, Canada T1R 6G8.

As another possible example, villages in an area of West Donegal in Ireland have been terrorized by freak "lightning bolts" for over two years. Roofs have been literally stripped off, windows smashed, telephones and television sets blown up, and pipelines wrecked. On Dec. 25, 1984 a mighty blast caused a three-day blackout: it accompanied a snowstorm, the first "white Christmas" in the area in 20 years. See "Bolts from the blue," <u>Fortean Times</u>, Issue no. 45, Winter 1985, p. 5.

10. Scalar spikes or pulses from the Soviet testing may also cause other anomalies, including deaths of unsuspecting persons using the telephone. For a candidate event of this type, see "Killer Phones," <u>Fortean Times</u>, Issue no. 45, Winter 1985, p. 8-9; also AP release, <u>Huntsville Times</u>, May 30, 1985; AP newswire June 2, 1985; and <u>New York Times</u>, Sep. 11,1985.

On May 21, 1985, five days after passing a complete physical examination, 17-year-old Jason F. Findley of

Piscataway, New Jersey was on the phone at his grandmother's house, talking to his girl friend. An odd click occurred on the line, followed by a gasp from Findley and then only the TV playing in the background. His grandmother found him unconscious, still clutching the phone in his hand. Rushed to Muhlenberg hospital, he was pronounced dead shortly afterwards. An autopsy could not determine the cause of death, and the telephone company found the phone working properly, properly grounded, and no evidence of excess electrical charge. Findley was lying on a wooden bed which would not conduct electricity. He had a hemorrhage of the inner ear. There had been an electrical storm over Scotch Plains, New Jersey the night Findley died.

AP wire services were told by the special forensic investigator with the New Jersey medical examiner's office that about six people had died in the U.S. in similar circumstances. Others had reported being knocked unconscious by "high voltage shock" from their telephones. Several weeks before Findley's death, another man from Whitehouse Station, New Jersey had been found unconscious with a telephone in his hand. According to the Consumer Product Safety Commission in Washington, D. C., in 1984 nearly 12,000 people in the U.S. were taken to emergency rooms with injuries related to telephones. A hundred of them died, although exact details were not revealed.

Note that the giant Soviet scalar exercise of May 1985 had been detected and verified by Golden. Substantial activity in the Soviet weapon complex, and in the Woodpecker grid over the U.S, continued throughout May and beyond. A phone line may by chance detect one or more atmospheric scalar EM pulses, just as occurred in the blackout in Ventura County, California on Nov. 8-9, 1985. These scalar pulses can travel along a phone line and be broadcast into a person's ear and brain from the telephone earpiece. The proper scalar EM pulse can induce both "acoustic shock" in the inner ear and "electrical shock" conditions in the nervous system. The pulse may also interrupt the body's electrical timing pulses to the heart, causing the heart to stop without physical damage. The scalar EM shock to the brain and nervous system can knock the person unconscious or, if sufficiently strong, kill him instantly. The condition is worsened if the person is ungrounded, since then he acts as a large, open-ended capacitance in series with the telephone instrument's

inductance. In such case, the scalar resonance of the equivalent series LC circuit can be sharply excited and resonated. By the nonlinearities of the body and nervous system, the scalar resonance can be translated into an ordinary electrical pulse or resonance. Since the scalar power is not translated into ordinary power except inside the nonlinearities of the human capacitor/nervous system, no damage to the telephone or phone lines need happen. [At the ComTec exhibit in Las Vegas in 1984, John Bedini demonstrated powering a 200-watt speaker system through a 100-foot length of #40 magnet wire, using scalar EM means. He put some 200 "watts equivalent" of scalar energy through the tiny wire to the speakers, where a small Bedini translator translated it back into ordinary electrical "force field" energy, powering the speakers. This was much to the astonishment of the technical audience, since the wire was quite cool and exhibited no evidence of heating, even though by conventional thinking it should have been instantly melted.]

The bottom line is: <u>With increased Soviet scalar</u> weapons activity over the U.S., the telephone system is likely to become more hazardous to humans using it, when th e instrument is connected to the external wire. A radio ph one is much saf er against anomalous scal ar EM "spiking."

11. The metal-softening detected and verified by Frank Golden on Jan. 1, 1986 is certainly indicative of a new mechanism or effect added to the Woodpecker grid. The highly specialized nature of the particular detector/amplifier which Golden was using provides strong evidence that the signal was actually derived by recording the scalar EM signals produced by a human cerebrum (two cerebral hemispheres connected by the corpus callosum, forming a scalar interferometer) when the human was successfully performing psychokinesis (metal-bending). The fact that Golden was able to nullify the signal locally by special methods worked out by him lends further credence to this hypothesis. In any event, three hours of very objective experimental data strongly support this thesis. It is therefore indicated that (1) the metal-softening signal had been added for a purpose, and (2) something made of metal was going to be softened, leading to its failure. Certainly the Challenger would have been an ideal target; softening the metal on its boosters and fasteners by even a small percentage would significantly reduce the vehicle's ability to withstand the

stress during launch. This of course is circumstantial evidence only, but the finger of suspicion is there nonetheless. It is a <u>fact</u> that the metal-softening signal was and is in the Soviet Woodpecker-repertoire; it is a <u>presumption</u> that it was intended for use against the Challenger.

## - FINAL DRESS REHEARSAL BEFORE THE BIG SHOW -

12. The shuttle launch from Cape Canaveral on the evening of Nov. 26, 1986 seemed smooth as silk to the army of official observers and onlookers. In reality the Soviet Union clandestinely conducted one or more Launch Phase ABM System tests against the vehicle, using it as a convenient target.

Figures 9, 10, 11, and 12 are included to give the reader some preliminary background on the highly significant events which occurred in conjunction with this flight, and previous to it. These figures are newspaper articles from the <u>News Tribune</u>, Fort Pierce, Florida. The articles are used by permission.

Anomalous atmospheric "booms" and airquakes had occurred in the Florida area for over three and a half years prior to the launch. Sixteen counties, most of them on the northern Gulf coast or close to it, had reported booms during the two-year period preceding April 1984. State and local emergency preparedness officials and U.S. Air Force Base representatives met but could not resolve the mystery of what was causing all the anomalous booms.

In fact, many booms had occurred in and around the gulf coast of Florida, particularly offshore from St. Petersburg, starting from several years earlier.

These anomalous booms were caused by the Soviets adjusting and testing the Woodpecker scalar EM grid for weather engineering and potential weapons use. The booms and airquakes were certainly not confined to Florida alone, but also occurred at many other locations throughout the U. S. and Europe.

Mysterious, highly localized seismic microquakes also had occurred at widely scattered locations throughout the U. S.

On at least two shuttle flights prior to the Nov. 26, 1985 launch, large anomalous "booms" had occurred over or around the launch site after launch. No one in NASA knew what they were or what caused them. So prior to Nov. 26, the Soviets had already prepared and tested the Launch Phase ABM system mode of the grid against at least two U.S. shuttle launches. However, so eerie and strange are the scalar EM weapons that they had been able to do so without the U.S. government even becoming aware of what was going on. In the Kremlin, they must have marveled at our continued ignorance.

At any rate, they tested the Launch Phase ABM system again on Nov. 26, and this time private U.S. citizens happened to capture at least some evidence of what was going on. It still would have died there without surfacing, except for a curious chain of events. Let me briefly recount those events.

Lucius Farish publishes a fine little monthly newsclipping collection called <u>UFO Newsclipping Service</u> (Route 1, Box 220, Plumerville, AR 72121). In it she includes clippings on all sorts of anomalies, including UFO's, strange light phenomena, etc. Because of my long work in UFOs (for some time now, placed on the back burner due to the press of my work in Soviet scalar electromagnetic weapons), I've subscribed to Farish's service for several years.

And this time my unorthodox interests certainly paid off. Farish published a clipping of the article, "NASA officials stumped by strange light, boom," by Susan Burgess, <u>News Tribune</u> writer (see figure 10). The moment I read the article, I realized that the Soviets had actually tested the Launch Phase ABM System's area mode against the shuttle launch of Nov. 26, 1985. Further, George Suchary had taken a picture of the marker beacon as it was slewed away at the conclusion of the test.

With alacrity I contacted Ms. Burgess and, through her, George Suchary. Both were very helpful, and Mr. Suchary gave me permission to use his important photograph of the light moving away after the test. Ms. Margery Bril, the kind librarian at the <u>News Tribune</u>, sent me four clippings.

After reading the article by Julie Enders, Showcase Editor of the <u>News Tribune</u>, I contacted her also. Although extremely busy, Ms. Enders kindly gave me additional details, including the fact that Bob Gladwin had taken a series of eight stills of the launch itself, and in one frame an anomalous, curving line of light with a splash on the end

#### appeared.

At first I thought it might be the answer to a dream. Very tentative information suggested that the "curved light with a splash on the end" might have occurred in one of the pictures taken during the launch sequence itself, with the light striking directly under the shuttle shortly after it lifted off. I was positive the Soviets could strike at the shuttle (or a missile) with a "scalar EM pulse" missile, but hardly dared hope someone could have actually been lucky enough to get a photograph of it.

From my acquaintance with two masters of paranormal photography -- the indomitable Trevor James Constable and a close friend, Joe Gambill -- I understood how one could possibly get a picture of such a strike -assuming it occurred -- at night, when the same picture could not have been taken in the daylight. I also understood why the camera might catch it when the human eye would not see it.

It seemed that, between them, these friendly, cooperative persons just might have gathered together the positive evidence to prove that the Soviets had struck at the shuttle with an offset test of a scalar EM missile, using a marker beacon for adjustment. (As it turned out. it was not to be as definite as that!) However, time was of the essence.

The Soviet tests had definitely included a test in the "area burst" mode, which can catch and destroy several missiles fired from a deployed silo complex at once. The clinching evidence I had needed for so long on a Soviet test of the pulse mode -- the scalar EM pulse missile -- just might be there in one of Bob Gladwin1s photographs. But there was no time to lose; such evidence is fleeting. and unless I moved quickly, it was likely to fade away and disappear forever. With persistence, the rest followed swiftly. Mr. Suchary graciously gave me permission to use his photographs. These of course prove that the marker beacon was there. (In addition, it was seen by numerous persons.). The <u>News Tribune</u> gave me permission to print the articles. Mr. Gladwin furnished his negatives and gave me full permission to analyze and use his photographs. Personal friends, Everett and Shirley Edwards, printed the photographs in their private darkroom so the negatives would not be out of safe hands for even a moment.

At the time, this book was almost finished. If the photo of the candidate Soviet use of the electromagnetic missile was accurate, quick work would be necessary if it was to be included. My friend and publisher, John Ratzlaff. had already agreed to swiftly publish this large output as soon as I could get it to him. At Omni Video Publishing, Ms. Electra Briggs was alerted to the potential importance of what was coming. She and Mr. Glenn Shoemaker swung by my house from New Orleans, and a quick, informal videoclip was taped, announcing the book. (Murphy's law -if anything can go wrong, it will -- got me there. Inexplicably, in my near-total fatigue from months of 19hour days and 7-day weeks on this project, I spoke the date of the Titan explosion as April 19th, knowing full well it was the 18th! It happens. Electra suggested she slap a correcting statement over the video. Done. Be ready to get it out. It's too important; don't sweat the small stuff.)

Zerox copies of the photos were received. There in the fifth photo (or so it seemed) was an unequivocal strike of the scalar EM missile, <u>in the launch sequence itself</u>. The assumed strike seemed to have occurred right under the shuttle, a few seconds after liftoff.

The evidence seemed complete. All that was left was to receive the actual negatives and verify the sequence. At last we seemed to have the smoking gun. The Soviets would have been caught redhanded.

Based on the advance zerox copies, the manuscript was altered. Everything was ready. And then the negatives came in.

In this business, you learn to meet and accept a lot of failures. Things often go astray, and don't wind up as they seem at first blush. This time was no exception. Murphy got us again! The photos on the negative were in a different order then they had been on the zerox copies.

There's no mistaking the order in which the pictures were taken. There they are on the negatives, one right after the other, and clearly numbered. And the curving light with a splash at the end did not occur <u>during</u> the launch sequence at all. Instead, it was taken <u>before</u> the launch -- just how long remained to be seen. Everett and Shirley took the photo and developed it at both extremes: very dark and very light, to bring out all the details possible.

The results were most interesting. As shown on the lighter print (figure 13), the light does not curve down out of the sky and strike toward the ground, it turns up toward the sky and strikes above the distant treeline. Further, as shown on the darker print (figure 14), it does consist of a little ball of light, just like a scalar EM missile would appear. No apparent structure to hold the light appears in either picture, though one could not positively rule this out completely

without microdensitometer tests. (One can inadvertently get artifacts like this by focusing on a ball-like light bulb, for example, and then moving the camera while the shutter is still open. On the other hand, there is no evidence that this happened at all, and no street lamp post or other foreign object in the photo.)

(The remaining photos of the liftoff sequence are shown in figure 15.).

We called Mr. Gladwin. He verified that the photos had been taken in order, one right after the other. He had not had the camera on a tripod, but had steadied it on a railing. In other words, the "light streak with a burst on it" had been taken just before the liftoff. Also, Mr. Gladwin had not observed 'the marker beacon, and had not attempted to photograph any such "light in the sky." In fact, visually he had not observed any such streak and burst of light in any scene he was photographing.

So the question is, exactly what did Mr. Gladwin photograph in that photo, just prior to the shuttle's liftoff? The answer is. we just don't know for sure.

Let's run through the two possibilities:

(1) He may have snapped an artifact while moving the camera. If so, the camera was definitely quite still at least most of the time the lens was open, for the treeline is quite clear in the lighter photo, which reduces light saturation and shows details more clearly. Further, there is no evident support or structure attached to the light itself; it seems to be a "disembodied" light. So this possibility is ambiguous, though reasonable. Mr. Gladwin does not recall any such movement of the camera; it was steady while he was shooting.

(2) He may still have snapped a scalar EM missile. If so, it means the Soviets fired a "small test" of the exothermic pulse or scalar EM missile in advance of the actual shuttle launch. Let's pursue that for a moment, and suppose it to be true.

The Soviets already had the marker beacon up in the sky -- that's certain. Many persons saw it. Soviet trawlers off shore and Soviet satellites could also have given the actual position of the marker beacon. Thus the Soviet LPABM System would have had (a) the actual parameters the computer had used to transmit the beacon, and (b) the actual location at which the beacon emerged. Comparison of (a) and (b) is much like having a "meteorological data message" in field artillery: One has the corrections to apply for specific conditions of the medium that cause deviation. These corrections can then be applied to calculated or "table" data to adjust firing for real-world conditions.

So far so good. The Soviets had the exact position of the registration beacon, and could apply corrections for a shot of the scalar EM missile. They certainly would know the exact position of the shuttle on its launch pad.

If a fairly substantial offset for the scalar EM missile shot were used, "mett corrections" could be applied and a small scalar missile could be zinged in, stopping momentarily at the final offset "strike" position so that a track could be obtained by the scanner extraction beam. Then by comparing the detected offset position of the "burst" of the scalar EM missile to the detected offset position of the marker beacon, the difference could be applied to the beacon's true position to get the true strike position of the missile. The offset used could then be subtracted to give the location where the missile would have struck without the offset, had it actually been fired at the rising shuttle after liftoff. This "adjusted final strike position" could be compared to the shuttle's expected early trajectory (which varies only slightly from standard for the first few seconds) to determine the expected combat success of the shot. It's a little roundabout, but it's a very safe way to do it if one wants quite positive assurance that the missile will not strike the shuttle and destroy it. Since the Soviets delayed the "area burst" and its concomitant atmospheric "boom" to T + 12 minutes, it is evident that a large offset was used for the area strike -- probably about 10 extra minutes -- to positively assure that there would be no actual damage or threat to the shuttle.

It seems logical, then, that they might fire the small scalar EM missile well offset from the shuttle, and just before its launch, to prevent any possibility of actual damage to the shuttle.

So there you have it. Mr. Gladwin's photograph is consistent with such a careful, safe scalar EM missile test by the Soviets, prior to the actual liftoff of the shuttle. On the other hand, it's not possible to say with certainty that that is what it is. It may simply be a very peculiar artifact. In fac, if it were not for the other indicators, one would most certainly not consider such a bizarre possibility as an offset Soviet scalar EM missile strike at the shuttle.

If the "streak" photo is examined as a candidate for a sca1ar EM missile test, then one other thing must be explained: Why did the film capture the test when observers did not see it at all? That, of course, we can explain!

So back to our presentation. Here I'm going to assume -- and accent that this is a <u>postulation</u> -- that the Gladwin photo actually represented a scalar EM missile test. We will run through a possible sequence of events, based on that assumption. We will hypothesize the LPABM system operation and the Soviet conduct of the test. The major events here in the U.S. may be quite real; those assumed to occur in the Soviet Union, of course, are "author's license" -but hopefully realistic.

The evening of Nov. 26, 1985 is perfect. At Cape Canaveral, the shuttle Atlantis is poised on its launch pad waiting to move majestically into the heavens on its impending journey. As launch time approaches, everything is as smooth as a cat's whisker. There is, however, just one small anomaly.

A mysterious light is hanging up in the sky, staying still for awhile, then gently rocking back and forth. The light is a Soviet marker beacon for a scalar EM howitzer. The howitzer, employed in a special scalar EM channel contained in the Woodpecker transmitters and interference grid, will shoot through the EM carriers at an aiming point offset from the shuttle.

Since this is still to be a nondestructive test, no chances will be taken. The pulse mode will be used, and a "scalar EM missile" -- a bundle of energy buried in hyperspace around its moving zero-point in this world -- will be fired directly at an offset aiming point prior to launch of the shuttle. A substantial offset in distance will be used to prevent posing any danger of inadvertently hitting the shuttle on its launch pad.

The marker beacon is necessary for precision. Its desired position will be calculated and the beacon will be placed on station. By placing this source of continuous EM energy in the area, it can be detected by the scanning "energy extraction beam" and tracked by the distant Soviet operator. Soviet trawlers and satellites monitoring the test will report the true position of the marker beacon, which will deviate from the calculated location due to conditions of the channel medium (the Woodpecker beams) at the time. Comparison of the beacon's true position to its desired, calculated position "registers" the marker beacon and yields the "meteorological corrections" which must be applied to standard firing table calculations. These corrections can be applied to any further shot into the area to correct its aim, just as standard field artillery applies registration corrections in the target area.

When the shuttle boosters ignite, an additional track will be obtained from it. The offset from the received track of the marker beacon and the received track of the shuttle booster flame thus will give the exact correction or "shift" from the marker beacon settings that should be used to set the howitzer's aim. In other words, a "relative" firing, offset from the marker beacon registration track, will automatically compensate for any vagaries of the medium experienced by the beams in transmission.

The Russians, being excellent artillerymen, have simply applied the standard artillery technique of shifting from a known registration point.

The Soviet Launch Phase ABM System is cocked and ready. This is the last test in the "wet run" series in which an offset will be used. If everything goes as planned, future shots will move into the next phase, where actual U.S. targets will be destroyed. The two great powers are already at war, but one of them does not know it yet. Because of the importance of this last test before the next step in hostilities commences, Gorbachev himself is monitoring the test.

The countdown begins. In Florida a great many persons are observing the event. George Suchary has already spotted <u>a strange light hanging in the sky</u>, where none ought to be. Bob Gladwin, resting his camera on a railing, prepares to snap his first picture so that he will be sure to have a sequence completely across the launch.

Deep within the Soviet Union, a large display screen is illuminated. The marker beacon's track is clearly shown on the display, as are synthetic symbols for the shuttle on its launch pad, several Soviet ships off the coast of Florida, and several Soviet satellites.

The control officer barks, "Missile test! Proceed!" The simulation officer presses a switch, and a simulated shuttle launch track appears.

The operator responds immediately, "Launch detected!" The identification officer, scanning the frequency components and the signature of the energy extracted from the launch, calls out, "Missile! Target hostile!" He presses a button, and a light illuminates on the panel, marking the target as a hostile missile. The launch track begins to blink.

The control officer announces, "Prepare to fire!" "Pulse mode!" "Strength one!" "Test!" "Apply burst offset!" The operator rapidly flips switches, setting the mode of fire and the offset. Instantly lights light to show that the computer has computed the shift and offset, and corrections. A red "Ready to Fire" light illuminates and a low siren begins its wobbulating growl.

The control officer orders, "Fire!" The operator presses the fire switch. A "Fire" light appears. A slight, deep shudder is felt briefly as the howitzer fires its scalar EM pulse missile of deadly energy. On the screen, the path of the scalar EM missile is traced out as it speeds toward its target far over the horizon.

In Florida, George Suchary is getting more and more curious about <u>that pesky light</u>. Bob Gladwin is preparing to snap his first photo as the final seconds of the countdown tick away.

On the distant Soviet screen, a sudden small burst appears, superposed over the synthetic shuttle track. The operator yells, "Burst!" On a smaller screen, a vertical profile shows the strike directly underneath the target. Immediately a blinking "Target Killed" light appears as the computer assesses the shot a kill.

The operator excitedly calls out, "Kill !" "Direct Hit!" Cheering breaks out from the firing team and the onlookers. Gorbachev and his entourage are smiling broadly and clapping. The cheering quickly hushes as the crew and participants continue to watch the track of the rising shuttle, and prepare for the launch and the next test.

Bob Gladwin has snapped his first picture (figures 13 and 14) leaving the shutter open a bit to allow for the nighttime conditions. As luck would have it, the scalar EM missile strike Occurs during the time the shutter is open. The film has captured the strike by a special process, even though human eyes have not seen it. (We will explain that shortly.).

At 7:29 the <u>Atlantis's</u> boosters ignite and the vehicle begins to rise smoothly off the launch pad. She will continue to rise, then pitch over to a 45 degree angle and proceed down range..

Bob Gladwin is snapping pictures regularly, one after the other.

In the local Florida area, hundreds and hundreds of persons are watching the flawless launch. The tip-off of the Indian River Community College basketball game and the St. Lucie County School Board meeting are held up while participants watch the <u>Atlantis</u> begin to rise serenely upward. In the Kremlin, another track has appeared on the

http://www.cheniere.org/books/ferdelance/appendix1a.htm (22 of 31)25.11.2003 0:02:08

control screen display. Once again the sharp-eyed operator snaps, "Launch detected!" The identification officer, scanning the frequency components, tersely rasps "Missile! Target hostile!" Again he presses a button, and a light lights on the panel, marking the target as a hostile missile.

The control officer orders, "Simulate multiple firings!" The simulation officer acknowledges, "Multiple firings simulated!" and presses a button to cause the computer to simulate multiple launches on the display.

Immediately other synthetic target tracks begin to appear on the display screen, one by one, clustered around the shuttle launch at various separation distances, prearranged to represent multiple firings from a missile silo complex for this exercise. A special audio alarm sounds as each track appears.

The operator immediately calls out, "Multiple tracks! Missile launches!" and then "Identified hostile!"

The control officer orders, "Prepare to fire!" "Area pulse mode!" "Test!" "Apply time offset ten!"

The operator flips switches rapidly, acknowledging. Lights illuminate on the console, showing status of preparation for firing. The "Ready to Fire" light illuminates and the low siren begins again.

Back in Florida, Bob Gladwin has stopped snapping photographs. George Suchary has gone into his house to find his Polaroid camera and take a picture of that pesky light still hanging up there in the sky.

Back in Russia, the fire control officer orders, "Fire!" The operator presses the fire switch. The "Fire" light illuminates, immediately blinking, and the siren changes tone. On the display screen, all target tracks are blinking. A large light on the console comes on, showing that an "exercise time offset" of 10 minutes has been applied. A digital clock starts ticking off the minutes.

Minutes pass as the offset time ticks down.

Back in Fort Pierce, George Suchary is coming out to take photographs of that darn light, which is <u>still</u> hanging up there!

Folks are streaming back into the Indian River Community College gymnasium for the basketball game. Attendees at the St. Lucie County School Board meeting are wandering back inside, to get ready for the meeting.

More minutes pass.

Back at the control console in the Kremlin, the offset clock ticks down to zero. The siren ceases its wobbulating tone and holds a steady note. The "Fire" light ceases blinking and illuminates with steady brilliance. A deep shudder is felt as the howitzer fires again. On the screen, the rapid trace of the mighty scalar EM serpent is shown as it races toward its target.

Suddenly it reaches the target area, and a large blossoming light appears, covering all the target tracks. The operator announces, "Burst!"

All the target tracks flare brightly, then dwindle and die. The "Targets killed" light illuminates and the operator yells, "Kill! All targets killed!"

Wild jubilation breaks out. Everyone is grinning and clapping. Gorbachev personally congratulates the fire control officer and pumps his hand. The tension relaxes visibly. In the noise, the operator touches a joystick and slews away the marker beacon, preparing to shut down the system.

The final test has been a crowning success. Now the real first phase of active combat begins. "And the fools don't even know it yet!" a grinning Gorbachev delightedly announces.

Back in Fort Pierce, precisely 12 minutes after liftoff, high in the atmosphere above the launch site and a little downrange, a tremendous rumbling boom suddenly rocks the coast for hundreds of miles in each direction. The blast is heard as far north as Charleston and as far south as Key West.

George Suchary is taking pictures (figure 10) as the hanging light in the sky suddenly begins to move away, obeying the controls of a Russian operator thousands of miles away. Bob Gladwin has already finished snapping his photographs (figures 13, 14, and 15) of the launch and taken down his camera.

The anomalous light disappears rapidly in the distance, moving faster than any jet aircraft.

People gradually resume their normal activities, talking about the beautiful evening and the perfect launch. Many of them have noticed the strange light that hovered and bobbled in the sky, then sped away.

The final Soviet registration of their eerie weapons for World War III has been completed. A totally different kind of Pearl Harbor -- more akin to a Trojan Horse -- has been prepared for the unsuspecting United States.

Countdown toward Armageddon begins.

#### George Suchary's photograph of the marker beacon,

just after it had started slewing away, is shown in figure 10, as printed in the <u>News Tribune</u>.

Bob Gladwin's photographs of the shuttle launch are shown in <u>figures 13, 14, and 15.</u>

Figures 13 and 14 show two developments of the same shot, one light and one dark. The light one shows the treeline in focus in the distance, with the light streak and burst.

Figure 15 shows liftoff of the shuttle and its rise and tilt over on the first part of its trajectory.

Figure 16 shows a possible detailed interpretation of the first Gladwin photo. The simulated aim point was offset from the shuttle, and the strike was directly at the offset point. The computer computed the burst strike strike of the scalar EM missile from the adjusted registration data, and determined whether or not the target was killed.

The control precision is shown by the small size of the scalar EM missile.

The strike of the weapon is caught by the camera, but not seen by the naked eye. None of the many hundreds of onlookers saw the strike, though all of them saw the shuttle launch.

There is a very good reason for that, though it is not commonly known.



The reason is that Bob Gladwin's camera was utilizing a form of photography pioneered -- to the best of my knowledge -- by Trevor James Constable. At least I learned about it from Constable's books and articles. I then told it to my good friend, Joe Gambill, and Joe applied and adapted it to the unusual photography which he performs. Both

Constable

Constable and Gambill are masters of this type of photography. Once I got deeply into scalar electromagnetics, I finally figured out what was going on in this methodology.

Briefly, here's the way it works. Scalar energy, of course, has to be detected by some sort of interference phenomenon. There exists a very special way to get a camera to perform such interference for you.

In the EM spectrum, the infrared and the ultraviolet have a special relationship to each other. The ultraviolet is exactly twice the frequency of the infrared, if the two zones are properly chosen. In other words, the UV is the first harmonic of the IR.

The scalar EM energy, since it operates in the Kaluza hyperspace surrounding every point in ordinary space, may be considered to be composed of <u>pure spin</u>. (That is, it's moving in a dimension where each particle of that dimension is spinning). Harmonics there are spin harmonics.

In this photon-interaction produced level of reality (the ordinary world), the IR and UV bands are more closely connected to the "shadow world" in which scalar energy moves. Thus there is a sort of shadowy "swirling" of the scalar energy near the IR and the UV. Entry of the scalar energy into this world, through the IR and UV windows by a kind of "harmonic interferometry," is normally prevented by the presence of visible light. That is, visible light "squelches" the "paranormal channel" that lurks beneath the IR and UV zones.

To make use of the IR and UV interference source zones, Constable covered his camera lens with a special filter (18A) which is opaque to the visible light spectrum and transparent to the IR and UV. Note that the film is sensitive to the IR and UV region we are talking about, but the human eye is not.

When pointed at a sufficiently strong source of scalar energy, such a specially filtered camera has unique characteristics. It strips out the visible spectrum, but still admits the IR and UV spectrum. The scalar energy surges through these two source windows, and phaselocks harmonically. That is, the scalar energy entering through the UV window fits <u>twice</u> neatly in the scalar energy entering through the IR window. This interference, on the film, is (recall) swirling in frequency. The net result is that the film records the interfering scalar energy as <u>visible</u> spectrum energy.

Infrared film can be used to increase the response in many circumstances.

Both Constable and Gambill have rigorously proven this technique in literally thousands of "paranormal" photographs. (They do not necessarily use my scalar EM terminology, but the technique is rigorous and works, regardless of terms.)

Under nighttime conditions, sometimes the particular lens and film combination will phaselock between IR and UV for incident scalar EM energy. This is particularly true when a relatively strong source of IR is in the vicinity.

While Bob Gladwin was taking his photographs, there

was no suppression of the IR/UV phase-lock effect by visible light because it was night and there was hardly any visible light entering his lens.

Thus his camera lens and film formed an IR/UV phaselocked interferometer that detected and recorded the strike of the scalar EM missile underneath the shuttle, even though human eyes did not detect it.

At this point it would be interesting to know whether NASA may have had IR cameras focused on this shuttle launch (which was at night). If so, it would also be interesting to know whether any of them may have developed the IR/UV phaselocked interferometer effect, and captured the strike of the weapon.

Note that daylight shots would automatically break the IR/UV phase-lock possibility, by jamming out the effect with visible light, unless a special filter is used to filter out the visible light but leave both the IR and UV.

<u>One would hope that both NASA and the U.S. Air</u> <u>Force will take note and discreetly add a specially filtered</u> <u>camera to the instrumentation observing and recording all</u> <u>future daylight launches.</u>

To recapitulate the major events at the shuttle launch on Nov. 26., 1985, see figure 17. A marker beacon was placed in the vicinity, high over the area, for precise registration and location of tracks relative to it. A scalar EM missile strike may have occurred just prior to launch, and offset from the shuttle.

Then the shuttle lifted off. The exercise called for simulating multiple launches from a missile field. The area code was computed, and the fire order given. A substantial time delay -- say, 10 minutes or more -- was used to absolutely assure that the actual shuttle was well away from the engage blast.

Twelve minutes after launch, the delayed firing in an area "multiple missile kill" mode occurred, producing a massive boom heard for hundreds of miles up and down the east coast. After the boom, the marker beacon was slewed away, and photographed by George Suchary just as it moved.

The shuttle moved on downrange and went merrily on its way, blithely unaware of the jaws of the tiger that had snapped shut behind it.

To the Soviets, this final test of the preparation phase was highly successful. They were now ready to increase the risk level and fire the first round of World War III.

#### - THE SHOW BEGINS -

13. On Dec. 12, 1985 the same Soviet weapon tested against the previous NASA shuttle launches and against various aircraft may have deliberately interfered with the controls of an Arrow DC-8 taking off from Gander Air Force Base, Newfoundland. At an altitude of 100 feet, the aircraft -- carrying over 250 U.S. soldiers and civilian crew members -- lost power and sank into the ground tail-low, killing everyone on board. It was a tragedy of enormous proportions to the U.S., and especially to the families and friends of the brave servicemen and crewmembers who lost their lives.

Three Canadian witnesses to the crash were interviewed over the Canadian Broadcast network television news on April 8, 1986 at 10:00 p.m. No flame or smoke issued from the plane before its descent and crash.

However, witnesses reported seeing the aircraft mysteriously <u>glowing with a yellow halo</u>. That is a signature of the use of a scalar howitzer in the "continuous EM emergence" mode, similar to the manner in which several F-111's were downed in Vietnam.

In short, the DC-8's electrical systems were interfered with by electromagnetic energy and noise created throughout each increment of spacetime occupied by the aircraft. A powerful charge was rapidly created in and on the aircraft structures and skin. The "yellow glow" seen by the witnesses was a corona due to the skin of the aircraft acquiring a high electrical charge.

Something also apparently caused the rapid loss of two engines, one after the other. This indicates that the distant Soviet operator may have struck at the engines, one after the other, with a scalar "energy extractor beam." Thus he apparently tracked the aircraft as it moved down the runway, then used two modes against it: one to create serious EM interference with the electrical systems of the aircraft, and one to disable the engines.

With its controls ineffective and power drastically reduced, the doomed aircraft sank to earth, still in its "tail down" configuration from takeoff, and crashed and burned.

Admittedly other factors may also have contributed to the crash. These included reduced lift due to poor engine maintenance, increased weight of the aircraft due to icing, and heavy loading. However, normally the aircraft could still have taken off and flown to its destination. (See "Arrow Air was absolutely safe, FAA official says," UPI release,
## Birmingham Post-Herald, Apr. 17, 1986.)

To date, no official seems to nave recognized the sinister significance of the "yellow glow" or what it implies. No one seems to have connected the loss of this aircraft, the mysterious booms over U.S. shuttle launches, the Woodpecker interference grid, the anomalous loss of the U. S.S. <u>Thresher</u>, the high altitude "booms" off the east coast of the U.S. some years back, the puzzling loss of two critical Titan launch vehicles in a row, anomalous engine flameouts of civilian jetliners, etc.

Certainly officialdom has not recognized that a Soviet Launch Phase ABM System is being tested directly over its collective head, to include actual destruction of U.S. aircraft, missiles, and space vehicles with concomitant severe loss of American lives.

Direct and diabolical acts of war have been committed upon us by the Soviet Union, but in a fashion that still eludes our erstwhile pundits.

However, it is not as simple as that. To even energize giant scalar EM weapons is to run a risk -- to all mankind -so horrendous that it boggles the imagination. Truly it deserves Brezhnev's 1975 phrase, "...more frightful than the mind of man has ever imagined."

Shortly we will reveal exactly what he meant.

## - Apr. 18, 1986: Death of a Titan -

14. As this book goes to press, the last two U.S. Air Force Titan 34-D missiles fired from Vandenberg Air Force Base in California have blown up shortly after launch. The first one blew up on Aug. 28, 1985 just after lift-off. That loss has been attributed to failure of a high-powered fuel pump, causing a massive oxidizer leak and a smaller fuel leak. The second Titan loss occurred on April 18, 1986 when the Missile blew up 5 seconds after lift-off. Its loss is still under investigation and no determination of cause has been made. Apparently the shuttle and the Titan presently provide the only viable launch vehicles for launching U.S. "spy" satellites. The loss of these sensitive satellites -- if indeed they constituted the payloads -- cannot help but be damaging to our strategic surveillance capability. According to the Los Angeles Times, the single remaining KH-11 satellite was launched in December 1984 and, with an expected life of two to three years, it could stop functioning later this year.

Whether or not significant Woodpecker grid activity existed in the vicinity of the <u>Titan</u> launch of August 1985 is

unknown at this time. However, significant activity in the grid definitely occurred before the April 18 <u>Titan</u> disaster and on the same day.

On Easter Sunday, 30, 1986 engineer Ron Cole observed significant cloud signatures of grid pattern activity, correlated with Soviet Woodpecker measurements. On April 18, the present author observed traces of a cloud radial over Huntsville, Alabama and took photographs of it. Preliminary reports from Thousand Oaks, California indicate extensive grid activity again on April 18, the day the second <u>Titan</u> exploded.

At least the second of these two missile destructions shortly after launch is highly suspicious, since the grid positively was active during that time. Also, a clear trail of Launch Phase ABM system indicators exists back to the massive scalar exercise of April/May 1985. The first <u>Titan</u> explosion in Aug. 1985 thus falls within the Soviets' "now let's test them against U.S. launch vehicles" period.

The second <u>Titan</u> loss follows highly suspicious losses of the Arrow DC-8 on Dec. 12, 1985 and the <u>Challenger</u> on Jan. 28, 1986. The same Soviet weapon system that destroyed those targets probably also destroyed one or both of the critical <u>Titans</u>.

At least, on the second Titan explosion, the Soviets left another signature. In one of the videotapes taken of the explosion, the marker beacon can be seen well, above the exploding debris, moving away from the explosion site.

See for yourself! Refer to "Titan Explosion Cripples U. S. Launch, Surveillance Capability," <u>Aviation Week &</u> <u>Space Technology</u>, 124(17), Apr. 28, 1986, p. 16-19. Specifically, look at the color photo of the explosion on p. 18.

Look well above the explosion (about one inch on the page) and to the left (about one inch on the page) of the center of the top of the fireball portion. There you will see a little light, caught in the very act of moving away.

At my rather frantic urging, engineer Ron Cole sought out a copy of the original videotape. He and a team spent two hours, going through this portion of the tape frame by frame. The light is there. It's real. And it moves on out of there, well above the explosion and independent of it.

It's the Soviet marker beacon, caught in the very act. Here I want to express my sincere appreciation to Ron Cole for his untiring efforts to nail this light down. Without his dedication to supporting this investigation, it would have been impossible to say for sure that the light was there. So we have caught the bear red-handed, with his fingers in the cookie jar. If the marker beacon is there, you may rest assured that the Soviets destroyed that Titan missile, with very high probability. [See also "Investigators Search for Clues to Cause of Titan Blast," <u>Aviation Week & Space Technology</u>, 124(17), Apr. 28, 1986, p. 19-20; also "Titan Accident Prompts Funding, Technology and Policy Questions," AW&ST, 124(17), Apr. 28, 1986, p. 21.].

Continue



Figure 1. Wilson's first cloud radial



Figure 2. Wilson's second cloud pattern



Figure 3. Wilson's third cloud radial

Figure 4.

# PLACEMENT OF WILSON'S THREE RADIALS



Figure 5.

# VIEW FROM WESTLAKE OVER VENTURA COUNTY, CA 1-24-86, 280• WEST/NORTH-WEST 11:45 AM PST



Figure 6.

## **GRID VECTOR APPROXIMATION** 1-24-86 VENTURA COUNTY, CA



The Tom Bearden Website

# The Tom Bearden Website

Fer de Lance

Figure 7.

## SIX-MILE DROP IN TWO MINUTES



**Return to Fer de Lance Index** 

The Tom Bearden Website

# <u>The Tom Bearden</u> <u>Website</u>

Fer de Lance

Figure 8.

## SAN DIEGO CHAFF INCIDENT, JAN. 1985



**Return to Fer de Lance Index** 



# Longitudinal EM Wave Interferometry: Exothermic





- More Frightening Than the Mind of Man Has Ever Imagined -

Brezhnev's unheeded 1975 characterization of these weapons as "more frightening than the mind of ran has ever imagined" has very real justification. In a moment we shall explain what he meant. We shall also explain why the Russians may be serious about substantial nuclear disarmament.

There is now a "balance of terror" loose in the world that makes the old MADmen's MAD concept look like a sunny day in Hawaii.

Let me explain just a little of what I mean.

The scalar EM can and does use an ordinary EM beam as a medium. Many, many scalar EM channels can be infolded into an ordinary carrier. Thus the amount of energy stored in the carrier as "electrogravitational" energy has little to do with the feeble amount of electromagnetic energy stored in the EM carrier signal.

Thus in one sense, when the Soviets are employing the big "continent buster" weapons, literally hundreds of millions -- or even billions -- of watts of energy may be infolded into the seemingly weak carrier beams. All this energy is in the scalar EM channels established in the carriers.

Plus which, the scalar beams are employed in a "standing wave" node. Each scalar standing wave is like a gigantic "capacitor": It is highly charged. Under normal conditions, it has a charge and discharge time constant as well. If something were to "short circuit" one of these huge standing waves -- say, one with a thousand megawatts in it -- all that stored electrogravitational charge would discharge through the short circuit into whatever is on the other end of the short, and into the ground itself. In other words, the earth itself in that location would receive a mighty electrogravitational pulse (EGP). The ground in a region surrounding the discharge point would "charge up" just like a capacitor, and would transmit the EGP as a hemispherical current into the earth and spreading around it. This is where the real problem cores in.

The problem, as originally discovered by Wilhelm Reich [orgone energy was and is real, and is simply one form of scalar electromagnetics], is that radioactive material has a very great affinity for this EGP and undergoes a drastic reaction to it. Crudely, it works like this:

Imagine the vacuum as a virtual particle gas. This gas is under extremely high "pressure" or, more correctly, internal Stress. This stress is a gravitational potential.

However, the stress of the ambient vacuum is normally about the same in most localities. So a chunk of radioactive material doesn't experience a <u>difference</u> in vacuum potential across itself or throughout itself. In other words, the scalar EM fluxes in and out of every part of the nucleus are very high, but of equal magnitudes. The radioactive nucleus, however, is "unbalanced"; that is, it has an extra bit of unresolved EG potential which it would very much like to get rid of or discharge, by spitting out one or more particles. That is, it would like to "decay" to a more stable configuration. A nucleus that is trying to decay to a more stable configuration is a radioactive nucleus.

Remember, the radioactive nucleus is involved in a tremendously dynamic virtual particle flux exchange with the vacuum potential. And a part of it isn't quite in balance in that flux. Sooner or later the right "bobble" in the input flux will come along, and the nucleus will decay and emit a particle and/or radiation. By measuring the level of decay activity in a certain amount of the radioactive material, we can determine a "decay constant," or basically the probability that a nucleus will decay away to a stable, relatively inert material. Some materials only require a few minutes to decay, while others may require thousands of years.

Now if you suddenly and drastically change the stress of the vacuum in which a radioactive nucleus is imbedded, you change the potential placed on the unbalanced nucleus. You hit it, in other words, with a strong EG potential pulse -- an EGP. That instantly unbalances the nucleus and it decays explosively. That is, it changes the decay constant and the probability of decay.

Basically that's what happens in a nuclear implosion weapon: You hit the radioactive hunk of material in the center with a very high, imploding pressure wave, which is carrying an EGP. The EGP causes all the nuclei to decay nearly instantly, producing a nuclear explosion.

The bottom line is: strong EGPs wreak havoc if they happen to hit <u>anything</u> radioactive. Such as nuclear warheads, in missiles or in storage. Such as nuclear reactors. Etc.

Now do you begin to see the problem? Let me spell it out.

Suppose the Soviets have activated some of their giant scalar EM transmitters, to place a giant weather engineering grid over the U.S., or to knock down a <u>Challenger</u> or a <u>Titan</u>. They've got their scalar EM beams all charged up. One of the giant Woodpecker transmitters has -- let's say -- 500 megawatts in its infolded scalar EM standing waves. Everything is going good. They're socking it to the Americans and the Europeans.

All those multiple scalar EM frequencies they're using to form the patterns, etc. have to all be absolutely phaselocked. Therefore all the <u>transmitters</u> have to be rigorously phaselocked, too.

And suddenly something goes wrong. A major amplifier/transmitter controlling or stabilizing the phaselocking malfunctions. The phaselock is disturbed, and begins to quiver.

Emergency circuits react instantly, trying to stabilize the situation and restore the quivering phaselock. Little "shorts" are being applied to the circuitry and to the "giant capacitor" that is the scalar EM standing waves. Dumps and discharges of EM energy are beginning to flash in the transmitter and associated circuits -- and into the ground. These make the situation more unstable. Feverishly the emergency circuits struggle to contain this thing -- and Wham! they cave in, all at once.

Now you get a mighty and continuing discharge of the scalar EM energy in that standing wave back into the transmitter and into the ground. It burns out the transmitter. And the discharge continues as the "capacitor" drains all its EG energy into the earth in a giant pulse.

Around the transmitter site, the EGP is transmitted radially away, still very much like a standing scalar wave. It reaches the first nuclear facility. Let's suppose it's a nuclear reactor. Specifically, let's suppose it's a nuclear reactor at Chernobyl.

If you'll check <u>Soviet Military Power</u>, DoD, 1986 you'll find that there's a big ABM radar site not far from Chernobyl. And Canadian sources verify that one of the large Woodpecker transmitters seems to be sitting in that general location. Now check "The Soviet Nuclear Disaster," <u>The Wall Street</u> <u>Journal</u>, Apr. 30, 1986, p. 24. Check the small drawing in the lower right corner of the bigger drawing. Here you can see that a Woodpecker transmitter located near Chernobyl would ideally transmit nearly due west to intersect over the U.S., entering across North America from its east. Other Soviet "over-the-horizon (OTH) radar transmitters" go over the north polar regions, to enter the U.S. from the North. The two then form a giant interference grid over the U.S. (You can see that in <u>Soviet Military</u> Power.).

Suppose you were in the field in the U.S., measuring the Woodpecker signals. Suppose the stronger beam was coming from the east. You would be able to see this with your instruments.

Now suppose the giant transmitter near Chernobyl got into the type of failure we're talking about. The emergency circuits panic and cut down the EM carriers, trying to drain away the standing scalar waves in a controlled fashion. Then your instruments would suddenly record the "new" direction as coming from the north, since the east carrier is gone.

That's exactly what engineer Bill Bise detected out in California, about the time it appears the reactor at Chernobyl began to get in trouble.

Let's continue with our scenario. Suppose the emergency circuits at the discharging Chernobyl transmitter contain things for awhile. The standing scalar waves are steadily draining into the earth. The EG potential starts to rise at the Chernobyl nuclear power plant.

In the nuclear reactors, the decay constant of the uranium in the fuel rods changes. Additional radioactivity begins to pour out of the uranium. The reactor alarms go off, and the crew takes measures to reduce the problem. The control rods go further in, to slow it down.

But the EG charge keeps increasing. The radioactivity of the uranium continues to increase. The control rods go further in to counteract this. The electrical controls begin to act up, showing anomalous indications. The radioactivity increases. In panic, the controls are fought until the control rods go all the way in. The reactor should in fact now be shut down completely, in normal circumstances.

Things settle and hold a bit. The scalar EG charge increases. Finally the "shutdown" reactor starts to increase in radioactivity again. The control rods can't handle it. Everything is heating up, including the graphite moderator. Back at the transmitter, the emergency circuits finally are overwhelmed and give in. They fail all at once. The dreaded "uncontrolled short circuit" now exists between the collapsing standing wave and the earth. A gigantic discharge of EGP into the earth occurs at the

The Tom Bearden Website

transmitter site.

In the desperate reactor, suddenly a great EGP appears. Instantly the uranium goes intensely radioactive. A gigantic pressure of heat, steam, graphite and radioactive materials bursts out of the reactor, breaching the building and erupting violently into the atmosphere. The core melts down. The graphite moderator ignites. You've got the realization of the nuclear engineer's worst fears: core meltdown and reactor out of control. It's afire and spewing deadly radioactivity out by the gobs. And the <u>heat!</u> It's like hell itself opened up for business in this spot.

At any rate, something very similar to that seems to have happened at Chernobyl.

This author believes something similar happened in 1957 in the Southern Urals. (See Zhores A. Medvedev, <u>Nuclear Disaster in the Urals</u>, Translated by George Saunders, W. W. Norton & Co., 1979, p. 150.). In the Kyshtym area, an explosion of nuclear wastes stored underground occurred in the winter of 1957-58. The area for miles around was contaminated, and is still contaminated to this day.

Recall, Khrushchev spoke of a fantastic weapon in development in January 1960. Early prototypes of the weapon would have been in development and testing in 1957. Probably at that time there were no emergency control circuits to handle standing wave collapse, or only primitive circuits at best.

If the failure of a transmitter occurred in full-power experiments, the unrestrained collapse of the standing scalar EM wave would most certainly have produced a large EGP in the ground, and instantly activated the nuclear wastes stored nearby. Eyewitness accounts reportedly stated that the wastes exploded, and that is totally consistent with our thesis. It is in fact a scalar EM accident signature.

Any nuclear facility at all is an incredible and monstrous risk whenever scalar EM weapons are active.

Of course, one's nuclear facilities are at risk if one's enemy has scalar EM weapons and fires at them, as we covered earlier in this book.

However, they are at terrible risk even from one's own scalar EM weapons. The consequences of a relatively simple electronic failure can be catastrophic; not only for the local nation, but for the earth as a whole.

To show what we mean:

Suppose a similar scalar EM accident -- such as seems possibly to have happened at Chernobyl -- occurs at some other giant Soviet "radar" facility. Further, suppose this particular transmitter is not too many tens of kilometers away from a Soviet missile silo complex. Just to really throw in the grit, suppose these missiles are the "big monsters" with--- say -- a 50 megaton warhead in each missile. Suppose there are 10 of them in the complex.

Let's say this accident occurs "catastrophically" -- that is, the emergency control circuits are

```
The Tom Bearden Website
```

overwhelmed immediately and a discharge of all the scalar energy begins at once.

A giant EGP strikes the earth, spreads in all directions, and strikes the waiting monster missiles. In their implosion trigger warheads and in their fissionable and fusionable payload, everything goes at once. Actually, it goes better than when normally triggered. So each one goes at about 100 megatons.

You've just had a monstrous 1,000 megatons of nuclear explosion in the earth. You get a giant earthquake. If it's not too far from the ocean, you get a tidal wave also. You get incredible amounts of lethal dirt and debris, radioactive and deadly, hurled violently into the air.

This is just about the equivalent of a "normal all-out nuclear war!"

And what about the other side's detection and early warning systems? Who's going to alert whom, and for what? How many missiles get launched?

I think you see the point.

And I haven't even covered what a giant EGP can do to humans. If it's truly a catastrophic failure, you can get an EGP that can <u>wipe out half a mighty nation in one burst!</u>

And if the discharge happens to tickle the Sun and Moon's feedback loops the wrong way, you'll get convulsions of the earth, mighty burps of the sun raining fire and brimstone on the earth, and a violent increase in the interior heat of the earth's molten core, with a concomitant eruption of that core right up though the mantle.

In other words, it could be "back to the beginning" for the earth, and start all over -- if, that is, some semblance of an earth survived.

The Soviets know full well the implications of their giant scalar EM weapons. (Remember, I estimate they have over a hundred of these monsters, based on Frank Golden's detection of their full-up exercise in April/May 1985.).

Scalar EM weapons have added a totally new dimension to the meaning of the word "terror". If one develops them and his adversary does not, nothing on earth can stand against them. So in Man's present state, the temptation to develop them is nearly irresistible.

On the other hand, if one's adversary already has developed them, one is already totally defeated unless one also develops them. Again, the need to develop them is imperative.

Yet, whenever one activates a large scalar EM weapon, one immediately places the entire earth in deadly peril. The slightest misstep, and it's curtains for everyone. And it's curtains for the earth as well.

So one is damned if one does, and damned if one does not.

We have reached the final turning point in human history. The clock is ticking away the last years -- or days -- of the lives of all humans on earth. There has never been such a threat.

We simply have come to the crossroads. somehow, all Mankind has to change.

Infatuated with the thirst for ultimate power, we are facing two doors. Behind one is a beautiful lady, and the fulfillment of all man's dreams: control of physical reality itself. Behind the other is the deadliest tiger ever dreamed of in our wildest nightmares.

Which is it to be, the lady or the tiger?

## SCALAR EM INOCULATION AND ITS IMPLICATIONS

My appreciation goes to Gary North for his openly sharing the above important information with the public. Human nature being what it is, one or more of his more dire scenarios is going to happen sooner or later.

The problem becomes enormously more compounded if the hostile agent or agents possesses sophisticated scalar EM technology.

With scalar technology, there exists the potential that the worm or virus can be implanted from a distance. If scalar scanning devices of sufficient precision can be developed, then major software residing in a chip, a computer, or on a disk can be read from a distance. With scalar EM methods, the ordinary software "guards" are totally ineffective. The scalar "reader" could simply read off the software directly <u>as the disk or device goes about its normal operations</u>.

After the software is read, a germ or a virus is designed to produce a particular problem as desired and upon special stimulus. Then a scalar "imprinter" device is used to produce the necessary digital pulses directly upon the media in which the software resides. The required code has now been .implanted. In effect, the operating system has been <u>injected from a distance</u>, and contaminated with the desired "sleeping agent" -- germ or virus. From there on, it's just like Gary North's scenarios.

So the scalar EM technology can probably be used (at least eventually) to place "mines" in systems in advance, for damage or destruction at a future date. At least it's possible in principle.

However, it's not the injection of computers and equipment that bothers me. It's the injection of human beings. Here's generally how it can be done (and possibly <u>is being</u> done).

Basically, human brains have various rhythmic waves which represent "envelope pulsations" of the entire electrical system. However, it is not the EM force fields represented by these pulsations which are important: it is the summed-zero (scalar) patterning of the entire complex of neuron firings which represents the real activity of the brain -- and represents it thoughts and emotions. A storage system for these patternings exists, but it's a scalar pattern storage, not an E and B field storage. The storage system is in the nuclei of the tissues of the nervous system itself, not in electrical or electrochemical potentials.

At any rate, the human brain rhythms are also "riding along" relatively entrained to the Schumann resonance of the earth's magnetic field. So all the patterning of the brain is grouped together into giant overall orders, and one or more of these is normally synchronized to our natural environment.

If a varying magnetic signal of extremely low frequency -- say 10 hertz -- bombards the brain with greater power than the earth's magnetic field, it is possible for the brain's rhythm to be "forcibly entrained" to synchronize with that signal, rather than with the normal Schumann resonance. If a large number of brains are forcibly entrained to such a signal, and the signal is artificial, then a master coherent phasing of all the brains to the transmitted signal has been accomplished.

And that can be utilized -- and is utilized -- by the Soviet Union. On the Woodpecker signals, Bob Beck has detected up to 16 carriers, each with a 10 Hertz modulation, and <u>with all the 10 Hz</u> modulations in phase.

Let's stress what we're saying here. At times, the Woodpecker signals have shown 16 carrier frequencies which contain the same 10 Hertz modulation, and which are all kept coherently synclocked.

If those signals and the modulations are strong enough, the brains in a targeted area demodulate the 10 Hertz signal and phase-lock to it -- actually, to <u>them</u>. At that point, the brains are entrained to

a 10-Hertz driver, and <u>16 channels of multimegahertz frequencies are locked-in to the brain</u>.

Now if the Soviets have broken the genetic code of the human brain (which they have) and succeeded in developing the ability to implant thoughts, emotions, pictures, etc. (which at least to a degree they have), then they can simply <u>record</u> the proper signals from human guinea pigs, using scalar technology and instrumentation. They can tailor those signals and add them onto the Woodpecker carriers, using scalar EM techniques. By using most of the sixteen carriers as a means to express Fourier frequency expansions, specific areas and functions of the brain can be targeted.

Notice that the distant transmitters al ready "know" the correct phasing; just use the 10 Hertz modulation signal as a reference. In that case, phasing takes care of itself inside the captured human brains.

The brain has a unique characteristic. If a signal arises <u>inside</u> it, it interprets that <u>it itself</u> <u>originated the signal</u>. Thus for the first time in history, true unwitting "robot" actions and emotions can be engendered in masses of human beings.

But it's still worse. The Kaznacheyev experiments (see references) proved conclusively that electromagnetic signals can carry and transmit cellular disease and death patterns into a targeted biosystem. You can rest assured that the Soviets continued on to actually measure and determine a wide variety of death and disease scalar patterns. All of that can be added on to the Woodpecker carriers so that the population in the intersection grid area is devastated. One can even test it out in advance by producing a modified pattern of a disease in the targeted populace, and keeping the percentage of brains entrained down to a small level. This lowers the number of persons "injected" from a distance to a small percentage of the populace. Then the outbreak of the "new strain" of a familiar disease -- such as influenza, pneumonias, and something like AIDS -- can be monitored to provide targeting and effectiveness data. Notice that a series of diseases was experienced by U.S. personnel assigned to the U.S. Embassy in Moscow, probably as a result of the so-called "weak microwave radiation" of the Embassy by the Soviet Union.

But that's not all. Much more subtle effects can be produced in the targeted populace, without anyone getting wise. Cancers and leukemias should be relatively easy to induce. Also, the immune system can simply be attacked directly. If done slowly, a series of common, ordinary diseases will just seem to get "tougher and tougher to cure." Actually it's not the disease that got tougher, it is the immune systems that got weaker. It is my opinion that precisely that sort of testing -- against the immune system -- has been accomplished by the Soviet Union against the U.S. since about October, 1985. A great percentage of influenza patients during the period from then until now have had complications. So much so that <u>multiple</u> sessions -- as many as 3 to 5 -- of antibiotics are necessary before the patient recovers. At least in the Huntsville, Alabama "hinge pin" area, that seems to have been the case. This author personally experienced this, having influenza and follow-on complications for a period of seven months -- something quite different indeed for him.

But it's even worse.

The human scalar EM nervous system ("inside" the ordinary EM signals and functioning of the system) also has its own resident "software." It has special storage media contained in its brain. its cells, and its genetic material, and its actual nucleons. All of these storage media are continually telecommunicated with via scalar EM means. The "stability" of what each of us is, is largely conditioned by <u>those recordings</u>. As personalities we literally "are" what we have experienced, felt, thought, and did. Our whole "functioning conscious system" has been evolved by our experience, and it continues to be "us" by means of <u>continual reference to the record base</u>.

I hope you now realize that the actual record base itself can conceivably be altered <u>by scalar</u> electromagnetic means, even from a distance. Even by the hidden scalar EM content of 16

The Tom Bearden Website

Woodpecker carriers, locked into a captured brain and pouring in their deadly content. It is conceivable that even what one is can be taken from him, and what someone decides he will be, he will be.

A totally new -- and ultimate -- form of "slavery" has emerged.

Also, look at all this scalar EM functioning of the human system as a special kind of cybernetics. A scalar EM computing software and hardware system.

<u>What if scalar techniques are used to plant "worms" and "viruses" in this system? With hidden</u> <u>triggers? What about a series of them, so that a range of "eruptive software diseases" can be</u> <u>stimulated at will?</u>

And guess what. Such scalar EM "worms" and "viruses" can even be induced by contact with or consumption of "contaminated" water and food. Or saliva. Or other body fluid.

So you can see the possibilities of "seeding" a population with a staggering variety of timebombs.

I think you begin to see the point. Now you can change North's "Soviet blackmail" scenario drastically. In a new scenario, Gorbachev simply announces to Reagan that a graduated series of specific sweeping changes are going to happen in our population -- changes which we are absolutely powerless to stop. The last stages are various deaths. The master "trigger" for this series has already been initiated. Incidentally, the Soviet populace has been carefully "seeded" with the proper antidotes. The Russian leader demands certain things (very similar to what North's scenario utilized). Unless his demands are met, a "killer virus" will be activated by a special signal. If so, everyone dies. The first step change in the series will start to occur in a few hours. And it does.

In fact, this scenario could be <u>added to</u> North's scenario, and both used simultaneously. What do you think the President and the Congress would do? Or could do?

There are other even more diabolical possibilities, but these should be quite sufficient to illustrate the point.

<u>Pandora's box has already been spilled, and the end of humanity is ticking away like a time-</u> <u>bomb.</u> It's already nearly midnight, and the watchman hasn't even sounded the alarm yet.

I certainly can anticipate the next question: <u>Have the Soviets already "seeded" the</u> populations of the U.S. and other selected western nations with scalar EM viruses and germs"?

The answer is, I simply don't know. And just like Gary North, I don't know what if anything can be done about it if they have. This researcher certainly doesn't have all the answers. An immediate national crash program to develop scalar EM defenses is essential if we are not simply to be crushed beneath the hammer and sickle. It takes funding, people, facilities, and time.

In some 22 years of unrelenting struggle to convince the system we've got a terrible problem, I've hardly been able to move it off dead-center (no pun intended). This book, produced under extreme workload stress, is all I can do to raise the alarm. I've given it my very best shot.

What happens now remains to be seen. Other hands, hearts and minds are going to have to take up the task and carry it forward. This researcher has reached his limit, and has no more left to give.

1986 APPENDIX II

# COMPUTER WORMS AND VIRUSES, AND THE IMPACT OF SCALAR EM

Source: - Gary North, "Electronic Aids (Parts 1 and 2)," Remnant Review, 12(20), Nov. 1, 1985, p. 1-8; 12(20), Nov. 15, 1985, p. 1-8. POB 8204, Fort Worth, TX 76124. Phone (817) 595-2691.

Annotation: - Two deliberately un-copyrighted issues to alert the public to software worms and viruses, and their implications for drastic interruption of society. Describes a hypothetical scenario in which drastic scrambling and destruction of banks' computer tapes, files, and records occur due to software worms and viruses. Written in first person by Gary North. [Slightly edited.]

Article: - "Worms." Earlier this year, I read a very interesting article on a major problem facing computer software (programs) development companies. A program comes on one or more 5.25-inch plastic discs. It takes only a few seconds to copy a program on one disc to a blank disc, which costs \$3. Yet these programs normally run at least \$250, and usually sell at \$495, and sometimes cost thousands. Very few are less than \$100. So you have a major temptation: make a \$500 asset out of a S3 asset. Insert the \$500 program into drive A, write "COPY A:\*.\*.B:" and hit the "enter key;" sixty seconds later, you have a \$500 program in drive B.

There are ways to make this copying more difficult. The companies code the programs, and force you to have a control disc in drive A at all times. These "copy protected" programs are a hassle for users. We cannot put them on "hard (big) disc" easily, and sometimes the control disc dies for some reason. Then what? Your data are locked in your hard disc or on a floppy disc, but you can't get to the data because the control disc is not functioning. You order a replacement. Weeks go by.

Last year, several firms came up with a solution. It is called a worm. A worm is a command that is built deep into the complex code that creates the program itself. These are incredibly complex codes, and it is easy to bury a command in them. They cannot be traced.

What does the worm do? It "eats" things. Say that you are a software thief. You make a copy of a non-copy-protected disc, either to use on a second computer, or to give (or sell) to a friend. The program works just fine. But when the program is copied to a new disc, the worm is "awakened." It bides its time, maybe for many months, maybe for years. The program's user is blissfully unaware that a monster lurks inside his pirated program. He continues to enter data, make correlations, etc. <u>He becomes completely dependent on the program</u>.

Then, without warning, the worm strikes. Whole sections of the data disappear. Maybe the data storage disc is erased. Maybe it is just scrambled. Even his back-

#### fllt DI IANCE

up data discs have worms in them. Everything he entered on those discs is gone. Forever.

Can you imagine the consternation of the user? He has become dependent on a booby-trapped program. His business could simply disappear. For the savings of \$500(stolenprogram),hecouldloseeverythinghehas.

Several firms threatened to insert worms into their programs. But then they backed off. They are afraid that lawsuits initiated against them might go against them in court. They could be hit for damages suffered by the thieving victims. Juries might decide that the punishment, a bankruptcy) was too much for the crime (a \$500 theft).

So far, no worms are lurking in any commercial software programs — as far as I know and the industry knows, anyway. But what if a disgruntled programmer was to hide one in a master copy of, say, Lotus 1-2-3, the most popular business

program on the market? What if ten thousand copies a month go out for, say, three years? Then, without warning, every company that has started using them loses three years of data? They sue Lotus. Lotus goes bankrupt paying lawyers.

No company in the industry is willing to talk about this sabotage threat publicly. Obviously.

#### LARCENISTS

I just happened to stumble across an article on worms in a computer magazine. It occurred to me that it might be possible to use the worm technique as a form of deliberate sabotage rather than just as a copy protection device. But what did I know? I'm not a computer expert.

I know a computer expert, however. I mean, a real expert — one of those people

you occasionally read about. In the world of business, they're called "space cadets." They operate somewhere in between the asteroid belt and Jupiter. But this one is different. He's a businessman, too.

I got him to sit down with me to discuss the problem of worms. It turned out that hehas a real fascination for the topic. He tells me that there are advanced design worms, called 'viruses' by 'hackers' — computer freak programming geniuses.

"The software virus is the most terrifying thing I've ever come across," he told me. And then he showed me why. My initial scenario is based on only a portion of his estimation of the threat. It gets a lot worse.

He gave me a 90-minute FIRESTORM CHAT interview. He must remain anonymous. He used to be a software developer for programs that were used in the U.S. banking system, but is now employed in a highly sensitive job in a related industry. Therein lies his problem. If he were to tell the story of what he is capable of doing to these banks, his firm might lose a lot of sales. He can't "go public." Let's call him Tom. Let me summarize briefly some of the details he gave to me. They floored me. They're going to floor you.

(1) <u>Jackpotting</u>. The rush is on in the banking world to get automated teller machines (ATM's) into shopping malls, supermarkets, and in front of every bank. We've all seen them. Just walk up, punch in your card number, ask for cash, and you get it.

In a busy location, one of these machines can hold as much as \$250,000 in cash, mostly small bills. These machines are controlled by computer. They are hooked up to the bank's computer system, usually by phone lines. This local line, Tom tells me, is what computer freaks call THE LOOP. The loop is wide open to tampering. He says that what computer thieves are doing is to hook up a cheap Apple II computer, tie into the phone lines, break into the ATM, and get it to empty itself. This is "jackpotting."

He tells me that ATM thieves are hitting banks continually, but nothing is getting to the press. The banks have yet to show a profit with the ATM's so far, which is understandable. They are hoping to get their machines placed in key locations, so "market share" is crucial to their plans. They are suffering horrendous losses in the short run in the hope that long-run profits will pay off, if and when a defense is developed.

The banks are saying nothing because of their fear that if the extent of the losses gets into the press, they will be forced by pressure from depositors — bank runs — to cancel the ATM's. The losses are horrendous, he says. At present, there is no known defense, given the communications technology.

(2) <u>Rounding Off.</u> This is the "preferred" computer bank theft system. Someone on the inside who has access to the software takes advantage of the banks' need to round off numbers. The programs carry numbers out to 13 places. Banks can't use all that space. So when they balance the books (interest rates at, say, 9.873), they just don't count every tenth of a cent. The program is assumed to round off the numbers randomly. What does the bank care? But the thief has set up bank accounts that absorb those random tenths or hundredths of a cent. In millions of dollars worth of transactions (federal funds, etc.), programmers in some cases have stashed away hundreds of thousands of dollars — maybe millions — over a few years. No one knows how much of this goes on.

How could a bank spot this? The books would always balance to the penny. How would the accountants ever know?

I think of a story that Adam Osborne tells in his paperback book, Running Wild. The president of a large firm was looking out his window one day, and he noticed two Rolls Royce cars parked next to each other. He inquired as to the owners. They were two men in the data processing department. He called in investigators, and the cars and the men disappeared. They fled to Brazil and took their cars with them; **Brazil** has no extradition treaty with the U.S. Years later, as

Osborne was writing the story, the firm still hadn't figured out what they had done.

#### ARSONISTS

These are the fearful ones, far more than the larcenists. These are the practical jokers who get into a major data bank and trash things. It's a kind of multimillion-dollar "Kilroy was here" graffitti.

How easy is it to get in? Incredibly easy. The boy in "War Games" really could have broken into most firms' telephone-connected computers. Computer programs exist that allow the user to hook up his computer to a phone line and randomly dial numbers until they hear the telltale whine of a computer line. It then notes the phone number and goes on its way, searching out more lines.

They can do it by long distance, free of charge. The telephone company has a tough time tracing those who use various sorts of electronic black boxes to call anywhere on earth at no charge. Some people get caught, of course. "The tip of the iceberg," says Tom.

How do they get in? Easy: few systems are protected, once you locate the line. If one is, he says, you create a deliberate error. Most programs then collapse the protective shell, and the hacker finds himself inside the heart of the system. Tom has designed a program that keeps this from happening to his company's programs, but few companies have anything like it.

It's very easy to get in if someone has "logged on," — opened his terminal's connection to the main computer — if the system is connected to phone lines. Or anyone in the company can just tap in, if someone has left his desk and left the computer on. It's common to forget and leave an open terminal.

He showed me. He says anyone can get fired for leaving a computer on. He demonstrated his point. With 40 computers on line, he ran a quick search and found two of them "logged on," despite the fact that it was after hours. All the security in the world can't do anything if a computer line is open. It's like a burglar alarm; it's worthless if you leave the door unlocked or leave the keys lying around. That janitor you hired. Is he a computer illiterate? Or a plant?

Once inside, what can you do? Steal a fortune? Yes, if you really know the system. He told me he could easily steal \$3 million from a local bank, even as an outsider. He would then offer to give it back and keep his mouth shut about how easy it was if the bank would pay him 10% the take. He thinks most banks would capitulate for fear of the publicity. In any case, he knows that he probably wouldn't get caught.

How about creating a new identity? The grade-changing scene in "War Games" is true. You could even create a new identity, give yourself high grades in any academic discipline, just by breaking into a university's database. There is very little security here, he says.

But for sheer vindictiveness, for sheer envy, consider the possibilities of a virusimplanter. He gets inside the computer for a major communications link: telephones, large information database, bank wire transfer, or whatever. Then he lays the egg: a tiny, untraceable brief instruction. Inside a huge database are just a few characters. These float inside a system, seeking to devour certain kinds of data, or executing certain routines.

There is a game played by computer freaks called "Core War." They try to implant these killer messages, which seek out each other and battle one another. If you find one morning that yours has been consumed, you lost the battle. That was probably the origin of worms and viruses.

#### TERRORISM

Say that a revolutionary terrorist group, or some anti-zionist group gets a "ringer" into a system. He might be a computer genius type. Everyone knows they are either oriental, dark-skinned people with accents, or teenagers. The firms don't hire teenagers, but they hire a lot of foreigners. They may even check the guy's credentials. Electronic credentials. (Ha!) Then they turn the guy loose in the system.

The virus is implanted deep inside the system. It can then be transferred to any other bank's computer by means of EFT (electronic funds transfer). Maybe it is triggered when someone with a peculiar name and address opens a bank account. Three days later: Bam! The data disappear. They haul out the back-up tapes. Bam! The virus is on them, too. It is a process of infection, contamination, and incubation. There is no known defense. Not yet. This is the bottom line.

#### ANTIBODIES

The designer of a virus can also design an "antibody." The antibody is a counter-virus agent that seeks out a virus and destroys it. But like other antibodies, it must be specific. The only way today that an antibody system can be created is to know what kind of a virus is involved beforehand.

Tom says that people are now selling antibodies at very high prices. Who is paying? Big companies that suspect that there is a virus present in their computers. In all probability, the guy selling the antibody created and injected the virus. But now can any businessman prove it? So he pays the blackmail.

#### NATIONAL DEFENSE

A Soviet agent or American spy working for the Soviets penetrates any of a dozen computers used by the military. He plants a virus. The computers talk to each other, and the virus spreads to all of them. It tells them to execute a certain routine when a certain command is entered at a missile-controlling terminal. That command might interfere with a routine that activates a missile or launches it. Upon reading that command, the virus shuts down the computer, or scrambles

PIN • I LANCE

the executing program, or scrambles the data. No more "launch on warning." No more launch at all. Dead metal.

Scenario: The President of the United States receives a telephone call on the "red phone" — the direct link to Moscow. He lifts the receiver and says, "Hello."

"Mr. President, this is Michael Gorbachev. You must recognize my voice. I have very little time. I will come directly to the point. You have refused to back down on your threat to implement your Strategic Defense Initiative. You intend to go ahead with space-based weapons. My military staff informs me that they think that the United States has the technology to implement it, and that it could place my nation's military strategy in jeopardy. We cannot allow you to do this.

"If we allow you to deploy the SDI, it will be too late for us to respond effectively. Therefore, we are taking the initiative today. I issued orders this morning to put Soviet military units on immediate alert. We are abiding by your biblical rule to announce the initiation of hostilities before striking. Neither the Japanese nor the Germans gave us this courtesy. If you do not come to terms with us, we will launch a first strike against your nation in three hours. We will delay for one day, if you agree to follow a precise procedure that I will outline shortly.

"At one time we feared nuclear retaliation. We no longer do. Within two hours, you will know why not. I suggest that you instruct your ballistic missile team to prepare your missiles for a strike. Then, to prove to yourself that we no longer are concerned about retaliation, launch one or two of them. As far as I am concerned, launch all of them. But please instruct your senior military commanders to report back to you concerning the effects of their instruction. I suggest that you try launching three or four as a test. We don't care which ones.

"Mr. President, let me tell you what is going to happen. As soon as anyone attempts to launch a missile, that missile's computer guidance system will shut down. It will lock up tight, and you will not be able to unlock it within the time you need to respond to our attack. Two hours and thirty minutes from now, your nation will have no remaining Minuteman III missiles to respond with, should you finally unlock your frozen computers.

"I suggest that you contact your senior officers now. You will have to mobilize them within 60 minutes. The test should take about 30 minutes. I will telephone you again in 90 minutes to present our terms of surrender." Click.

The President calls the Joint Chiefs. If he is lucky, he will be able to locate two of the three in time. They will be paralyzed. Who wouldn't be? But in all likelihood, they will at least test Gorbachev's theory. They will order one or (wo missiles launched. The computer guidance system on both will shut down the system. They will try two or three more, with the same result. They will attempt to launch one from a submarine, with the same result. The President brings in senior Congressional officials and the remaining Joint Chiefs member to the White House.

Exactly 90 minutes after he had hung up, Gorbachev telephones back. He presents his list of demands. First, the immediate removal of U.S. troops from Europe. Second, the withdrawal of personnel from Diego Garcia Island in the Indian Ocean. Third, the breaking of diplomatic relations with Red China and Taiwan. Fourth, the removal of all U.S. troops from Korea. Fifth, a moratorium on all debts owed to U.S. banks by the Soviet Union and its client states. Sixth, the removal of all Minuteman III missiles from their silos. Seventh, the return of all U.S. submarines to port. If he agrees, and the orders are delivered within two hours, the Soviet Union will delay launching a first strike. The President complies.

They might do it with our communications satellites, Tom says. You might do it with any aspect of U.S. data transmission. The virus could sit dormant in a system for years, and no one would know. Triggered, it would then strike.

#### THE WEST'S VULNERABILITY

The West has become increasingly dependent on computers. We can no longer function without them. The Third world hasn't. Neither has the U.S.S.R. Their technology is still pre-computer. They are inefficient, but they are far less vulnerable.

Tom says that the world of computers presumes that almost everyone is essentially honest, and that all the brightest programmers must be honest. They aren't. Thus, the members of the entire system — banks, national defense, large and small businesses, public utilities — have opened themselves to attack. The attackers are invisible.

"Nothing I have seen in all my years of computers scares me as much as this does," he says. "The system has been designed in terms of a far older set of standards, especially with respect to security. It is totally vulnerable."

He compares it to plague, or venereal disease. People copy each other's software to save a few bucks. They use public access databases. They use "loops" — the phone lines. Yet these transmission belts of information can become transmission belts of collapse.

This is what I have harped on for twenty years: the potential for a collapse of the division of labor. We become rich by means of a brilliant technology, yet we become dependent on it to an extent that no previous society ever has.

Centralized institutions are most vulnerable, but because we use public transmission lines, from microwave transmissions to cables in the ground, each local unit is vulnerable. Those who would choose to bring down the system need only plant electronic viruses in a handful of major common-use databases or transmission sources, and live years or ten years later, the disease hits.

#### III DE IANCE

It could bring down the system if technological defenses are not developed. Nothing on the immediate horizon points to a solution, he says. The silence of those who should know what to do indicates that they don't know what to do, but they don't want panic to spread.

Is this fantasy? Last summer a 23-person team broke in (by phone) to Chase Manhattan Bank's computer.

<u>Break-in:</u> - Continuation of part 1, a treatise on worms and viruses in cybernetic systems.

"Maybe you saw the article buried somewhere in your newspaper. I saw it in the New York Times (Oct. 19):

"A group of at least 23 teen-age computer users broke into a Chase Manhattan Bank computer installation by telephone in July and August and "significantly damaged" bank records, the Federal Bureau of Investigation said yesterday.

Chase officials insisted that no money was stolen or transferred out of customer accounts as a result of the break-ins, and said no intrusions have been detected recently. But Federal officials, in an affidavit, said that in several cases the youths changed passwords, preventing customers — and in one case a unit of the bank itself — from gaining access to their own computer files."

And where were these teen-agers located? In San Diego, across the continent! It gets even more ludicrous:

Federal officials said that most of the offenders were probably too young to be prosecuted.

Robert D. Rose, the assistant United States Attorney handling the case, said: "We're not yet sure what we are going to do. But these things can get out of hand — it did get out of hand — and we have to treat them seriously."

Treat <u>what</u> seriously! "These <u>things</u>?" What things? If they can't legally treat the electronic trespassers seriously, just what is the man talking about? He is talking about the topic, above all topics, that bank and government officials don't want to face: <u>the vulnerability of their computer records.</u>

I have seen no follow-up on this story in the conventional press. A brief article did appear in the computer-oriented tabloid, Info World (Oct. 28). It turns out that the students had broken into the fifes of Interactive Data Corp. of Waltham, Massachusetts, which maintains the bank's financial records. The break-ins were discovered in late July. They had obtained the toll-free 800 number which was restricted (Ha!) to Interactive Data subscribers. As late as October 9, an illegal entry was observed. In short, it took ten weeks after the break-ins were discovered to put a stop to them.

The response of the bank's bureaucracy was predictable. It will ever be thus: "Bank officials are claiming that the FBI exaggerated the nature of the activities of the suspected individuals. A spokesperson for Chase Manhattan said that Interactive's customers were not prevented from accessing their accounts and that none of Interactive's data was altered or manipulated in any way." In response, FBI supervisory agent John Kelso said that the FBI has sworn affidavits from bank officials that say data has been manipulated or damaged. "That sounds pretty serious to me," he volunteered.

Here is the capper: Interactive Data has 25,000 subscribers who are tied into that toll-free phone line. Try keeping tight security on a system with 25,000 users. Chase Manhattan couldn't. If they can't, who can?

And if Chase Manhattan Bank was vulnerable to 23 teenagers who are too young to prosecute, consider its vulnerability to just one envy driven genius who knows all about electronic viruses. The students that did this were apparently just goofing around. But what if just one malevolent computer freak decided to "get even" with Chase Manhattan? What if he had phoned in just once or twice, implanted a long-dormant data-killing virus, and quit? What if he had tied its detonation to, say, a calendar clock in the Interactive computer? If it took security forces from July until early October 15 to raid the 23 students' homes, they would never have spotted one break-in. They could not have traced it, either. Conclusion: we have a risk-free opportunity for electronic arson. We face a potential electronic epidemic. And when I say "we" I mean the entire financial system of the West.

Sure, all the bank "spokespersons" in the world will tell you, "No problem." But there is a problem. A horrendous problem.

At this point, it really gets interesting. Chase Manhattan Bank has just announced that we will be able to set up our own personal electronic banking facilities with them by buying an expanded version of *Managing Your Money*, Andrew Tobias' home financial management.

Citicorp and Bank of America have opted for *Dollars and Sense* a rival program. You will be able to pay monthly bills electronically, balance your "checkbook," monitor your net worth, buy and sell stocks, etc., etc., just by dialing Citicorp or Chase Manhattan. Fantastic! But despite all the assurances, I get nervous. Yes, I know no one will be able to break in and tamper with the numbers. But 23 teenagers shouldn't have been able to do it, either. And now we're talking about a lot more subscribers than 25,000.

Obviously, the master program used by the banks will prohibit easy entry. Unfortunately, someone has to write the program. Can you imagine the blackmail possibilities? Some hotshot programmer could build-in a bomb, and then threaten to detonate it. In fact, he could merely pretend to have inserted a virus. Who would want to call his bluff? Not Chase Manhattan, I would bet.

#### FIR DE IANCE

#### CORE WARS REVISITED

In May of 1984, A. K. Dewdney published an article in Scientific American's "Computer Recreations" column. It was a light-hearted-piece on how computer experts can get involved in playing this exciting game of "blow up your opponent's defenses." You know: recreation! In the March 1985 issue, he wrote a follow-up. It begins:

"When the column about Core War appeared last may, it had not occurred to me how serious a topic I was raising. My descriptions of machine-language programs, moving about in memory and trying to destroy each other, struck a resonant chord. According to many readers, whose stories I shall tell, there are abundant examples of worms, viruses and other software creatures living in every conceivable computing environment. *Some of the possibilities are so horrifying that I hesitate to set them down at all.*"(emphasis added.)

It turns out that the French nave been enjoying a novel on the international implications, *Softwar: La Guerre Douce*, by Breton and Beneich. A translation is scheduled for publication here by Holt, Rinehart & Winston. The study revolves around the sale of a high-power computer to the Soviet Union. The U.S. allows its export because it has a "software bomb" in it. When the U.S. Weather Service announces a certain temperature at St. Thomas in the Yirgin Islands, the program proceeds to subvert every piece of software in the Soviet Union.

A pair of Italian programmers was "inspired" by the translation of Dewdney's original article to dream up a virus (a virus is a computer-to-computer killer, whereas a worm is resident in one man's computer). They figured out that by infecting a disk operating system disk (these start computers and tell them what to do with programs and electronics), and then installing it on disks used by the biggest computer shop in the city, they could create an epidemic. They decided not to do it. In short, the only restraint is self-restraint.

A high school student in Pittsburg wrote a virus that was subtler than a datadestroying virus, which at least tells us that we have a problem. His virus created a plague of very subtle errors in the disk operating system. "All of this seems pretty juvenile," he wrote, but "Oh woe to me! I have never been able to get rid of my electronic plague. It infested all of my disks, and all of my friends' disks." He wrote a program to destroy the virus (an "antidote" to it) but it is not anywhere near as effective as the virus is.

Warning: do not copy disks from your friends' copies. This act of piracy could cost you plenty.

#### A COMMERCIAL WORM

Just a few days after I wrote "Electronic AIDS, Part 1," 1 read a column in the Washington Times, the conservative (Moonie-owned) daily newspaper. One of the reporters has a computer. He had purchased a newly released program from

#### FER DE LANCE

Microsoft Co., called "Access." Understand that Microsoft supplies the disk operating system that is used by the IBM PC, the most popular microcomputer. In other words, this is no backyard company. It is one of the two or three software giants in the U.S. (Its owner is under age 30, which tells you something about who is pioneering the microcomputer revolution).

As he was setting up his computer to take advantage of this telecommunications program, a warning flashed on his screen: "The weed of crime bears bitter fruit. Now trashing your program disk." Wham! He lost all his files — probably a couple of year's worth of work. Sure, he was probably smart enough to have made back-up copies, but think of the risk. And what if it had been a worm that kept silent for a few years, infecting all of his back-up disks?

He called Microsoft, and they gave him the runaround. They told him that they were not responsible. Some programmer had put in the worm in order to zap program pirates, but the journalist insisted that he was an original buyer. Tough luck, they told him. Obviously, they didn't know that he was a reporter.

Then he published his article. All of a sudden, the victim was not some average buyer. He was big trouble. Things started moving. InfoWorld (Oct. 28) reports that Microsoft has admitted that a programmer put in the worm, but without permission. The offending text has now been removed, we are assured. But what if it had sat in the master for three years? Here is the premier firm in the software.

This is not idle speculation. It has already happened, verifying my hypothetical scenario within a few days after I published it.

Can you imagine the absolute havoc that a dormant worm or virus could create if it were imbedded in all updates of Microsoft's masters of PC DOS and MS DOS, the operating systems for all IBM microcomputers and IBM-compatible microcomputers? It could cost the U.S. economy billions, and some microcomputer-dependent firms wouldn't survive. Any Microsoft spokesman who says, "It's impossible; it could never happen," has to explain how it already did happen to "Access."

#### ADAM OSBORNE'S WARNING

You may know the name Adam Osborne. He invented the revolutionary portable computer, the Osborne 1. Before there was an Osborne 2, the company went bankrupt. Compaq, the most successful first-year firm in U.S. history (over \$100 million in sales in its 12 months of operations) and others built imitations that were far superior.

That isn't my point, however. Adam Osborne was "present at the creation" of the microcomputer industry. He created Osborne publications, and then sold out to McGraw Hill. He knows what is going on. In his delightful paperback book, Running Wild, which is a history of the microcomputer (desk top) revolution,

#### FIR DI ANCE

1975-82, he offers this warning. He says that three areas should not be allowed to be computerized: 1) bank money transfers; 2) the stock market; 3) elections.

All three are just about fully computerized. Another ten years, or maybe five, and they will be 100% computerized. Several firms allow microcomputer buying and selling of stocks (e.g., Charles Schwab), and New York Stock Exchange floor transactions eventually will be fully computerized, at which time it will be pressured to get rid of the "specialists" who make (and sometimes manipulate) the market, short-term — Richard Ney's hated "Wall Street Gang" — but the price of getting rid of them may turn out to be horrendously high.

"The great fortunes of the 21st century," Osborne predicts, "will be the legacies of the great computer thieves of the 20th."

Three years ago, I used a firm to supply computer services I needed. The head of it was a former businessman, quite young, and a true "space cadet." I've quoted him in the last issue. I call him Tom. He operated in a world far removed mentally from the rest of us. He is a nice fellow, a Christian, and a moral philosopher of sorts.

He ran the operations of the local elections. He did it fairly inexpensively. He told me why: "I want to keep these elections honest. It would be incredibly simple to rig the program to produce whatever outcome I wanted in close races. If I can do it, anyone with enough skill to set up the system could do it."

I asked him if he thought Osborne was correct in his predictions about bank theft. "It would be a piece of cake for me to steal three or four million from any local bank. I could go in the next week, offer to give the money back, keep 10% as a finder's fee, and promise not to tell the press how easy it was to steal. They would probably pay me my 10% just to keep me quiet."

Look, These people are geniuses. Worse, they are geniuses in a very narrow field technically, which is now being used to control darned near everything. This unique intellectual-technical skill is the possession of literally a handful of people, mostly under 35 years of age. They are "fooling around" with Chase Manhattan Bank's computers. What happens when a few of them stop fooling around and get deadly serious?

Computer program designers keep telling us that there is no 100% secure way to defend data banks. Maybe there will be a 98% secure system someday, but not now. To defend itself, the system relies on the integrity of youth. In short, self-government is the major defense.

And where have they learned self-discipline? In the public schools?

#### "NOW YOU'VE DONE IT!"

About four years ago, I read an article in the *Rolling Stone*, the tabloid aimed at rock music fans. It was the only article I ever read in that periodical. It was a gem.

#### FER DE LANCE
It described a subculture of students at Stanford University, "hackers." These people are computer freaks. The mainframe computer at Stanford was cheaper to use after midnight, so from midnight to 6 a.m., the hackers gathered at their terminals. They lived on candy bars, junk food, and high-technology dreams.

One of the games they played was breaking into each other's programs. It was considered the mark of a master hacker to be able to crack another hacker's defenses. They would spend hours trying. They were "hacker-crackers."

One bright fellow then designed a classic booby trap. He wrote a program that warned trespassers not to tamper with it. This, of course, alerted every would-be electronic safe cracker to the challenge. It was a complex program, and it took days to crack it. Then, after repeated warnings, the successful trespasser got a surprise. Japanese letters appeared on his screen. Roughly translated, the words proclaimed, "Now you've done it!"

At that point, the victim's computer screen went blank. Then the names of all his own computer files appeared on the screen — files that may have taken years to assemble. One by one, they blipped off the screen. In horror, the victim would stare at the screen, unable to stop the process.

As it turned out, the booby trap was only a practical joke. It really didn't erase all the victim's files. It only listed the names, and then erased them. But for a horrifying few minutes, the victim wouldn't know this.

Hackers play games. Very interesting games.

The kind of people who spend six hours, midnight to 6 a.m., trying to break into each other's programs are different from the rest of us. Among their ranks are some highly individualistic people. Some of them are libertarians. I mean anarchists. They are electronic "don't tread on me" sorts of people. They do not appreciate bureaucracy. They appreciate being pushed around even less.

The folks at Chase Manhattan really do have a problem. Do you attempt to prosecute a legally un-prosecutable kid? A kid who has already cracked your computer system? I don't think you do. You play the role of stern but appreciative banker. "Son, I am impressed by your ability to break in. But understand, we are honest people. There is a code of honor here. You wouldn't want to break that code — of honor, I mean — would you?" Because if this kid gets angry, he can do it again. Quietly. And next time, he deposits a virus.

Of course, Chase may hire a programming team to create an unbreakable system. Sure. "Hire fox A. Give him chain link fence B. Hire him to build fence B around chicken coop C."

# TEEN CHALLENGE

Suppose that the public gets wind of the threat to the whole banking system that is posed by viruses. What do the bankers (or anyone else) announce to the

public? "We want to assure you that our computer program is impenetrable. No one can break in. It is foolproof."

Here is the challenge — rather like the Stanford program that announced: "Do not trespass." These kids see breaking-in as a challenge, a kind of sport. They do not regard it as theft. They do not regard it as vandalism, even if it costs a company millions of dollars to unscramble. They may be ethical in other respects, but they think of "core wars" as a game.

How would you like to be the 60-year-old banker who doesn't know a byte from usury, but whose public relations department tells him to inform the public that nobody can crack his bank's code? To cite Mr. T in "Rocky III," that bank is dead meat. So are its depositors.

But if he keeps quiet, and the story still gets out about the vulnerability of the system, one or two small "virus-demolished" banks could trigger a collapse of the system, as people do the only smart thing: run for cash. The whole fractional reserve banking system would deflate; only the FED's printing presses could "save the day," in a wave of fiat money.

What I am saying is this: <u>I think that we will see the end of fractional reserve</u> banking in our day. At the very least, I think we will see it subjected to tremendous shocks. People will lose faith in electronic promises made by bureaucrats who do not know anything about the monsters that their efficient computers can be turned into.

<u>Attack on Martinsburg</u>. Now, let's take it a step farther. Some day some state or Federal bureaucrat is going to step on the toes of some genius entrepreneur who has created a software development firm. The bureaucrat will try to wrap this entrepreneur in red tape. Or maybe — just maybe — he will try to sock him with a tax bill that the entrepreneur regards as unfair.

In Martinsburg, West Virginia, there is a large computer. It is owned and operated by the Internal Revenue Service. Into it, over the next five years, the I.R.S. apparently intends to deposit all the records it can assemble on every U.S. taxpayer. This computer database will be the biggest in the world. It is the tool by which the I.R.S. hopes to increase taxpayer compliance. And it may succeed. For a while.

This is one reason for saving all letters to and from the I.R.S. If the I.R.S. becomes dependent on its computer system, which is likely, then any shortcircuiting of its database could create havoc for tax collecting. If word gets out that a major failure has hit the I.R.S., the tax revolt could multiply overnight. You would see the deficit become astronomical. If the I.R.S. continues to tie its "voluntary" compliance program to the myth of the "all-seeing computer," then news of the computer's scrambling could backfire.

It is possible that the story of the I.R.S. database is a myth. Maybe they aren't going to build it. But if the public believes that such computer power is at the

disposal of the I.R.S., and taxpayers then learn either that the system has been blown, or that it was mythical from the start, the tax revolt could spread like an epidemic. The electronic epidemic-could trigger a tax revolt epidemic.

He who lives on the cutting edge of technology eventually dies on the cutting edge of technology.

# "PEOPLE ARE BASICALLY GOOD"

Let's return to my taped interview with "Tom." In a 90-minute interview, we covered a lot of ground. But one topic that stands out in my mind is our discussion of the pre-supposition that goes into the creation of a computer-based society. The computer people have all adopted the assumption that undergirds modern science, namely that, participants are well meaning, that they will not fake their experiments, and that they will play fair. If scientists had to check every aspect of every article, science could not advance very fast.

What about the computer industry? The whole system rests on faith: "Men are not malevolent. They are not envy-driven. They will not deliberately seek to destroy the work of some random victim." Tom says categorically that this assumption is false. There are bad people with tremendous computer skills, and modern society has not restructured its economic institutions to protect itself.

Here is one example of a break-in technique. Someone phones in to a computer, which has been left open temporarily by some user. The lock is unlatched; he needs no key to get in. He then seeks to penetrate the inner core of the program, such as a bank's program. He creates a deliberate error, which all too often triggers a kind of electronic explosion. The protective shell self-destructs, and the invader now finds himself inside the system, where far fewer defense mechanisms exist.

Tom designed his own firm's defense against this tactic. His program automatically records the source of the error, and throws the user out of the program. The program has protection against deliberate errors, but most of them don't, he says. A major error simply collapses the program's outer shell.

In my previous issue, I speculated that a Soviet spy or agent could penetrate U.S. computers. Note: I did not assume that he would simply phone in; I assumed that a disloyal programmer, or a team, could plant the virus as insiders. From there, the virus would spread through the system through normal telecommunications. Several people have written in to tell me that a wrecker cannot destroy the system by penetrating it from the outside. They may be correct. But when informed that I am assuming an inside job by someone with access to a major computer, the critics have admitted that this might be possible.

The weed of crime bears bitter fruit: for honest, computer-dependent people.

# FEDERAL FUNDS

The Federal Funds bank transfer lines allow banks to borrow money overnight. Hundreds of billions of dollars go across these lines every working day. The bank's computers communicate with each other by means of this telecommunications hook-up. What if someone were to plant a long-delay virus in the software that operates these transfers? And what banker has even thought about this problem?

What if this scenario was to take place: a virus triggers the disruption of bank records — not a total breakdown initially, but disruptions in the data? It might be weeks or months before auditors recognized the extent of the problem.

As rumors begin to leak out about complex accounting or other datamanagement problems of major banks all over the U.S. (including off-shore branches), the various banking regulatory agencies would be swamped with crises and outside rumors. Then, all at once, bank computers begin breaking down.

The rumors then explode. The lines appear in front of banks. The only answer at this point is to print up paper money. It would be printed by the hundreds of billions in order to offset the deflationary effects of bank runs (paper money that is pulled out but not re-deposited in another bank).

You could topple the fractional reserve banking system all over the world. The entire payments system could easily become engulfed in chaos. Debits and credits would no longer be meaningful. A pure paper money inflation would replace the manipulated, "fine-tuned" monetary inflation of modern central banking.

All of a sudden, market-created alternative currencies would be revived. It would then be metallic cash that talks loudest. Silver dimes are not electronic. "They can't be infected electronically." They still circulate when banks are "temporarily closed, due to circumstances beyond our control."

The loss of efficiency would be initially horrendous, I would guess. The division of labor would break down. You could then have the crash that lurks in the minds and suspicions of average depositors. Who says it cannot happen? A lot of public relations firms hired by the banks — computer illiterates in high places?

What we have is an internal bank money wire system that is totally vulnerable to some vindictive programmer. There is little doubt in my mind that the bankers are desperately fearful of this sort of vandalism. It could topple people's confidence in the fractional reserve banking system, and confidence is the only thing that keeps it going.

<u>Conclusion</u>. Technologically, there is no solution at this point. I have no heartening message. Maybe later; not now. Keep precious metal coins. Don't

assume that it can't happen here. It can. The only thing holding it back is the restraining hand of God, through the temporary self-restraint of a technological priesthood.

[Reviewer's comment: I was unaware of the problem of computer worms and viruses until I read Gary North's two articles. His open release of this important information is appreciated.]

# SCALAR EM INNOCULATION AND ITS IMPLICATIONS

My appreciation goes to Gary North for his openly sharing the above important information with the public. Human nature being what it is, one or more of his more dire scenarios is going to happen sooner or later.

The problem becomes enormously more compounded if the hostile agent or agents possesses sophisticated scalar EM technology.

With scalar technology, there exists the potential that the worm or virus can be implanted from a distance. If scalar-scanning devices of sufficient precision can be developed, then major software residing in a chip, a computer, or on a disk can be read from a distance. With scalar EM methods, the ordinary software "guards" are totally ineffective. The scalar "reader" could simply read off the software directly as the disk or device goes about its normal operations.

After the software is read, a germ or a virus is designed to produce a particular problem as desired and upon special stimulus. Then a scalar "imprinter" device is used to produce the necessary digital pulses directly upon the media in which the software resides. The required code has now been implanted. In effect, the operating system has been injected from a distance, and contaminated with the desired "sleeping agent" — germ or virus. From there on, it's just like Gary North's scenarios.

So the scalar EM technology can probably be used (at least eventually) to place "mines" in systems in advance, for damage or destruction at a future date. At least it's possible in principle.

However, it's not the injection of computers and equipment that bothers me. It's the injection of human beings. Here's generally how it can be done (and possibly is being done).

Basically, human brains have various rhythmic waves, which represent "envelope pulsations" of the entire electrical system. However, it is not the Et, force fields represented by these pulsations which are important: it is the summed-zero (scalar) patterning of the entire complex of neuron firings which represents the real activity of the brain — and represents its thoughts and emotions. A storage system for these patternings exists, but it's a scalar pattern storage, not an E and B field storage. The storage system is in the nuclei of the tissues of the nervous system itself, not in electrical or electrochemical potentials.

# III II IANCI

At any rate, the human brain rhythms are also "riding along" relatively entrained to the Schumann resonance of the earth's magnetic field. So all the patterning of the brain is grouped together into giant overall orders, and one or more of these is normally synchronized to our natural environment.

If a varying magnetic signal of extremely low frequency — say 10 hertz — bombards the brain with greater power than the earth's magnetic field, it is possible for the brain's rhythm to be "forcibly entrained" to synchronize with that signal, rather than with the normal Schumann resonance. If a large number of brains are forcibly entrained to such a signal, and the signal is artificial, then a nester coherent phasing of all the brains to the transmitted signal has been accomplished.

And that can be utilized — and is utilized — by the Soviet Union. On the Woodpecker signals, Bob Beck has detected up to 16 carriers, each with a 10-Hertz modulation, and with all the 10 Hz modulations in phase.

Let s stress what we're saying here. At times, the Woodpecker signals have shown 16 carrier frequencies that contain the same 10-Hertz modulation, and which are all kept coherently sync-locked.

If those signals and the modulations are strong enough, the brains in a targeted area demodulate the 10-Hertz signal and phase-lock to it — actually, to them. At that point, the brains are entrained to a 10-Hertz driver, and 16 channels of multimegahertz frequencies are locked-in to the brain.

Now, if the Soviets have broken the genetic code of the human brain (which they have) and succeeded in developing the ability to implant thoughts, emotions, pictures, etc. (which at least to a degree they have), then they can simply record the proper signals from human guinea pigs, using scalar technology and instrumentation.

They can tailor those signals and add them onto the Woodpecker carriers, using scalar EM techniques. By using most of the sixteen carriers as a means to express Fourier frequency expansions, specific areas and functions of the brain can be targeted.

"Notice that the distant transmitters already "know" the correct phasing, just use the 10 Hertz modulation signal as a reference. In that case, phasing takes care of itself inside the captured human brains.

The brain has a unique characteristic. If a signal arises inside it, it interprets that it itself originated the signal. Thus for the first time in history, true unwitting robot actions and emotions can be engendered in masses of human beings.

But it's still worse. The Kaznacheyev experiments (see references) proved conclusively that electromagnetic signals can carry and transmit cellular disease and death patterns into a targeted biosystem. You can rest assured that the Soviets continued on to actually measure and determine a wide variety of death and disease scalar patterns. All of that can be added on to the Woodpecker carriers so that the population in the intersection grid area is devastated. One can even test it out in advance by producing a modified pattern of a disease in the targeted populace, and keeping the percentage of brains entrained down to a small level. This lowers the number of persons "injected" from a distance to a small percentage of the populace. Then the outbreak of the "new strain" of a familiar disease — such as influenza, pneumonia, and something like AIDS — can be monitored to provide targeting and effectiveness data. Notice that a series of diseases was experienced by U.S. personnel assigned to the U.S. Embassy in Moscow, probably as a result of the so-called "weak microwave radiation" of the Embassy by the Soviet Union.

But that's not all. Much more subtle effects can be produced in the targeted populace, without anyone getting wise. Cancers and leukemia should be relatively easy to induce. Also, the immune system can simply be attacked directly. If done slowly, a series of common, ordinary diseases will just seem to get "tougher and tougher to cure." Actually it's not the disease that got tougher, it is the immune systems that got weaker. It is my opinion that precisely that sort of testing — against the immune system — has been accomplished by the Soviet Union against the U.S. since about October 1985. A great percentage of influenza patients during the period from then until now have had complications. So much so that multiple sessions — as many as 3 to 5 — of antibiotics are necessary before the patient recovers. At least in the Huntsville, Alabama "hinge pin" area, that seems to have been the case. This author personally experienced this, having influenza and follow-on complications for a period of seven months — something quite different indeed for him.

# But it's even worse.

The human scalar EM nervous system ("inside" the ordinary EM signals and functioning of the system) also has its own resident "software." It has special storage media contained in its brain, its cells, and its genetic material, and its actual nucleons. All of these storage media are continually telecommunicated with via scalar EM means. Those recordings, largely condition the "stability" of what each of us is. As personalities we literally "are" what we have experienced, felt, thought, and did. Our whole "functioning conscious system" has been evolved by our experience, and it continues to be "us" by means of continual reference to the record base.

I hope you now realize that the actual record base itself can conceivably be altered by scalar electromagnetic means, even from a distance. Even by the hidden scalar EM content of 16 Woodpecker carriers, rocked into a captured brain and pouring in their deadly content. It is conceivable that even what one is can be taken from him, and what someone decides he will be, he will be.

A totally new — and ultimate — form of "slavery" has emerged.

## III II LANCE

Also, look at all this scalar EM functioning of the human system as a special kind of cybernetics. A scalar EM computing software and hardware system.

What if scalar techniques are used to plant "worms" and "viruses" in this system? With hidden triggers? What about a series of them, so that a range of eruptive software diseases can be stimulated at will?

And guess what. Such scalar EM "worms" and "viruses" can even be induced by contact with or consumption of "contaminated" water and food. Or saliva. Or other body fluid.

So you can see the possibilities of "seeding" a population with a staggering variety of time-bombs.

I think you begin to see the point. Now you can change North's "Soviet blackmail" scenario drastically. In a new scenario, Gorbachev simply announces to Reagan that a graduated series of specific sweeping changes are going to happen in our population — changes which we are absolutely powerless to stop. The last stages are various deaths. The master "trigger" for this series has already been initiated. Incidentally, the Soviet populace has been carefully "seeded" with the proper antidotes. The Russian leader demands certain things (very similar to what North's scenario utilized). Unless his demands are met, a "killer virus" will be activated by a special signal. If so, everyone dies. The first step change in the series will start to occur in a few hours. And it does.

In fact, this scenario could be added to North's scenario, and both used simultaneously. What do you think the President and the Congress would do? Or could do?

There are other even more diabolical possibilities, but these should be quite sufficient to illustrate the point.

Pandora's box has already been spilled, and the end of humanity is ticking away like a time bomb. It's already nearly midnight, and the watchman hasn't even sounded the alarm yet.

I certainly can anticipate the next question: Have the Soviets already "seeded" the populations of the U.S. and other selected western nations with scalar EM viruses and germs7

The answer is, I simply don't know. And just like Gary North, I don't know what if anything can be done about it if they have. This researcher certainly doesn't have all the answers. An immediate national crash program to develop scalar EM defenses is essential if we are not simply to be crushed beneath the hammer and sickle. It takes funding, people, facilities, and time.

In some 22 years of unrelenting struggle to convince the system we've got a terrible problem, I've hardly been able to move it off dead-center (no pun intended). This book, produced under extreme workload stress, is all I can do to raise the alarm. I've given it my very best shot.

## FER DE LANCE

What happens now remains to be seen. Other hands, hearts and minds are going to have to take up the task and carry it forward. This researcher has reached his limit, and has no more left to give.

## IIR DI IANC

# APPENDIX III: CONTINUING THE SCENARIO

On May 3, 1986 a stunning loss of a U.S. <u>Delta</u> rocket carrying a critically-needed weather satellite occurred. The rocket suffered a shutdown of its main engine during launch and began to veer off course, causing the range safety officer to destroy it.

The takeoff of the blue and white <u>Delta</u> "workhorse" from launch Pad A at Cape Canaveral at first appeared picture-perfect. About a minute later, six of the nine booster rockets were expended and the remaining three switched on. Shortly after that, the rocket seemed to lose power. The main liquid-fueled engine had suddenly shut down, with the three strap-on boosters still burning. The rocket then had no stability and started to slowly drift off course, creating an increasing angle of attack. Within a few seconds, the nose cone snapped off under the severe stress. The U.S. Air Force range safety officer then sent a destruct command to the stricken rocket, which exploded in a ball of flame.

The <u>Delta</u>, built by McDonnell Douglas, had previously piled up a continuous string\_of 43 successful launches. Since 1960, 177 launches have occurred, and the success rate has been 94%. The Delta is one of the most reliable rockets ever built.

The unexpected shutdown of the main engine was perplexing. At a news conference following the mishap, William Russell. NASA's <u>Delta</u> project manager. stated: "It was a very sharp shutdown. almost as if it were a command shutdown."

Preliminary data, such as turbine speed and temperatures in and around the engine, "all appeared to be very normal." Russell said.

It may well have been a "command shutdown," unknown to Bill Russell and his NASA engineers.

Preliminary runs of the videotapes of the incident, aired by the national TV news media, show that during liftoff, a mysterious light approached the rocket from below and from the side. rising and striking the vehicle. <u>This light and its path are strongly reminiscent of the first anomalous "light streak and ball" photo taken by Bob Gladwin just prior to the shuttle launch on November 26, 1985.</u>

Let's suppose that on May 3 the Soviet scalar EM grid was in the launch Phase ABM system mode and was tracking the launch of the <u>Delta</u> rocket.

If the anomalous light that moved up and contacted the rocket was a small ball of continuous electromagnetic energy formed by a distant Soviet scalar EM howitzer, then the rocket's main engine control circuits would have received a sudden and continuous pulse of EM power. This would probably have shutdown the engine by an actual "command" signal, artificially delivered. \*

\*Engineers have now determined that such a shorting of the engine circuitry occurred, causing engine shutdown.

Certainly such mysterious switching of <u>satellite</u> circuits has occurred before, probably due to Soviet scalar EM precision testing. For example, the British Ariel VI satellite has exhibited very strange anomalies in its command and control circuitry -- in fact, with very precise control switching being exhibited as if from an external source.

Thus a very small scalar EM missile may have been utilized by the Soviets to disrupt the control circuits in the rocket. A resulting pulse of power in the engine shutdown command circuit could have "ordered" the shutdown of the main engine -- just as it appeared.

It remains to be seen whether or not the Soviets used a "marker beacon" associated with the disruption of the <u>Delta</u> launch. One news photograph seems to contain a suggestion of such a light, but the videotapes must be studied frame by frame before it can be ascertained exactly what if anything is really there.

If a marker beacon was not used, the distant Soviet operator could simply have "popped out" the continuous EM ball of energy, tracked it and the ascending rocket exhaust, and "joysticked" the scalar EM missile up into the rocket.

Analysis of this incident is continuing, so nothing is certain as we go to press.

However, if this incident was indeed another Soviet kill, then it will have served the Russians well. Much of the world's media attention will now be focused on NASA's launch difficulties, and away from the recent Chernobyl nuclear reactor disaster in the Soviet Union. It's bound to take some of the media pressure off the Soviets.

In addition, it further cripples the U.S. satellite program. Loss of this critical weather satellite payload seriously reduces U.S. weather monitoring capabilities.

Further, the U.S. space program now appears to be all but grounded by the <u>Challenger</u>, <u>Titan</u>, and <u>Delta</u> explosions. For example, it will require about 18 months for the U.S. to redesign the shuttle so that America's shuttle program can get going again. So things are delayed until summer of 1987 at the earliest.

Meanwhile, the Russians are set to grasp the lead in the space race. In 1985 they launched about 100 rockets, five times as many as the U.S. They have a shuttle program of their own, well underway, with a flight expected within months. Earlier this year, they launched <u>Mir</u>, a second generation space station; a U.S. version is still some eight years away.

Charles Vick, of Huntsville, Alabama's Space and Rocket Center, summed it up: "They have their standard military program, a shuttle program and the equivalent of an <u>Apollo</u> program, all within a 10-year period. It's awesome."

An experienced propagandist like Gorbachev certainly understands the advantages of a strong Soviet push into space, such as (1) military advantage, (2) national prestige, (3) scientific achievement, and (4) projecting an image in the world's news media that the Soviets are first in space exploration.

So the failure of the Delta rocket provides many benefits to the Soviet Union.

It also continues to exercise and demonstrate Soviet mastery of the skies over North America itself.

Meanwhile, two U.S. nuclear submarines have "inadvertently" run aground in the last month or so.

Gorbachev again seems disposed toward a summit meeting soon.

If it's held, the agenda may be quite different from the one President Reagan is prepared for. The clock ticks on toward midnight.

# 2002 ENDNOTES

1. It is actually a unified field theory since the infolded electrodynamics inside all EM potentials, fields, and waves is utilized—and the internal electrodynamics forms spacetime curvatures and dynamics of those ST curvatures.

2. M. W. Evans, "0(3) Electrodynamics," *Modern Nonlinear Optics*, 2nd Edition, M. W. Evans (Ed.), Wiley, New York, 2001, Vol. 2, p. 79-267.

3. David J. Bohm, "A Suggested Interpretation of the Quantum Theory in Terms of Hidden' Variables, I and II." *Phys. Rev.*, 85(2), Jan. 15, 1952, p. 166-179 (Part I); 180-193 (Part II); — "Quantum theory as an indication of a new order in physics." A:, *Found. Phys.*, Vol. 1, 1971, p. 359; B: "Implicate and explicate order in physical law," *Found. Phys.*, 3(2), 1973, p. 139-168.

4. Mendel Sachs, General *Relativity and Matter*, Reidel, 1982; — "Symmetry in Electrodynamics: from Special to General Relativity, Macro to Quantum Domains," *Modern Nonlinear Optics*, 2nd Edition, Wiley, New York, Vol. 2, p. 677-706.

5. M. W. Evans, P. K. Anastasovski, T. E. Bearden et al., "On Whittaker's Representation of the Electromagnetic Entity in Vacuo, Part V: The Production of Transverse Fields and Energy by Scalar Interferometry," *J. New Energy*, 4(3), Winter 1999, p. 299-301 gives a basic mathematical expose of scalar interferometry.

6. James Clerk Maxwell, "A dynamical theory of the electromagnetic field," *Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc*, Vol. 155, 1865, p. 71, 459. Orally presented in 1864. This was Maxwell's definitive presentation of his theory, with 20 quaternion and quaternion-like equations in 20 unknowns. Also in *The Scientific Papers of James Clerk Maxwell*, edited by W. D. Niven, Dover, New York, 1952, Vol. 1, p. 526-604.

7. In T. E. Bearden, *Gravitobiology: A New Biophysics*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, Ca. www.cheniere.org, 1991 we first exposed the quantum potential weapon and some of its uses and characteristics.

8. A negative energy EMP weapons strikes the target or target area with an extreme pulse of negative energy empty Dirac Sea 4-holes. As a result, the free electrons flowing in electrical currents in the struck target instantly disappear by re-absorption into the Dirac Sea. A living body struck by such a blast is totally and instantly dead in every smallest part, since all its brain and nervous system currents, cellular currents, etc. are instantly and totally extinguished. The Russians tested this weapon in the 1980s in their war in

# DI LANCE

Afghanistan, against two Afghan villages. I spent two hours in Washington D.C. with the then-representative of the Mujahedin to the U.S. Government, verifying the incidents and going over the exact characteristics of the instantaneous deaths of those villagers. With such a sudden death, the mind-body interconnection loop is instantly severed, so that the mind is instantly snapped loose from its connection to the body—hence my use of the term "MindSnapper." The struck body usually emits longitudinal EM waves for an extended period, so that vultures and other predators will not approach the bodies and eat them. All bacteria, viruses, etc. in the body are also killed instantly, and the body does not decay, even in 30 or 60 days.

9. As can be seen, the negative energy EMP weapon is an all-purpose weapon extremely effective against every kind of target: missiles, aircraft, communications, satellites, ships and particularly aircraft carriers, personnel, generators, power systems, the electronics of nuclear warheads, submarines, tanks and vehicles, and the electrical and electronic controls of any kind of machinery or equipment. Such weapons are the second most powerful weapons on earth. In the first part of 2002, a U.S. 2-carrier task force maneuvered in the South China Sea as a precautionary warning to the Chinese that we would defend Taiwan. Unknown to that fleet, tracking it and trained on it were the newly deployed Chinese negative energy EMP weapons, which could have destroyed the entire task force—everything in it—with a few shots in less than 10 minutes.

10. T. E. Bearden, *Energyfrom the Vacuum: Concepts and Principles,* Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, CA, 2002. Chapters 1 and 2 give a deeper coverage of this and similar foundations principles.

11. As is well known, Russian theoreticians have always been the best nonlinear scientists on Earth, since the beginning. They still are.

12. See T. E. Bearden, "Giant Negentropy from the Common Dipole," *J. New Energy*, 5(1), Summer 2000, p. 11-23 for solution of the source charge problem. On DoE restricted website http://www.ott.doe.gov/electromagnetic/ and on www.cheniere.org. The problem of the source charge can be solved by treating (with the modern quantum field theory viewpoint) the "isolated" observable charge and its cluster of virtual charges of opposite sign as a composite dipole. Because of the broken symmetry of its opposite charges, any dipole or dipolarity continuously receives virtual energy from the seething vacuum, transduces it into real observable EM energy, and pours out observable photons in all directions at the speed of light. See also E. T. Whittaker, 1903, *ibid.* There is a scalar potential between the ends of each dipole. The scalar potential may be decomposed into a bidirectional set of longitudinal EM phase conjugate energy from the time dimension (from the imaginary plane) and outputs that EM energy in the real 3-space. 3-space conservation of energy flow

#### FER DE LANCE

is violated, but 4-space conservation of energy flow is upheld. This rigorously follows from the discovery of broken symmetry of opposite charges in 1957 one of the types of asymmetry for which Lee and Yang received the Nobel Prize.

In classical electrodynamics, the charged particle itself is *assumed* to be the source of its own fields and potentials. In other words, the charge is implicitly considered to be <u>creating</u>—right out of nowhere—the Poynting energy flow it continuously pours out across the universe in all directions. That makes the charge a perpetual motion machine of the grossest kind, violating the maxim that energy can neither be created nor destroyed.

So the greatest perpetual motion advocates of all times are our own classical electrodynamicists and electrical engineering departments and professors who still ignore the active vacuum interaction that is missing from the classical model. They thereby ignore that the charge is a broken 3-symmetry in its violent exchange of virtual energy with the active vacuum, and merely organizes and emits in observable form a fraction of the energy it continuously receives from the imaginary plane (from the time domain). Yet, that broken symmetry has been known in particle physicists, both experimentally and theoretically, for 45 years.

When Maxwell wrote his theory, neither the electron, the atom, nor the nucleus had been discovered. There was no knowledge of the Drude electron gas, electron spin, etc. There was no knowledge of the nucleus of the atom, and even the atom itself was still contentious. A thin material ether (fluid) was believed to fill all space, so that no point in all the universe was empty of mass. Consequently, E and B were conceived as physical force fields in a material medium—the luminiferous ether. All Maxwell's equations—including the subset selected and modified by Heaviside that today are called "Maxwell's equations"—assume this material ether to this day.

Electricity was thought to be a "thin material electric fluid" running through wires like water through a pipe. The magnitude of the potential was not used; its reaction cross-section was calculated and erroneously used as its magnitude, as it is today (although a good electrodynamicist does know that it is only the *intensity* of the potential, not its magnitude).

Faraday believed that his "lines of force" were taut physical "strings" in this material ether, and that EM perturbations were the vibrations of these taut strings. As he clearly states in his 1873 *Treatise...*, Maxwell sought to capture Faraday's work exactly. He simply *assumed* Faraday's "plucked taut string" waves. Later the measurement in instruments of what was actually the lateral gyroprecession of electrons in receiving wires was thought to prove that the incoming ether vibrations were transverse, like those string waves, because the detected electric **fluid (electron** precession) waves in the receiving wire were

# IIH OI IANCE

transverse. The drift velocity of electrons longitudinally in a wire (in a typical case, several inches per hour) was unknown. A charge q was just a piece of electric fluid, much like a cubic centimeter or other volume of fluid; it had no connotation of "charged particle." There was no concept in all of physics of EM energy flowing through space. There was no knowledge that the same fields created in the transmission wire, which perturbs the Drude electrons laterally, also perturbs the positively charged nuclei laterally, in the opposite direction, highly damped but with equal energy.

There was no way to realize that the energetic perturbation of the curvature of spacetime around the sending wire antenna, by the Drude electron perturbation energy, is simultaneously accompanied by an equal and opposite perturbation of the curvature of spacetime in the opposite direction (energy density, not amplitude of the disturbing wave, determines the degree of curvature of the surrounding spacetime). Hence Maxwell omitted precisely one half the EM energy, one half the EM wave, and one-half the electrodynamics. As a consequence, the "Newton's third law recoil" of the nuclei today is thought to spontaneously arise as if some mystical demon observes the Drude electron perturbations, and simultaneously kicks the positively charged nuclei in the equal and opposite direction. Hence Newton's third law, so to speak, is erroneously still omitted from classical electrodynamics, and the better texts say so.

In the 1880s, the Michelson-Morley experiments falsified the material ether. Not a single one of the Maxwell-Heaviside equations were ever changed to this day. Instead, the electrodynamicists eventually announced that, since there was no longer an ether, they were not using one! Then a total non sequitur was incorporated: that in massfree space, the same E and B fields (defined as material entities and thus existing only in mass) still remain but the forces go to zero. Simple algebra reveals this clever, insidious faux pas, using the E-field as an example: First, F == d/dt(mv), so mass is a component of force. (This reveals the great error due to the hoary old notion that a separate force acts upon a separate mass; the mass is a component of the force, and the force is a coupled system of a curvature of spacetime and a charged mass.). Then E == F/q, which rigorously holds when mass is present.

Now for whatever reason, let F = 0. Then F/q = 0 and E = 0 also, else we must discard algebra. What actually remains is easily explained in general relativity terms (available since before 1920). The couplet of a curvature of spacetime and a charged mass is broken up by absenting the mass. What remains is that specific curvature of spacetime. GR assures us that curved ST acts upon mass, and that any force involves a curvature of ST. Yet in more than 80 years, this erroneous old "material ether remnant" in electrodynamics has been fiercely defended. Every textbook today uses and confuses the E and B fields in two dichotomous fashions: (1) as massive force fields existing only in the presence

FER DE LANCE

of mass, and as "massless force-free fields" existing only in the absence of mass. This of course is a non sequitur.

13. E. T. Whittaker, "On the Partial Differential Equations of Mathematical Physics," *Math. Ann.*, Vol. 57, 1903, p. 333-355. The "scalar" potential itself is not even a *scalar entity*, as shown rigorously by Whittaker. Instead, it is a harmonic series of bidirectional EM longitudinal phase conjugate wavepairs, and it decomposes into that series. Hence it is a *multiwave, multivectorial entity*.

14. C. N. Yang and R. L. Mills, "Conservation of Isotopic Spin and Isotopic Gauge Invariance," *Phys. Rev.*, Vol. 96, 1954, p. 191.

15. The term "energetics" simply means *energy as the primary thing in the universe*. Rankine first used it. G. Helm in 1887 revived Rankine's term "energetics" and factored energy into an *intensity* factor and an *extensity* factor (which today we would call potential and kinetic energies). William Ostwald in 1893, 1895, and 1901 raised the concept of "energetics" (energy as the primary thing in the universe) to the forefront. Thus when the Russians developed new extensions and principles in weapons physics, they simply used the historical notion of "energy as the primary thing in the universe" and adopted the earlier name for it: *energetics*.

16. Later when Khrushchev demanded a 100% antimissile defense, famed Russian Nobelist Petr Kapitsa answered, "If a means of total neutralization of foreign missiles is to be found, it can only come from a group of new principles in physics, called energetics".

17. See T. E. Bearden, "Mind Control and EM Wave Polarization Transductions, Part I", *Explore*, 9(2), 1999, p. 59; Part II, *Explore*, 9(3), 1999, p. 61; Part III, *Explore*, 9(4,5), 1999, p. 100-108. It appears that Sachs' unified GR and EM approach is perhaps the best Western physics model to apply to analysis of the KGB energetics weapons. However, because of the third branch (*psychoenergetics:* engineering the mind directly), Sachs' work would appear to need further extension along the lines indicated by the present author in the cited paper.

18. See T. E. Bearden, "EM Corrections Enabling a Practical Unified Field Theory with Emphasis on Time-Charging Interactions of Longitudinal EM Waves," *J. New Energy*, 3(2/3), 1998, p. 12-28; — *Energyfrom the Vacuum*, 2002, *ibid.* For nuclear transmutation at a distance (e.g., dudding all nuclear weapons by transmuting U235 and weapons grade plutonium), extension is required along the lines indicated by the present author in these references.

19. See M. Sachs, *ibid.*, also M. Sachs, "Relativistic Implications of Electromagnetic Field Theory," in T. W. Barrett and D. M. Grimes, eds., *Advanced Electromagnetism*, World Scientific, 1995, p. 551. The Sachs theory

already expresses the greatest generalization possible of electrodynamics, and fully justifies the preceding view.

20. See Whittaker, 1903, *ibid.;* — "On an Expression of the Electromagnetic Field Due to Electrons by Means of Two Scalar Potential Functions," *Proc. Lond. Math. Soc*, Series 2, Vol. 1, 1904, p. 367-372. The latter paper was published in 1904 and orally delivered in 1903. Per these two Whittaker papers, it is known that (i) ordinary EM fields and waves are the result of interference of two or more scalar potential functions, (ii) scalar potentials are comprised of harmonic sets of bidirectional EM phase conjugate wavepairs, (iii) all ordinary EM fields and waves and potentials have LW EM dynamics internally, and (iv) in theory, this "infolded" electrodynamics can be engineered. Sachs' theory dramatically extends the richness of that internal electrodynamics ignored in the West, and highlights the general relativity (sets of spacetime curvatures, or "engines", involved).

21. E.g., *Marine Observer* was a rich source for Russian energetics weapons testing in remote ocean areas, sighted by ships' captains and crews and entered into the ships' logs.

22. Portions of Khrushchev's statements to the Presidium are given in Max Frankel, "Khrushchev Says Soviet Will Cut Forces a Third; Sees 'Fantastic Weapon'," *New York Times*, Jan. 15, 1960, p. 1.

23. See Whittaker 1903 and 1904, *ibid.*, for the original basis of scalar interferometry and its creation of any kind of EM field, potential, and wave in the interference zone.

24. Also see M. W. Evans, P. K. Anastasovski, T. E. Bearden et al., On Whittaker's Representation of the Electromagnetic Entity in Vacuo, Part V: The Production of Transverse Fields and Energy by Scalar Interferometry, *J. New Energy*, 4(3), Winter 1999, p. 76 for mathematical proof of scalar interferometry. There are several other AIAS papers in the same issue of *JNE*, dealing with interferometry and with the implications of the Whittaker papers.

25. As an example, the U.S.S. Skylark, surface companion of the Thresher, was beset by mysterious "jamming" of multiple types of EM systems in multiple bands. So bad was it that it required more than an hour to get an emergency message to Naval headquarters that the Thresher was in serious difficulty. Later, as the scalar interferometry died away, all the EM systems aboard the Skylark resumed normal functioning. The Skylark was in fact in a "splatter zone" of the underwater interference zone around the Thresher.

26. Circa the end of 1989, the earlier longitudinal EM wave weapons on site in Russia were leased to a rogue Japanese group comprised of Aum Shinrikyo and Yakuza, who have been operating those weapon systems—on site in Russia—since then. Senator Sam Nunn's investigations revealed the presence

## FER DE LANCE

of the Aum Shinrikyo in Russia, to include establishing a university there. His investigators missed the Yakuza involvement and also missed the exotic weaponry aspects as one might expect.

27. I concluded from this remark that TEMPEST techniques are probably used at some nearby site not too distant from my home here in Huntsville, to read and record my work as I write it on the computer. That appears to be a good assumption.

28. As a small example of what can be done, see a series of papers by M. W. Evans, P. K. Anastasovski, T. E. Bearden et al, published in J. New Energy, 4(3), Special Issue, Winter 1999. The papers are: (a) "On Whittaker's Representation of the Electromagnetic Field in Terms of Two Scalar Potentials, Part I"; (b) "An Experimental Test of the Existence of Whittaker's g and/Fluxes in the Vacuum"; (c) "On Whittaker's Representation of the Classical Electromagnetic Field in Vacuo, Part II: Potentials Without Fields"; (d) "On Whittaker's F and G Fluxes, Part III: The Existence of Physical Longitudinal and Timelike Photons"; (e) "Representation of the Vacuum Electromagnetic Field in Terms of Longitudinal and Time-like Potentials: Canonical Quantization"; (f) "On Whittaker's Analysis of the Electromagnetic Entity, Part IV: Longitudinal Magnetic Flux and Time-Like Potential Without Vector Potential and Without Electric and Magnetic Fields"; (g) "On Whittaker's Representation of the Electromagnetic Entity in Vacuo, Part V: The Production of Transverse Fields and Energy by Scalar Interferometry"; and (h) "On Extending Whittaker's Theory, Part VI: Photons Without Fields and Vector Potentials".

29. As an example, one part of the strategic deception plan was devoted to convincing the West that Soviet psychoenergetics was nothing but a technical wrinkle upon the rather harmless Western parapsychology. This part of the program was completely successful for decades. Another very clever use of deception is to allow release of some real scientific advances that lead the West, but are not too important to the KGB in the weapons arena. The increasing emphasis on torsion fields is an example of this "deception by giving good information that directs the adversary upon a path one wishes him to take", effectively steering him away from the path one wishes him to avoid. Lately, however, there is an uproar amongst the academicians in the Russian Academy of Sciences over this very point, that torsion fields being presented as the "end all, be all" is simply disinformation.

30. With their deployment of QP weapons in 2002, the Chinese are also on the way to having this capability.

31. The multiply connected spacetime (MCS) or quantum potential weapons went on site circa latter 1989. A laboratory prototype had been tested against the U.S. air attack on Libya in April 1986. For details of the extremely anomalous jamming **of aircraft** and missile guidance and control systems in that

attack on Libya, see Mark Thompson, "Mixed signals may have misguided U.S. weapons," *The Washington Post*, Jan. 22, 1989, p. A-4.

32. One or more QP weapons also apparently induced the Gulf War Disease in MidEast forces in the Gulf War. We have previously explained the peculiar anomalies, how it was done, why the endemic natives did not contract the disease, why the French forces did not contract it but U.S., British, and Canadian forces did, etc. We briefly discussed quantum potential weapons in T. E. Bearden, *Gravitobiology: A New Biophysics*, In T. E. Bearden, *Gravitobiology: A New Biophysics*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, Ca. www.cheniere.org, 1991.

33. (a) Yossef Bodansky, "Soviets testing chemical agents in Afghanistan," Jane's Defence Weekly, 1(3), Apr. 7, 1984, p. 508 gives something of the two Soviet tests of this weapon in Afghanistan. In addition to the fierce blast of empty Dirac Sea 4-holes, these weapons produce a powerful time-polarized EM pulse in the area, producing a very sharp "jerk" in the rate of flow of time, (b) The mind-body coupling mechanism—which cannot withstand such a sharp jerk in the rate of flow of time—has been given by T. E. Bearden, "Mind Control and EM Wave Polarization Transductions," Explore, 1999, ibid. This sharp "jerk" in time-flow instantly snaps the mind-body coupling mechanism for any living thing in the struck area. A very small version of this weapon was tested twice in Afghanistan, where the bodies in the "mind-snapped" zone died instantly, fell like limp rags, never twitched, and did not decay or get molested by insects or scavengers for the 30 days it required the Mujahedin to fight their way back into the two struck villages. The Mujahedin thought it was some new, extremely fast acting nerve gas, which they dubbed "smerch" or "death wind".

34. Two Ph.D. scientists were working closely with me on this entire effort, as was another close colleague. There was much more involved in the effort that is so briefly mentioned here.

35. Secretary of Defense William Cohen at an April 1997 counterterrorism conference sponsored by former Senator Sam Nunn. Quoted from DoD News Briefing, Secretary of Defense William S. Cohen, Q&A at the Conference on Terrorism, Weapons of Mass Destruction, and U.S. Strategy, University of Georgia, Athens, Apr. 28, 1997.

36. T. E. Bearden, *Energetics: Extensions to Physics and Advanced Technology for Medical and Military Applications*, CTEC Proprietary, Mar. 21, 1998, 200+ page inclosure to CTEC Letter to Gen. (Ret.) Walter Busby, Deputy Secretary of Defense for Counterproliferation and Chemical and Biological Defense, March 21, 1998. Copies were sent to various other U.S. government agencies, including to NIH, CDC, the USAF, etc.

37. See Vlail Kaznacheyev and L. P. Mikhailova, *Ultraweak Radiation in Intercellular Interactions*, [in Russian], Novosibirsk, 1981. An English exposition of much of the Kaznacheyev material is given in Vlail Kaznacheyev, "Electromagnetic Bioinformation in Intercellular Interactions," *Psi Research*, 1(1), Mar. 1982, p. 47-76. The work of Vlail Kaznacheyev led to the understanding of how to electromagnetically transmit cellular death and disease into targeted cells (or bodies) at a distance, and involved thousands of lab experiments. Highly sanitized work revealing the results but not the mechanisms, were permitted in order to stimulate the West to see if it knew about energetics.

38. See Stanislov Lunev and Ira Winkler, *Through the Eyes of the Enemy:* Russia's Highest Ranking Military Defector Reveals Why Russia Is More Dangerous Than Ever, Regnery, Washington, D.C., 1998. The Red Chinese also were able to decipher the Russian EM disease transmission methodology, early on. As a strange kind of "poetic justice" action the Chinese induced cancer into many Russian spies stationed in the Russian Embassy in China. Quoting Lunev, p. 160: "...I was not the only person who was stationed in Beijing to come down with cancer...Almost all of the GRU officers stationed in China with me have been diagnosed with cancer. People assigned to the embassy had told me that they were picking up high levels of radiation from the apartment building around the embassy compound. Whether it was a form of high-tech monitoring or a conscious effort to harm our health, it seems to have been successful. So much so that in 1992 the GRU was asked to investigate the high rate of cancer among embassy officials. The findings, however, have never been made public; in part, no doubt, because of the rapprochement between Russia and China."

39. See my "Porthole Briefing", on www.cheniere.org. Also see "Le Probleme Priore," Rapport de la Commission de l'Academie des Sciences a Monsieur le Ministre d'Etat charge de la Recherche et de la Technologie, France, 1982, p. 1-22; J. B. Bateman, "Microwave Magic," Office of Naval Research London Conference report, ONRL C-14-77, 1977; —A Biologically Active Combination of Modulated Magnetic and Microwave Fields: The Priore Machine, Office of Naval Research, London, Report R-5-78, Aug. 16, 1978; -"Staging the Perils of Nonionizing Waves," European Scientific Notes, ESN 32-3-85-88, 1978; T. E. Bearden, "Energetics Update and Summary," Parts 1, Explore More, No. 1, 1996, p. 13-18; Part 2, Explore, 8(1), 1997, 53-56; Part 3, Explore, 8(2), 1997, p. 42-45; Christopher Bird, "The Case of Antoine Priore and His Therapeutic Machine: A Scandal in the Politics of Science," Explore, 5(5-6), 1994, p. 97-110; R. Cambar, "Rapport general des travaux de la Commission de Controle constituee en vue de verifier l'un des effets biologiques obtenu par l'utilisation de l'appareillage de Priore A. Bordeaux," [General findings of the work of the control commission formed to verify one of the biological effects obtained by use of the apparatus of A. Priore at Bordeaux],

1969; R. Courrier, "Expose de M. le professeur R. Courrier Secretaire perpetuel de l'Academie des Sciences fait au cours d'une reunion a l'Institut sur les effects de la machine de M. A. Priore 26 Avril 1977" [Presentation by Professor R. Courrier, Perpetual Secretary of the Academy of Sciences, made at the meeting of the Academy on the effects of the machine of M. A. Priore.]; Jean-Michel Graille, Dossier Priore: A New Pasteur Affair, De Noel, Paris, 1984 [in French]; Antoine Priore, "Apparatus for producing radiations penetrating living cells," U.S. Patent No. 3,368,155, Feb. 6, 1968; — "Method of producing radiations for penetrating living cells," U.S. Patent No. 3,280,816, Oct. 25, 1966; - "Procede et dispositif de production de rayonnements utilisables notamment pour le traitement de cellules vivantes," [Procedure and Assemblage for Production of Radiation Especially Serviceable for the Treatment of Living Cells], Republique Francais Brevet d'Invention P.V. No. 899.414, No. 1,342,772, Oct. 7, 1963; A. Priore, Guerison de la Trypanosomiase Experimentale Aigue et Chronique par L'action Combinee de Champs Magnetiques et D'Ondes Electromagnetiques *Modules* [Healing of intense and chronic experimental trypanosomiasis by the combined action of magnetic fields and modulated electromagnetic waves], thesis submitted in candidacy for the doctoral degree, 1973-rejected when the project was suppressed.

40. Eric Perisse, *Effets des Ondes Electromagnetiques et des Champs Magnetiques sur le Cancer et la Trypanosomiase Experimentale* [Effects of Electromagnetic Waves and Magnetic Fields on Cancer and Experimental Trypanosomias], Doctoral thesis, University of Bordeaux No. 83, March 16, 1984. Although Priore's own thesis was suppressed in 1973, Pautrizel nevertheless finally succeeded in getting this doctoral thesis by Perisse approved on the work, at the University of Bordeaux which had rejected Priore's thesis, after eleven more years had passed. Considering the viciousness of the suppression, this was a major accomplishment.

41. The photo was taken by George Suchary of the registration point (ball of light) high over the Nov. 1985 night shuttle launch from Cape Canaveral. For a photo of the same kind of "ball of light" registration point above the kill of a Titan missile launched from Vandenberg AFB in early 1986, see reference 39 below.

42. The picture by Canadian investigators showing the hole burned through the right fuselage ahead of the engines of the Arrow DC-8 is shown in T. E. Bearden, *AIDS: Biological Warfare*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, Ca. www.cheniere.org , 1988, p. 52.

43. See T. E. Bearden, *Gravitobiology: A New Biophysics*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, Ca. www.cheniere.org, 1991, p. 82. Two sensors on-board the Arrow DC-8 independently recorded the sharp electrical spike generated by the strike of the EM missile.

44. "Titan Explosion Cripples U.S. Launch Surveillance Capability," *Aviation Week & Space Technology*, 124(17), Apr. 28, 1986, p. 16-19. Specifically see the picture of the explosion on p. 18. It clearly shows the Soviet marker beacon (little ball of light) well above the missile explosion. General background on the Titan explosion and investigation is given in "Investigators Search for Clues to Cause of Titan Blast," *Aviation Week & Space Technology*, 124(17), Apr. 28, 1986, p. 19-20.1 persuaded NBC engineer Ron Cole with a team of engineers to examine the videotape of the explosion, frame by frame. In 17 frames the ball-of-light (registration point) is visible, and moves away completely independent of the explosion. No "bogies on the range" were reported at Vandenberg AFB.

45. Dr. Evans is co-discoverer with Vigier of the B(3) field, now well established but still not in the textbooks. He is the Director of the Alpha Foundation's Institute of Advanced Study (AIAS) and has over 600 papers and books in the literature.

46. M. W. Evans, P. K. Anastasovski, T. E. Bearden et al., "On Whittaker's F and G Fluxes, Part III: The Existence of Physical Longitudinal and Timelike Photons," *J. New Energy*, 4(3), 1999, p. 68-71; — "Representation of the Vacuum Electromagnetic Field in Terms of Longitudinal and Time-Like Potentials: Canonical Quantization," *ibid.*, p. 82-88; — "On Extending Whittaker's Theory, Part VI: Photons Without Fields and Vector Potentials," *ibid.*, p. 79-81.

47. Terence W. Barrett, "Electromagnetic Phenomena Not Explained by Maxwell's Equations," in Lakhtakia, A. (ed.): *Essays on the Formal Aspects of Electromagnetic Theory*, World Scientific Publishing, River Edge, NJ, 1993, p. 6-86; — "On the distinction between fields and their metric: the fundamental difference between specifications concerning medium-independent fields and constitutive specifications concerning relations to the medium in which they exist." *Ann. Fond. Louis de Broglie*, 14(1), 1989, p. 37-75; — and D. M Grimes. [Eds.] *Advanced Electromagnetism: Foundations, Theory, & Applications.* World Scientific, (Singapore, New Jersey, London, and Hong Kong), Suite 1B, 1060 Main Street, River Edge, New Jersey, 07661, 1995. In the latter book see T.W. Barrett, "Sagnac Effect: A Consequence of Conservation of Action Due to Gauge Field Global Conformal Invariance in a Multiply-Joined Topology of Coherent Fields," p. 278-313.

48. But see Craig F. Bohren, "How can a particle absorb more than the light incident on it?" *Am. J. Phys.*, 51(4), Apr. 1983, p. 323-327. By *resonating* the intercepting charged particle, its reaction cross section increases, and more EM energy is collected and re-radiated by the charge than is input to it by the conventional accounting (which only accounts the input Poynting energy that would be intercepted by a *static* charge). The conventional input energy

#### FIR DE IANCE

calculation therefore ignores the huge nondiverged Heaviside component surrounding the Poynting component and wasted. The resonant particle sweeps out past the usual Poynting component into the unaccounted Heaviside input component, and collects excess energy. The Bohren experiment with resonant charged particles produces COP =18. Metallic particles at ultraviolet frequencies are one class of such particles and insulating particles at infrared frequencies are another. For independent confirmation of the Bohren experiment, see H. Paul and R. Fischer, {Comment on "How can a particle absorb more than the light incident on it?'}," *Am. J. Phys.*, 51(4), Apr. 1983, p. 327.

49. E. T. Whittaker, 1903, *ibid*.

50. A beneficial use, e.g., would be to use such CSRs to investigate and report the interior of the sun and planets, including the Earth and its core. Since a CSR can also travel "through" the interior of a light beam, in theory such could be dispatched back into some of the nearer stars to also explore and report their interior.

51. This is no more curious than stating that sets of waves and their dynamics can exist in space, without interacting with mass, and that they can then later interact with a mass system to change it in specifically designed manner. Since longitudinal EM waves and their dynamics are "infolded" inside ordinary EM waves, fields, and potentials, they are also infolded "inside" the ambient vacuum potential, which itself is a part of the local vacuum potential. In short, one forms highly complex LW wavesets and functional dynamics, in essentially a sort of "subspace" as popularized by the Star Trek television series. The LW "engines" are identically ST curvature engines. A close colleague of the present author has in fact already invented and rigorously demonstrated such a communication system, but his former funding by several very large communications companies collapsed before he could develop and employ this system for the commercial market.

52. This is easily understood if one shifts one's vision from "space" to "subspace." Subspace is filled with (literally is composed of) longitudinal EM waves and their dynamics. The CSR's are quite unique, enormous systems "singing away" with longitudinal EM waves. So a longitudinal EM wave interferometer can easily locate them by sweeping its beams through subspace, as a radar sweeps to track aircraft in space. Once the CSR target "pings", the system automatically hits it with a profusion of interacting LWs, completing disrupting and destroying its dynamics. Scratch one system. Probably several million such systems were destroyed throughout the West (command centers, power grids, submarines, nuclear bombers, etc.) in rapid fire order, all without any external "spatial" sign other than perhaps a wee bit of very low level "EM noise" briefly as a struck CSR fractured.

53. See M. Sachs, *Quantum Mechanics from General Relativity*, Reidel, 1986. Sachs'unified field theory, e.g., applies equally to the quarks and gluons, as it does to the nucleons, the atoms, molecules, and macroscopic objects and phenomena. See also M. Sachs, "Symmetry in Electrodynamics: From Special to General Relativity, Macro to Quantum Domains," in *Modern Nonlinear Optics*, Second Edition, 3 vols., M. W. Evans (ed.), Wiley, 2001; vol. 1, p. 677-706.

54. G. M. Wang, E. M. Sevick, Emil Mittag, Debra J. Searles, and Denis J. Evans, "Experimental Demonstration of Violations of the Second Law of Thermodynamics for Small Systems and Short Time Scales," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 89(5), 29 July 2002, 050601.

55. The tragic death of Captain Hess was also very probably such a test. Hess, perfectly normal and happy, laid out his uniform in the early morning and then went for his customary morning jog. He suddenly veered aside, sat down in a path and stabbed himself 26 times, all deep stab wounds, four of which would be totally incapacitating (two right through the heart) to any normal individual experiencing normal shock, etc. To a psychoenergetically controlled individual where shock does not occur nor does emotion or pain, this is understandable. Add this to the incidents involving Captains Button and Svoboda, and one begins to see the picture.

56. W. Heitman and G. Nimtz, "On Causality Proofs of Superluminal Barrier Transversal of Frequency Band Limited Wave Packets," *Phys. Lett. A196*, 1994, p. 154-158. Aichmann and Nimtz and co-workers at the University of Cologne have transmitted 8.7 GHz microwaves (free space wavelength 3.4 cm) traveling in a rectangular wave-guide that contains a "barrier" section of reduced dimensions. They have recently transmitted Mozart's 40th Symphony as frequency modulated microwaves through a barrier wave-guide at an FTL group velocity of 4.7 c, receiving audibly recognizable music from the microwave photons that survived their barrier passage. The transit time through the barrier was about 81 picoseconds and was observed to be constant for barriers with widths varying from 4.0 cm to 11.4 cm.

57. Quantum mechanics in fact requires instantaneous transmission of effects. A mishmash of learned contention would have us believe one can "transmit" energy instantly, but not intelligence. This argument has essentially stymied our scientific establishment so that it has not really funded strong investigation in this area. It is a stupid argument: Simply transmit one change, then a second one, then a third one, in serial order, where the "order" contains the intelligence. No different from Morse code. Somehow the pundits so certain that intelligence cannot be superluminally transmitted seem to have forgotten what "intelligence" is. They also seem to have assumed that one superluminal change can be **transmitted** on order, but a second, third, and fourth cannot.

# IIR DI IANCE

58. Feynman and Wheeler tried very hard to formulate a new absorber theory of electrodynamics to eliminate many of the fierce foundations problems. Wheeler described the effort this way: "...we may summarize the account of radiation reaction given by Wheeler and Feynman in 1945. In it every charged particle is envisaged as coupled to every other charged particle by a field that is symmetric in time: half advanced, half retarded. Interconnections runforward and backward in time in such numbers as to make an unbelievable maze. That weaving together of past and future seems to contradict every normal idea of causality. However, when the number of particles is great enough to absorb completely the signal starting outfrom any source, then this myriad of couplings adds up to a simple result: the familiar retarded actions of everyday experience, plus the familiarforce of radiative reaction with its familiar sign." [John Archibald Wheeler, "Law without law," in Quantum Theory and Measurement., preprint, p. 39].

Unfortunately, when the foundations of any science are closely examined in their roots, one runs into the age-old bane of the philosopher: ultimately opposites are identical, at least prior to the observation (separation) action to separate them. It follows that all scientific reasoning is circular at its most primary basis.

59. See Charles W. Misner, Kip S. Thorne and John Archibald Wheeler, *Gravitation*, W. H. Freeman, San Francisco, CA., 1973, p. 71. Wheeler spoke of that inescapable fact in this manner: *"Here and elsewhere in science, as stressed not least by Henry Poincare, that view is out of date which used to say, 'Define your terms before you proceed.' All the laws and theories of physics, including the Lorentzforce law, have this deep and subtle character, that they both define the concepts they use (here B and E) and make statement about these concepts. Contrariwise, the absence of some body of theory, law and principle deprives one of the means properly to define or even to use concepts. Anyforward step in human knowledge is truly creative in this sense: that theory, concept, law, and method of measurement—forever inseparable—are born into the world in union."* 

60. Also see T. E. Bearden, *Energyfrom the Vacuum: Concepts and Principles*, 2001, *ibid*, for a rework and extension of Aristotelian logic to eliminate its present fatal flaw, extending it into a 5-law logic.

61. The very notion of "propagation of energy through space" is radically extended in the extended unified EM and GR being pursued by AIAS and Sachs. Time-like EM energy currents dominate in the vacuum. E.g., see M. W. Evans et al., "Representation of the Vacuum Electromagnetic Field in Terms of Longitudinal and Time-like Potentials: Canonical Quantization," *J. New Energy*, 4(3), Winter 1999, p. 82.

62. Multiwave interactions (between transverse EM waves) produce timereversed EM waves (phase conjugate replicas of the signal wave input). That method time-reverses EM energy in waveform. To time-reverse EM energy in mass form, simply pump that mass with time-polarized EM waves. As an alternative, it may be pumped with longitudinal EM waves (which are always accompanied by time-polarized EM waves anyway), and the pumped mass is also pumped in the time-domain because of the presence of the time-polarized EM waves in the pumping. We previously filed an invention disclosure with the U.S. Patent Office dealing with how to do that.

63. Mostly studied by Becker. See (a) R. O. Becker, "The control system governing bone growth in response to mechanical stress," *J. Ark. Med. Soc*, Vol. 62, 1966, p. 404; (b) — and David G. Murray, "The electrical control system regulating fracture healing in amphibians," *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, Vol. unk, No. 73, Nov.-Dec. 1970, p. 169-198. This latter paper is the definitive technical exposition by Becker of his electrical control system ideas and findings. Good references for the educated layperson are (c) R. O. Becker, "A technique for producing regenerative healing in humans," *Frontier Perspectives*, 1(2), Fall/Winter 1990, p. 1-2; (d) Robert O. Becker and Gary Seldon, *The Body Electric: Electromagnetism and the Foundation ofLife*, William Morrow and Company, New York, 1985; and (e) Robert O. Becker, *Cross Currents: The Promise of Electromedicine, the Perils of Electropollution*, Tarcher, St. Martin's Press, New York, 1990.

64. A provisional patent application has been filed on the process, and an overview of the method can be seen as the "porthole briefing" on my website www.cheniere.org.

65. (a) C. A. L. Bassett; R. O. Becker, and R. J. Pawluk, "Effects of electric currents on bone in vivo," *Nature*, Vol. 204, Nov. 14, 1964, p. 652-654. The complete electrical control system (conventional EM theory) for the healing of bone fractures is given in (b) R. O. Becker, *Clinical Orthopedics and Related Research*, Vol. 73, 1970, p. 169. A paper "putting it all together" is (c) R. O. Becker, J. *Bioelec*, Vol. I, 1982, p. 239.

66. F. Mandl and G. Shaw, *Quantum Field Theory*, Wiley, 1984, Revised Edition 1993, under the heading "5.2 Covariant Quantization" and "5.3 The Photon Propagator" in Chapter 5. The longitudinal and scalar photon polarizations are not directly observable, but only in combination, where they manifest as the instantaneous Coulomb (i.e., electrostatic) potential interaction, *"which emerges as an exchange oflongitudinal and scalar photons."* So the common old electrostatic scalar potential is actually comprised of longitudinal EM waves and time-polarized EM waves.

67. With the MidEast increasingly set to explode, we may be facing the unleashing of weapons of mass destruction, a vast shortage and curtailment of

# FIR DE LANCE

available oil and energy, and a total collapse of the Western economy and therefore most of the world economy, in as little as three or four years, if the impending energy crisis worldwide is not resolved quickly. See T. E. Bearden, ADAS position paper, "The Unnecessary Energy Crisis: How to Solve It Quickly," *ibid.* As this is written, we have already had a warning shot across our bow: the vicious terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001. We are in Afghanistan and elsewhere in a war against terrorism, and anyone can see the escalation in the MidEast toward war between the U.S. and Iraq, and almost certainly a resulting explosion in the MidEast and unleashing of the hostile terrorists assets and mass destruction weapons already inside the United States. Since modern economies are based on cheap energy, and cheap energy is largely based on cheap oil, then with surging energy demands worldwide we shall see "oil wars" erupt and rage worldwide, with terrorist retaliations and attacks—using weapons of mass destruction—occurring in U.S. cities. Unless energy from the vacuum is auickly developed and deployment begun at high speed, we risk the coming collapse of the world economy, great destruction of populaces, and a new Dark Ages.

68. E. T. Whittaker, 1903, *ibid*.

69. Daniel A. Walker, Charles S. McCreery, and Fermin J. Oliveira, "Kaitoku Seamount and the Mystery Cloud of 9 April 1984," *Science*, Vol. 227, Feb. 8, 1985, p. 607-611; Daniel L. McKenna and Daniel A. Walker, "Mystery Cloud: Additional Observations," *Science*, Vol. 234, Oct. 24, 1986, p. 412-413.

70. Superpotential theory was initiated by E. T. Whittaker, extending earlier concepts advanced by G. Johnstone Stoney. See E. T. Whittaker, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc, Series 2, Vol. 1, 1904, p. 367-372. Nisbet extended the Whittaker and Debye two-potential solutions of Maxwell's equations to points within the source distribution. This is a full generalization of the vector superpotentials (for media of arbitrary properties) together with their relations to such scalar potentials as those of Debye. See A. Nisbet, Physica, Vol. 21, 1955, p. 799. Also, A. Ricci in 1901 introduced what might be called the magnetization potential, satisfying a certain equation, as an alternate to the Hertz vector. This was a part of early vector superpotentials. For an excellent overview discussion of superpotentials and related things, see Melba Phillips, "Classical Electrodynamics," in Principles of Electrodynamics and Relativity, Vol. IV of Encyclopedia of Physics, edited by S. Flugge, Springer-Verlag, 1962. Phillips discusses, for example, that Whittaker 1903 (note: oral delivery; paper was published in 1904) was the first to prove that one can derive a general electromagnetic field from two scalar functions, which are really components of the vector superpotentials, with proper choices of the gauge functions. Whittaker's method is well known in the treatment of transverse electric and transverse magnetic modes of a cylindrical cavity or a waveguide. Nisbet has shown that this result may be extended within the source distribution (assumed

given) by a suitable choice of stream functions. The Debye potentials and the Bromwich potentials are essentially radial components of the vector potentials of which Whittaker potentials are the real parts. So in general the particular integral (the stream potentials) of the inhomogeneous Maxwell equations may be so chosen that the complementary function can be expressed in terms of only two scalars, which are components of the vector superpotentials. The Whittaker and the Debye-Bromwich potentials are special cases of two vector superpotentials.

71. David Jones, *Vancouver Sun Times*, Weekend Magazine, Dec. 17, 1977, p. 17.

72. For more specific information on the production of practical antigravity and an experiment demonstrating it, see T. E. Bearden, *Energyfrom the Vacuum: Concepts and Principles*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, CA, 2002, Chapter 8. Approach to Antigravity.

73. T. E. Bearden, *Energyfrom the Vacuum: Concepts and Principles*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, CA, 2002, Chapter 10. Cold Fusion: Low Spatial-Energy Nuclear Reactions at High Time-Energy. By inadvertently using highly compressed time-energy, cold fusion researchers are actually using—on the tabletop—higher energy density than our present high-energy physics uses in its largest accelerators. The conventional scientific community does not have a single scientific program dedicated to using time as energy, even when one's physics model can legitimately be made of a single fundamental unit. When the joule is chosen as that unit, then time becomes totally a function of energy, just as is mass. The use of mass-energy gave us the nuclear age; the use of timeenergy will give us a far greater age, if we can ever get the scientific community off its duff and moving.

74. Further, the second law of thermodynamics has long been known not to apply to a single charge, atom, or molecule or to a small group. For such microscopic phenomena, there will occur reversed reactions a certain small fraction of the time. But also see G. M. Wang, E. M. Sevick, Emil Mittag, Debra J. Searles, and Denis J. Evans, "Experimental Demonstration of Violations of the Second Law of Thermodynamics for Small Systems and Short Time Scales," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 89(5), 29 July 2002, 050601. These researchers have experimentally proven that the second law can be and is violated for much larger scales—up to micro (colloidal) size—and for much longer times (up to two seconds). Hence it is now proven that such "reversed zones" where reactions run backwards for quite a bit, can and do in fact occur on the colloidal scale, sufficient for the formation of large clusters of like charges. Evans and his colleagues have pointed out that these results dramatically affect chemistry.

75. Shoulders has been creating and using such charge clusters for years. See Kenneth R. Shoulders, "Energy Conversion Using High Charge Density," U.S. Patent # 5,018,180, May 21, 1991; — "Energy Conversion using High Charge Density," U.S. Patent No. 5,123,039, 1992; — "Method and Apparatus for Production and Manipulation of High Density Charge," U.S. Patent #5,054,046, 1991; — U.S. Patent #5,054,047, 1991; — "Circuits Responsive To and Controlling Charged Particles," U.S. Patent 5,148,461, 1992; — and Steve Shoulders, "Observations on the Role of Charge Clusters in Nuclear Cluster Reactions,"J. *New Energy*, 1(3), Fall 1996, p. 111-121.

76. D. J. Evans and D. J. Searles, *Phys. Rev. E*, Vol. 50, 1994, p. 1645.

77. See Donald Kennedy, "To Publish or Not to Publish," *Science*, Vol. 295, 8 Mar. 2002, p. 1793.

78. R. P. Taleyarkhan, C. D. West, J. S. Cho, R. T. Lahey Jr., R. I. Nigmatulin, and R. C. Block, "Evidence for Nuclear Emissions During Acoustic Cavitation," *Science*, Vol. 295, 8 Mar. 2002, p. 1868-1873. Quoting from the abstract: "In cavitation experiments with deuterated acetone, tritium decay activity above background levels was detected. In addition, evidence for neutron emission near 2.5 million electron volts was also observed, as would be expected for deuterium-deuterium fusion. Control experiments with normal acetone did not result in tritium activity or neutron emissions."

79. Yuri T. Didenko and Kenneth S. Suslick, "The energy efficiency of formation of photons, radicals and ions during single-bubble cavitation," *Nature*, Vol. 418, July 25, 2002, p. 394-397.

80. E.g., see John Archibald Wheeler and Richard Phillips Feynman, *Phys. Rev.* 59, 1941, p. 683; —"Interaction with the Absorber as the Mechanism of Radiation," *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 17(2, 3), Apr.-Jul. 1945, p. 157-181.

81. Albert Einstein, "Foreword," in Max Jammer, *Concepts of Space: The History of Theories of Space in Physics*, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts, 1969, p. xi-xii.

82. Robert A. Fisher, [Ed.], *Optical Phase Conjugation*, Academic Press, NY, 1983, p. xv.

83. Basically, the choice between distant heating in the interference zone, or distant cooling, is as simple as how one biases the ground potential used for the electrical grounds of the interferometer transmitters. Biasing well above the ambient potential in the distant IZ produces divergent EM energy (heat) forming and radiating in the distant zone. Biasing well below the ambient IZ potential produces convergent EM energy (cold) forming and radiating in the distant zone.

84. Mass is mostly empty space filled with EM potentials, fields, and waves. Since these potentials, fields, and waves are simply bundles of longitudinal EM waves and their impressed dynamics, it follows that mass itself

## FER DE LANCE

is mostly a "giant superhighway" for the transmission of LWs. This is actually a sort of "subspace" transmission "right through" matter, so to speak.

85. As demonstrated by such dual serial usage by a giant interferometer in the anomalous and explosive "cloud" phenomena near the Kurils in April 1984. For excellent descriptive articles and a hard look at the phenomena, see Walker et al., *Science, ibid.* 

See "Soviet device uses radio waves as tranquilizer," AP release, 86. Huntsville [Alabama] Times, May 19, 1983. See also W. Ross Adey, "Biological effects of low energy electromagnetic fields," Proc. NATO Adv. Study Inst. on Advances in Biological Effects and Dosimetry of Low Energy Electromagnetic Fields, Plenum Press, New York, 1983, p. 359-391. Adey apparently was aware only of ordinary U(1) electrodynamics. He describes the **LIDA** device as follows: "Soviet investigators have also developed a therapeutic device utilizing low frequency square wave modulation of a radiofrequency field. This instrument know as the LIDA, was developed by L.Y. Rabichev and his colleagues in Soviet Armenia, and is designed for the 'treatment of neuropsychic and somatic disorders, such as neuroses, psychoses, insomnia, hypertension, stammering, bronchial asthma, and asthenic and reactic disturbances.' It is covered by U.S. Patent #3,773,049. In addition to the pulsed RF field, the device also delivered pulsed light, pulsed sound, and pulsed heat. Each stimulus train can be independently adjusted in intensity and frequency. The radiofrequency field has a nominal carrierfrequency of 40 MHz and a maximum output of approximately 40 watts. The RF field is applied to the patient on the sides of the neck through two disc electrodes approximately 10 *cm. in diameter. The electrodes are located at a distance of 2-4 cm from the* skin. Optimal repetition frequencies are said to lie in the range from 40 to 80 pulses per minute. Pulse duration is typically 0.2 sec. In a 1-year trial period, the instrument was used on 740 patients, including adults and children. Positive therapeutic effects were claimed in more than 80 percent of the cases treated." We accent that this is one of the simplest Russian psychoenergetics devices, obsoleted very early on, and thus released very early for public use.

87. Since U.S. researchers are unaware of the EM wave polarization transduction mechanisms, and in general have no instruments for detecting longitudinal EM waves, the specific transduction effects on humans would not be measured by U.S. laboratories. Hence the U.S. scientists could only think of it in conventional electrodynamic terms, and remained totally unknowledgeable about the specific transduction mechanisms in the human body producing time-polarized EM waves and effects from the device.

88. Max Frankel, "Khrushchev Says Soviet Will Cut Forces a Third; Sees 'Fantastic Weapon'," New *York Times*, Jan. 15, 1960, p. 1.

89. For a simplified introduction to psychoenergetics and the mind-matter coupling mechanism, see T.E. Bearden, "Mind Control and EM Wave Polarization Transductions, Part I", *Explore*, 9(2), 1999, p. 59; Part II, *Explore*, 9(3), 1999, p. 61; Part III, *Explore*, 9(4,5), 1999, p. 100-108.

90. One of the serious goals of the die-hard KGB psychoenergetics scientists appears to be to achieve the capability of directly engineering the entire human collective unconscious mind. The plan envisioned is to convert the human species into a sort of "giant ant species" where each one has perfect, machine-like niche and function (except, of course, for the elite Communist masters). In short, they conceived back there in the 1960s that such a "perfect communist state" for all humanity was in fact possible to achieve technically, with sufficient development of psychoenergetic technology. They are apparently well along the way toward achieving that goal. [The U.S. has not even conceived such a scientific possibility, and modern cognitive science in the West seems bent on the rather astounding proposition that mind itself does not even exist!]. We point out that no type of physical defense is even possible against such a capability engineered into the collective human unconscious, once it is achieved. The only "counter" is to use the same technology (it has to first be developed) to "re-engineer" what will have been done. But our fellows have not even conceived the possibility of the threat, much less the cause or the counter. Hence they continue to totally misunderstand what happened to Captains Button, Svoboda, and Hess in successful mind-control tests achieved perfectly at great distance.

91. To see the nature of the time-density wave (which is basically a longitudinal EM wave along the time axis), due to the perfect correlation between time-energy flow currents and variations with respect to longitudinal EM waves, see T.E. Bearden, "Giant Negentropy from the Common Dipole," 2000, *ibid.* Not stressed in the paper is the fact that the same dipolar negentropy with correlated EM time-energy currents and EM spatial energy currents, exists in the "individual" photon. Further, they can occur in coupled photon-antiphoton pairs, yielding the graviton. For time-polarized EM photons, it appears that two photon-antiphoton pairs are coupled, yielding the "supergraviton." Elsewhere we have briefly and addressed these novel formations as hypotheses.

92. Induction of specific diseases and health changes in the U.S. Embassy in Moscow over four decades, included causing the deaths of three U.S. Ambassadors. It was accomplished by implementing desired disease-pattern "engines" infolded inside field-free potentials. The Johns Hopkins study of the radiation patterns revealed a most significant finding: All the affected persons were in regions of the Embassy where the Russian microwave radiation *fields* were absent. In short, where the field-free—and thus very stable—potentials existed. Since these scientists (and most others in classical EM) consider that EM effects are caused only by fields, they concluded (totally erroneously) that

FER DE LANCE

these health changes could not have been caused by the microwave radiation. To the contrary, they had just clearly proven that the radiation was indeed the cause. They showed a 100% correlation to the *presence of field-free potentials*, and a 100% anticorrelation to where the fields were present. This was for induced phenomena over several years. Had the radiation not been the culprit, then some health changes would have occurred where the fields were present, and some would have occurred where they were absent. That is not what happened at all, and this inexplicable logical non sequitur against common statistical inference was the accepted decision. The truly revealing aspect was that *apparently the entire U.S. Intelligence community had no competence or capability in higher group symmetry electrodynamics*.

93. E.g., see Lewis H. Ryder, *Quantum Field Theory*, Cambridge University Press, 2nd Edition, 1996, p. 147+ which covers the four photon polarizations. See also F. Mandl and G. Shaw, *Quantum Field Theory*, Wiley, 1984, Revised Edition 1993, under the heading "5.2 Covariant Quantization" and "5.3 The Photon Propagator" in Chapter 5.

94. We elaborate on this somewhat, in "Mind Control and EM Wave Polarization Transductions", *ibid*.

95. Again, we point out the unified field approach of Mendel Sachs as probably being the best Western model in which to grapple with these phenomena.

96. David J. Bohm, "A Suggested Interpretation of the Quantum Theory in Terms of Hidden' Variables, I and II." *Phys. Rev.*, 85(2), Jan. 15, 1952, p. 166-179 (Part I); 180-193 (Part II).

97. T. E. Bearden, *Gravitobiology: A New Biophysics*, Cheniere Press, Santa Barbara, Ca. www.cheniere.org, 1991.

98. W. A. Rodrigues Jr. and J.-Y. Lu, "On the existence of undistorted progressive waves (UPWs) of arbitrary speeds 0 < v < 00 in nature," *Found. Phys.*, 27(3), 1997, p. 435-508. A slightly corrected version is downloadable as hep-th/9606171 on the Los Alamos National Laboratory web site. It includes corrections to the published version.

99. W. A. Rodrigues Jr. and J. Vaz Jr., "Subluminal and Superluminal Solutions in Vacuum of the Maxwell Equations and the Massless Dirac Equation," *Adv. Appl. Clifford Algebras,* Vol. 7(S), 1997, p. 457-466.

100. E.g., see A. Enders and G. Nimtz, *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, Vol. 48, 1993, p. 632. Enders, Aichmann, Nimtz and co-workers at the University of Cologne have transmitted 8.7 GHz microwaves (free space wavelength 3.4 cm) traveling in a rectangular wave-guide that contains a "barrier" section of reduced dimensions. They transmuted Mozart's 40th Symphony as frequency modulated

## 0 1 I A N

microwaves through a barrier wave-guide at an FTL group velocity of 4.7c, receiving audibly recognizable music from the microwave photons that survived their barrier passage.

101. J. D. Jackson, *Classical Electrodynamics*, 2nd Edition, Wiley, New York, 1975, p. 222.

102. See H. A. Lorentz, Vorlesungen Uber Theoretische Physik an der Universitat Leiden, Vol. V, Die Maxwellsche Theorie (1900-1902), Akademische Verlagsgesellschaft M.B.H., Leipzig, 1931, "Die Energie im elektromagnetischen Feld," p. 179-186. Figure 25 on p. 185 shows the Lorentz concept of integrating the energy flow vector around a closed cylindrical surface surrounding a volumetric element. This is the procedure which arbitrarily selects only a small component of the total energy flow in space outside a circuit and associated with it—specifically, the small Poynting component diverged by the surface charges into the conductors to power the electrons-and then treats that tiny component as the "entire" vast energy flow (which may be a trillion or more times greater in magnitude). Thereby Lorentz arbitrarily discarded all the huge *Heaviside* energy transport component that does not strike the circuit at all, is not diverged into the conductors, and is just wasted. See Oliver Heaviside, Electrical Papers, Vol. 2, 1887, p. 94. Quoting: "It [the energy transfer flow] takes place, in the vicinity of the wire, very nearly parallel to it, with a slight slope towards the wire... . Prof. Poynting, on the other hand, holds a different view, representing the transfer as nearly perpendicular to a wire, i.e., with a slight departure from the vertical. This difference of a quadrant can, I think, only arise from what seems to be a misconception on his part as to the nature of the electric field in the vicinity of a wire supporting electric current. The lines of electric force are nearly perpendicular to the wire. The departure from perpendicularity is usually so small that I have sometimes spoken of them as being perpendicular to it, as they practically are, before I recognized the great physical importance of the slight departure. It causes the convergence of energy into the wire."

103. When it is associated with positive energy fields and potentials from positive mass, positive energy source charges, we have nominated that long-unaccounted Heaviside energy flow component as the source of the excess gravity holding the arms of the spiral galaxies together (a solution to the dark matter problem). When it is associated with negative energy fields and potentials from negative-energy Dirac Sea holes in 4-space, we have nominated that unaccounted energy flow component as the source of the excess antigravity responsible for accelerating the expansion of the universe (a solution to the dark energy problem).

104. About a year from now, Bedini and I will also release a very novel use of this Heaviside energy flow component in inverted circuits—circuits that

operate almost completely in reverse from normal textbook circuits. This is a totally new kind of circuit that we hope will revolutionize power systems and electronic control systems. Until our intellectual property rights are secured, we are not releasing any details at all.

105. Terence W. Barrett, "Tesla's Nonlinear Oscillator-Shuttle-Circuit (OSC) Theory," *Ann. Fond. Louis de Broglie*, 16(1), 1991, p. 23-41. Tesla was able to shuttle energy around in his circuits at will. Barrett went on to improve the process and patent two versions. See T. W. Barrett, "Active Signalling Systems," U.S. Patent No. 5,486,833, Jan. 23, 1996. This is a signaling system in time-frequency space for detecting targets in the presence of clutter and for penetrating media. See also T. W. Barrett, "Oscillator-Shuttle-Circuit (OSC) Networks for Conditioning Energy in Higher-Order Symmetry Algebraic and RF Phase Conjugation," U.S. Patent No. 5,493,691. Feb. 20, 1996.

106. Bryan G. Wallace, "The Unified Quantum Electrodynamic Ether," *Found. Phys.*, 3(3), Sept. 1973, p. 381-388.

107. William G. Harter, John Evans, Roberto Vega, and Sanford Wilson, "Galloping waves and their relativistic properties," Am. J. *Phys.*, 53(7), July 1985, p. 671-679. Most waves caused by a single frequency source have a galloping motion. The only exceptions are the very special cases of absolutely pure moving waves or absolutely pure standing waves. The superposition and resulting interference of two oppositely moving waves generally yield a wave having nonuniform motion; in short, the wave rushes forward rapidly, then slows appreciably, etc. A relativistic example is given in which the source frame observes a very nonuniformly galloping wave whose velocity varies between 0.01 c and 100 c, even though its average velocity is c. Relativistic properties of interfering electromagnetic plane waves are discussed.

108. S. L. Miller, "The Formation of Organic Compounds on the Primitive Earth," *Ann. NYAcad. Sci.*, Vol. 69, 1957, p. 260; *— Bioch. Biophys. Acta.*, Vol. 23, 1957, p. 480-489; *— Science*, Vol. 117, May 15, 1953, p. 528-529; *—* and H. C. Urey, "Organic Compound Synthesis on the Primitive Earth," *Science*, Vol. 130, 1959, p. 245-251.

109. R. Harada and S. Fox, "Thermal Synthesis of Natural Amino-Acids from a Postulated Primitive Terrestrial Atmosphere," *Nature*, 201(4917), 1964, p. 335-336; S.W. Fox, "How Did Life Begin?", *Science*, 132(3421), July 22, 1960, p. 200-208; — and S. Yuyama, "Abiotic Production of Primitive Protein and Formed Microparticles," *N.Y. Acad. Sci. Ann.*, Vol. 108, June 1963, p. 487-494; — and K. Harada, "Thermal Copolymerization of Amino Acids to a Product Resembling Protein," *Science*, 128(333), 1958, p. 1214; — and M. Middlebrook, "Anhydrocopolymerization of Amino Acids Under the Influence of Hypothetically Primitive Terrestrial Conditions," *Federation Proc.* Vol. 13, Mar. 1954, p. 211.

#### IIH DI IANCE

110. H. C. Urey, "On the Early Chemical History of the Earth and the Origin of Life," *Proc. Nat. Acad. ScL*, 38(4), 1952, p. 351-363.

111. I.e., one may speak of the "potential" of a specific engine of a former life form, and then realize that the potential for that form reduces in magnitude inversely as the radial distance from the Earth. However, it does not reduce to zero until an infinite distance is reached.

112. As an example, a great EM energy flow—produced by the cross product ExH of the earth's magnetic field and the earth-to-electrosphere electric field—flows from West to East around the earth, nearly parallel to the equator. Infolded in that great EM energy flow are all the structures of all the genetics and life forms on earth, or that have ever been on earth and conditioned the natural scalar potential of the earth. The vials in the laboratory experiments of Miller, Fox, and Urey were all continually bathed in that great energy flow, which within it contained the entire life structure and dynamics of the planet. So no "inert" experiments were ever performed, contrary to the interpretations of the scientific community.

113. Vlail Kaznacheyev and L. P. Mikhailova, *Ultraweak Radiation in Intercellular Interactions*, [in Russian], Novosibirsk, 1981 [an English exposition of much of the Kaznacheyev work is given in Vlail Kaznacheyev, "Electromagnetic Bioinformation in Intercellular Interactions," *Psi Research*, 1(1), Mar. 1982, p. 47-76.] Kaznacheyev, e.g., appears to have headed the Soviet team actually producing the basis for the disease-inducing technology utilized for four decades in the microwave radiation of the U.S. Embassy in Moscow.

114. Specifically, the down payment was \$900 million in gold. The lease is probably about \$1 billion per year. Thus the Yakuza acquired very powerful strategic weapons, and became a secret power to be reckoned with internationally and strategically. Since 1990, weather engineering over the U.S. and occasional shootdown of aircraft (such as the TWA-800) have been by rogue Japanese fingers on the scalar interferometer weapon triggers, on site in Russia.

115. The Yakuza has also transferred some of the longitudinal EM wave interferometry technology to their Japanese facilities. One such system has apparently been deployed in the power grid, and has been used to kill some government officials who opposed the Yakuza. This information was obtained by some brave Japanese risking their lives to get the information to the present author.

116. Many important KGB weapon tests happened in April of various years; the KGB weapons folks were simply preparing for their May Day reports, and each wished to have a good one.

## IIK DE LANCE

117. Sen. Sam Nunn's investigation teams verified that the Aum Shinrikyo were actively seeking the "Tesla Weapons", with the Aum Shinrikyo even visiting the Tesla Museum in Beograd for that purpose. We have 100% certain confirmation of the Yakuza and Aum Shinrikyo leasing of the scalar interferometers from the KGB and Russian Mafia (working for the KGB) at the end of 1989 or first few days of 1990. Sen. Nunn's report confirms that the Aum Shinrikyo set up a University in Moscow. Our comment is that this is where the Russians actually taught the Japanese crews the science and technical functions so that they could successfully man and use the scalar (longitudinal EM wave) interferometry weapons.

118. Recall that in the 1950s and early 1960s, Kaznacheyev et al., *ibid.*, had already clearly proven that nearly any form of cellular change, damage, or disease could be induced in cells at a distance by purely electrodynamic means.

119. In the kill of the Arrow DC-8 at Gander, Newfoundland on 12 Dec. 1985, the struck aircraft did charge up with time-density charging, and many pieces of the wreckage did indeed emit longitudinal EM waves thereafter for some time. Consequently, the Canadian recovery crews working the site and handling the materials, were exposed to longitudinal EM wave radiation for varying degrees of exposure. It follows that many of those on-site handlers should have later come down with physical ailments, with symptoms such as flu-like features, weakness, heart palpitations, headaches, dizziness, disturbance of equilibrium, and with various infections because of weakened immune systems. They also should have had weakened cellular regenerative (healing) systems, so their physical problems would endure and largely remain. About five dozen of the recovery personnel did come down with those exact symptoms, and many remained disabled or debilitated for some years.

120. We have also explained (a) why the French forces in the Gulf War did not get GWS, while American, British, and Canadian forces did, (b) why the native population did not exhibit GWS, and (c) the remaining anomalous phenomena associated, such as the semen "infecting" the wife, the children catching similar or related conditions from sustained close proximity to their father's biofields (transmission of engines), etc.

121. Mario Bunge, <u>Foundations of Physics</u>, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1967, p. 176.

122. T. E. Bearden, "Giant Negentropy from the Common Dipole," J. *New Energy*, 5(1), Summer 2000, p. 11-23 gives the solution to the long-vexing source charge problem. The paper is also carried on DoE restricted website http://www.ott.doe.gov/electromagnetic/ and on www.cheniere.org

123. Two examples of inane articles and actions in this respect, revealing no knowledge that every charge in the universe already exhibits COP = oo, are (a)
Graham P. Collins, "There's No Stopping Them: Perpetual Motion is alive and well at the U.S. Patent Office," and (b) Resolution by the Executive Board at the June 2002 meeting of the American Physical Society (APS) as follows: "The Executive Board of the American Physical Society is concerned that in this period of unprecedented scientific advance, misguided or fraudulent claims of perpetual motion machines and other sources of unlimited free energy are proliferating. Such devices directly violate the most fundamental laws of nature, laws that have guided the scientific progress that is transforming our world." So the learned APS has just declared the source charge as an unacceptable "free energy" machine and perpetual motion machine, since the charge simply sits there and continuously pours out real observable EM energy in all directions at the speed of light, without any observable EM energy input. Thus the APS has implicitly declared all EM fields and potentials and their energy-which includes every joule of EM energy in the universe, in matter or in space—to be unacceptable byproducts of perpetual motion nonsense. We heartily call upon the APS in the name of science to enforce their resolution in the orthodox academic community, who are the greatest perpetual motion advocates in history. To be consistent with their own resolution, they must root out and destroy-from all texts and universities and from the scientific literature-any mention whatsoever of charge, field, potential, and EM energy. Either they must do that, or stand hoisted on their own petard as a dogmatic group still very much unaware of why the Nobel Prize was awarded to Lee and Yang in 1957 and what the proof-by Wu et al.-of the asymmetry of opposite charges means with respect to the source charge considered in its modern quantum field theory view as a dipolarity of a bare infinite central charge surrounded by clustering virtual charges (also infinite charge) of opposite sign in the active vacuum. Every electrical engineering department and professor and textbook still uses a model and teaches a subject assuming that every charge in the universe freely creates energy from nothing at all. Further, the APS in every annual meeting also tolerates, encourages, and publishes multiple papers and presentations with the same such unacceptable perpetual motion assumptions in them. Such is the lofty understanding of our present organized scientific community, which seems much more politically bent than scientifically bent. The simple Bohren experiment and the entire area of negative resonance absorption of the medium has long been established in nonlinear optics, and such experiments widely yield a nominal COP = 18. In other words, the experiments nominally output 18 times as much energy as the operator inputs, and the excess input energy is furnished absolutely for free from the active vacuum's exchange. In this case the Executive Board of the APS is not even aware of what its own physics discipline has long proven and accepted in particle physics, for nearly a half century. Neither are the self-appointed defenders of the faith, who also are totally unaware of what physics has already proven with a Nobel Prize awarded nearly a half century ago.

124. C. S. Wu, E. Ambler, R. W. Hayward, D. D. Hoppes and R. P. Hudson, "Experimental Test of Parity Conservation in Beta Decay," *Phys. Rev.*, Vol. 105, 1957, p. 1413. We also quote Nobelist T. D. Lee as follows: "Since nonobservables imply symmetry, any discovery of asymmetry must imply some observable. The experiment of Wu, Ambler, Hayward, Hoppes and Hudson... established the asymmetry between the positive and negative signs of electricity." [T. D. Lee, Symmetries, Asymmetries, and the World of Particles, U. Wash. Press, Seattle, 1988, p. 11.].

125. Dilip Kondepudi and Ilya Prigogine, *Modern Thermodynamics: From Heat Engines to Dissipative Structures*, Wiley, New York, 1998, reprinted with corrections 1999.

126. See "Secret Speech: Did Brezhnev Come Clean?" *National Review*, 29(8), Mar. 4, 1977, p. 248, 250

127. For the energy description of this device and some results, see Floyd Sweet and T. E. Bearden, "Utilizing Scalar Electromagnetics to Tap Vacuum Energy," *Proc. 26th Intersoc. Energy Conversion Engineering Conf. (IECEC '91)*, Boston, Massachusetts, p. 370-375.

128. Also see my book, *Energyfrom the Vacuum*, 2002, *ibid*, which includes photographs of the self-powering Sweet device, courtesy of Walter Rosenthal.

129. Roy Brewer was very active in Hollywood Unions against Communists when they were busily penetrating the Hollywood complex. He was a staunch anti-communist, fighting them out of control of the unions, way back when. Ronald Reagan was a personal friend of his of long standing, and Roy had open access to the White House when Reagan was President.

Roy briefed Reagan on the Russian scalar weapons, and Reagan believed him. Three times, Reagan ordered his Secretary of Defense to take action in that area, but neither of the three did so because the U.S. Intelligence Community did not believe it and adamantly opposed any such action. We took quite a beating in those days, for quite a long time (some years), before certain key parts of the Government finally believed us, checked it out experimentally, and found that it worked.

Roy also introduced me to the Duke de Grantsmesnil, one of the last of the great old British intelligence men, now unfortunately deceased. In the hectic 1997 days when we were trying desperately to warn a little friendly nation (and our own) against a coming great strategic strike on the U.S. and other allies, the Duke played a major role in introducing us directly to higher political levels in that little nation - which was the only nation on earth that could counter the pending strike. The first planned strike scheduled in February 1997 was successfully countered, only to be immediately rescheduled. In the second

FER OE LANCE

incident, the attack was scheduled for May 1, 1997. We finally realized why the hostile nation could reschedule and go ahead, and needed then to warn the little nation of the reason in some detail. We had tried everything to get certain information through, and all means had failed. A former ambassador of that nation to Great Britain was also assassinated during that struggle. Roy Brewer was one of the key fellows assisting in that attempt, as were other personal colleagues of mine who also were witnesses and direct participants in those desperate events. When all else failed, I finally just faxed the Prime Minister directly, in the clear, some five days before the attack, urging the most urgent and immediate action possible by the Prime Minister. A complete change in command and control of the weapon was required, and that change had to be made and then the hostile nation had to be notified that the change was in place (and probably shown that it was). The Prime Minister accepted the message and the necessary action was carried out immediately. So two days or so before the actual attack was scheduled, that great hostile armada began standing down. Oh, the hostile nation and its leaders could have easily destroyed the entire United States in two hours or so, without fail! But then their own country would have promptly disappeared from the face of the earth. So they stood down. And our own Intel community never even picked it up (they did get my messages alerting the U.S. Government, but thought it was a joke or something). They, of course, also intercepted my open fax to the Prime Minister, and so were all over me for that one for a while thereafter.

Interestingly, at the very time that great armada was just beginning to stand down, then Secretary of Defense William Cohen made the following statement at a conference in Georgia: "Others are engaging even in an eco-type of terrorism whereby they can alter the climate, set off earthquakes, volcanoes remotely through the use of electromagnetic waves...so there are plenty of ingenious minds out there that are at work finding ways in which they can wreak terror upon other nations...It's real, and that's the reason why we have to intensify our efforts, and that's why this is so important." Secretary of Defense William Cohen at an April 1997 counterterrorism conference sponsored by former Senator Sam Nunn. Quoted from DoD News Briefing, Secretary of Defense William S. Cohen, Q&A at the Conference on Terrorism, Weapons of Mass Destruction, and U.S. Strategy, University of Georgia, Athens, Apr. 28, 1997.

Ironically, the Secretary was referring to the earlier scalar interferometer weapons, and now the quantum potential weapons etc. He was completely unaware that a great strategic strike had actually been scheduled and was just being aborted as he was speaking those words.

Roy Brewer is one of those fellows who has been a great American, has served his country admirably during his lifetime, and contributed greatly to preventing a planned take-over by the Communists of the labor unions of America. In

## FER DE LANCE

addition, he helped set up the contacts with the friendly **liltle foregn nation**, so that on four occasions planned attacks to destroy the United States have been successfully aborted or handled.

As you know, one of the great failures in the Communist plan to have America go communist was their failure with the labor unions. And we owe that failure to the steadfast efforts of some staunch folks like Roy Brewer. He helped save our nation when many of us were still wearing knee pants.

130. Wheeler's principle, as stated in W. Misner, K. S. **Thorne, and J.** A. Wheeler, *Gravitation*, W.H. Freeman and Co., San Francisco, 1973, p. 5.

131. With the new improvements we uncovered, treatment time can be reduced to 5 minutes per patient. Three such treatments one week apart would be what are required. Hence one machine station could treat a patient every five minutes, around the clock. With sufficient portable treatment units, mass treatment for mass casualties would become a practical reality.

## FER DI i » N.